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FOREWORD 

The fourth annual Trade and Development Report, like its predecessors, begins 
with an account of recent and prospective trends in the world economy as a whole 
and its constituent parts. The focus of this account, which is contained in Part I, 
is on the quantitative impact on trade and development of the functioning of the 
world economy over a relatively short time span. 

The Report goes on to examine, in Part II, the evolution of the trade and pay
ments system over the last three decades. The focus here is on the qualitative and 
structural changes that have occurred in the regimes governing international mone
tary, financial and trade relations. 

Part III analyzes how the underlying structure of the international trade and 
payments system has affected, and how it has in turn been affected by, the actual 
performance of national economies, and the system's place in the processes that 
determine how world income is generated, distributed and expanded; its main focus 
is conceptual. It then proceeds to draw a number of broad conclusions regarding 
the adequacy of the present system and its reform from the standpoint of growth, 
trade and development. 

These themes are important in their own right as well as topical. The proc
esses and mechanisms of international economic intercourse are being once again 
critically re-examined, singly and as a whole, by a wide range of analysis and by 
different interests. And the question of the role of governmental and intergovern
mental institutions, on the one hand, and of private market forces on the other, is 
the subject of renewed controversy within and among nations. The analysis con
tained in this Report has a close bearing on such issues. It may also help to elu
cidate whether current or alternative approaches to international economic 
co-operation can best succeed in bringing about the recovery in rates of employment 
and development that is a shared international purpose. 

^3rfuvo/N. *-u~-i / ^ v ^ y 

Secretary-General of UNCTAD 
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SUMMARY 

A. THE CONTINUING WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS1 

1. During 1983 most developing coun
tries experienced a continuation of the 
severe crisis which has afflicted them 
for several years, and in some parts of 
the developing world this crisis inten
sified. Output in developing countries 
and territories is estimated to have 
declined by more than 1 per cent in 
1983 following a negligible increase in 
1982. In much of the developing world 
levels of per capita output fell for 
the third consecutive year and were 
below those recorded in 1979. The 
impact of this continuous economic 
decline is increasingly being felt in 
the social as well as in the economic 
sphere. Unemployment, under-employ
ment and poverty are on the rise in 
many of these countries. Social infra
structures and public services are fre
quently under severe pressure. There 
is growing evidence of difficulty in 
insulating health and education from 
the effects of the economic crisis. 
Physical investment is also being 
severely constrained in a large number 
of countries, reflecting both a dry
ing-up of private investment in the 
face of economic recession or con
traction and the atrophy of public 
investment following pressures to 
reduce public expenditure. The impact 
of the crisis on health, education and 
investment places future development 
in jeopardy. 

2. The forces underlying this severe 
set-back to development have been gath
ering for a number of years. Although 
the precise causes vary from region to 
region and from country to country, 
severe strains in external payments are 
a common, underlying factor. The debt 
crises in Africa, in Latin America and 
in some countries of Asia have been 
characterized by a cut-back in new pri
vate financial flows, which, in the 
case of Latin America, was particularly 
severe and became the dominant feature 
of the behaviour of external receipts. 
The modest growth of world trade and 
hesitant rise of commodity prices have 
failed to produce a decided recovery of 
export earnings. In addition, adverse 
weather conditions affected agricul

tural output in a number of countries, 
particularly in Africa, thereby reduc
ing exports and increasing the need for 
essential imports. Oil-exporting 
developing countries suffered a par
ticularly severe drop in their export 
earnings, as energy conservation and 
the development of productive capacity 
outside the major developing oil 
exporters compounded the impact of the 
overall economic recession. These 
adverse developments affecting the 
external accounts left many countries 
with no choice but to cut back sharply 
on imports, reinforcing the cut-back as 
necessary with restrictive fiscal and 
monetary policies. 

3. A different situation existed for a 
number of developing countries in South 
and East Asia, where growth was on the 
whole satisfactory. In East Asia, the 
major exporters of manufactures 
enjoyed a significant increase in 
export demand from the United States, 
which buoyed up their economies. In 
South Asia, the large size of some 
countries, their lesser degree of open
ness, the relatively low level of 
indebtedness and the relatively large 
dependence of the region on conces
sional financial flows have provided 
the region with some insulation from 
external shocks during the past several 
years. 

4. While the economic crisis continued 
or deepened for most developing coun
tries, the experience of developed 
market-economy countries in 1983 was 
different. There, output rose by 2.3 
per cent in 1983, as compared with a 
small decline in 1982. Moreover, 
changes in output in the latter half of 
1983 and during the opening months of 
1984 have made it clear that further 
acceleration in output in these coun
tries is occurring. The developed 
market-economy countries as a group are 
thus emerging from the most protracted 
recession of the post-war period. 
Moreover, the pace of inflation in most 
countries has slowed appreciably and 
the current expansion is proceeding 
without signs of a re-emergence of 

1 See part I. 
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inflationary pressures. 

5. The experience of individual devel
oped market-economy countries varied 
considerably within this overall pic
ture. The most remarkable turnaround 
was that of the United States, in which 
GDP rose by 3.4 per cent in 1983 after 
having recorded a decline of 1.9 per 
cent in 1982. The seasonally-adjusted 
annual rates of growth for the second 
and third quarters, 9.7 and 7.6 per 
cent respectively, were particularly 
impressive. The expansion of the Unit
ed States economy was no less vigorous 
during the first quarter of 1984. 

6. Considered as a whole, the impact 
in 1983 of increased United States 
imports on developing countries was 
marginal. The United States accounts 
for only about one-fifth of total 
exports of developing countries - less 
than the share of Europe and also less 
than that of the developing countries 
themselves. Thus, despite an increase 
of about $3.2 billion in exports to the 
United States, developing countries' 
total exports fell by about $35 billion 
in current terms in 1983 from the 1982 
level. 

7. Transmission of recovery to devel
oping countries will be hampered by the 
level of indebtedness of many of them, 
as well as by protectionism. The 
increase in interest rates during 
recent months is a strongly negative 
factor for most debtor developing coun
tries . Imports will be constrained by 
the amount of debt service to be paid 
which, short of a significant decrease 
in interest rates, will increase in 
1984 and 1985 for developing countries 
as a whole. For some countries, higher 
interest payments will offset a large 
part of the higher export earnings 

1. Introduction2 

11. The economic performance reported 
above is in large part the direct 
result of past and present policy deci
sions and stances taken by the govern
ments of developed and developing 
countries. But in an open economy, the 

resulting from recovery in the devel
oped market-economy countries. 

8. Even assuming some increase in cap
ital flows, the rate of growth of the 
volume of imports will have to remain 
significantly below that of exports. 
Since developing countries account for 
about a quarter of the total exports of 
developed market-economy countries, 
this discrepancy will influence world 
demand in such a way as to reduce the 
transmission of economic recovery 
among developed market-economy coun
tries themselves. However, if 
increased capital flows are accompa
nied by a significant expansion of 
export volumes, economic growth in 
developing countries, which is likely 
to resume at a modest rate in 1984, 
could accelerate slightly in 1985 
despite the weakening foreseen in 
growth in the developed market-economy 
countries. 

9. After three years of stagnation or 
decline, the net material product (NMP) 
of the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe other than the Soviet Union rose 
by 3.4 per cent in 1983 (reflecting, in 
particular, high growth in Poland). In 
the Soviet Union growth of NMP seems to 
have continued in 1983 at the rate of 
about 4 per cent reached in 1982. 
Prospects in 1984 for the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe, as a 
whole, are for a rate of growth similar 
to the 3.8 per cent recorded in 1983. 

10. In China, progress towards the 
attainment of targets set by the coun
try's 1981-1985 Plan continued in 1983 
at the same rapid pace as in 1981 and 
1982. In fact, a number of the Plan's 
targets had already been reached by the 
end of 1983, when national income grew 
at a rate of 9 per cent. 

interaction of national economies and 
of national policy decisions is of con
siderable importance in shaping the 
overall outcome of such decisions. 
Thus, the operation of the trade and 
payments system, which governs these 
interactions, is of critical impor
tance in determining the performance of 
national economies. 

B. THE EVOLUTION OF THE TRADE AND PAYMENTS SYSTEM 

2 See part II, chapter I. 
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12. While the importance of the func
tioning of the trade and payments sys
tem has been recognized throughout the 
post-war period, the evolution of the 
world economy itself has worked to 
increase its significance. Over the 
last three decades the ratio of exports 
to GDP has doubled for the world, for 
developed market-economy countries and 
for the developing countries, each tak
en as a whole. The ratio for the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
has also risen significantly. Thus, 
for all groups of countries a much lar
ger share of domestic output and 
employment is now accounted for by for
eign sales. However, as countries have 
become more "open" to foreign trade, 
the role of the trade regime in influ
encing the allocation of resources has 
grown (except in centrally-planned 
economies). This, together with the 
increased financial integration of 
countries, especially the major devel
oped market-economy countries, has 
meant that the chances that national 
economies will experience inflation or 
deflation in response to changes in the 
macro-economic policies of other coun
tries , or to changes in exchange rates 
and in protectionism, have increased 
considerably. In sum, increased eco
nomic integration has heightened the 
potential for expansionary or contrac
tionary impulses to be transmitted 
throughout the world economy. 

13. Accordingly, an important charac
teristic of the trade and payments sys
tem is the manner in which it helps to 
promote efficiency, growth and stabil
ity and shape domestic policies in ways 
that are consistent with collective as 
well as national prosperity. The 
recent changes in the main character
istics of the system must therefore be 
evaluated against these criteria. 

2. The post-war international trade 
and payments system3 

14. The international trade and pay
ments system established at the end of 
the Second World War were based on the 
recognition that deliberate 
system-building was indispensable if 
the world economy was to attain high, 
stable and growing levels of output and 
employment and if countries were to 

benefit from active participation in 
international trade and finance. This 
conviction stemmed directly from the 
experience of the inter-war years, 
which had been characterized by compet
itive devaluation, pervasive trade 
restrictions, bilateral trade and pay
ments arrangements, financial collapse 
and economic depression. An important 
feature of this disintegration was the 
collapse of commodity prices and the 
inability of developing countries (at 
the time, Latin American countries) to 
meet their external debt-service pay
ments . 

15. The framers of the post-war 
arrangements sought to put in place a 
system that would be supportive of 
national efforts to achieve full 
employment, while at the same time 
allowing countries to reap the benefits 
that would result from the progressive 
liberalization of trade and payments. 

16. The International Monetary Fund 
(IMF) and the International Bank for 
Reconstruction and Development (IBRD) 
were designed to facilitate the attain
ment of national growth and employment 
objectives by allowing countries to 
deal with problems of the external sec
tor through means that were not incom
patible with collective prosperity. In 
particular, the monetary arrangements 
embodied in IMF were founded on the 
principle that exchange rates should 
not be influenced by speculative pres
sures but would be fixed by 
governments. The par values declared 
to the Fund were not to be defended at 
the cost of unreasonably high unemploy
ment but could be adjusted to correct a 
fundamental disequilibrium. More 
important, however, was the determi
nation of the members of IMF to eschew 
recourse to exchange rates as an active 
instrument for obtaining full employ
ment. In brief, the monetary arrange
ments sought to ensure that exchange 
rates reflected countries' underlying 
competitiveness in trade as well as to 
prevent these rates from being dis
rupted by private capital movements or 
"beggar-my-neighbour ' policies. 

17. As regards long-term capital 
flows, it was expected that interna
tional lending would eventually revive 
as the traditional capital-exporting 
countries recovered from the effects of 
the war. However, in order to meet the 

3 See part II, chapter II. 
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financing needs of the war-torn and 
developing countries, to accelerate 
the revival of confidence and supple
ment the activities of private lenders, 
the World Bank (IBRD) was created and 
empowered to borrow in private capital 
markets for the purpose of making 
long-term loans. 

18. Commitments in the areas of 
employment, economic development and 
reconstruction, the stabilization of 
commodity markets and commercial poli
cy were to be made in the context of 
the Havana Charter. In the event, the 
International Trade Organization 
envisaged by the Havana Charter did not 
come into being. But the commercial 
policy chapter of the Charter gave 
birth to the General Agreement on Tar
iffs and Trade (GATT), which was 
designed to serve a market-oriented 
system in which tariffs were the prin
cipal device for regulating import com
petition. 

3. The evolution of the trade regime* 

19. The evolution of the trade regime 
since the inception of GATT has been 
marked by two quite different trends. 
On the one hand, trade has been liber
alized as a result of a series of 
rounds of trade negotiations addressed 
primarily toward the reduction of tar
iffs and of quantitative restrictions 
that fall within the ambit of GATT. 
These negotiations met with consider
able success, with the average level of 
industrial tariffs being reduced from 
about 40 per cent in the mid-1930s to 
approximately 7 per cent after the Tok
yo Round. However, these results var
ied considerably across sectors: 
liberalization was more complete in 
sectors characterized by a high degree 
of horizontal division of labour among 
the developed market-economy 
countries. Protection of vertically-
integrated industries, and in partic
ular activities relating to processing 
of raw materials, remained relatively 
high, however, and tariff liberali
zation was effectively resisted in cer
tain sectors, notably agriculture, 
textiles, clothing and footwear and 
leather goods. The process of tariff 
liberalization that did occur was 
greatly facilitated by the adherence to 

the unconditional most-favoured nation 
(MFN) clause and the broad notion of 
reciprocity which emerged in the post
war years. 

20. The trend towards liberalization 
worked towards the more efficient use 
of markets as tariffs came down, and 
allowed for some play of market forces 
where they did not. 

21. At the same time, there has been a 
trend toward the increased use of pro
tective trade measures of a discretion
ary character which has accelerated in 
recent years and which is moving the 
trading system toward a regime of man
aged trade. These measures were 
designed to shield domestic producers 
from external shocks; and they fell 
outside the jurisdiction of GATT or 
involved derogations from GATT rules, 
as in the case of Multifibre Arrange
ment (MFA). The tendency toward man
aged trade began with the removal from 
the application of multilateral disci
plines of trade in agricultural pro
ducts; but voluntary restraint and 
other forms of discretionary protec
tionism have recently taken on much 
wider significance. Again, the inci
dence of various forms of non-tariff 
impediments to trade varies among sec
tors. There is a clear tendency for 
labour-intensive goods to encounter 
the highest application of non-tariff 
barriers within the manufacturing sec
tor. The prevalence and spread of mea
sures which regulate quantities traded 
in certain markets has had a number of 
consequences for the efficiency of the 
trading system. First, insulating cer
tain markets from changes in prices or 
quantities has intensified the impact 
of cyclical swings in prices or output 
on others. In addition, it has reduced 
considerably the capacity of the world 
market system to allocate output effi
ciently. For example, in the case of a 
quota, the quantity of imports is 
strictly limited, irrespective of the 
competitiveness of foreign producers, 
while under a variable levy any 
increase in efficiency reflected in 
lower prices is offset by a correspond
ing increase of the levy. 

22. A further important implication of 
the rise in non-tariff barriers relates 
to the potential for trade liberali
zation itself. Since such barriers are 
not easily identifiable and their res-

* See part II, chapter III. 
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trictiveness is more difficult to meas
ure, the negotiations to reduce such 
barriers are inherently more difficult 
than those relating to tariff 
reductions. This difficulty has been 
compounded by the failure to develop a 
satisfactory notion of reciprocity, as 
well as by the emergence of the concept 
of conditional most-favoured nation 
treatment. 

23. The trading system has thus been 
subject to contradictory trends, with a 
growing tendency for the direct manage
ment of trade to gain the upper hand. 

4. The rise of private capital flows5 

24. The expansion of trade which 
occurred in the 1950s and 1960s was 
accompanied by a substantial rise in 
international capital flows. In the 
1950s this took the form primarily of 
official flows and private foreign 
direct investment, which together 
accounted for more than 80 per cent of 
world financial flows during the period 
1950-1954. However, a major turning 
point occurred with the relaxation of 
payments restrictions in Western 
Europe, which gave rise to a marked 
expansion of portfolio investment and 
international bank lending - a growing 
proportion of which took the form of 
lending through offshore and Eurocur
rency markets. A further marked shift 
in international borrowing and lending 
patterns in favour of private capital 
markets began in the early 1970s, and 
this shift has become the most notable 
characteristic of the past decade. 

25. This phenomenon, which is some
times referred to as the privatization 
of the international financial system, 
profoundly transformed the manner in 
which that system functions. By the 
early 1970s, for example, the liquid 
assets at the disposal of participants 
in the private international financial 
markets vastly exceeded official 
reserves. The availability of these 
liquid assets in such magnitudes led 
directly to the breakdown of the Bret-
ton Woods arrangements relating to 
exchange rates; moreover, the prepon
derance of private, as opposed to offi
cial, liquid assets has grown steadily 
and rapidly since. 

26. The expansion of bank lending was 
made possible by innovatory measures to 
deal with a number of important poten
tial obstacles to international bank 
lending. The incidence of risk of 
default of a single borrower was les
sened by the practice of syndication, 
whereby a large number of banks togeth
er provided credits required by an 
individual borrower. The earnings risk 
to the banks on medium-term credits was 
virtually eliminated by the introduc
tion of floating interest rates, which 
allowed the interest rate on such cred
its to be adjusted at three or six-
month intervals to reflect changes in 
the costs of money to the banks. This 
mechanism enabled the costs and bene
fits derived from any change in inter
est rates to be passed on from the 
banks to the borrowers. From the bor
rower's side, the attractiveness of 
Eurocurrency loans stemmed from their 
flexibility and convenience. Demand 
for such loans also increased rapidly 
after the emergence of sizeable pay
ments imbalances in the mid-1970s. 

27. The expanded share of interna
tional financing in the form of bank 
lending left the international finan
cial system highly vulnerable to cer
tain kinds of shocks. Although banking 
practices covered individual banks 
from various sorts of risks, no pro
tection was provided against risk aris
ing out of unfavourable changes 
simultaneously affecting many borrow
ers. Thus, syndication of loans pro
vides no protection against widespread 
inability of borrowers to service debt, 
and variable interest rate loans pre
serve the earnings of banks when inter
est rates rise, but only by impairing 
the capacity of borrowers to repay the 
loans, thereby reducing the quality of 
the banks' loan portfolio. 

28. The sharp rise in interest rates 
that occurred in international capital 
markets in 1979 and the recession in 
developed market-economy countries 
that followed shortly thereafter cre
ated conditions which led to the cur
rent crisis in the international 
financial system. By 1982 there were 
signs that certain developing country 
borrowers were facing serious liquid
ity difficulties in the management of 
their external debts and payments. 
When Mexico found itself unable to meet 

5 See part II, chapter IV. 
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payments due on its public external 
debt, the creditworthiness of sover
eign borrowers everywhere in the devel
oping world was subjected to 
reassessment. Whereas previously 
banks had looked upon sovereign borrow
ers as being relatively free of risk, 
with export earnings stagnant or grow
ing only slowly and interest costs ris
ing dramatically, their views on a 
substantial number of larger debtors 
changed drastically. In the light of 
this, banks cut back substantially 
their lending to developing countries 
and much of the lending that has taken 
place has been involuntary in 
character. The result has been an 
accentuation of the swings in foreign-
exchange availabilities, on account of 
the impact on developing countries of 
recession and higher interest rates. 
Thus, the private financial system has 
operated in a pro-cyclical fashion, 
accentuating the deflationary impact 
on developing countries of events in 
the world economy. 

5. The changing role of multilateral 
institutions6 

29. The counterpart of the rapid rise 
in private capital markets as a source 
of external financing for developing 
countries has been the relative con
traction of the role of multilateral 
institutions. 

30. The 1960s were characterized by a 
number of important innovations in the 
monetary sphere, including a sizeable 
increase in IMF quotas, the establish
ment of the IMF Compensatory Financing 
Facility and the Buffer Stock Facility, 
the establishment of the General 
Arrangements to Borrow and agreement on 
creating special drawing rights. 

31. The 1960s were also a period of 
institutional evolution and increased 
activity for the multilateral develop
ment finance institutions. By 1973 
these multilateral institutions (World 
Bank group, regional development 
banks, United Nations agencies and 
European regional funds) accounted for 
almost a third of total net financial 
commitments of the developed market-
economy countries. 

32. The sudden emergence in 1974-1975 
of large payments imbalances, which 
were mainly structural in character, 
confronted the multilateral insti
tutions with a major challenge, to 
which they responded with a number of 
measures. The Oil Facility was estab
lished in IMF, as were the Extended 
Fund Facility, the Supplementary 
Finance Facility, the Trust Fund and 
the Subsidy Account. But these inno
vations, important as they were, fell 
short of the needs for payments financ
ing by developing countries, with the 
result that the larger part of these 
needs was met by borrowing from private 
capital markets. Indeed, the size of 
the Fund shrank during the 1970s rela
tive to trade and the size of the pay
ments deficits of its member countries. 

33. The multilateral lending insti
tutions grew rapidly during the 1970s, 
with the combined commitments of the 
World Bank and the International Devel
opment Association more than doubling 
between 1974 and 1979. Innovation also 
characterized the operation of these 
institutions, with the World Bank 
introducing cofinancing and the Inter
mediate Financing Facility (Third Win
dow) . Nevertheless, there was a fall 
in the relative importance of these 
lending institutions as a source of 
development finance, compared to pri
vate financial markets. 

34. The period since 1979 has been 
characterized by a growing stringency 
of official sources of finance relative 
to needs. 

35. During 1979-1982, IMF responded to 
increased payments pressures on its 
members by initiating the policy of 
expanded access and by borrowing funds 
from member countries for on-lending at 
market-related interest rates. Fund 
quotas were increased in 1980, but this 
failed to reverse the downward trend in 
the ratio of Fund quotas to world trade 
and payments imbalances. The use of 
Fund credit by developing countries 
rose sharply in 1980 and again in 1981, 
reflecting the deterioration in their 
current-account positions. During the 
same period, the World Bank responded 
to the difficulties facing developing 
countries by taking a number of meas
ures to enhance its usefulness to mem
bers, including the introduction of 
structural adjustment loans, designed 

6 See part II, chapter V. 
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to assist countries in overcoming 
structural impediments to payments 
adjustment. However, the resources so 
allocated were limited to 10 per cent 
of total lending and did not constitute 
an addition to total resources. 

36. Following the outbreak of diffi
culty in servicing commercial bank debt 
in 1982, IMF took on a new and central 
role in managing the crisis. The Fund 
has sought to assist countries in dif
ficulty by making available its own 
resources, by helping to mobilize 
financing from other sources, and by 
fostering the necessary improvement in 
external balances through domestic 
programmes consistent with the amount 
of. external financing available. The 
programmes that countries have had to 
put in place have almost uniformly been 
associated with a sharp deceleration in 
growth or with actual declines in out
put. This reflects, at least in part, 
the inability of IMF to provide suffi
cient resources to support adjustment 
programmes compatible with growth. 

37. The progressive atrophy of the 
multilateral financial system has thus 
played a major role in determining 
recent economic performance. 

6. The evolution of the exchange-rate 
regime7 

38. The relative atrophy of the finan
cial resources at the disposal of offi
cial institutions, both national and 
international, has had implications 
that go beyond the sources, distrib
ution and magnitude of payments 
finance. This atrophy has also been 
closely associated with the evolution 
of the exchange-rate regime. The aban
donment of attempts to re-establish a 
viable system of par values in the two 
years following the suspension by the 
United States in 1971 of the convert
ibility of the dollar into gold 
reflected recognition by monetary 
officials of that country that its 
diminished share in holdings in total 
international liquidity made it impos
sible for them to influence decisively 
the course of exchange rates in the 
face of massive movements of private 
flows across foreign exchange markets. 
The move to float exchange rates, how

ever, also reflected past shortcomings 
in the operation of the adjustable peg 
system, which had provided private mar
kets relatively costless and risk-free 
opportunities for profitable specu
lation. In addition, it was widely 
believed that, since private markets 
consisted of a multitude of individual 
profit-oriented decision-makers who 
utilized all the relevant information 
efficiently, floating would result in 
exchange rates moving in the direction 
and at the speed necessary to adjust 
the underlying balance-of-payments 
accounts. In addition, floating 
exchange rates were expected to give 
countries greater policy autonomy. 

39. In the event, the regime of float
ing exchange rates gave rise to a sub
stantial increase in the instability of 
rates and to extended periods during 
which exchange rates have failed to 
reflect the combined influence of 
underlying competitiveness in trade 
and differences in medium-term savings 
performance and return on investment. 
This has resulted in part from the use 
of exchange markets as a vehicle for 
achieving short-term capital gains (or 
avoiding losses), a process in which it 
is more important to judge accurately 
the mood of the market and its probable 
level a week or a month in the future 
than it is to recognize the direction 
of fundamental change. Instability and 
misalignment of exchange rates have 
also reflected the changed character of 
monetary policy in major money market 
centres. With monetary policy directed 
toward targeting the money supply, the 
rate of interest has been allowed to 
find its own level in financial 
markets. The result has been sharp 
swings in interest rates, capital flows 
and exchange rates. 

40. On both counts, therefore, the 
value of exchange rates to markets as 
an indication of the directions in 
which savings and traded goods should 
flow has been diminished. The uncer
tainties created in the minds of entre
preneurs regarding the rate of return 
on alternative uses of their funds has 
tended to impede long-term investment 
in tradeable production, particularly 
by smaller firms and by developing 
countries. Exchange-rate uncertainty 
and volatility has also had adverse 
consequences for macro-economic policy 
making in developed and developing 

7 See part II, chapter VI. 
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countries and has been a factor prompt
ing governments to impose trade 
restrictions, particularly restric
tions of a quantitative character. 

7. Conclusions 

41. The differences between the 
regimes established four decades ago 
and those in force today are striking. 
The post-war system was designed to 
protect levels of activity to the 
greatest extent possible from external 
constraints and external monetary and 
financial disturbances while securing 
the benefits of progressive liberali
zation of trade. To this end, exchange 
rates were to be fixed by governments 
on the basis of multilateral consulta
tion and, barring fundamental disequi
librium, sustained in the face of 
short-term disturbances by the use of 
official reserves and, when necessary, 
by recourse to official balance-of-
payments finance provided through IMF. 
It was assumed that short-term capital 

1. Introduction8 

43. The past decade has been charac
terized by an overall slowing down in 
the pace of economic advance throughout 
the world economy, and by greater 
instability in output. It has been a 
period of significant change in 
national economies, and one in which 
all countries - developed and develop
ing alike - have had to make far-
reaching adaptations in their 
economies and re-orient their poli
cies . 

44. Such changes are an integral part 
of a growing world economy, which 
requires national policies to adapt 
continuously to spontaneous develop
ments at home and to new realities in 
their external environment. An effi
cient system of trade and payments must 
succeed in providing discipline and 
incentives to countries to undertake 
necessary changes without forcing them 

movements would be controlled and that 
countries would pursue full employment 
policies. 

42. The present arrangements, by con
trast, are geared toward ensuring free
dom for international capital markets, 
which have assumed a predominant role 
in determining the availability of pay
ments finance and the pattern of 
exchange rates. Although the process 
of tariff reduction continues, the 
trade regime is increasingly charac
terized by recourse to discretionary 
restrictions lacking any underlying 
economic rationale and unfettered by 
any internationally-agreed set of 
guidelines. Deficit countries are for 
the most part required to adjust 
external imbalances by means of defla
tion and the pressures on governments 
of major industrial countries to pursue 
full employment objectives have dra
matically weakened. The potential for 
instability and crisis in the world 
economy and the vulnerability of 
employment, trade and development have 
thereby been increased. 

to respond to changing external condi
tions unnecessarily, excessively, or 
too rapidly, and without generating 
further disturbances at the interna
tional level. 

2. Systems performance and growth9 

45. The overall system of interna
tional trade and payments is made up of 
individual systems governing monetary 
and financial relations, trade and com
modity markets. Each has a separate 
and distinct identity, its own 'rules 
of the game" and institutions, and may 
be evaluated in terms of the way it 
fulfils the principal tasks assigned to 
it - for example, the trade regime in 
allocating efficiently current pro
duction; the financial system in allo
cating current savings; and so forth. 
In the most recent period, it is clear 
that the growth of protectionism has 

C. TOWARD REFORM OF THE SYSTEM 

8 See part III, chapter I. 
9 See part III, chapter II. 
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reduced the effectiveness of the trade 
regime, and the debt crisis that of the 
financial system. The individual sys
tems, however, have a substantial num
ber of important interlinkages, and 
thus the operation of one system may 
influence the efficiency with which 
another fulfils its task. 

46. There is growing evidence that 
these interlinkages are increasingly 
operating in such a way that policy 
decisions or stances in one system are 
diminishing the effectiveness of the 
operation of other systems. For exam
ple, the failure of the payments system 
to provide adequate balance-of-
payments finance to deficit countries 
has obliged many of those countries to 
impose trade restrictions. The mone
tary system has thereby operated in a 
way that obstructs the processes of 
trade liberalization, which is a cen
tral objective of the trading system. 
Exchange-rate flexibility has reduced 
the efficacy of tariffs as a protective 
device, thereby inducing countries to 
resort to non-tariff barriers to coun
teract the effects of instability and 
uncertainty in exchange rates. This 
has reduced the capacity of the trading 
regime to allocate appropriately out
put, and has made the process of trade 
negotiation more difficult. It has 
also removed a substantial proportion 
of trade from the effects of price com
petition. As a consequence, exchange-
rate changes are now a less effective 
tool for balance-of-payments adjust
ment than previously, and the efficien
cy of the payments regime has been 
reduced. The rise in barriers to trade 
has also interfered with the process of 
long-term lending by making it more 
difficult for debtor countries to earn 
the foreign exchange they require to 
service external debt. 

47. The insufficiency of balance-of-
payments financing has been partic
ularly felt by countries dependent on 
exports of commodities subject to sharp 
price fluctuations, which have been 
obliged to incur unnecessary and, at 
times, heavy adjustment costs in 
response to self-reversing price vari
ations. Shortages of trade finance 
have also contributed to the emergence 
of a variety of trade practices, 
including countertrade, which, while 
succeeding in reducing the need for 
liquidity, have introduced distortions 
into trade flows. 

48. The interaction of systems has 

thus played an important role in fos
tering and accentuating trends, which 
result in poorer performance for each 
of them. 

49. A further critical question is how 
well the systems governing money, 
finance, trade and commodity markets, 
taken individually and collectively, 
are now able to support the process of 
income generation in the world economy. 
A primary concern, in this regard, is 
the way the system transmits inflation
ary and deflationary forces among coun
tries . 

50. In recent years, commodity and 
financial markets have served to ampli
fy the transmission of deflationary 
impulses from developed to developing 
countries - impulses which have them
selves strengthened because of the 
stance and mix of macro-economic poli
cies adopted by developed countries. 

51. First, the flexibility of commod
ity prices translates (as in the past) 
even relatively small declines in 
demand in developed countries into sub
stantial reductions in the value of the 
developing countries' export earnings. 
Demand has been more unstable in recent 
years; at the same time, exceptionally 
high rates of interest have caused 
holdings of commodity stocks to be 
reduced, putting further downward 
pressure on commodity prices and earn
ings. 

52. A second factor has been the 
recent accumulation by developing 
countries of a relatively large stock 
of debt at variable interest rates, 
which has served to translate higher 
interest rates in developed countries 
into higher debt-service payments by 
developing countries. Finally, the 
importance of the role of bank credit 
in covering the current-account defi
cit of many developing countries, com
bined with the way bankers make their 
lending decisions, has caused the capi
tal-account balance of those develop
ing countries to swing substantially 
and pro-cyclically, by following and 
reinforcing the deterioration in the 
current-account balance. 

53. The amplification of the impact on 
developing countries of the macro-eco
nomic policies in developed countries 
has been the joint result of the stance 
and mix of those policies - including, 
in particular, the tightness of mone
tary policy - and the structural fea-
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tures of commodity and financial mar
kets. Their incidence on developing 
countries has reflected such factors as 
the extent of dependence on commodities 
and bank credit and the volume of vari
able interest debt. 

54. In addition to amplifying the 
transmission of deflation from devel
oped to developing countries, the sys
tem of trade and payments has tended to 
encourage or even enforce national pol
icy responses which contribute further 
to the propagation of deflation, par
ticularly in developing countries. 
Central to this tendency have been the 
inadequate availability of official 
balance-of-payments finance and the 
contraction of payments finance pro
vided through private channels. These 
inadequacies have prevented adjustment 
processes in developing countries 
designed to deal with underlying pay
ments problems in a context of growth, 
and have forced adjustment to be more 
narrowly focused on policies designed 
to improve rapidly the balance of 
trade. Consequently, an inordinate 
part of the adjustment process has tak
en the form of cutbacks in imports. 
When these involved either investment 
goods or raw materials and spare parts, 
they have had a direct impact on levels 
of current and prospective output. 
They also reduce the demand for other 
countries' exports, including those of 
developed countries, and thereby rein
force recessionary tendencies in those 
economies. 

55. The intense downward pressure on 
production and external payments 
resulting from these circumstances 
places a high priority on export expan
sion. These pressures, however, can 
lead to policy actions that serve to 
weaken unnecessarily the performance 
of national economies. For example, 
although individual commodity export
ing countries may feel they could 
increase earnings by increasing pro
duction, if most producers follow this 
course of action, the end result is 
likely to be lower commodity prices and 
earnings for all. Pressures on produc
ing countries to raise the profitabil
ity of commodity production, for 
example, by devaluing their currencies 
by more than the rate of domestic 
inflation, thus run a considerable risk 
of being counterproductive. 

56. Reduction of domestic demand in a 
deficit country is sometimes seen as a 
necessary condition for shifting cur

rent domestic output from home consump
tion to exports. For a handful of 
developing countries, including some 
of the most heavily indebted, such a 
process may produce a significant 
improvement in the external accounts. 
For most developing countries, 
however, the limited range of domestic 
output and the limited domestic con
sumption of exported goods preclude 
significant gains via this route. 
Imposing demand deflation on these 
countries thus cannot be seen as part 
of a process of restoring growth and a 
viable external payments situation. 

57. When export expansion by deficit 
developing countries is possible in the 
short to medium run, it will have an 
impact on its trading partners and the 
trading system: in developed 
countries, the rise in imports will 
mean that the demand for domestic out
put will be reduced, and recessionary 
tendencies reinforced; increased 
imports in the face of unemployment and 
idle capacity will lead to an intensi
fication of protectionist pressures, 
and a growing tendency on the part of 
importing countries to challenge the 
policies pursued by developing coun
tries to promote their exports. 

58. Thus, when payments problems of 
developing countries reflect macro-e
conomic imbalances, and particularly 
recessions, in the rest of the world, 
reduction of those deficits serves to 
widen the underlying imbalance and to 
reduce employment, output and develop
ment. These adverse effects, which are 
currently in evidence, could be avoided 
if payments deficits were to be 
addressed through measures that would 
include a decline in interest rates, a 
stimulus to demand in developed coun
tries and an increase in net capital 
flows to developing countries. In this 
way, the burden of external payments 
adjustment would be shared by surplus 
and deficit countries and would take 
place in a context of expansion rather 
than contraction. 

59. The rapid accumulation of debt by 
many developing countries has been 
closely associated with mechanisms 
previously described. Because of the 
present overhang of indebtedness of a 
number of developing countries, the 
present and prospective expansion of 
the economies of the developed world 
will have a limited impact on them. 
Given their need to allocate additional 
foreign exchange earnings to the fur-
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ther improvement of external imbal
ances, the elimination of debt arrears 
and the restoration of official 
reserves to more normal levels, export 
growth will only be partially trans
lated into import growth. 

60. Thus, for developing countries, 
the systems of money and finance, trade 
and commodity markets have operated 
during the period of downturn by ampli
fying the negative forces emanating 
from the economic performance of the 
developed countries, and will be oper
ating during the upturn, at least ini
tially, by dampening the positive 
effects of recovery in the developed 
market-economy countries. 

3. Toward reform of the system11 

61. Both the trade and payments system 
and national economies have been left 
in a weakened condition by the experi
ence of the past several years. Their 
capacity to bear additional strain is 
therefore limited. The prospect of a 
downturn in activity in the developed 
market-economy countries during the 
next one to two years must therefore be 
a cause of concern for the system 
itself. Prudent policy planning calls 
for an urgent examination of how the 
trade and payments system may be 
re-ordered and restructured so as to 
promote better economic performance of 
national economies. A viable system 
needs not only to reaffirm the emphasis 
on employment and growth that underlay 
the design of the post-war systems but 
also to complete that commitment by 
establishing mechanisms to ensure ade
quate growth opportunities for all mem
bers of the system. This feature - the 
establishment of a development consen
sus as one of the guiding principles of 
the system - is little more than the 
logical extension of the original 
rationale of the Bretton Woods arrange
ment. 

62. The necessary consideration of the 
need for reform of the trade and pay
ments system is unlikely to occur under 
the present arrangements for interna
tional economic discussion, which sep
arate from one another the ever more 
closely connected problems of develop
ment, employment, debt, trade and pay

ments balances. One major failing that 
results is that decisions on the inter
national monetary and financial 
system, although having a deep impact 
on real economic activity in both 
developed and developing countries, 
are circumscribed by the perspectives 
of narrow monetary and financial con
siderations. At the same time, the 
agenda of international monetary nego
tiations is being shaped in restricted 
groups in which developing countries 
are not represented. 

63. What is required is an alternative 
approach which would seek to reform the 
trade and payments system on the basis 
of the interdependence of the problems 
in these fields and of the mutual 
dependence of employment and develop
ment. Efforts to implement such an 
approach would necessarily require 
governments to grapple with a number of 
very basic and fundamental issues. 

64. Among the more important of these 
are the following questions: 

(a) How and to what extent is it 
possible for major countries, in 
designing policies having impor
tant consequences on other coun
tries, to take into account the 
needs of the system? 

(b) What are the mechanisms 
available to remove the bias of 
the system against full employ
ment and development? 

(c) How can the system be made 
better able to resist the propa
gation of cyclical fluctuations? 

(d) What is the proper domain of 
the system as regards its member
ship? 

(e) What is the proper domain of 
governmental intervention with 
regard to international trans
actions? 

(f) Can a trade regime be devised 
that provides a common framework 
for trade in manufactures, agri
cultural products and services? 

(g) How can the international 
system be endowed with mechanisms 
that allow necessary adjustments 
in policies and in national econo-

10 See part III, chapter III. 
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mies to go forward in the context 
of growth and development? 

(h) In the monetary sphere, what 
is the feasible scope of official 
action, particularly in the areas 
of liquidity creation and 
exchange rates? 

(i) How can a reasonably predict
able and growing flow of develop
ment finance consistent with 
development needs be secured? 

(j) What institutional arrange
ments need to be put in place to 
ensure, through time, coherence 
and consistency in the formu
lation of policies relating to 
trade and those relating to pay
ments so that they may promote 
full employment and development? 

65. Although these fundamental, under
lying issues form the core of any agen
da for reform, there are a number of 
immediate and urgent issues that will 
need to be given special attention. 
Foremost among these is the question of 

debt. 

66. A multitude of proposals have been 
put forward with regard to the way in 
which current debt problems might be 
alleviated. One of the more important 
issues in this regard, however, is the 
way in which the resolution of present 
difficulties can be made compatible 
with high and rising financial flows to 
debtor countries in future years, which 
is an issue that can only be adequately 
addressed in the context of a broader 
discussion of the evolution of the 
financial system in the years to come. 
The debt problem is also closely 
related to the conduct of monetary pol
icies in developed market-economy 
countries, the growth of activity in 
those economies, and the access of 
developing countries to foreign mar
kets . Thus, the debt question can only 
be satisfactorily resolved in the con
text of reform of the system of trade 
and payments. At the same time, the 
system itself will inevitably be 
affected, and its long-term evolution 
heavily influenced, by decisions 
regarding debt in the immediate future. 
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Part I 

THE CONTINUING WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS 

Chapter I 

INTRODUCTION 

67. During 1983 output in developing 
countries and territories is estimated 
to have declined by more than 1 per 
cent, following a negligible increase 
in output in 1982 (see table 1) . These 
low or negative growth rates were the 
result of both demand and supply fac
tors. First, there were widespread 
contractions of domestic demand, asso
ciated with worsening external pay
ments positions and difficulties in 
servicing external debt, which in turn 
reflected in large part high interest 
rates and reduced access to interna
tional capital markets. Second, there 
were reductions in oil output in the 
major oil-exporting countries and a 
slowing in the growth of their non-oil 
output. Third, there was a poor per
formance in the agricultural sector in 
a number of African countries. For the 
non-oil exporting developing countries 
as a group output expanded by 2 per 
cent in 1983, following a 1 per cent 
rate of growth in 1982. Within this 
group, however, experience varied con
siderably. Developing countries in 
Latin America suffered a decline of 
about 3 per cent in output while in 
Africa there was a modest rise of 1 per 
cent. A number of countries in South 
and East Asia, on the other hand, expe
rienced relatively buoyant growth, 
with output for the region as a whole 
rising by more than 5 per cent. Fur
thermore, even within these geograph
ical regions experience varied 
considerably: for example, in Africa 
12 countries out of 32 for which data 
are available actually experienced 
declines in output in 1983, while the 
remaining 20 countries had an average 
growth of 4.2 per cent. 

68. Except for a number of developing 
countries in South and East Asia, 1983 
therefore marked the continuation and, 
in a large number of countries, inten
sification of the severe crisis which 
has afflicted most developing coun
tries for several years. In much of 
the developing world levels of per 

capita output fell for the third con
secutive year, and were below those 
recorded in 1979. The impact of this 
continuous economic decline is 
increasingly being felt in the social 
as well as in the economic sphere. 
Unemployment, under-employment and 
poverty are on the rise in many of 
these countries. Social infrastruc
tures and public services are frequent
ly under severe pressure. There is 
growing evidence of difficulty in insu
lating health and education from the 
effects of the economic crisis. Phys
ical investment is also being severely 
constrained in a large number of coun
tries, reflecting both a drying-up of 
private investment in the face of eco
nomic recession or contraction and the 
atrophy of public investment following 
pressures to reduce public 
expenditure. The impact of the crisis 
on health, education and investment 
places future growth and development in 
jeopardy. 

69. The forces underlying this severe 
set-back to development have been gath
ering for a number of years. Although 
the precise causes vary from region to 
region and from country to country, 
severe strains in external payments are 
a common, underlying factor. The debt 
crises in Africa, in Latin America and 
in some countries of Asia have been 
characterized by a cut-back in new pri
vate financial flows, which, in the 
case of Latin America, was particularly 
severe and became the dominant feature 
of the behaviour of external receipts. 
The modest growth of world trade and 
hesitant rise of commodity prices have 
failed to produce a decided recovery of 
export earnings. In addition, adverse 
weather conditions affected agricul
tural output in a number of countries, 
particularly in Africa, thereby reduc
ing exports and increasing the need for 
essential imports. These adverse 
developments affecting the external 
accounts left many countries with no 
choice but to cut back sharply on 
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Table 1 

World output by major countries and country groups, a/ 1975-1985 
(Percentage change) 

Country or country group 

World c/ 
Developed market-economy 
countries dj 
North America 
Western Europe 
Japan 
Others 

Developing countries and 
territories e/ 
Major oil exporters 
Oil sector 
Non-oil sector 
Other oil exporters 
Net oil-importing countries 

of which: 
Exporters of manufactures 
Least developed countries 

China // 
Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe g/ 

Actual 

1975-
1980 
(Annual 
average) 

3.8 

3.5 
3.6 
3.0 
5.1 
2.5 

5.1 
5.1 
1.3 
6.9 
5.7 
5.0 

5.9 
3.4 
4.9 

4.1 

1981 

1.6 

1.7 
2.7 
0.0 
4.0 
4.1 

1.2 
0.7 

-17.3 
5.2 
5.6 
1.3 

-1.5 
3.3 
3.0 

2.0 

1982 

0.0 

-0.2 
-2.1 
0.3 
3.0 
-0.2 

0.9 
0.7 
-3.3 
1.2 
2.8 
1.0 

0.3 
2.0 
7.4 

3.1 

Estimate 

1983 

1.9 

2.3 
3.4 
1.1 
3.0 
0.9 

-1.3 
-3.2 
-8.9 
-0.8 
0.1 
2.1 

0.6 
3.2 
9.0 

3.8 

Forecast b/ 

1984 

3.5 

3.9 
5.5 
2.1 
4.5 
2.2 

2.1 
1.8 
0.5 
2.4 
3.5 
3.2 

2.3 
3.9 
6.6 

3.7 

1985 

3.1 

2.9 
3.1 
2.3 
3.5 
2.6 

3.7 
3.2 
3.1 
3.2 
4.9 
4.4 

4.4 
3.9 
6.3 

3.9 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, 
national sources. 

based on official national and inter-

a/ For definition of country groupings, see the explanatory notes 
beginning of this report and the note to annex table A.1. 

b/ See note c/ to annex table I. 
c/ Excluding China and the socialist countries of Eastern Europe. 
d/ Gross domestic product/gross national product. 
ej Gross domestic product, 
f"/ National income. 
gl Net material product. 

at the 

imports, reinforcing the cut-back as 
necessary with restrictive fiscal and 
monetary policies.11 

70. While the economic crisis contin
ued or deepened for most developing 
countries, the experience of developed 
market-economy countries in 1983 was 
different. There, output rose by 2.3 
per cent in 1983, as compared with a 
small decline in 1982. Moreover, 
changes in output in the latter half of 

1983 and during the opening months of 
1984 have made it clear that further 
acceleration in output in these coun
tries is occurring. The developed 
market-economy countries as a group are 
thus emerging from the most protracted 
recession of the post-war period. 
Moreover, pace of inflation in most 
countries has slowed appreciably and 
the current expansion is proceeding 
without signs of a re-emergence of 
inflationary pressures. 

11 The situation of developing countries is described in greater detail in part 
I, chapter III. 
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71. The experience of individual 
developed market-economy countries 
varied considerably within this over
all picture. The most remarkable turn
around was that of the United States 
and Canada: output in North America in 
1983 grew by 3.4 per cent, as compared 
with a drop of more than 2 per cent in 
1982. In both countries the expansion 
was led by industry, where output rose 
by 16 and 18 per cent, respectively. 
The strength of the performance of the 
United States economy resulted in a 
reduced rate of unemployment; in devel
oped market-economy countries of 
Europe, expansion resulted only in some 
slowing of the rate of increase of 
unemployment. 

72. The growth of output in the econo
mies of the socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe accelerated modestly in 
1983, confirming the pattern of 
improvement that first became apparent 
in 1982. Again, however, the experi
ence of individual countries varied 
considerably, with the most notable 
improvement in performance taking 
place in Poland. 12 

73. The patterns of change in the 
world economy in 1983 allow some pre
liminary evaluation of the current 
international approach to the economic 
crisis of developing countries. This 
approach has been characterized by the 
premise that economic recovery in the 
developed world, together with strenu
ous adjustment measures by debtor 
developing countries and with finan
cial support - usually at levels below 
the net financial receipts of only a 
few years ago - mobilized directly and 
indirectly by IMF, would allow debtor 
developing countries to resolve the 
problems of reconciling growth with a 
manageable external financial situ

ation. It is still much too early to 
undertake a thorough analysis of the 
validity of this approach, which it was 
never envisaged could prove successful 
within the span of one year (or even 
two). However, some broad indications 
are already evident as to how this pro
cess has been working, at least ini
tially, and it should be recalled that 
1983 was a year of vigorous upswing in 
the economies of North America. 
Indeed, the degree of acceleration in 
that region is unlikely to be matched 
elsewhere in the developed market-
economy countries in the coming months 
or even in North America itself. The 
behaviour of the mechanisms that link 
the North American economy to those of 
developing countries and the extent to 
which this vigorous expansion was tran
smitted by those mechanisms from North 
America to the developing countries is 
thus of considerable interest in secur
ing some insight into the degree of 
success so far of the strategy being 
followed. 

74. In order to examine these matters 
in greater detail, chapter II, after 
recalling the main characteristics of 
the United States recovery influencing 
its impact abroad, provides a brief 
analysis of the direct transmission of 
growth from North America to developing 
countries via trade. It then examines 
more generally the behaviour of the two 
main channels linking recovery in the 
developed market-economy countries to 
the economies of the developing coun
tries : the commodity and the financial 
markets. Chapter III examines in 
greater detail the recent economic 
experience of developing countries and 
chapter IV sketches briefly the salient 
features of the present upturn in 
industrialized countries. 

For a more detailed discussion of developments in the economies of developed 
market-economy countries and the socialist countries of Eastern Europe, see 
chapter IV below. 
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Chapter II 

THE TRANSMISSION OF RECOVERY TO DEVELOPING COUNTRIES 

A. Introduction 

75. The vigorous economic expansion in 
the United States has had a consider
able effect on the rest of the world 
economy. This expansion is being driv
en by what one senior United States 
monetary official has called "the most 
expansive fiscal policy our country has 
ever experienced in peace-time 
history".13 

76. This expansion has had two unusual 
characteristics: it has led to a much 
larger decline in the net exports of 
the United States than was typical of 
earlier recoveries in that country, due 
mainly to a sharp rise in imports, 
which has been an important vehicle for 
the transmission of growth from the 
United States to other countries; and 
it has been characterized by interest 
rates that, while lower in 1983 than in 
1982, were still high in real terms. 
Moreover, the continued vigorous 
expansion of the United States economy 
in 1984 has been accompanied by a fur
ther rise in interest rates. 14t 

77. Unusually high import growth and 
unusually high interest rates are thus 
the hallmarks of the current expansion 
in the United States. The following 
sections examine some of the impli
cations for developing countries. 

B. Trade implications for developing 
countries of the resumption of economic 

growth in the United States 

78. Economic recovery in the United 

States, which started toward the end of 
1982, has triggered a buoyant rise in 
import demand in that country, thereby 
imparting a stimulus to those countries 
which have substantial trade links with 
the United States. How significant has 
this stimulus been for the developing 
countries and what could be expected in 
the case of a more generalized resump
tion of growth in the world economy? 
The following analysis attempts to 
throw some light on this question. It 
deals with the direct transmission of 
growth impulses, that is to say with 
the impact on developing country trade 
with the United States of the increase 
in the latter's import demand. Buoy
ancy in the United States import demand 
also undoubtedly had indirect trade 
effects on developing countries: the 
expansion in the United States contrib
uted to higher growth in other devel
oped market-economy countries, 
particularly Canada and Japan, so that 
a part of any increased imports of 
these countries from developing coun
tries must be attributed, indirectly, 
to the United States recovery. 
However, such indirect effects are dif
ficult to measure; they were probably 
insignificant in 1983, and will 
increasingly become part of the more 
general increase in developing country 
exports arising from the spread of 
recovery in the developed market-
economy countries. 

79. The magnitude of the direct trade 
effects on developing countries of the 
United States recovery will be heavily 
influenced by the extent of the overall 
rise in United States imports resulting 
from recovery and the relative impor
tance of that country as a market for 
developing countries. As shown in 

Statement by Mr. Lyle E. Gramley, member, Board of Governors of the United 
States Federal Reserve System, before the Mid-America Committee, 12 April 
1984 (cited in Bank for International Settlements, Press Review No. 103, 28 
May 1984). 
The upturn in the United States economy and the factors that have allowed an 
expansion of investment to occur in the face of high interest rates are exam
ined in chapter IV, below. The implications for other countries of the 
emerging compatibility of high interest rates and vigorous growth in the 
United States are examined in section D of the present chapter. 
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Table 2 

Developing countries and territories: structure of exports 
(Percentage share by destinations, by major commodity groups, 1982) 

Destination 

Commodity 
group 

All products 
All food items 
Agricultural 
raw materials 

Ores and metals 
Fuels 
Manufactures 

World 

100 
100 

100 
100 
100 
100 

Total 

64.8 
53.2 

56.2 
68.6 
69.6 
59.8 

Developed market-
economy 

USA 

18.8 
15.5 

8.0 
15.7 
16.7 
28.3 

countries 

Europe 

28.3 
28.1 

27.5 
29.6 
31.4 
20.5 

Japan 

14.6 
7.5 

18.0 
21.6 
20.4 
6.2 

Socialist 
countries 

Europe 

4.0 
18.1 

7.4 
5.2 
1.6 
1.4 

Asia 

1.0 
1.9 

5.2 
1.2 
0.1 
2.0 

Developing 
countries 

30.2 
26.8 

31.2 
25.0 
28.7 
36.8 

Source: United Nations, Monthly Bulletin of Statistics, May 1984. 

table 2, the United States accounts for 
a significant, but by no means prepon
derant, part of the world market for 
developing countries. In all of the 
commodity groups listed, developing 
countries themselves are a more impor
tant market for their exports than is 
the United States. Europe is also a 
more important market for developing 
countries than the United States for 
all commodity groups other than manu
factures. For manufactures, however, 
the United States represents a signif
icant market for the developing coun
tries , and it is indeed here that its 
weight is greatest. 

80. The large increase in the volume 
of imports into the United States in 
1983 started from the very low levels 
prevalent during the protracted and 
deep recession in that country during 
the preceding years. Moreover, there 
has been a high correlation between the 
direction of the changes in the volume 
of imports into the United States and 
that of the changes in real GDP in that 
country during the recent past, both of 
which have been systematically in the 
same direction (see table 3). However, 
it should be noted that the decline in 
import volume was much more pronounced 
in 1980-1982 than in the previous 
recession. As a consequence, the 

import volume in 1983 was about 1 per 
cent lower than in 1979, whereas in 
1976 it was as much as 6 per cent above 
the 1973 level. Thus, recovery in the 
United States has been a somewhat less 
powerful engine of growth in the world 
economy during the present recovery 
than in the preceding one. 

81. However, it should be stressed 
that it was only during the second 
quarter of 1983 that the value of Unit
ed States imports ceased to decrease15 

and that it was only during the fourth 
quarter of 1983 that the increase in 
imports was particularly signi
ficant.16 It is true that net imports 
(imports minus exports) started to 
increase earlier in the year, but this 
increase was mainly the result of 
decreases in exports along a trend 
which preceded the recovery. It should 
also be pointed out that, because of a 
decline in the unit value of United 
States imports, the rate of increase in 
the volume of imports, estimated at 
over 10 per cent in 1983, is about 
twice the corresponding rate of 
increase in current prices. The impact 
of the United States recovery on levels 
of output in other countries was thus 
greater than its impact on their 
external earnings measured in dollars. 

is Measured from balance-of-payments statistics, and expressed on a year-
to-year basis to eliminate seasonal influences. 

16 The increase of United States imports in the fourth quarter of 1983 over the 
fourth quarter of 1982 represents about 80 per cent of the annual increase in 
1983 over 1982. 
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Table 3 

United States: gross domestic product and imports, 1971-1983 
(Annual percentage growth and index numbers of volume) 

GDP 
Imports 

Memo Item: 

1973=100 
1979=100 

1971 1972 1973 1974 1975 1976 1977 1978 1979 1980 1981 1982 1983 

Growth over previous year 

3.1 
9.0 

5.4 
13.4 

5.5 
4.6 

-0.7 
-1.7 

-0.7 
-11.5 

4.9 
22.0 

5.2 
12.3 

4.7 
8.0 

2.3 
1.4 

-0.2 
-8.0 

3.0 
2.2 

-1.7 
-4.3 

3.5 
10.4 

Index numbers (imports) 

100 98 87 106 
100 92 94 90 99 

Sources: OECD, Economic Outlook, No. 34, December 1983, and Monthly Statistics 
of Foreign Trade (various issues). 

82. On average, the value of United 
States imports increased at a rate of 
5.3 per cent in 1983, following a 
decline of 7.5 per cent in 1982. At a 
lower level of aggregation the rates of 
increase (in value terms) varied widely 
among different commodity groups dur
ing the year (see table 4). A partic
ularly fast rate of growth was observed 
in 1983 in the case of imports of manu
factures (almost 13 per cent) following 
a year of near stagnation. Fuel 
imports, reflecting declines in both 
unit value and volume, continued the 
decline already observed in 1982. The 
value of primary imports, i.e., food
stuffs and raw materials, increased 
only modestly in 1983, but the positive 
rate (about 3 per cent) was a net 
improvement over the decline of more 
than 13 per cent recorded in 1982, a 
year in which primary export prices 
fell steeply. Thus, the trade benefits 
of the United States recovery were felt 
almost exclusively by exporters of man
ufactures , although the recovery also 
put an end to the decline in United 
States imports of primary commodities. 

83. United States imports from the 
developing countries in current values 
increased at a rate somewhat lower than 
that of imports from all sources in 
1983, reflecting mainly the marked 
decline in imports of fuels, since 
imports from the developing countries 
of both primary commodities 
(non-fuels) and manufactures increased 

at rates considerably higher than for 
the corresponding imports from all 
sources. 

84. An examination at a more disaggre
gated product level suggests that the 
developing countries shared in the fast 
rise of world exports to the United 
States in a large number of categories 
of manufactures. However, for their 
traditional exports in these catego
ries, United States imports from the 
developing countries did not rise more 
rapidly than its total imports. Never
theless, developing countries did suc
ceed in expanding their share of 
markets in which they account for only 
a marginal proportion of consumption. 
To illustrate this, table 5 has been 
designed to bring together data con
cerning the dollar value of sales by 
United States manufacturers and of 
imports into the United States of nine 
groups of manufactures, where a rough 
concordance can be obtained between the 
two types of data. Since, apart from 
stock movements, the total supply of a 
given manufactured product in the coun
try is made up of imports and of domes
tic production, changes in the share of 
the two sources in the total supply are 
reflected in their relative rates of 
change. The table shows annual growth 
rates of (i) the current value of ship
ments by United States manufacturers, 
i.e., domestic supply, and (ii) United 
States imports from the world as well 
as from the developing countries in 
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Table 4 

United States: imports by main categories, 1982-1983 
(Annual growth rate of values in current prices) 

From 

Developing countries 
1982 
1983 

Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe and Asia 

1982 
1983 

Developed market-
economy countries 
1982 
1983 

World 
1982 
1983 

Primary 
commodities 

-14.1 
8.1 

-39.7 
5.3 

-10.7 
-0.1 

-13.3 
2.9 

Fuels 

-25.9 
-12.3 

51.3 
-20.3 

3.3 
-8.0 

-20.0 
-11.0 

Manufactures 

3.4 
24.3 

8.8 
10.9 

0.8 
9.1 

1.3 
12.9 

Total 

-15.2 
4.5 

2.5 
3.8 

-1.0 
5.8 

-7.5 
5.3 

Source: United Nations trade tapes. 

Note: Primary commodities: SITC 0+1+2+4+67+68; fuels: SITC 3; manufactures: 
SITC 5-9 less 67 and 68. 

1983. For reference, the table also 
provides statistics on the relative 
importance of imports from the develop
ing countries as a source of supply, 
i.e., the percentage share of these 
imports in apparent consumption in the 
United States.17 As can be seen from 
the table, the increases in the sup
plies of a large number of manufactured 
products in the United States had been 
met by fast inflows of imports from 
abroad in 1983. Thus, in all catego

ries of manufactures except two (trans
port equipment and primary metals) 
imports increased faster than sales 
from domestic manufacturers. The dif
ferences in the growth rates were par
ticularly marked in the case of 
machinery and other manufactured 
goods, petroleum and coal products, and 
paper and allied products. In food 
products, however, domestic sales and 
imports increased at roughly the same 
pace. 

The high degree of aggregation used in the table was dictated by the avail
ability of statistics concerning the relationship between imports from 
developing countries and apparent consumption. Apparent consumption is 
defined as production plus imports less exports. Due to the lack of data, 
the shares of imports from developing countries in both the United States and 
Canada taken together has been used. However, due to the large weight of the 
United States economy, these shares should be quite close to those calculated 
for this country alone. For example, in 1975, a year for which separate cal
culations for the United States existed, the share of imports of manufactures 
from the developing countries amounted to 2.01 per cent. This compares with 
the corresponding share of 2.16 for North America, i.e., United States and 
Canada taken together, in 1974-1975. See UNCTAD, Handbook of International 
Trade and Development Statistics, various issues. 
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Table 5 

United States: domestic shipments by manufacturers and imports, 1982-1983 
(Annual growth rate, in current United States dollars) 

Value of domestic 
shipments by US 
manufacturers a/ 

Textile mill products 

Petroleum and coal 
products 

Machinery, instruments 
and related products 

Primary metals 

Food, tobacco and 
kindred products 

Rubber, plastics, 
chemical and allied 
products 

Paper and allied 
products 

Stone, clay and glass 
products 

Transport equipment 

Increase 

9.6 

-7.4 

3.9 

6.7 

4.4 

7.8 

7.4 

10.8 

21.7 

Imports 

Textiles and clothing 
(5.8) 

Petroleum and coal products 
(5.2) 

Machinery and other 
manufactures 

(1.9) 

Ferrous and non-ferrous metals 
(1.7) 

Food, beverages and tobacco 
(1.1) 

Rubber and chemicals 
(0.8) 

Wood products, paper printing 
(0.6) 

Non-metallic mineral products 
(0.5) 

Transport equipment 
(0.2) 

Increase b/ 

A 17.2 
B 18.9 

A 14.8 
B 10.7 

A 15.3 
B 23.4 

A -4.6 
B 35.4 

A 5.2 
B 5.8 

A 13.8 
B 44.8 

A 22.7 
B 31.1 

A 18.4 
B 35.7 

A 14.4 
B 53.0 

Sources: United States Department of Commerce, Survey of Current Business 
(various issues); United Nations trade tapes; UNCTAD, Handbook of International 
Trade and Development Statistics, 1983 (United Nations publication, Sales No. 
E/F.83.II.D.2). 

Note: Figures in brackets refer to the percentage shares of imports from 
developing countries in apparent consumption in North America in 1978-1979. 

a/ Total sales based on data for 11 months. 
b/ A: from world; B: from developing countries. 

85. As far as imports from the devel
oping countries are concerned, these 
had grown most rapidly for those manu
factures in which the shares of imports 
from those countries were very small in 
relation to consumption. In other 
words, the starting bases for these 
imports were relatively small. For 
example, imports of transport equip
ment from the developing countries grew 
by over 50 per cent in 1983, but still 
accounted for a negligible share (0.2 
per cent) of consumption. Likewise, 

the fast growth rate of imports from 
the developing countries of rubber and 
chemical products, paper and allied 
products, as well as non-metallic min
eral products, was associated with 
shares in consumption of much less than 
1 per cent. Relatively fast growth of 
imports from the developing countries 
also occurred in the case of ferrous 
and non-ferrous metals, machinery and 
other manufactures, where these 
imports amounted to between 1 and 2 per 
cent of apparent consumption. In sharp 
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contrast, in the case of textiles and 
clothing, where the share of developing 
country imports in consumption was much 
more substantial (5.8 per cent), the 
growth rate of imports from the devel
oping countries was only slightly above 
that of imports from the world. An 
equally large share in consumption can 
also be observed in the case of petro
leum and coal products (5.2 per cent), 
where once again the performance of 
developing countries was not partic
ularly impressive. 

86. The commodity composition of the 
rise in United States import demand was 
one determinant of the distribution of 
the rise among exporting countries. 
Table 6 explores the changes in export 
earnings of various groups of develop
ing countries from trade with the Unit
ed States and the significance of these 
changes for the overall trade of the 
developing countries. The statistics 
have been compiled first, for countries 
which have recently experienced diffi
culty in meeting scheduled debt-
service payments, with a further 
classification by geographical region. 
Other developing countries have been 
grouped according to traditional cri
teria. 

rates of decline were particularly pro
nounced in the case of the petroleum-
exporting countries and the African 
countries experiencing debt difficul
ties. Moreover, with one exception, 
the declines in total exports that 
occurred were accompanied by a fall in 
imports, and this fall was particularly 
steep in the case of countries experi
encing debt-servicing difficulties. 

88. In sum, for the majority of the 
developing countries, the resumption 
of economic growth in the United States 
was not sufficient in itself to yield 
an overall increase in export earnings 
during 1983, despite a buoyant rise in 
sales to that market; nor was it suffi
cient to allow most countries to avoid 
a fall in imports. The major exception 
was the case of the major exporters of 
manufactures not experiencing debt-
servicing difficulties. These coun
tries succeeded in increasing their 
exports to the United States at a par
ticularly rapid rate, and this trans
lated into an overall rise in export 
earnings.18 Thus, for those countries 
that had, up to 1983, avoided debt 
problems, the United States recovery 
was a powerful vehicle for staying on 
this course. 

87. As can be seen from the table, 
with the exception of the major petro
leum-exporting countries and countries 
in Africa experiencing debt difficul
ties, all country groups recorded 
increases in their exports to the Unit
ed States in 1983. The rates of 
increase were very marked in some 
cases, and especially for the major 
exporters of manufactures not experi
encing debt difficulties (24 per cent). 
The rates observed for the debtor coun
tries were also quite large, except for 
the African countries, whose perform
ance reflected mainly the decline in 
exports of the major petroleum export
ers among them. In general, the 
increases in exports to the United 
States proved insufficient to yield 
overall increases in the value of 
export earnings in 1983. In fact, with 
the sole exception of the major export
ers of manufactures, all the other 
country groups recorded declines in 
total exports during the year. The 

C. The behaviour of commodity 
markets 

89. For many developing countries the 
pattern of changes in export earnings 
in 1983 was determined by the behaviour 
of commodity prices. Here, the direct 
impact of recovery in the United States 
was governed by a number of factors. 
The impact of recovery in the United 
States on demand for commodities was 
determined in part by the importance of 
the United States in total world trade 
of the commodities in question. The 
influence of higher demand on prices, 
in turn, was determined by supply con
ditions, and in particular by the cur
rent state of stocks. As regards the 
impact of the United States on demand, 
as may be seen from table 7, its role 
in commodity markets is relatively 
small: Europe has 4 to 5 times the 

18 The developing countries in question are located in the Pacific Basin and 
have higher-than-average trade links with other countries, developed and 
developing, in the Basin. This fact, together with the above-average growth 
of all countries in the Basin, also helped sustain their overall export earn
ings. 
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Table 6 

Developing countries: exports and imports in 1983 
(Percentage increase over 1982, based on values in current dollars) 

Countries with debt-servicing 
difficulties: 

Latin America a/ 
Africa b/ 
Africa excluding Nigeria 
Others c/ 

Other countries: 

Major exporters of 
manufactures d/ 

Major petroleum exporters e/ 
Least developed countries ff 
All other developing countries 

EXPORTS 

Total 

-0.6 
-23.2 
-8.5 
-2.6 

-7.7 

8.8 
-16.4 
-2.6 
-2.6 

of which to: 
United States 

9.2 
-40.5 
-4.3 
10.8 

6.3 

24.1 
-15.0 
5.7 
12.0 

IMPORTS 

Total 

-27.1 
-32.7 
-8.7 
-4.0 

-4.5 

2.1 
-9.1 
-7.0 
-3.8 

Source: United Nations trade tapes. 

Dominican Republic, a/ Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica, 
Ecuador, Guyana, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Peru, Venezuela 

b/ Central African Republic, Ivory Coast, Liberia, Madagascar, Malawi, 
Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Togo, Uganda, Zaire, Zambia. 

c/ Philippines, Yugoslavia. 
d/ Hong Kong, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China. 
el Algeria, Angola, Bahrain, Brunei, Congo, Gabon, Indonesia, Iran 

(Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Kuwait, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Oman, Qatar, Saudi 
Arabia, Syrian Arab Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, United Arab Emirates. 

f/ Excluding Central African Republic, Malawi, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Togo, 
Uganda. 

weight of the United States in these 
markets. On this score alone, then, 
one would expect a situation of expan
sion in North America and relative 
stagnation in Europe to have had at 
best a modest impact on prices. 

90. In fact at the beginning of 1983, 
prices of "industrial" commodities, 
i.e., agricultural raw materials, min
erals and ores responded quickly to the 
increasing demand generated by the eco
nomic recovery which was on its way in 
North America, and to the lowering of 
nominal interest rates which encour
aged the reconstitution of stocks. 
Expectations of a stronger and wider 
recovery encouraged speculative 
buying. However, markets weakened 
around the middle of the year as clear 
signs of recovery outside North America 

failed to materialize and as the exist
ence of producer stocks and/or idle 
capacity appeared to ensure plentiful 
and accessible supplies. 

91. As regards agricultural commod
ities, improved price performance 
reflected primarily restrictions in 
export supply, resulting both from 
natural conditions and from national 
and international policies; such was 
the case for vegetable oil and oilseeds 
and for food and tropical beverages 
(see below). 

92. All in all, following a steep 
two-year drop of more than 30 per cent, 
the UNCTAD combined price index of 
non-oil primary commodities exported 
by developing countries was on average 
5.8 per cent higher in 1983 than in 
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Table 7 

Structure of world exports in 1982 
(Percentage share by destination, by major commodity groups) 

Destination 

Commodity 
group 

All products 
All food items 
Agricultural 
raw materials 

Ores and metals 
Fuels 
Manufactured 
goods 

World 

100 
100 

100 
100 
100 
100 

Developed market-
economy countries 

Total 

64.7 
60.5 

65.2 
64.0 
72.1 
63.2 

USA 

12.5 
8.4 

8.2 
12.0 
14.5 
13.0 

Europe 

40.8 
42.2 

42.1 
41.0 
41.0 
40.7 

Japan 

6.4 
7.1 

12.0 
7.6 
14.0 
2.5 

Socialist 
countries 
of 
Eastern 
Europe 

8.0 
12.0 

12.0 
11.7 
5.7 
7.4 

Socialist 
countries 
of Asia 

1.1 
2.0 

4.0 
2.0 
0.2 
1.0 

Developing 
countries 

26.2 
25.6 

18.9 
22.4 
22.0 
28.4 

Source: United Nations, Monthly Bulletin of Statististics, May 1984. 

1982 when measured in current United 
States dollars, and about 10 per cent 
higher when measured in terms of SDRs, 
the difference being explained by the 
strength of the dollar vis-a-vis other 
currencies. The following paragraphs 
comment briefly on developments in 
major individual commodity markets. 

1. Food and tropical beverages 

93. A shortage in export supply 
resulting in part from national poli
cies was the main factor which boosted 
the prices of food and tropical beve
rages which were on average 5.5 per 
cent higher in 1983 than in the previ
ous year. 

(a) Sugar 

94. Unfavourable harvest conditions in 
the European Economic Community (EEC) 
in early 1983 gave rise to the expecta
tion of a significant reduction in 
available supplies of sugar and to a 
consequent marked increase in sugar 
prices during May to August. In Sep
tember, supply prospects improved and 
since then the price has continued to 

decline. In the first half of 1984 the 
price of sugar was 27 per cent less 
than the 1983 average. For the whole 
of the 1983-1984 season world pro
duction of sugar is likely to be 6 per 
cent lower than in the preceding 
season. Nevertheless, there is little 
prospect of a significant reduction in 
the substantial stocks (estimated at 40 
million tons) which were built up in 
1981-1982 and 1982-1983, when world 
production exceeded 100 million tons 
per annum. In view of the highly ine
lastic nature of sugar consumption with 
respect to both income and price, and 
of huge stocks and favourable weather 
conditions in major beet regions in the 
spring of 1984, the price of sugar is 
expected to remain at a low level. 

(b) Grains 

95. In 1983 the price of rice 
decreased by 5-per cent, and the price 
of wheat by 1.8 per cent. On the other 
hand, the price of maize, under the 
influence of a prolonged heat wave in 
the United States, together with the 
implementation of the United States 
Government's policy of acreage 
reduction and payments-in-kind, rose 
by about 21 per cent. 
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Table 8 

Changes in world market prices of 
primary commodities exported by developing countries, 1981-1984 

(Percentage increase over previous year or corresponding period thereof) 

Food and tropical beverages 
Vegetable oilseeds and oils 
Agricultural raw materials 
Minerals, ores and metals 

Total primary commodities 
(excluding petroleum) 
Denominated in US dollars 
Denominated in SDRs 

Crude petroleum 
Manufactures bj 

1981 1982 1983 

Annual 

-19.7 
-3.2 
-13.6 
-13.6 

-15.6 
-7.5 

10.2 
-5.0 

-18.2 
-23.0 
-12.3 
-11.4 

-16.1 
-9.8 

-4.3 
-2.0 

5.5 
23.4 
7.0 
0.0 

5.8 
9.9 

-11.6 
-4.3 

1983 

I II III IV 

1984 

I Ha/ 

Quarterly 

-12.0 
-17.3 
-3.0 
-5.4 

-9.0 
-5.2 

-6.0 
-3.2 

4.4 
-3.0 
6.1 
2.4 

4.8 
8.1 

-13.3 
-4.3 

16.7 
53.4 
10.2 
2.5 

14.0 
16.5 

-13.5 
-4.4 

18.6 
72.3 
12.9 
-0.8 

16.2 
18.3 

-13.5 
-2.3 

15.9 
89.5 
13.5 
-1.6 

14.7 
20.0 

-9.5 

7.4 
78.0 
0.7 
-4.7 

7.3 
10.8 

0.0 

Sources: UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin; United Nations, Monthly 
Bulletin of Statistics (various issues); UNCTAD secretariat calculations. 

aj Estimated. 
b/ Price index for exports of manufactures from developed market-economy 

countries. 

(c) Cocoa (d) Coffee 

96. A number of different factors con
tributed to the strengthening of trop
ical beverage prices in 1983. The 
price of cocoa rose by about 21.5 per 
cent as a consequence of the current 
supply deficit. Drought in the Ivory 
Coast and bush fires in Nigeria and 
Ghana, severely affected their cocoa 
production. After five years in which 
production exceeded consumption, world 
output of cocoa dropped to 1.5 million 
tons in 1982-1983 against 1.7 million 
tons in the previous year. At the same 
time, consumption of cocoa increased 
and was running at a level some 105,000 
tons higher than production. The 
1983-1984 season is again expected to 
reveal a supply deficit of about 
50,000-80,000 tons and thus the price 
of cocoa, which increased by about 20 
per cent in the first half of 1984, is 
likely to remain at this high level 
over the whole year. 

97. Coffee prices remained buoyant 
throughout the first three quarters of 
1983 and increased towards the end of 
the year. This was due, inter alia, to 
seasonal factors, the low stock level 
in consumer countries and high tea 
prices. It should be stressed, 
however, that the most important factor 
inhibiting excess supply of coffee was 
the imposition of tight export quotas 
under the International Coffee Agree
ment. With world production running 
well above world consumption, as well 
as huge carry-over stocks, estimated to 
account for 64 per cent of annual 
demand in the 1983-1984 season, even a 
frost in Brazil would be less likely to 
affect prices than in the past. 
Although coffee prices have continued 
to rise in the first half of 1984, pos
sible releases in export quotas by the 
International Coffee Organization may 
bring this upward trend to an end. 
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Chart 1 

Monthly indices of free market prices of selected 
primary commodities exported by developing countries 

(1975-1977=100) 
160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

100 

90 

80 

70 

160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

100 

90 

80 

70 

0 

.Combined index of nominal prices measured in US dollars 

.Combined index of nominal prices measured in SDRs 

.Combined index of real prices'1 

/ 

J 1 L 

/ 

J 1 I I 1 I L J L 
I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV 

-4 1979 *>\-4 1980 »-U 1981 >l* 1982 >J-* 1983 »-L* 1984 p4 

I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I 

I 1979 * -U 1980 »-L* 1981 * - L — 
III IV I II III IV I II III 

1982 »-U 1983 »-U 1984— 
IV 

180 

170 

160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

/J ,y^ 

i i i i 

\^Z 

1 1 1 

~ \ 
^ \ 

X\ 

1 1 1 

^ ^ 

1 1 

Minerals ores and metals 

Agricultural raw materials 

1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 

-

' 
I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III 

U 1979 »-U 1980 *J-4 1981 »+4 198? »+4 1983 »-U 1984-
IV 

180 

170 

160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

0 

Source UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin 
3 Combined index in US dollars divided by the United Nations index of export unit values of manufactured goods 



- 26 -

(e) Tea 

98. The increased demand for tea eng
endered by the rebuilding of invento
ries and the selective Indian ban on 
tea exports boosted tea prices in the 
fourth quarter of 1983. Over the last 
two decades, world tea production grew 
at an annual rate of about 3 per cent. 
Since 1980, however, a lower increase 
in production, of about 2 per cent, has 
been coupled with higher growth than 
previously in consumption in producer 
countries. In 1984, high tea prices 
are likely to be sustained. 

2. Vegetable oilseeds and oils 

99. Prices of vegetable oilseeds and 
oils recovered after three years of 
depression and experienced the largest 
percentage increase among all major 
commodity groups. For the whole group 
the index in 1983 stood at a level 23 
per cent higher than in 1982, owing to 
a reduction in supply resulting from 
the United States acreage reduction and 
weather-related difficulties such as 
floods in Malaysia which diminished 
palm oil production by some 20 per 
cent. Supplies of oilseeds and oil 
products worldwide remain tight. Pric
es have continued to rise during the 
first half of 1984. 

3. Agricultural raw materials 

100. Prices of agricultural raw mate
rials were on average 7 per cent higher 
in 1983 than in 1982 and continued to 
increase in the first half of 1984, 
during which period the average price 
was 4 per cent over the 1983 average. 
There have been two main developments 
in the raw materials market: a signif
icant increase in the price of natural 
rubber and a steep drop in timber pric
es. A fairly high level of rubber 
prices, which persisted in the first 
half of 1984, is threatened by the 
large stocks of some 280,000 tons of 
surplus rubber held by the buffer stock 
of the International Rubber Organiza
tion which was built up mainly during 
1982 in order to prevent prices from 
collapsing. With the expected recovery 
in building, and in view of supply con
straints based on ecological consider

ations, the price of timber is likely 
to rise slightly in the course of 1984. 

4. Minerals, ores and metals 

101. Despite an increase of about 2 
per cent in prices of non-ferrous 
metals, prices of minerals and metals 
as a group did not record any changes 
in 1983, as compared with 1982. 

(a) Phosphate rock 

102. The price of phosphate rock has 
declined by about 33 per cent over the 
last two years. The expectation that 
the extension of cereal acreage would 
induce an increase in demand has not 
yet materialized. The intention to 
increase the price of phosphate rock 
announced by major producers early in 
1984 was met by resistance from the 
major buyers and, as a consequence, the 
price increase is almost negligible. 

(b) Copper 

103. Stock replenishment in antic
ipation of a possible stoppage of pro
duction in the United States prior to 
negotiation of new labour contracts 
boosted the price of copper in the 
first half of 1983. In the course of 
the year, copper stocks increased sig
nificantly, owing to the reactivation 
of a substantial proportion of pro
duction capacity which had hitherto 
lain idle. As recovery did not prove 
to be sufficiently widespread, copper 
prices declined towards the end of 
1983. Although the price of copper 
remained low during the first half of 
1984, rising demand in some developed 
countries, together with a steady 
decline in stocks, are likely to 
brighten the price outlook for the rest 
of 1984. 

(c) Aluminium 

104. Aluminium prices rose over the 
whole of 1983 to a higher level than 
copper for the first time ever. The 
most important reason seems to have 
been the fact that aluminium supplies 
are controlled by a relatively small 
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number of major producers who are able 
to cut back output as much as required 
in order to bring supply and demand 
into balance at satisfactory price lev
els in comparison to production costs. 

(d) Lead 

105. The price of lead declined in 
1983 for the third consecutive year, 
and even the increased demand for lead 
during the fourth quarter of 1983 did 
not improve the market situation. 
Despite a further moderate increase in 
lead prices during the first half of 
1984, prospects are not very bright. 
The changeover towards smaller, light
er batteries with a longer life means 
that less lead is required per unit, 
and lead used in petrol is also likely 
to be completely eliminated for envi
ronmental reasons. 

(e) Zinc 

106. After a moderate increase of 2.5 
per cent in 1983 over 1982, the price 
of zinc jumped by about 30 per cent in 
the first half of 1984 above the aver
age for 1983. However, in June, as 
expectations returned towards a more 
balanced supply/demand situation, the 
price of zinc fell. 

5. Crude petroleum 

107. With regard to oil, the continu
ing weakness of world demand during 
1983 affected in particular the member 
States of the Organization of the 
Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC). 
While world crude oil production was 
only marginally lower in 1983 than in 
1982, production by OPEC members was 
about 8 per cent down. This resulted 
in a further reduction of OPEC's share 
in world petroleum production which, 
over the last 10 years, has slumped 
from 53 per cent in 1973 to 32.5 per 
cent in 1983, and led to a reduction of 
the official price in March 1983. 
There were two slight improvements in 
spot prices, towards the end of Novem
ber 1983 and in January 1984, but these 
reflected seasonal fluctuations rather 
than any changes stemming from 
increased demand. The expected 
increase in world demand for oil in 

1985 of about 2.5 per cent is unlikely 
to have any impact on oil prices. In 
the light of low-capacity utilization, 
it is felt that the reaction of produc
ers to a heavier demand would be the 
expansion of production, rather than an 
increase in prices. 

6. Overall prospects 

108. In the light of the above over
view of recent commodity price move
ments and the short-term outlook, 
prices of non-oil commodities exported 
by developing countries are likely to 
maintain an upward trend in 1984 and 
1985. Although forecasting commodity 
prices is subject to a wide margin of 
error, with the deceleration of growth 
foreseen in the United States for 
1984-1985, and the relatively moderate 
pace of recovery in most of the rest of 
the industrial world, the non-oil com
modity price index is expected to rise 
less in 1984 and 1985 than in 1983. As 
unit values of exports of manufactures 
from developed market-economy coun
tries are expected to increase gradual
ly in 1984 and 1985, the terms of trade 
of non-oil commodity prices are likely 
to improve in 1984 and to deteriorate 
slightly in 1985. 

109. For the first and second quarters 
of 1984, the UNCTAD price index of 
non-oil primary commodities exported 
by developing countries, measured in 
United States dollars, were respec
tively 14.7 and 7.3 per cent higher 
than during the corresponding quarters 
of 1983. These increases, reflecting a 
further strengthening of tropical bev
erages and vegetable oil prices, while 
mineral and metal prices still remain 
at their depressed levels, seem to 
indicate a tendency towards a deceler
ation of the overall rise of prices. 

D. International capital markets 

110. Whereas economic recovery in 
North America increased the earnings of 
developing countries from the export of 
manufactures, the impact on their econ
omies transmitted through capital mar
kets has so far been decidedly 
negative. The negative effects have 
not been confined to the behaviour of 
interest rates on variable interest 
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Table 9 

Current-account balances: a I 
major countries and country groups, 1982-1985 

(Billions of dollars) 

Country or country group 

Developed market-economy countries bj 
Canada 
France 
Germany, Fed. Rep. of 
Italy 
Japan 
United Kingdom 
United States 
Other countries 

Developing countries c/ 
Major oil exporters df 
Other oil exporters d/ 
Net oil-importing countries d/ 
Exporters of manufactures d/ 
Least developed countries 
Other net oil-importers 

China 
Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe b/ 

Statistical discrepancy e/ 

1982 

-4.6 
2.0 
-9.5 
10.6 
-5.2 
8.1 
12.4 
-3.5 
-19.7 

-88.3 
-17.2 
-8.2 
-62.9 
-21.8 
-8.0 
-33.1 
6.9 

5.0 
-81.0 

1983 

(Esti
mated) 

-5.2 
0.8 
-2.0 
9.0 
0.5 
22.3 
6.0 

-34.5 
-7.3 

-69.8 
-21.4 
-7.1 
-41.3 
-5.2 
-6.9 
-29.2 
3.8 

9.0 
-62.2 

1984 1985 

Forecast 

-17.8 
-0.3 
2.5 
12.3 
2.0 
33.0 
6.0 

-70.2 
-3.1 

-63.6 
-20.0 
-6.7 
-36.9 
-4.2 
-7.3 
-25.4 
2.0 

9.0 
-70.4 

-23.6 
-2.5 
3.5 
13.0 
0.4 
36.5 
4.0 

-79.0 
0.5 

-56.2 
-13.3 
-6.9 
-36.0 
-3.5 
-8.1 
-24.4 
-0.4 

9.0 
-71.2 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and inter
national sources. 

a/ Goods, services and'private transfers. 
b/ As defined in the UNCTAD Handbook of International Trade and Development 

Statistics, but excluding Yugoslavia. 
c/ All countries, territories and areas not included in other groups. 
d/ For definition see the general note to annex table A.l. 
e/ The statistical discrepancy is composed of a (usually positive) 

discrepancy on merchandise trade mainly due to timing asymmetries and a negative 
discrepancy on services reflecting, in the main, under-reporting of interest 
income, receipts from sales of transportation services, and remittances. While 
the latter discrepancy has been increasing systematically over time, accounting 
for the largest part of the overall discrepancy, the timing asymmetry has tended 
to increase during periods of accelerating inflation and to decline in periods of 
decelerating inflation. The declining rate of price increases of traded goods in 
1982 compared with 1981, which accounted for a reduction in the timing asymmetry, 
contributed to two-thirds of the overall statistical discrepancy in that year. 
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rate loans in international markets, 
although these were the most important. 
There have also been spillover effects 
on interest rates associated with offi
cially-guaranteed export credits. 
Moreover, the improved attractiveness 
of lending to United States residents 
as United States interest rates rose 
has undoubtedly been a contributing 
factor to the slower increase in for
eign bank claims on developing coun
tries which occurred in 1983. 

111. High and growing United States 
demand for investible funds reflects, 
in part, the growing budget deficit in 
that country. But it also reflects 
recent changes in the tax treatment of 
corporations that have allowed growing 
private investment demand to emerge in 
the face of high interest rates.13 

This has introduced a substantial new 
asymmetry into world financial 
markets: whereas domestic borrowers 
and investors in the United States are 
provided with fiscal mechanisms that 
offset the impact of higher interest 
rates, no such mechanism exists else
where. While other countries are, at 
least in principle, also able to give 
fiscal relief to those who have bor
rowed abroad, thereby influencing the 
profitability of investment expressed 
in domestic currency, there is no way 
in which borrowers can avoid the full 
brunt of the higher foreign-exchange 
transfer that results from high inter
est rates. Where this transfer is sub
stantial relative to other payments 
abroad, and where balance-of-payments 
constraints are an important imped
iment to growth, as in most developing 
countries, United States interest 
rates may have a more immediate impact 
on output abroad than they do in the 
United States itself. 

112. It is against this background 
that high interest rates in combination 
with declining capital flows dras
tically reduced net financial trans
fers to developing countries in 1982 
and 1983. Together with stagnant 
export earnings and the strengthening 
dollar, this placed an increasing num

ber of debtor countries in a situation 
where they could not meet scheduled 
payments of debt service without unac-
ceptably large reductions in essential 
imports. The incipient financial cri
sis provoked by this situation was ini
tially surmounted as international 
rescue packages, including official 
support as well as fresh bank credit, 
were arranged. None the less, in 
recent months considerable nervousness 
spread throughout capital markets as 
some arrears in interest payments owed 
to banks in the United States 
approached 90 days, this being the lim
it after which United States banks are 
required to declare a loan as a 
non-performing asset. This suggests 
that confidence in the market system 
has not yet been totally restored and 
reflects the continuing concern about 
the magnitude of the unsolved debt 
problems and uncertainties about 
interest and exchange rates. 

113. Since 1982, activity on the 
international capital markets has 
slowed down to an unprecedented extent, 
the impact being felt the hardest by 
the non-OPEC developing countries. 
According to the figures on net 
asset/liability position of banks 
reporting to the Bank for International 
Settlements (BIS), the net flow20 of 
banking funds to these countries, which 
in 1982 had fallen to $15 billion, from 
$31 billion in 1981, dropped further to 
only $2 billion in 1983. Since net 
interest payments by developing coun
tries on assets and liabilities to 
banks amounted to more than $15 billion 
during the year, these countries made 
total net payments to banks of at least 
$13 billion during 1983. On the other 
hand, OPEC countries became the largest 
net recipient of funds. Net flows to 
them amounted to $23.3 billion in 1983, 
of which $13.6 billion was accounted 
for by a contraction in the banks' 
liabilities vis-a-vis these countries. 
Within the group of developed market-
economy countries, the United States 
became a net recipient of funds, while 
the other countries reporting to BIS 
turned into net suppliers. The social-

19 See chapter IV below, section A, 2. 
20 Bank for International Settlements, International Banking Statistics 1973-

1983 (Basle, April 1984), pp. 35-36. Net flows of the banking system are 
defined as the difference between the changes in the BIS reporting banks' 
assets and liabilities. This concept is different from the one used in 
describing net flows in connection with debt. In the latter case net flows 
in a given time period are defined as disbursements less payments, i.e., 
change in the assets of banks. 
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ist countries of Eastern Europe 
remained net suppliers of funds but net 
outflows from them were reduced by 
almost $3 billion. 

114. The changes in the net 
asset/liability positions described 
above reflect to a large extent the 
slowdown in net borrowing from the 
banks. In the case of developing coun
tries, short-term borrowing declined 
dramatically, while medium- and long-
term flows grew primarily as a result 
of the restructuring agreements 
reached in 1983. This increase, howev
er, masks the slowdown in new borrowing 
at medium term in international markets 
which can be seen from the analysis of 
gross borrowing in 1983. According to 
OECD data, gross borrowing on these 
markets contracted in 1983 to $158 bil
lion from $179 billion in the previous 
year.21 A decline in medium-term bank 
loans by $31 billion was only partly 
offset by a $1.8 billion increase in 
foreign bond issues and a $8.1 billion 
increase in the other international 
facilities. The contraction among the 
developed market-economy countries 
was fairly widespread. As regards the 
non-oil exporting developing 
countries, gross borrowing in 1983 
amounted to $17.5 billion, compared to 
$21.9 billion in 1982. Even though 
rescheduled amounts are included in 
gross borrowing only to the extent that 
new loans are extended or financing 
terms have been changed (i.e., managed 
loans), the recorded credits are still 
misleading because of the significant 
amounts of the "managed" loans. Thus, 
if such amounts are excluded, "sponta
neous" gross borrowing by non-oil 
exporting developing countries in 1983 
came to only $9.7 billion, compared to 
$21.9 billion in 1982. In addition, 
the gross borrowing at the rate of $32 
billion per year registered during the 
first quarter of 1984 has been affected 
by the inclusion of a $6.5 billion loan 
to Brazil in the context of the 
IMF-backed rescheduling package. If 
this amount is excluded, new lending 
has contracted further to around $6 
billion (at an annual rate). Thus, on 
the whole, it is expected that borrow
ing on the international capital mar
kets by non-oil exporting developing 

countries will remain in 1984 at its 
1983 level, with a similar proportion 
of the additional financing being pro
vided again through "managed" loans. 
Oil-exporting developing countries, in 
general, are likely to increase their 
borrowing on the international markets 
since many of them are not expected to 
continue to finance their current-
account deficits through a further 
run-down of their existing external 
assets. 

115. Apart from the trends in financ
ing flows discussed above, the overall 
picture regarding the terms and condi
tions of finance facing developing 
countries has become less clear since 
the average terms and conditions have 
been influenced by those applied to the 
"managed" loans. On the whole, the 
developing countries continued to face 
the same stiff terms in 1983 as they 
did in 1982. Average maturity remained 
at about 7.5 years, with the longer 
maturity period of the "managed" loans 
compensating for shorter maturities 
accepted by some developing countries 
on newly-arranged loans. Similarly, 
the average size of loans did not 
change significantly either. Con
versely, the average spreads paid by 
developing countries have continued to 
increase, to reach 1.70 percentage 
points in 1983. The difference between 
the spreads on new loans to residents 
of developed market-economy countries 
and those to residents of non-oil 
exporting developing countries has 
also widened steadily, from around 0.3 
percentage points in 1980 to over 1.0 
in 1983. A reversal of some of the 
above trends has been observable during 
the past few months. Among the several 
factors contributing to it, it seems 
that the easing of conditions on new 
"managed" loans has been one of the 
most important. Other recent features 
have been longer maturities, with more 
favourable grace periods, narrower 
spreads and, in some cases, reduced 
participation and renegotiation fees. 
However, the most significant change in 
recent months has been the rise in 
interest rates themselves. At end-June 

1984 key Euromarket interest rates 
stood 2 1/2 percentage points above the 
levels of end-1983, thereby adding, if 

21 These figures include bank loans, wholly or partly out of Eurocurrency funds, 
traditional foreign and international bond issues and other international 
medium-term bank facilities, such as stand-by facilities to back up the issue 
of other financial instruments, as well as precautionary credit lines 
arranged in the context of take-over bids. 
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these levels persist throughout the 
year, more than $6 billion to the gross 
interest payments due from developing 
countries, or about $4 billion to their 
net interest payments. 

116. Following the rise in interest 
rates on international capital markets 
in 1980 and 1981, OECD governments in 
June 1982 raised minimum interest rates 
on export credits for different catego
ries of countries by about 1 percentage 
point. An exception was made, however, 
for the poorer countries, constituting 
Category III, for which interest rates 
remained at 10 per cent. These higher 
rates remained in force until October 
1983, when, following declines in mar
ket rates of interest, a new agreement 
on minimum interest rates and maximum 
repayment terms was reached, which 
reduced interest rates from 0.5 to 0.6 
of a percentage point for most develop
ing countries. For countries in Cate
gory I (per capita GNP over $4,000) 
interest rates have been retained at 
their previous level. For countries in 
Category II (per capita GNP $681-4,000) 
interest rates have been reduced from a 
level of 10.85-11.35 per cent per year 
to 10.3-10.7 per cent. Finally, the 
rates applicable to countries in Cate
gory III (per capita GNP under $681) 
have been reduced by one-half of a per
centage point to 9.5 per cent per year. 
The agreement also sets generally 
applicable rules for extending export 
credits with official financing sup
port in currencies in which the commer
cial lending rates are below the 
relevant minimum matrix rates. Commer
cial interest reference rates have been 
established for these "low rate" cur
rencies according to agreed 
guidelines. These currencies and rates 
can be used by competitors in all par
ticipating countries for the purpose of 
extending export credits. In all 
cases, however, a margin of 0.2 per 
cent is to be added to the relevant 
reference rate in case of official 
financial support. An automatic mech
anism has been introduced for the 
adjustment of the minimum interest 
rates mentioned above every six months 
in accordance with the movements in a 
representative international weighted 
average interest rate. Thus, while it 
is clear that the reduction in minimum 
interest rates improves at least tempo
rarily the conditions offered to coun
tries in Categories II and III, it is 
difficult to assess the impact of the 
other provisions of the agreement on 
the situation of developing countries. 

In general, however, the intended 
direction of the successive agreements 
has been towards phasing out the subsi
dy element in export credits. Thus, 
terms and conditions for export credits 
have been gradually losing their 
attractiveness although, on the whole, 
they still remain more favourable than 
those for international bank lending. 
Furthermore, given the limited scope 
for bank borrowing by the heavily 
indebted countries, export credit 
finance will remain more attractive 
also because of its wider 
accessibility, since perceptions of 
creditworthiness are slower to change 
and are considerably less important 
than in the case of bank loans. In 
recent years the worsening of terms and 
conditions for export credits has to 
some extent been mitigated by increased 
use of "associated financing" (use of 
aid in association with export credits 
and other market funds). A tighter 
control over such arrangements, pres
ently under consideration, would be an 
important factor in stiffening even 
further the conditions on export cred
its. 

E. Conclusion 

117. The vigorous economic expansion 
that characterized the economies of 
North America in 1983, and which is 
continuing and spreading in 1984, has 
brought some benefits to developing 
countries. Earnings from exports to 
the United States have risen for many 
of them, sometimes sharply. These 
improvements, however, have not yet 
been translated into an improved over
all external situation, except for 
those exporters of manufactures that 
have been free of debt-servicing diffi
culties. Generally speaking, the 
increase in exports to the United 
States was not sufficient to offset 
declines in shipments to other markets, 
which are more important for developing 
countries. Nor is the United States a 
sufficiently large importer of primary 
commodities to have provoked a strong 
recovery in commodity prices - although 
the upturn in North America certainly 
contributed to the more favourable 
trend in commodity prices evident since 
early 1983. 

118. As recovery spreads to Europe 
during the course of 1984, its favour
able effect on developing country 
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export earnings should become more pro
nounced. However, the rise in interest 
rates, caused by continued rapid eco
nomic expansion and persistent fiscal 
deficits in the United States, will be 
a factor working in the opposite direc
tion, the extent of which will depend 
on the course of interest rates during 
the remainder of 1984 and will also 
vary greatly from country to country. 
In Africa the expected rise in export 
earnings is extremely modest; by and 
large, however, it will not be offset 
by rises in interest rates. For coun
tries with large amounts of outstanding 
debt contracted at variable interest 
rates, on the other hand, the rise in 
interest rates will vitiate the impact 
of higher export earnings. As regards 
Latin American countries, for example, 
the increase in export earnings in 1984 

might amount to $6-7 billion; but 
should interest rates in 1984 be on 
average 2 1/2 percentage points above 
1983 - which now appears quite possible 
- higher interest payments would offset 
two-thirds of the increase in export 
earnings. 

119. For a large number of developing 
countries possibilities of increasing 
imports in 1984 are likely to be 
extremely modest. Thus, the present 
and prospective pattern of recovery in 
the developed market-economy coun
tries, together with present national 
and international policies, hold lit
tle prospect for a resumption of satis
factory growth in those parts of the 
developing world where recent economic 
performance has been poor. 
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Chapter III 

DEVELOPING COUNTRIES AND CHINA 

A. Developing countries 

1. Recent developments and prospects 
for economic growth in 1984-1985 

120. Developing countries in general 
suffered a further significant econom
ic setback in 1983. Moreover, this 
setback came on the heels of three 
years of increasingly severe economic 
difficulties, which have reduced the 
resilience of many of their economies 
and diminished their capacity to bring 
about the structural adjustments nec
essary for renewed growth. On the oth
er hand, growth in a number of 
developing countries in South and East 
Asia was vigorous in 1983, with output 
expanding by about 5 per cent. 

121. The overall pace and pattern of 
growth in the developing world in 1983 
was greatly influenced by the incidence 
of debt-servicing difficulties. Coun
tries that had encountered problems in 
servicing debt and that had been 
obliged to seek rescheduling, either in 
1983 or 1982, were often faced with the 
task of reducing substantially their 
current-account deficits, almost 
invariably in the context of IMF pro
grammes designed to reduce internal as 
well as external indebtedness. With 
export growth sluggish, the task of 
reducing external deficits inevitably 
fell with particular severity on meas
ures that had the effect of reducing 
imports and growth. In most countries 
that had so far been able to avoid 
rescheduling, on the other hand, the 
need to reduce external deficits was 
less acute (if it existed at all) and 
increased exports allowed some advance 
in imports and growth. As will be seen 
in the description that follows, these 
diverse experiences characterized all 
groups of countries; they were partic
ularly evident, however, as regards the 
major exporters of manufactures. 

122. In 1983, output in the major 
exporters of manufactures continued to 
be modest as output in Brazil, the 
largest economy in the group, declined, 

reflecting the cost of adjustment 
undertaken by the country in view of 
its payments difficulties. Brazil was 
able to move its trade balance from a 
surplus of $0.7 billion in 1982 to one 
of about $6.5 billion in 1983, mainly 
by a sharp curtailment of imports. 
Conversely, the other countries in the 
group experienced positive growth. In 
Argentina, modest growth resumed, 
thanks to a significant increase in 
industrial output, but in as much as 
overall output had declined by 11 per 
cent in 1981-1982, it is still far 
below its 1980 level. The Asian coun
tries in this category, on the other 
hand, have performed exceedingly well 
relative to other countries, reflect
ing in part the direct benefits of 
recovery in the United States. (For 
instance, three-quarters of the Repub
lic of Korea's export growth came from 
increased exports to the United 
States.) Their GDP growth rates, which 
averaged about 5 per cent in 1983, nev
ertheless remained well below those 
experienced in the period 1975-1980. 

123. The economies of the least devel
oped countries have always faced spe
cial problems, with their dependence on 
the vagaries of weather and on a narrow 
export base (agriculture accounts for 
approximately one half of their GDP). 
Annual growth has been erratic, but 
during the 1970s it slightly exceeded 
on average the rate of population 
growth. During the past two years, due 
to adverse weather conditions in 
Africa, as well as in Asia, output 
growth has dropped further. The situ
ation has been dramatic in some African 
countries where the drought has per
sisted for a number of years, and the 
resulting level of agricultural output 
has not only reduced exports, but also 
involved increased commercial imports 
to meet food needs not covered by food 
aid. 

124. The recession has also affected 
the pace of economic development in the 
oil-exporting countries. Oil pro
duction and exports in many of these 
countries have declined since 1979, 
more particularly in 1981 and 1982, as 
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the recession in developed market-
economy countries, compounded by the 
impact of energy conservation, 
increases in production capacity out
side the traditional oil-exporting 
areas and the development of other 
energy sources, reduced the demand for 
oil imports from the major oil export
ers. By the end of 1983, the payments 
difficulties faced by some countries 
had led for the first time to a signif
icant reduction in imports and to the 
curtailment of development spending on 
the non-oil sector, in which output 
also declined for the first time. 
Thus, in 1983, overall growth became 
negative. 

125. Divergent trends in overall eco
nomic activity are evident in the vari
ous regions, with growth in the larger 
countries and in others, changes in the 
composition of exports. Thus, in coun
tries in the Western Hemisphere output 
declined in both 1982 and 1983. 
Although the decline was fairly wide
spread,22 the further deterioration 
observed in 1983 was mainly due to the 
restrictive policies adopted in Brazil 
and Mexico, in order to improve their 
payments positions. In East Asia, if 
the major exporters of manufactures are 
excluded, performance has not been 
above the average for the net oil-
importing countries, and furthermore 
GDP growth has been only half of that 
recorded during the period 1975-1980. 
South Asia has been the region most 
insulated from the recession. While 
India, with its large weight, necessar
ily influences importantly the 
average, in most countries of the 
group, while growth was lower than for 
developing countries as a whole during 
the period 1975-1980, it remained 
remarkably stable over the period 
1981-1983. Growth slowed in 1982 as a 
result of unfavourable weather condi
tions in India and other countries, but 
accelerated again in 1983. The per
formance of South Asia reflects, 
amongst other things, the large size of 
the countries involved, the importance 
of their domestic sectors, the low 
external indebtedness of the region 
(17.1 per cent of their combined GDP in 
1982) and a greater dependence on con
cessional [financial flows (the share of 
concessional debt in total debt was 
almost 80 ber cent in 1982). 

126. Output in sub-Saharan Africa (ex
cluding Nigeria), which fell behind 
population growth, continued to stag
nate in 1983. The droughts which have 
afflicted the region have exacerbated 
an already dramatic situation, which 
has been compounded by the serious debt 
problems facing many of these 
countries. Their debt, although small 
in absolute size, corresponds to about 
45 per cent of their GDP, and more than 
50 per cent of it is non-concessional, 
reflecting the borrowing undertaken by 
many countries for the purpose of broa
dening their productive base in the 
aftermath of the price increases of 
mineral raw materials. Hence, the 
African developing countries have been 
doubly hurt by the recession, through 
increased interest rates and the 
decline in their exports. 

127. As regards the outlook for devel
oping countries as a whole in 1984, the 
prospects that improvements in export 
earnings will be translated into 
increased import levels and renewed 
output growth are limited, as no sig
nificant change is expected in net 
financial flows to them; indeed, they 
may even decline further. Hence, 
growth for developing countries as a 
whole is expected to be around 2.1 per 
cent in 1984 and 3.7 per cent in 1985, 
with the recovery spreading very 
slowly. 

Social conditions 

128. Discouraging as they are, the 
statistics on overall economic activ
ity, even on a per capita basis, do not 
adequately portray the difficulties 
faced by the inhabitants of developing 
countries. Unfortunately, however, 
either the data on the impact of the 
recession are not available or the tra
ditionally used measures respond only 
with a considerable time lag to econom
ic fluctuations and, therefore, do not 
reflect short-term changes in social 
conditions. Hence, any discussion on 
the effects of recession on social wel
fare conditions has to be based on 
fragmentary, selective and qualitative 
information. 

22 Out of 20 countries reported upon by the Economic Commission for Latin Ameri
ca and the Caribbean, 12 experienced actual declines in output in both 1982 
and 1983. 
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129. A report prepared by the Depart
ment of International Economic and 
Social Affairs of the United Nations 
Secretariat23 on the progress achieved 
since 1981 in the area of social devel
opment concludes that the available 
evidence gives a mixed picture. With 
regard to poverty defined as material 
or physical deprivation, it stated that 
progress in global terms has not been 
entirely blocked by the recent 
recession. Thus, in some parts of the 
developing world, notably in Asia, 
large groups have improved their stand
ard of living. Elsewhere though, par
ticularly in Africa, poverty has 
increased dramatically. Not only mate
rial deprivation, but also insecurity 
has worsened. In many countries of 
Latin America both the poor and the 
middle-income groups have experienced 
worsening living conditions. Dispari
ties in income and opportunities have 
widened and only a small fraction of 
the population has preserved its stand
ard of living. The decline in income 
not only has reduced current consump
tion, but also has led to a curtailment 
of expenditures on social infrastruc
ture, which has a long-term effect in 
terms of loss of future welfare and 
increased vulnerability to external 
shocks. It has been estimated2'* that, 
in a developing country, a given per
centage drop in GNP often leads to a 
much greater reduction in social 
expenditure. 

130. Employment statistics of develop
ing countries provide limited informa
tion because of the large informal 
sector of their economies. Thus, in 
the past, economic fluctuations were 
reflected in under-employment. With 
growing urbanization and industrial
ization in the 1970s, employment in the 
formal sector increased and economic 
fluctuations have recently come to be 
more directly reflected in open unem
ployment. The recession has enlarged 
such unemployment in the formal sector, 
in addition to exacerbating the problem 
of under-employment in the informal 
sector. Fragmentary data for Latin 
America show that, out of 13 reporting 

countries in that region, 8 reported 
increased urban unemployment in 
1983.2S 

131. A strong commitment of developing 
countries to education and literacy has 
continued in spite of austerity pro
grammes and budgetary constraints. 
While, in some countries, education 
budgets have been scaled down, in oth
ers, particularly in Africa and West 
Asia, levels of spending have been 
maintained, or even increased. On the 
other hand, fragmentary evidence sug
gests that the recent recession has 
interrupted, if not reversed, the trend 
of improvement in school attendance. 
Furthermore, evidence also suggests 
that attendance at first level, and 
sometimes even enrolment, levelled 
off, or declined, in absolute terms 
during the early 1980s. 

132. With regard to health, it appears 
that disparities in health conditions, 
which were already high, have increased 
in countries affected seriously by the 
recession. While some indicators, like 
infant mortality (in countries where 
data exist), have continued to decline, 
there is evidence that there is a dete
rioration in other health indicators 
such as nutrition. For instance, in 
Costa Rica, the number of children 
treated for malnutrition has doubled 
over the past three years and in Brazil 
the decline in infant mortality has 
been accompanied by an increasing share 
of infant deaths due to malnutrition. 

3. Trade balances and terms of trade 

133. As mentioned earlier, economic 
deterioration in 1983 was linked to 
developments in international trade. 
In that year continued reductions in 
import volumes and declines in import 
prices led to an overall decrease in 
import values for the second year run
ning. On the other hand, growth in 
export volumes resumed in 1983, but was 
rather sluggish, first, because faster 

24 

26 

"Social aspects of development", report of the Secretary-General 
(A/39/171-E/1984/54). 
UNICEF, The State of the World's Children, 1984 (New York: Oxford University 
Press, 1984), chapter 18, p. 142. 
For a discussion of the informal sector see the study by the UNCTAD secreta
riat, "Services and the development process" (TD/B/1008 and Corr.l), annex I, 
section A.2. 
Summary of the Economic Survey of Latin America, 1983 (E/1984/71), table 5. 
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export growth of the net oil-importing 
countries was partly offset by continu
ing declines in the major oil-exporting 
countries, and second, because of con
tinued sluggish economic activity in 
Europe. The terms of trade of develop
ing countries as a whole fell slightly 
as a result of contradictory movements 
in terms of trade of oil and 
non-oil-exporting developing coun
tries . 

(a) Imports 

134. The increasingly divergent behav
iour of imports among the various 
groups of developing countries is wor
thy of note. The oil-exporting coun
tries were the only group to suffer an 
absolute decline in 1983 in import vol
ume as against increases in previous 
years. With prices falling in 1983 and 
with the limited prospects for 
increased oil exports in the near 
future, imports were reduced, espe
cially in those countries facing 
balance-of-payments problems, in par
ticular debt-servicing problems. For 
instance, import volumes fell by more 
than 60 per cent in Venezuela and by 
more than 40 per cent, for the second 
consecutive year, in Mexico. The other 
net oil exporters were able to maintain 
imports at approximately the same level 
as in 1982. As regards net oil-
importing countries, a fall in import 
prices in 1983 permitted these coun
tries to increase somewhat their import 
volumes, while still keeping import 
values below their 1982 level. Growth 
of import volume amounted to about 1.1 
per cent and to a large extent was 
accounted for by the major exporters of 
manufactures, where the volume 
increase was 5.1 per cent. The 
increase was confined essentially to 
the Asian countries; in Brazil and 
Argentina there was a decline in the 
volume of imports, about 16 and 14 per 
cent, respectively, as a result of cuts 
made in response to their external 
financing difficulties. Conversely, 
the least developed countries, a large 
number of which are in sub-Saharan 
Africa, constrained by the combination 
of continued declines in export growth 
(see below) and reduced levels of 
export credits, due in some cases to 
debt-servicing difficulties, were 
forced to cut their imports by about 3 
per cent for the second consecutive 
year. 

135. The contraction of import volumes 
in 1983 was common to all regions 
although there was considerable vari
ation among them. As can be seen from 
annex table A. 2, Latin America and 
sub-Saharan Africa - two regions in 
which countries with severe balance-
of-payments problems or large exports 
of oil carry a heavy weight - regis
tered the largest declines in 1983, by 
19.1 and 24.5 per cent, respectively. 
Although the average for each region is 
heavily influenced by certain large 
countries, imports fell in most coun
tries of both regions. In North Africa 
and West Asia, import volumes declined 
by 6.8 and 10.6 per cent, respectively, 
reflecting the reductions in oil-
exporting countries; imports also fell 
in South Asia. Only in East Asia was 
there continued growth, although at 
rates lower than in 1982. 

(b) Exports, terms of trade and 
purchasing power of exports 

136. The overall export performance of 
developing countries improved slightly 
in 1983 as export volumes increased by 
1.1 per cent; but they remained far 
below their 1980 levels. Exports from 
the major oil exporters continued to 
decrease, but much more slowly than in 
the two previous years because 
increased demand in the United States, 
reflecting both a severe winter and 
increased economic activity, compen
sated partly for continued sluggish 
demand in Europe and the net oil-
importing developing countries. 
Export growth in other oil-exporting 
countries slowed down, but only slight
ly, reflecting these countries' gains 
in market penetration. Export growth 
in net oil-importing countries fell to 
2.8 per cent in 1983, from 4.0 per cent 
in 1982; were it not for the major 
exporters of manufactures there would 
have been an absolute decline. In 
those countries, export volumes rose by 
10.1 per cent, after a slight decline 
in 1982. However, this growth was 
still significantly lower than that 
achieved in the period 1975-1980. The 
impetus for renewed export growth in 
1983 was clearly provided by recovery 
in the United States, which is a major 
trading partner of all the countries in 
the group. Growth was particularly 
high in the Republic of Korea, Taiwan 
Province of China and Brazil and more 
modest in Singapore, Hong Kong and 
Argentina. On the other hand, export 
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prices declined in all countries of the 
group. 

137. In contrast to the modest results 
in export volume growth, the terms of 
trade of net oil-importing countries 
showed a fairly significant improve
ment after five years of continuous 
decline and a cumulative loss of 24 per 
cent. This improvement, which has only 
partly compensated for the previous 
losses, resulted almost entirely from 
the reduction in import prices, 
reflecting the movements in the prices 
of oil and manufactured imports. The 
least developed countries were the only 
ones to register an increase in their 
export prices, because of the larger 
share of primary commodities in their 
total exports. This, however, was not 
sufficient to offset the decreases in 
the volume of exports, and the rise in 
the purchasing power of their exports 
was thus more limited than the improve
ment in their terms of trade. In the 
other groups of net oil-importing coun
tries, the net result of price and vol
ume movements was an increase in the 
purchasing power of their exports equal 
to or greater than that of their terms 
of trade. 

(c) Prospects 

138. In 1984 the terms of trade of net 
oil-importing developing countries are 
expected to further improve, though 
only modestly, as first, prices of man
ufactured exports rise more than those 
of commodities other than oil, and, 
second, prices of cil stabilize at the 
end-1983 level. The recovery under way 
in the developed market-economy coun
tries has improved the outlook for 
export volume growth and consequently 
for export earnings. The extent to 
which these earnings will be able to 
pay for a higher volume of imports, 
however, is limited, as no improvement 
is expected in the terms of trade for 
developing countries as a whole in 1984 
and 1985. 

139. Export volume growth is expected 
to spread to the remaining groups of 
countries and to average about 4 per 
cent in 1984. The rise for exporters 
of manufactures is expected to remain 
above this average, but somewhat below 
the growth achieved in 1983. Import 
volume growth in the net oil-importing 
countries is expected to be modest, at 
about 4-5 per cent in 1984, but with 

considerable variation among countries 
and regions. In East Asia import vol
ume growth is forecast to be in the 
range of 5-6 per cent and in South 
Asia, somewhat lower, owing to import 
substitution in fuel and improved food 
supplies. The highest growth in 1984 
will be in Latin America, but from rel
atively low absolute levels after two 
years of sharp cuts in imports. This 
growth, however, is expected to slow 
down to only 2.5 per cent in 1985 as 
the major countries in the region try 
to consolidate improvements in their 
trade balances. Many African countries 
will have to devote a large share of 
their increased imports to food; 
according to FAO, increased allo
cations of food aid are not yet suffi
cient to cover the increased food 
deficit in the drought-ridden coun
tries. 

4. The balance of payments 

140. In 1982, the current-account bal
ance of developing countries as a whole 
deteriorated sharply, as the decline in 
the major oil-exporting countries more 
than offset the significant improve
ment in the net oil-importing 
countries. In 1983, the aggregate def
icit declined by more than 20 per cent 
due almost entirely to the improvement 
in the current-account position of the 
net oil-importing countries. Another 
decline in the overall deficit is 
expected in 1984, as the position of 
the major oil exporters improves 
slightly. 

141. The deterioration in the cur
rent-account position of the major oil 
exporters continued in 1982 and, as 
most countries in the group fell into 
deficit, the balance for these coun
tries as a whole also turned into defi
cit. This shift resulted almost 
entirely from a further significant 
reduction in their export volumes, 
whereas imports of goods and services 
declined only slightly from their 1981 
level. In contrast, in 1983 imports 
declined significantly, thus stabiliz
ing the deficit at about the same level 
as in the previous year, despite a fur
ther reduction in export volumes and a 
12 per cent drop in export prices. As 
already mentioned, it is expected that 
the recovery in the world economy will 
result in increases of export volumes 
in 1984 and of both volumes and prices 
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in 1985. These changes, along with 
expected continuing restraint on 
imports, mainly by those countries fac
ing financing constraints, will lead to 
further improvements in these coun
tries' current-account balances. 
Thus, their deficit, which in 1982 and 
1983 amounted to $17 billion and $21 
billion, respectively, is expected to 
drop to $13 billion by 1985. The other 
oil-exporting countries, whose current 
accounts had all fallen into deficit by 
1982, managed to improve their combined 
position only slightly in 1983. No 
significant changes are expected for 
these countries in 1984 and 1985. 

142. During the past two years the net 
oil-importing countries have experi
enced a considerable improvement in 
their current-account position. From 
1981 to 1983 their combined current-
account deficit declined by 38 per 
cent, to about $41 billion. However, 
this improvement has been almost 
entirely due to large-scale import com
pression rather than to export expan
sion, with the exception of a small 
number of countries, traditionally 
trading with the United States, which 
were able to benefit from the earlier 
recovery in the economy of that 
country. With the improvement in the 
terms of trade in 1984 and more wide
spread resumption of exports, the cur
rent-account deficit of the net 
oil-importing countries is expected to 
improve further in 1984 and to stabi
lize in 1985. 

143. The performance of the various 
sub-groups of the net oil-importing 
countries has not been homogeneous over 
the past two years. Thus, the current-
account deficit of the major exporters 
of manufactures, which include some of 
the major borrowers, registered an ove
rall reduction of 75 per cent during 
1981-1983, most of it in 1983. For 
this group the improvement in the trade 
balance was dominated by the increase 
in export values by 8.1 per cent, with 
exports increasing significantly in 
all countries, except Argentina, where 
export growth was only slight. A smal
ler part of the improvement was attrib
utable to imports, which decreased by 
3.5 per cent, entirely due to declines 
in Argentina and Brazil. The least 
developed countries have not been able 
to improve their current-account bal
ances because import contraction for 
them means cutting into essential 
imports. Not having access to commer
cial lending, these countries have had 

to practice such adjustment during both 
recessions. The prospects for these 
countries remain poor for both 1984 and 
1985. 

144. In recent years the deficit on 
account of net investment income has 
become an increasingly important com
ponent of the current-account deficit 
of developing countries, reflecting 
both the accumulation of debt, espe
cially debt at variable interest rates, 
and higher interest rates. In 1983, as 
both the level of private borrowing and 
interest rates declined, the deficit in 
investment income also declined. 
Arrears in interest payments also con
tributed to this decline. Given the 
size of accumulated debt, net outflows 
on this account will remain fairly high 
for a number of years, even if interest 
rates decline, implying that current-
account deficits of developing coun
tries have become more difficult to 
compress, particularly since adjust
ment through contraction of imports 
cannot continue much longer. In addi
tion, the unpredictable variability of 
these payments induced by fluctuations 
in interest rates, which may not coin
cide with fluctuations in trade, can 
offset the effects of any adjustment 
efforts on the part of developing coun
tries: this was indeed the situation 
in early 1984. 

5. Financing of the current-account 
deficits of developing countries 

145. Since most of the larger cur
rent-account surplus countries had 
deficits in 1982 and 1983, and are 
expected to continue to do so in the 
next two years, the classification of 
developing countries into surplus and 
deficit ones, for the purpose of 
financing, which was employed in previ
ous reports in this series, has been 
abandoned. Since, however, many of the 
former surplus countries have substan
tial liquid assets, the financing of 
their current-account deficits comes 
from sources different from those of 
the remaining countries. Therefore, 
their inclusion among the deficit coun
tries has affected to some extent the 
overall composition of the sources of 
financing. For instance, the largest 
part in the reduction of reserves in 
1982 was accounted for by the major oil 
exporters. 
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Table 10 

Deficit of developing countries: Sources of financing, 1982-1985 
(Billions of dollars) 

Current-account deficit 
Increase in official reserves 
Total net capital flows 

Official bilateral flows on 
concessional terms 
Grants a/ 
Medium- and long-term loans 

Other medium- and long-term 
official bilateral loans 
Multilateral institutions 
Private flows 

Direct investment 
Export credits 
Bilateral portfolio investment 
Other international bank lending 

Medium- and long-term 
Short-term 

IMF lending 
Other capital, unrecorded flows, 
errors and omissions 

of which: Flows among developing 
countries b/ 

Memo item: 
Total interest c/ and profit 
remittances 

Net transfer 

1982 

88.3 
-31.4 
56.9 

17.7 
10.9 
6.8 

5.2 
11.5 
57.6 
11.6 
6.7 
2.7 
36.6 
22.6 
14.0 
5.7 

-40.8 

-5.5 

43.6 
13.3 

1983 

69.8 
-1.3 
68.5 

18.0 
11.0 
7.0 

5.0 
11.5 
42.5 
10.0 
5.5 
1.0 

26.0 
30.0 
-4.0 
11.1 

-19.6 

-5.5 

41.6 
26.9 

1984 

63.6 
5.8 
69.4 

18.5 
11.5 
7.0 

5.2 
12.0 
33.3 
10.0 
5.8 
0.5 
17.0 
26.0 
-9.0 
6.2 

-5.8 

-5.5 

49.7 
19.7 

1985 

56.2 
4.0 
60.2 

19.2 
12.2 
7.0 

5.4 
12.5 
26.7 
10.0 
6.2 
0.5 
10.0 
10.0 
0.0 
2.2 

-5.8 

-5.5 

57.0 
3.2 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on international sources. 

a/ Excluding technical assistance. 
b/ I.e., between countries members of OPEC and other developing countries, 
c/ Balance-of-payments basis; excludes interest on short-term debt or on 

IMF drawings. 

146. Despite the reduction of the def
icit by approximately $20 billion, 
associated with the cutback in commer
cial bank lending, the financing 
requirements of developing countries 
remained at the same high level of 1982 
as net oil-importing countries sought 
to rebuild their badly depleted 
reserves, and as the major oil-
exporting countries reduced drawing on 
their reserves. Thus, while reserves 
were reduced by $31.4 billion in 1982, 
withdrawals in 1983 were limited to 
only $3 billion. 

147. Private flows, which declined in 
absolute terms, accounted for a much 
smaller share of the total net flows. 
This trend will continue, since total 

banking flows are expected to slow down 
even more in relation to financing 
requirements. Conversely, net medium-
and long-term borrowing has increased, 
reflecting the effect of restructuring 
short-term debt into longer maturities 
and the increased borrowing by the 
major oil exporters. Of the other pri
vate flows, only export credits are 
expected to grow slightly, with the 
resumption of import growth in develop
ing countries. 

148. The flow of official development 
assistance (0DA) in the form of conces
sional loans and grants appears to have 
increased marginally from 1982 to 1983, 
and maintaining these levels constant 
in real terms appears to be as much as 
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can be expected on present policies, 
despite the efforts of some Development 
Assistance Committee (DAC) donors to 
increase their ODA as a percentage of 
GNP. Moreover, because of continued 
current-account deficits in many OPEC 
countries, no further increase is 
expected in their net flows to other 
developing countries. Concessional 
loans are not expected to change sig
nificantly in 1984 and 1985. 

149. A sizeable increase in donor dis
bursements to multilateral agencies in 
1982, which reversed the decline in 
1981, allowed the latter to maintain 
the level of their disbursements. On 
the whole, flows from multilateral 
lending institutions remained approxi
mately constant in real terms during 
1975-1982. However, net flows must 
have stagnated in 1983. An increase in 
multilateral loans is expected for 1984 
and 1985 with the introduction of the 
new instruments introduced on co-
financing with respect to commercial 
loans and of the Special Assistance 
Programme of the World Bank, but this 
will be partly offset by the reduction 
in International Development Associ
ation (IDA) lending. Thus, the 
improvement in the balance between IDA 
loans and regular lending, which 
occurred in 1983 after an abrupt dete
rioration in 1982, is expected to be 
temporary as the new agreement on the 
seventh replenishment of IDA at the 
level of $9 billion represents a 24 per 
cent reduction in real terms from the 
average annual commitment levels for 
the sixth replenishment. 

150. IMF, continuing its policy of 
greater participation in balance-of-
payments finance which it initiated in 
the late 1970s, increased significant
ly its lending in 1983. This increase, 
however, is considered temporary and, 
according to the Fund, its lending 
should be reduced by 1985 to one-fifth 
of the level achieved in 1983. 

151. Private flows are expected to 
decline gradually from their 1983 
level. Hence, the balance between 
official and private flows in financing 
the current-account deficit of devel
oping countries as a whole in 1984 and 
1985 is expected to change in favour of 
official flows. 

6. Debt and debt service 

152. The evolution of debt in develop
ing countries during 1982 and 1983 has 
been characterized by the contraction 
of bank lending, essentially of a 
short-term nature, after the financial 
difficulties of some of the major bor
rowers around the middle of August 1982 
and the increased number of countries 
which were forced to seek restructuring 
of their debts. On the positive side, 
the decline in nominal interest rates 
during 1983 has lightened the nominal 
debt burden of those countries for 
which a large share of their debt is at 
variable interest rates, although the 
improvement was partly offset by the 
strengthening of the dollar in 1983. 
Recent upward movements of United 
States rates have raised fears that the 
improvement in 1983 was only temporary. 

153. As regards borrowing in internal 
financial markets, the contraction of 
new flows related mainly to short-term 
debt. It is estimated that short-term 
borrowing fell by about 15 per cent in 
1983. Medium- and long-term borrowing 
in these markets continued to grow, 
reflecting, among other things, the 
partial conversion of short-term debt 
to debt with longer maturities. Never
theless, even for this kind of debt, 
net borrowing fell short of debt-
service payments, thus resulting in a 
net transfer from developing countries 
in their transactions with banks of 
about $7 billion in 1982 and $21 bil
lion in 1983.2? 

154. The increasing number of coun
tries which sought rescheduling in 1982 
and 1983 and of those which are 
expected to seek additional debt reor
ganization in 1984 suggests that, 
although a major financial crisis might 
have been avoided, the debt problem 
continues to weigh heavily on develop
ing countries despite the vigorous mea
sures which have been undertaken to 
improve their trade balances. 

155. Table 11, which provides data on 
the evolution of medium- and long-term 

7 Based on World Bank estimates and statistics. The classification of coun
tries used by the World Bank does not correspond completely with that gener
ally used in the present report. 
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Table 11 

Net debtor developing countries: a I 
net capital flows, debt service and debt-service ratios, 1982-1985 

(Billions of dollars) 

Debt outstanding, end of year bj 
debt service 

Medium- and long-term loans 
IMF lending 
Total 

of which: 
Debt amortization 

Ratios (percentages) 
Medium- and long-term loans 
outstanding to exports c/ 
Interest on medium- and long-term 
loans to exports 

Debt service to exports 

1982 

513.8 

90.6 
2.2 
92.8 

47.6 

161.4 

14.2 
29.2 

1983 

568.8 

83.3 
2.8 
86.1 

43.3 

181.3 

13.6 
27.4 

1984 

609.0 

86.7 
4.3 
91.0 

44.0 

183.0 

14.1 
27.3 

1985 

648.2 

115.1 
6.1 

121.2 

70.9 

179.4 

13.9 
33.5 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on international sources. 

a/ Excluding developing countries, territories or areas with net foreign 
assets greater than $1 billion in 1982. Those were Brunei, Hong Kong, Iraq, 
Iran (Islamic Republic of), Kuwait, Lebanon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Saudi 
Arabia, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China, Trinidad and Tobago and United Arab 
Emirates. 

b/ Medium- and long-term only, including IMF drawings outstanding. 
c/ Goods and services. 

external debt and related debt-service 
payments of net-debtor developing 
countries,28 shows that the total out
standing and disbursed debt of develop
ing countries will rise at gradually 
decreasing rates in both 1984 and 1985, 
to reach $648 billion at the end of 
1985. The impact of the recent resched
uling arrangements has been to reduce 
amortization payments by approximately 
$45 billion from what they would other
wise have been over the period 
1983-1984. Thus, amortization pay
ments, which in 1983 were 9 per cent 
lower than in 1982, are expected to 
remain at about the same level in 1984. 
However, by 1985 these payments, under 
the assumption of no additional 
rescheduling, would rise by about $2.7 
billion. Interest payments, under the 

assumption of stabilized interest 
rates, should continue to increase 
along with outstanding debt. On the 
whole, the effect of the combined move
ments of amortization and interest pay
ments and of export earnings would be 
to stabilize the ratio of debt service 
to export earnings in 1984. A reversal 
of this situation is expected in 1985, 
since export earnings are unlikely to 
match the expected rate of growth of 
debt-service payments. Meeting these 
payments would therefore imply either 
further reductions in imports which 
would jeopardize any significant res
umption of growth, or sharply higher 
gross borrowing, which seems highly 
unlikely. Substantial debt reschedul
ing in 1985 would therefore appear to 
be unavoidable. 

28 For the purpose of the present analysis those countries have been excluded 
for which the level of debt is closely matched or exceeded by official 
reserves and other external assets. No such distinction was made for the 
analyses of the financing of current-account deficits, since most of these 
countries have exhibited current-account deficits during the past two years. 
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B. China 

156. The significant progress made by 
the Chinese economy in 1981 and 1982 
towards the attainment of the targets 
set by the country's 1981-1985 Plan 
continued at the same rapid pace, so 
that many of the five-year targets had 
already been achieved by the end of 
1983. In 1983 national income grew by 
9 per cent, resulting in an average 
growth rate of more than 7 per cent 
annually for the period 1981-1983, in 
contrast to the 4 per cent annual tar
get implied by the Plan. Agriculture 
enjoyed a second record year and output 
increased by 10.5 per cent, giving an 
average growth of 6.6 per cent over the 
period 1981-1983; within industry, 
however, heavy industry grew at the 
rate of 12.4 per cent and light indus
try at 8.7 per cent, reversing the 
trend of the previous two years when 
growth in heavy industry was limited to 
2.6 per cent, as compared with a 9.0 
per cent growth in light industry, in 
accordance with the Plan's aim to 
improve the balance among industrial 
sectors. Thus, while the growth in 
both heavy and light industries has 
surpassed by far the targets set for 
each sector separately, the resurgence 
of heavy industry would suggest diffi
culties in the implementation of the 
policies intended to reduce the pres
sure of demand on certain problem sec
tors, such as energy and transport, and 
to free resources for their 
development. For instance, shortages 
of energy continued, despite an 
increase of 6.7 per cent in primary 
energy production and a much higher-
than-average growth of most energy 
equipment (mining equipment: 27.8 per 
cent; power generating equipment: 66.6 
per cent). Electricity output, in par
ticular, increased by 7.2 per cent, but 
was unable to catch up with demand, and 
thus about 20 per cent of industrial 
capacity remained idle. 

157. Nevertheless, the country's con
tinued efforts to affect the composi
tion of investment by controlling the 
scale of capital construction invest
ment have been fruitful. Of total 
investment in capital construction in 
1983, that covered by the national 
budget increased by 25 per cent, while 
that covered by local and other sources 
decreased by 8.3 per cent. Investment 
from domestic loans was down by 26.3 
per cent. With regard to sectoral com
position, the proportion of investment 

in productive projects, outside the 
energy and transport sectors, 
decreased from 25.9 per cent in 1982 to 
23.9 per cent. Conversely, investment 
in energy and transport increased its 
share in total investment from 28.6 per 
cent in 1982 to 34.4 per cent in 1983. 
This increase was also at the expense 
of investment in infrastructure, whose 
share in total investment thus 
decreased from 45.5 per cent to 41.7 
per cent during the same period. 

158. Progress in reducing inflation 
and returning to a balanced budget has 
proved more difficult with rapid 
growth. In 1983 inflation seemed to 
have picked up as prices of certain 
commodities, particularly vegetables, 
fruit and marine products registered 
fairly large increases. The prices of 
certain raw materials also rose and the 
Government was forced to peg them, 
despite the fact that such increases 
were considered necessary to bring 
prices into line with real production 
costs. The Government deficit, 
however, has not been eliminated, 
remaining at the same level as in 1982. 

159. After three years of import 
restraints under the readjustment pro
gramme, import volumes increased by 
29.4 per cent in 1983. Export volumes, 
which had increased by 6.6 per cent in 
1982, grew further in 1983, but only by 
10.5 per cent. In spite of the slower 
growth of exports relative to imports, 
the trade balance on a customs basis 
registered a surplus of $0.8 billion, 
far below the surplus of $3.0 billion 
of 1982. Similarly, the surplus on 
the current account was reduced to 
about $3.5 billion. These developments 
seem to indicate that the present cur
rent-account surplus is only temporary 
and that, as China pursues its modern
ization programme, it may give way to 
increasing current-account deficits, 
for which substantial capital flows, 
both private and in the form of inter
national financial aid, would be needed 
during the remainder of the decade. 

160. Further strong growth of the 
economy is predicted for 1984. The 
annual plan sets the growth rate for 
the whole economy at 6.6 per cent, for 
the agricultural sector at 1.8 per cent 
and for industry, mining and energy at 
13.2 per cent. Slightly lower rates, 
with the exception of the agricultural 
sector, are forecast by the econometric 
model of China incorporated in project 
LINK. 
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Chapter IV 

INDUSTRIALIZED COUNTRIES 

A. Developed market-economy 
countries 

1. Recent developments 

161. Output in developed market-
economy countries as a whole grew by 
2.3 per cent in 1983, after virtual 
stagnation in 1982. This expansion 
reflected, in the main, the sharp 
improvement in North America, where 
both the United States and Canada 
recorded positive growth rates of GDP 
in 1983, after sizeable declines in 
1982. In contrast, the growth perform
ance of two other major developed mark
et-economy countries, in western 
Europe, was relatively modest, and in a 
third there was an actual decline of 
GDP in 1983. The improvement in the 
growth rate of the smaller developed 
market-economy countries taken togeth
er was also very modest, amounting to 
an increase over 1982 of only around 
half a percentage point. 

162. The primary stimulus to expansion 
in 1983 was the fiscal policy pursued 
in the United States, where the federal 
budget was expansionary even on a cycl
ically-adjusted basis. In the other 
major developed market-economy coun
tries, however, the fiscal stance 
appears to have tightened during the 
year, so that in 1983 there was on 
average no significant change in the 
budget deficits as a percentage of GNP 
in the seven major countries. 

163. These differences in fiscal 
stance, and in resulting rates of 
growth of income and output, generated 
large shifts in current account of the 
balance of payments among the developed 
market-economy countries. The most 
significant change was the large dete
rioration in the current account of the 
United States, estimated at over $30 
billion, which was offset to a large 
extent by the widening Japanese surplus 
and the reductions in the deficits of 

France, Italy and the smaller developed 
market-economy countries during the 
year. 

164. Thus, while lower exports had a 
negative influence on overall domestic 
activity, the large deterioration in 
the trade account of the United States 
imparted, albeit in an uneven manner, 
an impetus to activity elsewhere, and 
markedly in Japan and Canada and some 
small European economies during 1983. 
Moreover, signs of improvement in the 
export sector also became evident in 
other western European countries by 
mid-1983. 

165. The recovery of domestic demand 
in many countries was characterized by 
higher consumer expenditure, reflect
ing in part more optimistic consumer 
expectations and the deferral of pur
chases during the recession. This 
growth in consumer spending occurred 
even when real disposable income 
advanced slowly or not at all. Thus, 
household savings rates were estimated 
to have fallen significantly in many 
countries in 1983. 

166. The expansion of income and out
put that occurred in 1983 was accompa
nied by a considerable easing of 
inflationary pressures. For the devel
oped market-economy countries taken 
together, inflation rates, as measured 
by the private consumption deflator, 
averaged 5.5 per cent in 1983, i.e., 
about 2 percentage points lower than in 
1982. On the other hand, while the 
unemployment situation improved in 
some countries, most notably in the 
United States, it remained a major 
social pre-occupation. 

167. Despite these general trends, 
1983 was characterized by considerable 
diversity of economic experience. The 
expansion in the United States was 
quite vigorous.29 Canada recovered 
rapidly from the recent recession and 
the Japanese economy responded strong
ly to the stimulus provided by exports. 

29 The recent experience of the United States is discussed in section 2 below. 
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However, activity was sluggish in most 
western European countries, with the 
major exceptions of the United Kingdom 
and the Federal Republic of Germany. 

168. Strong demand in the United 
States spilled over in 1983 into 
Canada, where consumer demand also 
revived, in response to declines in 
interest rates and to the easing of 
inflation during the year. Real GNP is 
estimated to have increased by 3 per 
cent in 1983, after a decline of about 
4.5 per cent in 1982. 

169. The Japanese economy also 
strengthened markedly during the 
course of 1983. Stock reductions by 
manufacturers appeared to have been 
completed by the first quarter of the 
year but, most of all, export perform
ance improved steadily owing in a large 
part to demand from the United States. 
Thus, the Japanese trade surplus wid
ened substantially in 1983 in spite of 
the strengthening of the yen against 
currencies other than the dollar and of 
the restraints on imports of a wide 
range of products from Japan. However, 
in spite of the stimulus from exports 
which led to some increase in invest
ment in plant and equipment, total 
domestic demand remained weak and hous
ebuilding and public investment even 
declined. GNP is estimated to have 
increased by about 3 per cent in 1983, 
as it did in 1982. This increase in 
output, however, proved insufficient 
to prevent the unemployment rate from 
inching upwards in 1983 despite sub
stantial employment growth during the 
year. 

170. In contrast to the situation in 
North America, economic recovery in 
western Europe was, on average, very 
sluggish and GNP is estimated to have 
increased by about 1 per cent during 
1983, after having virtually stagnated 
in 1982. 

171. Those sectors which had been most 
supportive of expansion during previ
ous recoveries, namely business 
investment and exports, were not so 
expansionary in 1983, largely because 
of the prevailing high rates of inter
est which, together with the absence of 
fiscal stimulus, tended to discourage 
investment. Export performance was 
dampened by depressed demand from the 
developing countries, while the impact 
of recovery in the United States was 
limited, since western Europe is a less 
important market than it is for other 

countries. Nevertheless, the impact of 
higher demand in the United States 
began to be felt in some countries by 
the middle of the year. 

172. The growth that did occur in 
western Europe during 1983 was mainly 
due to domestic demand, which is esti
mated to have accounted for up to 
three-quarters of the growth of output 
in the European Economic Community 
(EEC) during the year. Nevertheless, 
the contribution of net exports was 
also significant, especially in some 
small countries outside EEC. 

173. Even within western Europe, how
ever, there was much diversity of expe
rience. Among the major developed 
market-economy countries, the highest 
growth occurred in the Federal Republic 
of Germany and the United Kingdom (1.2 
and 3.1 per cent, respectively). 
Activity in the Federal Republic of 
Germany was supported by a revival of 
private consumption, which had actual
ly fallen during the preceding two 
years. This growth in consumption took 
place in spite of an estimated fall in 
real incomes, and was thus accompanied 
by a sizeable drop in the savings rate. 
Stockbuilding and fixed capital forma
tion also contributed to the growth of 
demand. In the United Kingdom also 
private consumption played a prominent 
role, and there were strong increases 
in fixed investment (especially house
building and construction outside the 
manufacturing sector) and government 
consumption. 

174. In other EEC countries growth was 
modest and output actually fell in Ita
ly. In countries other than the mem
bers of EEC growth in 1983 exceeded 
that of the Community. 

175. Since growth in EEC was quite 
modest, average unemployment exceeded 
10 per cent in 1983, i.e., about one 
percentage point higher than in 1982. 

2. The role of United States policy 
and economic performance 

176. The current economic upswing in 
many developed market-economy coun
tries owes much to the vigorous expan
sion of the United States economy. 
This expansion has been shaped both as 
regards its magnitude and its major 
characteristics by measures taken by 
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the United States authorities over the 
past several years to deal with the 
underlying problems of the United 
States economy. 

177. In the second half of the 1970s, 
the United States economy grew more 
slowly than in the 1950s and 1960s. 
This slowdown was accompanied by a 
faster rate of inflation, which pro
gressively introduced considerable 
distortion into the economy. Typical 
in this respect was the long period of 
negative real interest rates, which 
diverted savings from investment in 
financial assets. As the 1970s came to 
a close, the view increasingly gained 
acceptance that the policy stance of 
the mid-1970s was inadequate and that 
there was need to bring about a funda
mental adjustment of the United States 
economy in order to restore stability 
and accelerate growth. A frontal 
attack on inflation was seen as the key 
element in this adjustment. 

178. These changed perceptions were 
first reflected in the shift in the 
stance relating to monetary policy 
which occurred in late 1979, when the 
Federal Reserve Bank began setting mon
etary policy in terms of a target for 
the growth of monetary aggregates. 
This resulted in a steep increase in 
interest rates which, together with the 
failure to offset the expenditure 
effects of the oil price increase, pro
voked a sharp but short recession in 
the second quarter of 1980. Output 
growth recovered immediately thereaft
er and continued to expand, at an 
uneven rate, until the third quarter of 
1981. 

179. During the next 15 months - up to 
the fourth quarter of 1982 - real GNP 
fell 3 per cent, or at an annual 
rate of 2.4 per cent (see table 12). 
By the end of 1982, this downturn had 
produced the highest rate of unemploy
ment since World War II. Capacity 
utilization in manufacturing fell to 
69 per cent, industrial production hav

ing fallen 12 per cent from August 
1981 to November 1982. 

180. The steepness of this downturn 
was greatly influenced by the behaviour 
of United States exports. As may be 
seen from table 12, the recession as 
measured by changes in final domestic 
purchases was much more shallow and 
much more short-lived than when meas
ured by changes in GNP. Indeed, the 
fall in United States exports between 
the third quarter of 1981 and the 
fourth quarter of 1982 accounts for 
more than two-thirds of the reduction 
in real GNP over that period. The sit
uation in the fourth quarter of 1982 is 
particularly striking: final domestic 
purchases were rising vigorously, sig
nalling that recovery had already 
begun, while GNP continued to decline. 
The financial crisis in developing 
countries and the sharp reduction in 
their imports from the United States 
was a particularly important factor in 
this situation. 

181. The policy package put in place 
by the United States Government con
sisted primarily30 of the Economic 
Recovery Tax Act of 1981, which reduced 
personal income taxes by 23 per cent,31 

and the Accelerated Cost Recovery Sys
tem, which reduced corporate income 
taxes, mainly through liberalized 
business depreciation allowances and 
increased tax investment credits.32 

182. The impact of these fiscal meas
ures , together with changes in monetary 
policy, had an important bearing on the 
timing and character of the United 
States recovery. As regards fiscal 
policy, the impact was mainly through 
lower tax rates; changes in federal 
expenditure policy since 1981 have 
altered the composition but have had 
little effect on total federal outlays 
other than interest payments.3 3 The 
composition but have had little effect 
on total Federal outlays stimulative 
effect of fiscal policy on aggregate 
demand is best judged in terms of the 

3 1 

The policy approach also called for a substantial easing of government regu
lations impinging on private corporations. 
The Act called for a 5 per cent reduction of income taxes in October 1981 and 
further 10 per cent reductions in mid-year 1982 and 1983. 

32 It is estimated that a little more than one-fifth of these tax reductions was 
rescinded or offset by the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982. 

33 The change in composition may itself have had some impact on expansion but 
this is difficult to ascertain. For example, a given decrease in social out
lays by the federal Government may have a more depressive effect on aggregate 
demand than the stimulative effect of an equal increase in interest payments. 
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Table 12 

The United States recession and recovery: 1978-1983 
(Seasonally-adjusted annual rates of change, in per cent) 

Year or 
quarter 

1978 
1979 
1980 

1981 
I 
II 
III 
IV 

1982 
I 
II 
III 
IV 

1983 
I 
II 
III 
IV 

GNP a/ 

5.0 
2.8 
-0.4 

8.7 
0.6 
3.5 
-5.0 

-5.6 
1.0 
-1.0 
-1.3 

2.6 
9.7 
7.6 
5.0 

Final 
domestic 
purchases b/ 

4.4 
2.6 
-0.2 

6.0 
0.2 
2.9 
-2.4 

-0.1 
-0.4 
1.0 
4.8 

1.2 
9.0 
5.2 
5.9 

Cyclically-
adjusted 
federal 
deficit bf 

2.2 
1.6 
2.2 

1.5 
1.5 
2.0 
2.5 

2.2 
2.2 
3.2 
4.3 

3.4 
3.3 
4.4 
-

Ml c/ 

6.7 
7.1 
6.5 

) 
) 6.9 
) 
) 5.6 

) 
) 5.7 
) 
)11.1 

) 
)13.5 
) 
) 5.6 

M2 d/ 

4.7 
8.2 
9.0 

11.3 

8.4 

4.6 

14.4 

11.8 

7.5 

Federal 
funds 
rate (%) 

7.9 
11.2 
13.4 

17.2 

15.6 

14.4 

10.2 

8.7 

9.4 

Source: United States Department of Commerce, Survey of Current Business (var
ious issues); Federal Reserve Bulletin (various issues). 

a/ Measured at 1972 prices. 
b/ Measured as a percentage of the trend rate of GNP; see Frank de Leeuw 

and Thomas M. Holloway, "Cyclical adjustment of the federal budget and federal 
debt", Survey of Current Business, December 1983. 

c/ Consists of (1) currency outside the Treasury, federal reserve banks 
and the vaults of commercial banks; (2) travellers' cheques of non-bank issuers; 
(3) demand deposits at all commercial banks; and (4) negotiable order of 
withdrawal and automatic transfer service accounts, and demand deposits at mutual 
savings banks. 

d/ Ml plus money-market deposit accounts, savings and time deposits at all 
depository institutions, repurchase agreements at commercial banks and Euro
dollars held by United States residents. 

cyclically-adjusted budget deficit. 
As shown in table 12, on the basis of 
this measure fiscal policy became more 
expansionary in the second half of 
1982, and once more in the second half 
of 1983. All in all, the 
cyclically-adjusted deficit as a pro
portion of GNP tripled from the first 
quarter of 1981 to the third quarter of 
1983. 

183. Around the middle of 1982, it 
became evident that the rate of 

inflation had been reduced signif
icantly: consumer prices, which had 
risen 13.5 per cent in 1980 and 10 per 
cent in 1981, advanced at an annual 
rate of only 1.2 per cent in the second 
half of 1982. At the same time, the 
Federal Reserve Bank began to relax 
monetary policy, with money supply 
(measured on either of the two bases 
shown in table 12) growing considerably 
faster than in 1980 and 1981; conse
quently, the federal funds rate fell 
steeply, reaching about 9 per cent in 
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December 1982, as compared with more 
than 14 per cent in June. 

184. The United States economy 
responded promptly to these stimuli. 
The 1 July 1982 tax cut in personal 
income taxes resulted in a reduction in 
personal tax payments at an annual rate 
of more than $17 billion in the third 
quarter. The combination of the tax 
cut and lower interest rates gave rise 
to increased consumer expenditure in 
late 1982, particularly on housing and 
automobiles. This turnaround gradual
ly broadened in 1983 to include a vig
orous expansion of consumer purchases 
of all durable goods. As capacity 
utilization improved, the recovery 
spread equally into business fixed 
investment. The turnaround in the 
United States economy thus reflected 
the well-understood effects of fiscal 
stimulus accompanied by some degree of 
monetary accommodation. 

185. The present expansion in the 
United States economy has a number of 
features which distinguish it from pre
vious upturns. In the first place, 
although as mentioned above there was a 
significant easing up after mid-1982, 
monetary policy has on the whole 
remained quite restrictive. The shift 
of the federal budget into a substan
tial structural deficit, together with 
the rapid acceleration of the economy 
and a sizeable increase in fixed 
investment, has prevented interest 
rates from falling as much as they oth
erwise would have done. Thus, the 
United States expansion has proceeded 
in the face of unprecedented levels of 
real interest rates. 

186. Against this background, it is of 
interest to note that the contribution 
by business fixed investment to the 
growth of GNP in 1983 was more than 
twice as large as in a typical post-war 

economic recovery. Indeed, gross fixed 
investment as a whole (i.e., including 
housing) accounted for 44 per cent of 
the increase in final domestic expendi
ture during 1983. The remarkable per
formance of investment in the face of 
high interest rates has been made pos
sible by recent fiscal measures, in 
particular the Accelerated Cost Recov
ery System. The treatment of interest 
expenses as tax deductible, together 
with the changes in depreciation allow
ances and similar measures which have 
increased substantially the after-tax 
real rate of return on investment,3i* 
together enabled high real interest 
rates to persist side-by-side with a 
vigorous expansion of investment. 

187. The other salient feature of the 
current United States expansion is the 
decline in net exports, which was more 
than double that observed in the 1975 
recovery. This decline was linked to 
the behaviour of interest rates, which 
attracted capital flows to the United 
States, thereby maintaining the value 
of the dollar vis-a-vis other curren
cies at levels considerably higher than 
would otherwise have occurred. Togeth
er with the strong expansion in demand, 
this induced a substantial increase in 
imports. 

188. These two salient characteristics 
of the current United States recovery 
have important implications for the 
rest of the world. First, it must now 
be concluded that a large part of the 
private sector in the United States has 
adapted itself to the levels of inter
est rates that prevailed during 1983. 
Whereas previously it had been assumed 
by many observers that a vigorous Unit
ed States recovery that included sub
stantial growth of investment would 
require an easing of interest rates to 
levels below those of early 1983, this 
did not turn out to be the case.35 

35 

The Council of Economic Advisors has estimated that the real before-tax rate 
of return on investment of equity required to provide a 4 per cent real aft
er-tax return would, in 1984, be less than one-half of the 1975-1979 average 
for investment in construction machinery, general industrial equipment, and 
transportation equipment. The reduction would be about 30 per cent for 
industrial buildings. See Economic Report of the President to the Congress, 
1982, (Washington, D.C., 1982) p. 122 and table 5-5. 
This is not to say that high interest rates are without consequences for the 
real economy in the United States. Among other things, there is evidence 
that they have had an important influence on the sectoral distribution of new 
investment; moreover, in the long run persistently high real interest rates 
would most probably be associated with a lower share of investment in GDP and 
hence, slower growth of output and employment than would otherwise be the 
case. 
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There do not, therefore, appear to be 
any compelling forces in the United 
States economy moving it toward lower 
interest rates in the short term. On 
the contrary, the experience so far 
during 1984 has been of a tightening of 
interest rates in the face of continued 
vigorous expansion, with federal funds 
rates at the beginning of June some 3 
percentage points above the level of 
end-December 1983. 

189. Second, high interest rates, cap
ital inflows and a strong dollar have 
enhanced the transmission of United 
States expansion to other countries 
through trade, thus creating output, 
employment and savings in other coun
tries. The high interest rates also 
attracted savings in other countries to 
investment in the United States. The 
behaviour and net impact of these move
ments varied. For example, the western 
European economies contributed impor
tantly to the net flow of funds to the 
United States. The increase in United 
States imports from western Europe, 
however, amounted to only $1.5 billion 
in 1983; during the same period the 
rise in United States imports from 
countries in the Pacific Basin (includ
ing Canada and Mexico) amounted to 
$17.3 billion.36 

190. There is mounting evidence that 
the highly expansionary stance of Unit
ed States fiscal policy will pose 
increasing dangers and difficulties to 
both the United States and the world 
economy in the months ahead. With 
excess capacity declining rapidly and 
output expanding at an annual rate of 
9.7 per cent in the first quarter of 
1984, maintenance of the improved per
formance as regards price inflation 
required some slowing of the pace of 
advance. With fiscal policy pitched 
toward rapid expansion and set to 
remain there, restraint could be 
applied only through monetary policy, 
with the resulting increases in inter
est rates during 1984 mentioned above. 
The imbalance in the mix of fiscal and 
monetary policies that characterized 
1981 and 1982 and has persisted in an 
attenuated form in 1983 is thus being 
intensified, with all the dangers that 
are entailed. 

191. Yet it is in the interest of the 
United States itself to regain control 
over the budget deficit; and the longer 
this is postponed, the more difficult 
it will become. As the Council of Eco
nomic Advisors has observed, on present 
policies "the cumulative federal budg
et deficit would be more than $1,100 
billion over the next six years. The 
annual interest on this extra debt 
alone would represent a permanent cost 
equivalent to between 10 per cent and 
17 per cent of the personal and corpo
rate tax revenue now projected for 
1989".37 

3. The prospects 

192. The uneven pace of economic 
expansion of the developed market-
economy countries in 1983 is likely to 
persist in 1984. On average, however, 
the growth of real output of the OECD 
countries as a whole is expected to 
accelerate further in 1984 before 
slackening in 1985. 

193. While the unemployment situation 
may be expected to improve markedly in 
the United States in the coming months, 
unemployment rates may increase 
slightly for EEC as a whole, although 
some declines seem possible in the 
United Kingdom and the Federal Republic 
of Germany. Inflationary pressures are 
likely to become more pronounced in the 
United States, in the absence of the 
moderating influence of favourable 
factors such as low food prices follow
ing the recent unfavourable weather 
conditions; in contrast, inflation is 
likely to continue to lessen in western 
Europe in 1984. 

194. The major feature in the movement 
of the current balance of payments of 
the OECD countries will probably be the 
further deterioration of the trade 
account of the United States in 1984, 
while Japan is expected to record sub
stantial surpluses during the year. 

195. Fiscal policy is expected to con
tinue to be contractionary in general 
in the major OECD countries in 1984, in 
spite of an expected move toward expan-

36 The implications of the United States expansion for the exports of developing 
countries were examined in detail in chapter II above. 

37 Economic Report of the President to the Congress, 1984 (Washington, D.C., 
1984), p. 37. 
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sion in the United States. 

196. The conditions for rapid growth 
seem to be present in many countries. 
Yet, risks and uncertainties are likely 
to persist as strains, particularly in 
the financial markets, could intensify 
and the coming months may witness fur
ther interest rate rises. The dangers 
of accelerating price increases are 
also very much in evidence, especially 
in the United States, as already noted. 

197. The recent fast growth of the 
United States economy, combined with a 
reduction of inflation and an improved 
employment situation, needs to be 
reviewed in the context of large excess 
capacity and high unemployment. Thus, 
as the margins of unutilized resources 
become smaller, it may be more and more 
difficult to maintain the fast pace of 
expansion without rekindling infla
tionary pressures. Furthermore, the 
fast growth of domestic demand has been 
met to a very large extent by increases 
in imports. The large trade deficit 
existed, therefore, side-by-side with 
the large deficit of the federal 
budget. 

198. Economic conditions in the United 
States were very buoyant during the 
early months of 1984: unemployment 
continued to drop and industrial pro
duction continued to expand while 
orders were strong and retail sales 
were rising significantly. For the 
near future, however, the composition 
of output may be changing as the recov
ery matures. In particular, despite 
higher interest rates, business 
investment in plant and equipment may 
expand faster than other components of 
demand owing to good sales performance, 
rising capacity utilization and 
improved profits. But activity in some 
sectors particularly sensitive to 
interest rates that responded very ear
ly during the current recovery, in par
ticular housebuilding, is expected to 
slow down, as is consumer spending gen
erally. Thus, although real GNP in the 
United States is expected to expand 
fairly rapidly in 1984, economic activ
ity as a whole may show increasing 
weakness towards the end of the year 
and the rate of growth of real GNP in 
1985 is expected to be below that of 
1984. 

199. Good growth performance is also 
likely in the other major OECD coun
tries in 1984. In Japan, domestic 
demand, in particular investment, is 

expected to continue to receive a 
strong stimulus from exports. Never
theless, due to the restrictive stance 
of government policy, public capital 
formation may actually decline in 1984. 
On the other hand, business investment 
and inventory accumulation are 
expected to expand significantly as 
corporate earnings increase. The eco
nomic climate also improved in Canada, 
where the export sector is expected to 
remain quite strong, on average, in 
1984. 

200. It has also become apparent dur
ing recent months that conditions were 
becoming more auspicious for economic 
expansion in the developed market-
economy countries of Europe. External 
demand had become stronger, especially 
during the second half of 1983, while 
domestic demand had already improved 
during the year in several countries. 
A more buoyant economic climate should 
thus contribute to stimulating invest
ment, which may be the major factor 
underpinning economic recovery in 
1984. As already pointed out, the res
umption of investment, which has been 
declining during recent years in EEC, 
could be jeopardized by the behaviour 
of interest rates, which have continued 
to remain high in real terms. 

201. On the positive side, the con
straints imposed on some countries by 
the imbalances in the government budget 
and the external payments position also 
appear to have lessened during recent 
months. In general, the economic cli
mate was particularly favourable in the 
countries which had recovered the ear
liest in 1983, notably the Federal 
Republic of Germany and the United 
Kingdom. On the one hand, the United 
Kingdom will probably experience a rate 
of expansion of real output well above 
the average for EEC as a whole. On the 
other hand, a sharp acceleration in 
growth is likely in the Federal Repub
lic of Germany, where private consump
tion is expected to be strong due to an 
expected increase in labour income and 
the investment climate is also likely 
to improve, because of better sales 
expectations and rising capacity 
utilization. Further support can also 
be expected to be provided by fast 
export growth. 

202. Only a modest improvement, howev
er, is expected in France, where eco
nomic policy was aimed at consolidating 
the achievements in the elimination of 
the external imbalance and the 
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reduction of inflation. In conse
quence, the unemployment rate is 
expected to increase further in 1984. 

203. The combined real output of the 
European OECD countries is expected to 
grow by 2 per cent in 1984 and by a 
somewhat higher rate in 1985. 

B. Socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe 

204. There is now evidence that a tur
naround in economic activity took place 
during 1981-1982 in the socialist coun
tries of Eastern Europe other than the 
Soviet Union, while in the latter coun
try growth continued at a moderate 
pace. 

205. The annual rate of growth of net 
material product (NMP) in the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe other than 
the Soviet Union had been steadily 
declining from around 6 per cent in the 
mid-1970s up until 1981, when it turned 
negative. After a year of stagnation 
in 1982, NMP grew by 3.4 per cent in 
1983. This increase is, in part, the 
result of growth in Poland after four 
years of decline (in spite of an 
increase of 4.5 per cent in 1983, 
Poland's NMP in that year was about 20 
per cent lower than in 1978). However, 
a recovery is clearly perceptible in 
the other socialist countries of East
ern Europe also, although it started 
somewhat later. Annual growth of NMP 
in the Soviet Union, on the other hand, 
has been more stable, remaining within 
the 2-4 per cent range between 1979 and 
1983. According to the annual plans 
for 1984, aggregate NMP of the social
ist countries of Eastern Europe as a 
whole should grow in 1984 at a rate 
almost identical to that of 3.8 per 
cent achieved in 1983. 

206. Activity in industry and agricul
ture in the socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe has broadly followed a 
similar pattern to that of NMP between 
1977 and 1983, although the annual 
fluctuations were much larger in agri
culture than in the industrial sector. 
Despite more or less unfavourable 
weather conditions in most of these 
countries, and particularly severe 

38 UNCTAD/TDR/3/Rev.l (United Nations 
corrigendum), chapter II, section C 

ones in the central and southern parts 
of the region, gross agricultural out
put increased by some 3.2 per cent in 
1983. Aggregate gross industrial out
put increased by 4.1 per cent in 1983 -
almost twice as fast as in 1981 and 
1982 - although the slower growth in 
the labour supply continued to be an 
important constraint. In this respect, 
the implementation of economic poli
cies to raise efficiency and encourage 
a shift towards a less capital-
intensive pattern of industrial growth 
by placing greater emphasis on light 
industry, appears to be an important 
element in explaining last year's good 
performance, together with a reduced 
consumption of energy and raw materials 
per unit of output and with favourable 
developments in the foreign trade sec
tor. 

207. For most countries of the region 
separate data on output in 1983 of pro
ducer goods on the one hand and consum
er goods on the other are not 
available, but from the evidence for 
1981 and 1982 the movement has been in 
favour of consumer goods. In the case 
of the Soviet Union, for which more 
recent data are available, this trend 
was confirmed in 1983, as production of 
consumer goods increased by 4.3 per 
cent, while that of producer goods rose 
by only 3.9 per cent. 

208. Similarly, and as already indi
cated in part I of the Trade and Devel
opment Report, 1983,** the current 
five-year plans (1981-1985) of the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
call, in general, for a reduction in 
the ratio of investment to NMP in order 
to redress the imbalance which has 
developed between investment and con
sumer goods. According to the plans, 
investment should have declined in 1983 
by 2 per cent in countries other than 
the Soviet Union and increased by 3 per 
cent in the latter. In fact, it rose 
by nearly 2 per cent for the former 
group of countries and by 5 per cent in 
the Soviet Union. 

209. For the socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe as a whole, the salient 
feature of external trade in 1983, as 
compared to 1982, was the smaller 
increase in the value of exports from 
6.9 per cent in 1982 to 4.9 per cent in 
1983, and the faster rise in imports, 

publication, Sales No. E.83.II.D.13 and 
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from 0.9 per cent to 3.4 per cent. It 
should be stressed, however, that the 
faster import growth was a result of a 
reactivation of trade among the coun
tries of the region (including the 
socialist countries of Asia), which 
increased by 8.7 per cent in 1983; 
imports from developed market-economy 
countries and from developing coun
tries continued to decline, by 4.0 and 
0.9 per cent, respectively. However, 
national experience was varied. In 
particular, in contrast to the USSR, 
the growth of exports of the other 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
accelerated in 1983 (from 4.0 per cent 
in 1982 to 4.6 per cent in 1983), while 
in the USSR it slowed down, from 9.5 
per cent to 5.1 per cent (see annex 
table A.5). 

210. The terms of trade of the social
ist countries of Eastern Europe as a 
whole deteriorated slightly in 1983; 
there was a small improvement for the 
Soviet Union but a somewhat greater 
deterioration in the other countries. 
Nevertheless, the trade surplus of 
these latter countries increased, as it 
did also in the USSR. Furthermore, it 
seems that the balance of investment 
income improved somewhat during the 
past year. As a consequence, the posi
tive balance on current accounts of the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
rose from $5 billion in 1982 to $9 bil
lion in 1983. The trade surplus of 
these countries with developing coun
tries increased from $9.1 billion in 
1982 to $9.8 billion in 1983 ($6 bil
lion for the USSR and $3.8 billion for 
the other countries), as exports 
remained virtually stable (1.3 per 
cent in 1983 against +9.0 per cent in 
1982), while imports declined by 0.9 
per cent (against a decline of 4.4 per 
cent in 1982). 

211. As in 1983 the generation of a 
surplus on current account allowed the 

socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
to improve markedly their external 
financial position, as can be seen by 
the variations in assets and liabil
ities at BIS reporting banks. During 
the first three quarters of 1983, the 
net liabilities of the group as a whole 
decreased by $3.1 billion. Except for 
the USSR, the net liabilities of each 
country decreased (as they did in 1982, 
with the sole exception of Bulgaria). 
In the Soviet Union, however, (where 
they had also decreased in 1982) net 
liabilities rose during the first three 
quarters of 1983. The combined net 
indebtedness of the socialist coun
tries of Eastern Europe to the devel
oped market-economy countries, which 
may by now stand at around $60 billion, 
decreased by some $7 billion in 1983. 
However, it should be stressed that, 
out of this amount, about $4 billion 
resulted from the appreciation of the 
United States dollar against the other 
currencies, in which a considerable 
portion of the debt of the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe is denomi
nated. 

212. Although positive balances on 
current account in 1982 and 1983 have 
significantly improved the interna
tional financial position of the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe, 
balance-of-payments constraints, which 
have obviously continued to play a key 
role in the external sector plans of 
most of these countries for 1984, are 
likely to remain a major concern for 
1985. Although enlarged trade surplus
es figure explicitly among the plan 
targets of a number of these countries 
for 1984, likely increases in import 
demand associated with economic recov
ery in the socialist countries of East
ern Europe, on the one hand, and 
possible slowdown in world demand for 
exports, on the other hand, may lead to 
a stabilization of the balance on cur
rent account around its present level. 
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Part II 

THE EVOLUTION OF THE TRADE AND PAYMENTS SYSTEM 

Chapter I 

INTRODUCTION: THE TREND TOWARDS INCREASED INTERNATIONAL 

ECONOMIC INTEGRATION 
213. The economic performance reported 
in part I is in large part the direct 
result of past and present policy deci
sions and stances taken by the govern
ments of developed and developing 
countries. But in an open economy, the 
interaction of national economies and 
of national policy decisions is of con
siderable importance in shaping the 
overall outcome of such decisions. 
Thus, the operation of the trade and 
payments system, which shapes this 
interaction, is of critical importance 
in determining the performance of 
national economics. 

214. In order to explore the changing 
role of the trade and payments system, 
this part of the Trade and Development 
Report, 1984 focuses on some of the 
main lines of evolution which the 
international monetary, financial and 
trading systems have undergone in the 
post-war period, in particular the dra
matic changes that have occurred in the 
last decade. It begins in chapter II 
with an analysis of the arrangements 
instituted at the end of the Second 
World War, including their rationale 
and objectives and their strengths and 
their weaknesses. It then proceeds, in 
chapter III to analyze the evolution of 
the international trading system and 
the conflicting trends that are evident 
in that evolution. Chapter IV chroni
cles the explosive growth and the sub
sequent precipitous contraction of 
bank lending to developing countries 
and chapter V plots the evolution of 
multilateral financing. Chapter VI 
analyzes the character and impact of 
the floating of the major currencies. 

215. Closely connected to the subject 
matter of chapters III and IV are, 
respectively, annex D ("The level, 
costs and effects of protectionist mea
sures") and annex B ("Some aspects of 
the financing of international 
trade"). 

216. The historic transformation in 
the international monetary, financial 
and trading systems which are discussed 
below have been accompanied by other 
far-reaching and structural changes in 
the world economy - in levels of 
income, industrialization and techni
cal sophistication; in the pattern and 
geographic distribution of production 
and consumption; in the mechanisms of 
income generation and resource allo
cation; in the volume and composition 
of flows of trade and finance, and so 
on. A full analysis of the broad 
changes that have occurred in the world 
economy is beyond the scope of this 
report, let alone this part. Neverthe
less, in order to appreciate better the 
significance of the changes in the 
international monetary, financial and 
trading systems for the stability and 
growth of the world economy, and of the 
developing economies in particular, it 
is necessary to highlight one partic
ular trend, that towards increased 
international economic integration (or 
"interpenetration"). 

217. Over the last three decades the 
ratio of exports to gross domestic pro
duct (GDP) has doubled, for the world, 
for the countries members of the Organ
isation for Economic Co-operation and 
Development (OECD), and for the devel
oping countries, each taken as a whole; 
the ratio for the socialist countries 
of Eastern Europe has also risen sig
nificantly. The ratio for Japan has 
increased moderately, from a quite high 
initial level, while that for the Unit
ed States has increased substantially, 
from an initially low level (see table 
13). Thus, for all groups of 
countries, a much larger share of home 
output is now accounted for by foreign 
sales. Consequently, the importance of 
the influence of effective demand 
abroad on the level of home output and 
employment has increased, while that of 
home demand has decreased, as compared 
with conditions that prevailed in the 
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Table 13 

Share of exports in GDP 
(Percentage, based on data in current dollars) 

Year 

1950 
1960 
1970 
1975 
1980 

Developed market-economy 
countries 

Total 

10.1 
11.7 
13.7 
17.6 
20.6 

OECD 

9.9 
11.5 
13.5 
17.4 
20.2 

USA 

4.5 
5.1 
5.7 
8.5 
10.2 

Japan 

9.8 
10.8 
10.8 
12.8 
14.0 

Socialist 
countries a/ 

5L3A/ 
5.8 
8.0 
8.9 

Developing 
countries 

12.8 
15.6 
15.9 
24.2 
26.8 

World 

10.6 
11.1 
12.5 
16.9 
19.6 

Source: Estimates by the UNCTAD secretariat, based on United Nations sources. 

a/ Excluding China in 1960 and 1980. 
b/ Ratio excludes countries with missing export or GDP data. 

immediate post-war period. At the same 
time, the level of home demand now 
exerts a greater influence than previ
ously on the level of output and 
employment abroad. Thus, the "income 
multiplier" has been increasingly 
internationalized, and the task of 
avoiding an excess or deficiency of 
aggregate demand has become increas
ingly a global one. 

218. Secondly, the competitiveness of 
a country in foreign trade, its access 
to foreign markets and the access of 
others to its home market have become 
increasingly important influences on 
the level of home economic activity. 

219. Thus, as countries have become 
more "open" via foreign trade, their 
chances of experiencing inflation or 
deflation in response to changes in the 
macro-economic policies of other coun
tries, or to changes in exchange rates 
and in protectionism, have increased 
considerably. In other words, 
increased economic integration has 
heightened the potential for expan
sionary or contractionary impulses to 
be transmitted across the world 
economy. In this sense, the potential 
for instability has increased. 

220. Another notable trend has been 
the decline in the share of the United 
States in world output, from around 
half of world GDP up to 1950 to less 
than a quarter in 1983. However, 
because, as noted, both the United 

States and the other major developed 
market-economy countries have become 
more "open", the sensitivity of the 
world economy to fluctuations in the 
United States has remained strong. 
Nevertheless, the reduction of the 
share of the United States in world 
output has meant that the overall level 
of world activity cannot be "managed" 
by a single set of policy makers to the 
same degree as previously. The chances 
of the world economy becoming over
heated or depressed as a result of an 
unplanned convergence of the macro-e
conomic policies of the.major developed 
market-economy countries has therefore 
increased. 

221. A third important trend has been 
the increase in the degree of financial 
openness of countries, as a result of 
the widespread dismantling of 
restrictions on financial flows by the 
major developed market-economy coun
tries (as well as many other 
countries). National money and capital 
markets have increasingly become inte
grated into a world money and capital 
market. The money and capital markets 
of the United States are naturally the 
predominant force in this world market, 
not only because of their own depth, 
breadth and resilience, but also 
because of the special role of the dol
lar as a vehicle for international 
transactions, as a liquid reserve and 
as a unit of account. Consequently, 
United States monetary policies and the 
behaviour and psychology of the private 
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financial markets of that country have 
come to exert a stronger influence on 
other countries. 

222. Thus, while the overall impact of 
United States policies has not lessened 
greatly in importance for the world as 
a whole, the significance of the mix of 
policies has increased perceptibly. 
Moreover, the consequences of the 
macro-economic policies of the major 
developed countries in relation to one 
another have become much more 
important. 

223. The United States has itself 
become more exposed to international 
influences. Moreover, as the weight of 
the influence exercised by the United 
States via the financial markets has 
increased, the feedback effect of its 
own policies (via, for example, its 
foreign trade sector and investment 
income) has increased. The integration 
of money and financial markets has been 
accompanied by the internationaliza
tion of United States financial insti
tutions, whose portfolios have come to 
contain an exceptionally high share of 
liabilities issued by residents of oth

er countries. It has also been accom
panied by the internationalization of 
production, in which the growth in the 
overseas activities of transnational 
corporations with their headquarters 
in the United States and other devel
oped market-economy countries has been 
a principal component. The financial 
viability of debtors to United States 
banks and the pace of economic activity 
in the host countries of United States 
transnational corporations have thus 
come to exert an increasingly 
important, albeit indirect, influence 
on the United States economy. 

224. More generally, real economic 
variables in the world economy have 
come increasingly under the influence 
of monetary and financial variables. 
The ability of the regimes governing 
international monetary, financial and 
trading relations to blunt the trans
mission of negative impulses and to 
propogate positive impulses has thus 
become a key feature in determining the 
degree of stability of the world econo
my and the rhythm of international 
trade and development. 
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Chapter II 

THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE POSTWAR SYSTEM 

Introduction 

225. The structure of international 
economic relations established at the 
end of the 1939-1945 world war was the 
outcome of a deliberate attempt to 
establish mutually supporting systems 
covering money and finance, interna
tional trade, commodity markets, 
post-war relief and reconstruction, 
and other major areas of the world 
economy. Such efforts were deemed 
indispensable to ensure high and stable 
levels of activity and employment and 
the participation of all countries in 
benefits from the growth of interna
tional trade. It was recognized that 
new institutions, rules and procedures 
would be needed for this purpose. The 
economic disruption resulting from the 
war followed the preceding breakdown of 
the framework of international econom
ic relations during the depression of 
the 1930s. Indeed, it was the aim of 
those responsible for establishing the 
new systems to avoid a repetition of 
the inter-war experience of economic 
instability and depression, an experi
ence widely attributed in part to fail
ures of international co-operation. 

B. The experience of the inter-war 
years 

226. The interdependent character of 
the difficulties encountered in the 
inter-war period by the international 

systems of money and finance, trade, 
and commodity markets was clearly per
ceived by those who drew up the initial 
plans for a new post-war structure of 
international economic relations. The 
final collapse of the gold standard39 

at the beginning of the 1930s stemmed 
from destabilizing international capi
tal movements and the effects of the 
spread of depression. The increases in 
tariffs in many countries from 1929 
onwards were also a response to the 
depression1* ° as well as a reaction to 
the Hawley-Smoot Tariff Act of the 
United States in 1930. Moreover, the 
widespread resort to discriminatory 
trade and payments arrangements during 
the 1930s and the use by some countries 
of competitive devaluation were anoth
er part of efforts by governments to 
insulate their economies from world 
depression and other adverse external 
shocks. These disorders accompanied a 
breakdown of the pattern of interna
tional lending of the 1920s, partly as 
a result of defaults by certain coun
tries on their external debts. 

227. Various aspects of the inter-war 
experience had especially severe 
effects on both developed and develop
ing countries. For example, interna
tional competitiveness in the United 
Kingdom during much of the 1920s and in 
France during the first half of the 
1930s suffered from overvaluation of 
the countries' exchange rates, and the 
consequences were substantial losses 
in terms of output and employment. 
Moreover, countries which exported 
primary commodities were adversely 
affected by several phenomena associ-

The gold standard of the 1920s was only a vestigial version of that operative 
before 1914. As one writer has put it, "The cat had slowly faded away: only 
the gold standard grin remained' . (K. W. Dam, The Rules of the Game. Reform 
and Evolution in the International Monetary System (Chicago and London: 
University of Chicago Press, 1982), p. 55.) 
This phenomenon was especially marked in agriculture. For example, as 
depression in this sector deepened from 1928 onwards, there were very large 
rises in import duties on wheat in a number of European countries, amounting 
in one case to more than 350 per cent between the beginning of 1928 and late 
1930. (M. S. Gordon, Barriers to World Trade. A Study of Recent Commercial 
Policy (New York: Macmillan, 1941), pp. 22-23.) 
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ated with the depression and its after
math. Falls in the prices of such com
modities were accompanied by greater 
stability in the prices of manufactured 
goods, so that the terms of trade of 
the former deteriorated. The exporters 
of primary commodities also faced 
increased protectionism in the forms of 
higher tariffs, quotas, and discrimi
nation of various kinds. At the same 
time as the debt-service capacity of 
such exporters was being thus under
mined, financial flows to them from the 
major capital markets began to dwindle. 
Among the results of these countries' 
worsening position were increasing 
difficulties in the management of their 
external payments (leading to steps 
such as devaluation and the suspension 
of the gold standard) and the accumu
lation of abnormally large stocks of 
certain commodities in the early 1930s. 

228. Depression and the accompanying 
disintegration of international eco
nomic relations led to dramatic falls 
In the value and volume of world trade, 
and even in 1937, a year of widespread 
economic recovery, the exports of major 
trading countries were still lower than 
in 1929.4 1 The resort to discrimi
nation in policies towards trade and 
external payments, which accompanied 
this decline, was associated with sig
nificant shifts in the pattern and size 
of trade balances among countries and 
regions. For example, the fall in world 
trade from $68.1 billion in 1928 to 
$46.5 billion in 1938 was associated 
with a reduction of total balances in 
the trade between six major regions of 
the global economy from $12.5 billion 
(or 18.4 per cent of world trade) to 

$7.3 billion (or 15.8 per cent of world 
trade) . These figures indicate the sig
nificant increase in the importance of 
agreements designed to achieve balance 
in bilateral trade.**2 

229. Alongside this fragmentation of 
the trading system were analogous 
trends in the distribution of interna
tional lending. Thus, while total new 
bond issues in the capital markets of 
both France and the United Kingdom fell 
sharply between the early and the late 
1930s, there were sharp rises in the 
share of such issues going to the gov
ernments of, and companies operating 
in, their colonies.<*3 

230. By the end of the 1930s a wide
spread measure of economic recovery had 
been achieved. However, except in a few 
cases, the return to full employment 
had to await the large increases in 
expenditure and the economic mobiliza
tion resulting from global war. 
Although there were efforts in the late 
1930s at greater international co
operation in the field of exchange 
rates,** discrimination and direct 
controls were continuing features of 
international economic relations up to 
and throughout the war. Moreover, whi
le there was widespread recourse to 
unorthodox measures in internal as well 
as external economic policy during the 
1930s, the management of aggregate 
demand was not yet well understood. In 
addition, traditional modes of think
ing (which included in certain circles 
irrational fears about the likelihood 
of a resurgence of inflation) militated 
against a thorough analysis of the 
depression and resulted in tendencies 

* I 
42 

43 

44 

See annex B. 
See the analysis of the League of Nations study, The Network of Trade, in W. 
Arthur Lewis, Economic Survey 1919-1939 (London, Boston and Sidney: George 
Allen and Unwin, 1949), pp. 168-170. 
See, for example, D. Gisselquist, The Political Economics of International 
Bank Lending (New York: Praeger, 1981), table 3.6 (which is based on League 
of Nations sources). New foreign bond issues by France amounted to 4.6 bil
lion French francs in 1933 (of which 1.5 billion French francs were for for
eign governments and the remainder for the governments of, and companies in, 
its colonies) and to 1.1 billion French francs in 1937. (all of it accounted 
for by colonial borrowers). The fall in new foreign bond issues by the Unit
ed Kingdom began earlier, their value being 106 million pounds sterling in 
1930 (of which about 73.5 million pounds were accounted for by colonial bor
rowers) and 33 million pounds in 1937 (of which 26 million pounds were 
accounted for by colonial borrowers). Foreign bond issues by the United 
States fell to very low levels after 1931. 
This co-operation was the outcome of the Tripartite Monetary Agreement of 
September 1936, initially involving the United Kingdom, the United States and 
France but subsequently broadened to include some other European countries. 
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to treat its symptoms rather than its 
underlying causes. As a result of the 
inter-war experience, the aims of plan
ning for the post-war structure of 
international economic relations 
included the achievement of high rates 
of employment of labour and other pro
ductive resources, the eventual dis
mantling of most of the apparatus of 
discrimination in trade and payments 
which had characterized the 1930s, and 
the establishment of a system of trade 
which would give broad scope to market 
forces. The achievement of these aims 
was to be underpinned by an interna
tional framework of rules, procedures 
and institutions which would be more 
comprehensive and more robust than the 
arrangements for international econom
ic co-operation of the 1920s and the 
1930s. 

C. The post-war arrangements 

231. Preliminary plans for the inter
national economy after the war included 
the following: an international organ
ization which would be concerned with 
exchange rates and external payments 
adjustment, and would provide short-
term balance-of-payments financing; an 
international organization which would 
finance and promote long-term interna
tional investment; international 
agreement on the stabilization of the 
prices of primary commodities; meas
ures for reducing trade barriers; the 
organization of relief and recon
struction; and policies to promote full 
employment. Initial proposals along 
these lines underwent much modifica
tion in the negotiations during and 
immediately after the 1939-1945 war. 
Some areas of the world economy were 
not covered by the framework of insti
tutions and arrangements eventually 
negotiated. Nevertheless, the main 
results, namely the programmes of the 
United States economic assistance to 
war-damaged economies, the Interna
tional Monetary Fund (IMF), the Inter
national Bank for Reconstruction and 
Development (IBRD), and the General 
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) 
went a considerable distance towards 
meeting the original set of objectives. 

"5 Article I of the Articles of Agr 
1,6 See section 3 below. 

1. International Monetary Fund 

232. The objectives of IMF (as stated 
in its Articles of Agreement) are to 
promote international monetary co
operation; to facilitate the expansion 
and balanced growth of international 
trade and so to contribute to high lev
els of employment and resource utiliza
tion; to promote stability of exchange 
rates and to avoid competitive depreci
ation; to help to establish a multilat
eral system of payments for current 
transactions and to eliminate re
strictions on external payments; to 
provide balance-of-payments financing 
to members in order to enable them to 
correct external deficits without 
resort to measures which would damage 
national or international prosperity; 
and to reduce the scale of external 
payments adjustment and shorten its 
duration.'*5 

233. These purposes clearly reflect 
the determination to avoid a recurrence 
of the depression and closely associ
ated disintegration of international 
economic relations of the 1930s. Under 
the monetary arrangements associated 
with IMF it was envisaged that exchange 
rates would be fixed but could be 
altered to correct "fundamental dis-
equilibria" in the balance of payments. 
IMF credits were of a temporary nature, 
providing support to members in handl
ing external deficits which could be 
reversed in a relatively short period 
of time. It was intended that exchange 
restrictions should eventually be 
removed for current transactions. How
ever, controls on international capi
tal movements were accepted as a normal 
part of economic policy. There was no 
mention of trade restrictions in the 
Articles of Agreement, since this sub
ject was supposed to be covered by the 
proposed International Trade Organiza
tion."6 

234. In short, the new monetary 
arrangements were designed to ensure 
that the international economy's sys
tem of money and finance functioned in 
an orderly manner and promoted high 
levels of employment and economic 

of the International Monetary Fund. 
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activity worldwide. To facilitate the 
achievement of these objectives IMF 
credit would be forthcoming in suffi
cient amounts and on appropriate terms, 
while private international financial 
transactions would be controlled to the 
extent necessary. 

2. International Bank for Recon
struction and Development 

235. It was expected that long-term 
international lending from private 
sources would revive as conditions in 
the world economy, especially in the 
major capital-exporting countries out
side the United States, returned to 
normal. IBRD was established to help 
to bring about this revival and more 
generally to supplement private capi
tal flows. Its main initial objective 
was to assist in the financing of 
post-war reconstruction. In the longer 
run its task was to promote investment 
in developing countries. 

236. For these purposes it could make 
or guarantee loans at medium and long 
maturities. A major principle underly
ing IBRD was that of generalizing the 
risks associated with international 
investment. Four-fifths of its 
resources were in the form of capital 
callable from members to meet obli
gations for loans and loan guarantees 
but not directly available for lending. 
Thus, IBRD was dependent on funds 
raised from the main capital markets 
for a substantial part of its lending. 
This dependence was likely to limit the 
expansion of its operations until there 
was a relaxation of restrictions on 
international financial flows. 

3. General Agreement on Tariffs and 
Trade 

237. The framework of rules and proce
dures for the post-war trade regime 
were embodied in GATT. This agreement 
was the outcome of negotiations whose 
initial objectives were considerably 
more ambitious than the final results. 
At the first session of the Economic 

and Social Council, in February 1946, 
it was decided unanimously to convene a 
United Nations Conference on Trade and 
Employment with the purpose of drafting 
a charter for an international trade 
organization and also to pursue negoti
ations for reductions in tariffs. A 
Preparatory Committee was established 
to draft a charter for such an organ
ization. 

238. The Havana Charter of 1948 con
tained a wide range of commitments in 
the areas of employment, economic 
development and reconstruction, sta
bilization of commodity markets and 
restrictive business practices, in 
addition to commercial policy. It also 
provided for the establishment of an 
organization with extensive powers in 
all the areas falling within its compe
tence and capable of taking initiatives 
on such issues. The Charter envisaged 
that certain disputes arising among 
Member States could be referred to the 
International Court of Justice. The 
International Trade Organization 
(ITO), however, did not come into 
being, since the major economic power 
at the time, the United States, failed 
to deposit its instrument of acceptance 
of the Havana Charter.*7 However, it 
was decided to apply the commercial 
policy chapter which had been drafted 
by the Preparatory Committee (the Gen
eral Agreement on Tariffs and Trade) on 
a provisional basis. The other areas 
of the Havana Charter were addressed in 
other international organizations, 
notably UNCTAD, in the field of primary 
products and restrictive business 
practices. The international communi
ty's commitment to the principles of 
the Havana Charter was reaffirmed in 
certain recommendations of the Econom
ic and Social Council, as well as in 
GATT article XXIX:1. 

239. GATT was designed, primarily, for 
a market-oriented economic system 
under which the difference between 
international and domestic prices 
would be the main determinant of inter
national trade flows. The tariff was 
to become the accepted device for regu
lating import competition. Quantita
tive restrictions were prohibited in 
principle but could be applied in 
strictly limited, carefully defined 
circumstances. Resort to other non-

The activist nature of the proposed International Trade Organization, as pro
vided in the Havana Charter, was one of the main reasons why the Charter 
failed to win approval from the United States Congress. 
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tariff measures was limited to the 
extent necessary to protect the value 
of tariff concessions. "National 
treatment", as defined in GATT article 
III, ensured that, once goods passed 
the frontier, they would not be subject 
to measures of a discriminatory nature 
vis-a-vis those domestically produced. 

240. Tariff concessions were to be 
extended to all Contracting Parties on 
an unconditional most-favoured-nation 
(MFN) basis (article I) and were to be 
"bound" in the tariff schedules of con
cessions. These concessional tariff 
rates could be raised only after rene
gotiation with the principal supplying 
countries and with those holding the 
"initial negotiating rights". The Gen
eral Agreement served to standardize 
and multilateralize the unconditional 
MFN clause as it had been applied in a 
number of bilateral trade agreements 
before the 1939-1945 war. It altered, 
however, the nature of tariff conces
sions in that such concessions became 
the collective right of the Contracting 
Parties. This was signalled by the 
provision that the principal supplying 
country acquired negotiating rights 
with respect to any modification in the 
concessions, regardless of which coun
try had negotiated them. 

241. As in the case of IMF, the prin
ciples underlying GATT reflected a 
determination to avoid a recurrence of 
the experience of the 1930s. Moreover, 
the trade regimes of earlier periods 
during which world trade had expanded, 
particularly the second half of the 
nineteenth century, were also taken 
into account. It was clearly the view 
of the drafters of the General Agree
ment that bilateral approaches to reci
procity, the "conditional" application 
of most-favoured-nation treatment, the 
resort to quantitative restrictions 
(especially when balanced on a bilater
al basis) and the use of autonomous 
rather than concessional tariffs had 
all contributed to the failure of the 
international trading system of the 
1920s and 1930s to resist the strains 
of the world economic crisis of the 
time. 

242. It was not envisaged, however, 
that the tariff-bound GATT system would 
stand alone. Its operations were seen 
as complementing those of IMF and IBRD. 
In addition, it was to be supported by 
contractual obligations in the other 
major areas of economic relations 
included in the Havana Charter. A fun
damental obligation envisaged in the 
Charter was that all Member States 
would attribute top priority to full 
employment in their economic policies, 
the achievement of which was considered 
to be a necessary pre-condition for the 
achievement of the Charter's objec
tives, including the expansion of 
international trade. 

4. The absence of arrangements for 
stabilizing the prices of primary 
commodities 

243. As noted above, the depression of 
the 1930s had particularly severe 
effects on producers of primary commod
ities. Indeed, the collapse of commod
ity prices not only was associated with 
widespread hardship in both developed 
and developing countries but also sig
nificantly contributed to interna
tional financial collapse owing to the 
unsustainable pressures put on the 
external payments position of coun
tries depending heavily on commodity 
exports. As a result, the stabiliza
tion of commodity prices was an impor
tant part of initial planning for the 
post-war structure of international 
economic relations. Indeed, in 1942 
Keynes put forward proposals for the 
creation of a new international commod
ity stabilization agency which through 
buying for, and selling from, stocks of 
commodities would smooth the price 
movements arising from fluctuations in 
world supply and demand.U8 Moreover, 
the failure to establish the ITO, which 
would have dealt with the stabilization 
of commodity prices, meant that the 
post-war arrangements for interna
tional economic relations contained no 
mechanisms for dealing with fluctu
ations in commodity prices as such. 

The different drafts of Keynes' proposals concerning primary commodities are 
given in D. Moggridge (ed), Collected Writings of John Maynard Keynes, 
Vol.XXVI - Activities 1940-1946. Shaping the post-war World: Employment and 
Commodities (London...: Macmillan, New York: Cambridge University Press, 
1980), pp. 105-199. (The draft of 14 April 1942 was reprinted in Journal of 
International Economics, August 1974.) 
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5. Comments on the post-war frame
work of international economic 
relations 

244. The framework for international 
economic relations which emerged from 
the process of planning and negoti
ations during and immediately after the 
1939-1945 war contained a number of 
major weaknesses and omissions. Some 
of these were already obvious to 
observers at the time of its creation 
but others only became evident later. 

245. One important shortcoming of the 
framework was that, despite the refer
ence to full employment among the aims 
of IMF, there were no mechanisms to 
encourage countries to maintain high 
levels of economic activity or to dis
courage them from failing to do so. 
Closely related to this shortcoming was 
the lack of any means of inducing coun
tries with persistent balance-of-
payments surpluses to reduce them by 
reflation, appreciation of their cur
rencies, or other means.'*9 The result
ing asymmetry in the pressures which 
might be brought to bear on deficit and 
surplus countries was a potential 
source of deflationary bias in the 
world economy. 

246. Another shortcoming concerned the 
role of the dollar as the principal 
reserve currency. Under Keynes' plan 
for an International Clearing Union50 

countries would have settled balances 
in their international trade and pay
ments either through the use of over
draft facilities provided by the 
Clearing Union or through transfers of 
gold. There would have been no place 
for official reserves of national cur
rencies. However, under the post-war 
international financial system which 
actually emerged, the United States 
dollar became the principal reserve 
asset. Indeed, owing to the slow 
growth of the world's stock of monetary 

gold, a large part of additions to 
reserves were in the form of dollars. 
This role for the dollar had certain 
drawbacks. Since the growth of inter
national reserves was closely associ
ated with a deterioration of the net 
reserve position of the United States 
(that is to say, the difference between 
its external reserves and liquid 
liabilities), the international finan
cial system became increasingly vul
nerable to the disrupting effects of 
possible losses of confidence in the 
dollar.51 Moreover, the system (the 
doliar-exchange standard) was based on 
a rigid link between the dollar and 
gold, so that it was impossible for the 
United States to alter its exchange 
rate without breaking that link. Thus, 
the adjustment of exchange rates 
required by changes in economic policy 
and levels of economic activity in the 
United States had to be undertaken by 
the rest of the world, and this proved 
difficult to achieve. 

247. Further shortcomings of the new 
framework concerned provisions for the 
growth of world liquidity. In Keynes' 
plan this growth would have resulted 
from the use of the overdraft facili
ties of the Clearing Union (subject to 
conditions, and within limits, estab
lished by multilateral agreement) and 
from increases in the stock of monetary 
gold. The arrangements actually 
adopted gave less scope than Keynes 
plan for increases in official reserves 
in response to demand. The total sup
ply of credit available from IMF 
depended on the size of quotas and on 
periodic legislative decisions to 
increase them. These decisions were of 
a discretionary nature and linked less 
directly than in Keynes' plan to the 
size of world trade or payments.52 The 
question of the conditions attached to 
the use of Fund credits was left unre
solved and has been the subject of a 
series of subsequent decisions. In the 
event, much of the growth of world 

4 9 

5 1 

52 

In principle, action might be taken against a country with a persistent sur
plus in its external payments under the "scarce currency" clause of IMF. 
Thus, under article VII, section 3, of IMF's Articles of Agreement, members 
can be authorized to impose exchange restrictions on operations in a currency 
declared scarce by the Fund. This clause was originally a response to fears 
concerning a post-war shortage of United States dollars and has never actual
ly been used. 
Proposals for an International Clearing Union, Cmd. 6437 (London: H.M. Sta
tionery Office, 1943). 
See also chapter IV below. 
Keynes' plan intended that the overdraft facilities of the International 
Clearing Union should be expanded in line with world trade. 
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liquidity has taken place outside the 
arrangements associated with IMF. In 
the early years after 1945 IMF was 
largely bypassed owing to such phenome
na as the establishment of various tem
porary arrangements for international 
financing among certain western Euro
pean countries. Later, increasing 
importance was assumed by finance from 
the private capital markets, which was 
an alternative to official liquidity 
and not subject to official control.53 

248. Other major omissions of the 
post-war arrangements for interna
tional economic relations were due to 
the failure to adopt the agenda of the 
Havana Charter and in particular to 
give adequate consideration to the 
international actions required to 
assist economic and social progress in 
developing countries. Moreover, the 

arrangements did not include the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe, 
which evolved parallel systems of their 
own for their mutual economic 
relations. 

249. Attention has already been drawn 
to one consequence of these omissions, 
namely the absence of arrangements for 
the stabilization of the prices of pri
mary commodities. Another consequence 
was that much of the framework of eco
nomic relations between developed and 
developing countries has had to be cre
ated on an ad hoc basis in response to 
particular problems as they arose. 
During this process there has for the 
most part been a failure to relate the 
overall functioning of the world econo
my to different aspects of development 
in developing countries and of the mea
sures required to accelerate it. 

53 See chapter IV below. 
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Chapter III 

THE EVOLUTION OF THE INTERNATIONAL TRADING SYSTEM 

A. Introduction 

250. The post-war regime for trade and 
payments was predicated on the belief 
that a monetary system based on con
vertible currencies at fixed exchange 
rates would provide a stable environ
ment conducive to trade and investment, 
while providing disciplines to prevent 
countries from circumventing their 
trade obligations through actions such 
as the competitive devaluations which 
had caused so much havoc in the 1930s. 
Under the Bretton Woods agreements a 
new framework for international co
operation in the field of money and 
finance (described in the previous 
chapter) was established. This frame
work was intended to support the new 
regime for international trade which, 
under the aegis of the General Agree
ment on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), was 
to be based upon the tariff as the only 
legitimate trade policy measure. Other 
trade measures affecting quantities or 
the fixing of prices of imports were 
prohibited except in certain, clearly 
defined circumstances, including 
balance-of-payments difficulties (ar
ticles XII and XVIII of GATT). Trade 
negotiations were primarily to be 
addressed to exchange of tariff conces
sions, i.e., tariff reductions and 
"bindings" against tariff increases 
extended on a multilateral basis under 
the unconditional most-favoured-nation 
(MFN) clause. 

251. During the early years of GATT a 

series of tariff negotiating rounds 
were held (Geneva, 1947; Annecy, 1949; 
Torquay, 1951), their principal result 
being the "binding" of a large number 
of tariff rates. The negotiating mech
anism used during this period was 
essentially that of requests and offers 
being exchanged between principal sup
pliers of individual products and plu
rilateral negotiations which included 
"substantial" suppliers, which con
cluded when parties were generally sat
isfied that reciprocity had been 
achieved. The resulting tariff conces
sions were incorporated in the GATT 
schedules of the countries concerned 
(as an Annex to article II of GATT) and 
extended to all other Contracting Par
ties on the basis of article I, the 
unconditional most-favoured-nation 
clause. It should be borne in mind 
that the General Agreement did not 
require reciprocity to be a necessary 
condition for trade negotiations. The 
need for reciprocity resulted from 
domestic political considerations in 
particular countries.5'* The initial 
multilateral tariff negotiating rounds 
seem to have had little immediate eco
nomic impact. First, the tariff rates, 
although bound, were still very high. 
Moreover, in most European countries 
quantitative restrictions applied for 
balance-of-payments reasons provided 
additional protection, and these coun
tries, devastated by war, were not in 
any position to supply many products to 
the unrestricted United States and 
Canadian markets. These early GATT 
rounds did, however, consolidate the 
tariff-based multilateral system. 

54 It is in the domestic context that there appears to be a tendency to return to 
the more narrow approach to reciprocity which threatens to erode what is per
haps the most positive attribute of the GATT system. Pressures exist to pre
sent reciprocity in terms of bilateral trade balances, and the "free ride" 
argument traditionally used by the opponents of the MFN principle is coming 
back into fashion. For a further discussion of this aspect, see William R. 
Cline: "Reciprocity, A New Approach to World Trade Policy?", in W.R. Cline 
(ed), Trade Policy in the 1980s (Washington, D.C., Institute for Interna
tional Economics, 1983 - distributed by MIT Press/Cambridge, London). 
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252. The return to currency convert
ibility in Europe in the late 1950s led 
to the elimination of the quantitative 
restrictions which had been imposed 
after the war for balance-of-payments 
reasons (although a few residual 
"hard-core" exchange control re
strictions remained much longer). 

253. Tariff liberalization continued 
on a multilateral and regional basis 
during the later 1950s and early 1960s, 
developments in Europe (i.e., the for
mation of the European Free Trade Asso
ciation (EFTA) and the European 
Economic Community (EEC)) greatly 
overshadowing the GATT "Dillon Round 
of 1960-1961. In 1962, with the pas
sage of the Trade Expansion Act in the 
United States, the "Kennedy Round" was 
begun. This Act reflected the concern 
of the United States to reduce the 
extent of tariff discrimination aris
ing out of the liberalization within 
Europe. This round saw, for the first 
time, multilateral tariff reductions 
based on a "formula" for general tariff 
reduction, negotiations being confined 
essentially to the exceptions. Such 
negotiations were greatly facilitated 
by the participation of the European 
Economic Community (EEC) as a single 
negotiating unit, which reduced the 
number of active participants and 
facilitated "calculations" of reci
procity. 

254. In the late 1960s (i.e., at the 
second session of UNCTAD, in 1968) 
developed countries agreed to intro
duce tariff preferences for developing 
countries. At that time, the main con
cern of the donor countries was not the 
effect of such preferences on trade 
flows, but the possibility that they 
might somehow be used as an argument to 
impede further tariff reductions on an 
MFN basis. 

255. The "Smithsonian" agreements of 
1972, which were designed to restore a 
measure of order to the international 

monetary system after the events of 
August 1971 (when the United States 
ended the link between the dollar and 
gold) also included provision for a new 
round of multilateral trade negoti
ations (MTNs). The Tokyo Round of 
1973-1979 resulted in a further 
reduction of tariff rates, again 
through the application of a general 
formula. The post-Tokyo-Round average 
tariff rates for industrial products, 
on which most developed countries have 
agreed to advance implementation, are 
less than 7 per cent. 

256. As an overall assessment, it is 
clear that considerable progress has 
been made in the liberalization of tar
iff barriers to international trade 
through the series of multilateral 
negotiations under GATT. As a result 
of these negotiations, as well as some 
unilateral actions by individual 
developed countries, the average level 
of industrial tariffs has been reduced 
from about 40 per cent in the mid-1930s 
to under 7 per cent after the Tokyo 
Round. However, the result of these 
rounds of tariff reduction has varied 
greatly across sectors. On the one 
hand, tariff liberalization has been 
most complete in sectors characterized 
by a high degree of internationaliza
tion of production supporting the "hor
izontal' division of labour among the 
developed market-economy countries,56 

resulting in a growth of horizontal 
"intra-industry" trade which has out
stripped the growth of inter-sectoral 
trade and which has come to dominate 
the trade among the industrialized 
countries. An interesting example of 
liberalization, based on industry ini
tiatives, was that of civil aircraft, 
where all tariffs were removed as a 
result of a sectoral agreement reached 
in the Tokyo Round.57 Tariff liberali
zation, however, was resisted in cer
tain sectors, notably agriculture, 
textiles, clothing and footwear, and 
leather goods, partly because these 
products were excluded from the initial 
negotiating mandates, and also because 
developing countries, the principal 

55 Weighted for the tariffs of those countries which negotiated on the basis of 
the tariff-reduction formula. 

56 See S. Rossen: "Notes on Rules and Mechanisms Covering International Economic 
Relations", DERAP Publications, Bergen (Norway) 1981. 

57 Agreement on Trade in Civil Aircraft, (GATT, Basic Instruments and Selected 
Documents, Twenty-sixth Supplement(Sales No. GATT/1980-3) . 
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suppliers of some of these products, 
had not participated in the tariff 
negotiations on a formula basis. 

257. Again, tariffs were cut more 
heavily on manufactured goods (in 
accordance with the trading interest of 
the developed countries), with the 
effect of creating escalating tariff 
structures that provide effective pro
tection to raw material processing 
facilities in the major industrial 
countries from competition from devel
oping countries anxious to process 
their own raw materials. This has 
occurred despite the initiatives over 
several rounds by exporters, both 
developed and developing, to negotiate 
the removal of barriers within verti
cal industries".58 Nevertheless, some 
vertical intra-industry trade has been 
developed in certain sectors between 
developed and developing countries 
outside the GATT liberalization sce
nario, both at the initiative of gov
ernments and of private enterprise, 
involving such devices as interna
tional sub-contracting, industrial 
collaboration arrangements, etc., sup
ported by the existence of value-added 
tariffs, such as exist in the European 
Economic Community (EEC) and the United 
States tariff provisions under items 
806.30 and 807.00, as well as under the 
generalized system of preferences 
(GSP) itself.59 

258. In a historical context it seems 
clear that several factors contributed 
towards providing a suitable environ
ment for the negotiation of reductions 
in tariff barriers. First, economic 
conditions over most of the period 
extending from the mid-1950s to the 
early 1970s were generally favourable 
for liberalization efforts as both 
inflation and unemployment rates in the 
developed countries averaged about 4-5 
per cent per annum. In such buoyant 
conditions expanding exports, in par

ticular of manufactures, from tradi
tional and new suppliers were 
accommodated and structural adjustment 
was facilitated without major adverse 
effects on the liberalization process. 
As noted, an important exception was 
the textile sector, where problems were 
evident in the mid-1950s. Secondly, 
there was a general consensus in the 
international community concerning the 
benefits associated with freer trade 
and this provided an important stimulus 
to liberalization efforts. Thirdly, 
the fixed exchange-rate regimes that 
generally prevailed among industrial 
countries also worked in favour of the 
tariff-cutting effort. With exchange 
rates fixed, participants in the multi
lateral trade negotiations could pre
dict the full extent to which the 
competitive position of domestic 
industries would be affected by tariff 
cuts without having to be unduly con
cerned with other exogenous factors. 

259. Thus, the combination of a 
favourable economic environment, the 
post-war consensus on economic poli
cies and the multilateral institutions 
provided a favourable climate of cer
tainty in which investment and trade 
could take place and expand. However, 
it needs to be added that, whereas con
siderable progress was achieved in 
respect of tariff liberalization, the 
same was not true of non-tariff barri
ers (NTBs), which became more important 
in both relative and absolute terms.60 

Indeed, there is no doubt that the 
existence of such barriers provided an 
additional screen or insurance which 
made it possible for governments to be 
more flexible in the various 
tariff-cutting rounds. 

260. One reason for the lack of prog
ress in liberalizing NTBs, or restrain
ing their increased frequency of 
application, rests on the fact that the 

The Tokyo Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations: Supplementary Report by 
the Director-General of GATT, January 1980. 
For a discussion see S. Laird, "Intra-industry trade and the expansion, div
ersification and integration of the trade of developing countries", Trade 
and Development. An UNCTAD Review, No. 3, Winter 1981 (United Nations publi
cation, Sales No. E.82.II.D.3). 
See G. C. Hufbauer, "Subsidy Issues after the Tokyo Round" in W.R. Cline (ed) 
Trade Policy in the 1980s, op. cit., where it is shown that there has been a 
general upward drift in the importance of subsidies since the early 1950s in 
the major developed countries. 
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approach through multilateral trade 
negotiations, which was used success
fully for the reduction of tariffs, has 
generally not proved workable for these 
measures.61 The lack of progress is 
partly due to the wide variety of non-
tariff barriers applied, the difficul
ty in empirically assessing their trade 
effects or ad valorem incidence, and to 
the fact that centralized records on 
their application have not generally 
been available.62 This contrasts with 
the situation concerning tariffs, 
whose ad valorem incidence is generally 
readily available or can be easily 
estimated in the case of specific 
(i.e., fixed-charge-per-unit) import 
duties. 

261. Various other factors have also 
contributed to the changing nature of 
protection in developed countries. 
Especially important has been the use 
of barriers that both shield domestic 
producers from more efficient foreign 
suppliers and also insulate domestic 
markets from disequilibrating shocks 
that occur in external markets. For 
example, in the countries of western 
Europe (EEC, Sweden and Switzerland) 
variable import levies have a joint 
protection and domestic price stabili

zation effect, since these import 
charges are set at a level to afford an 
often sizeable margin of protection for 
domestic producers and are then allowed 
to fluctuate in a manner to offset any 
subsequent variations in international 
prices. However, it is clear that 
increases of other non-tariff barriers 
have been made by industrial countries 
in efforts to achieve a wide variety of 
national policy objectives. 

262. Table 14 provides some summary 
statistics which document the prolif
eration of these non-tariff trade 
interventions and also illustrate 
their differing incidence on various 
exports. Using the UNCTAD Inventory on 
Non-tariff Measures as the data source, 
the table shows the share of selected 
developed market-economy countries' 
total 1980 imports subject to different 
forms of non-tariff measures.63 Two 
key points emerge from these 
statistics. First, it is clear that 
these interventions play an important 
role in regulating international 
trade, since, for example, they are 
applied to approximately one-quarter 
of Switzerland's total imports and more 
than one-tenth of the imports of Japan, 
Norway and the European Economic Commu-

6 1 

62 

6 3 

The Tokyo Round resulted in codes relating to the use of subsidies and the 
imposition of countervailing charges, import licensing procedures, govern
ment procurement policies, and technical barriers to trade. For an analysis 
of the implications of these measures on the trade of developing countries, 
see the report by the Secretary-General of UNCTAD, Assessment of the Results 
of the Multilateral Trade Negotiations(TD/B/778/Rev.1), chapter II, section 
C, and "The influence of protectionism on trade in primary and processed com
modities: the results of the multilateral trade negotiations and areas for 
further international co-operative action", Report by the UNCTAD secretariat 
(TD/B/C.l/207/Add.2). 
Work within the secretariat on the UNCTAD inventory of non-tariff barriers is 
specifically intended to fill this information gap, and to provide essential 
data for improving transparency in world trading conditions, as well as to 
service future efforts aimed at trade liberalization. Specifically, the 
inventory consists of computerized records which document the non-tariff 
measures currently applied by 45 developed and developing countries. For a 
description of the procedures employed in compiling this extensive 
inventory, as well as examples of potential applications, see "Non-tariff 
barriers affecting the trade of developing countries and transparency in 
world trading conditions: the inventory of non-tariff barriers", Report by 
the UNCTAD secretariat (TD/B/940). 
It should be noted that there is reason to believe that these trade coverage 
ratios may understate the actual importance of non-tariff measures. Specif
ically, the trade coverage index suffers from the fact that items which are 
subject to very restrictive trade barriers are automatically afforded zero or 
very low weights in the overall coverage index value. 
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Table 14 

Share of selected developed market-economy countries' imports subject 
to non-tariff barriers: total imports by major groups of exporters a I 

Exporter 

Importer 

Developing America 

Developing Africa 

Developing Asia 
and Pacific 

Socialist countries 
of Eastern Europe 

Socialist countries 
of Asia 

Developed market-
economy countries 

Total 

United 
States 

7.3 

0.8 

10.2 

10.4 

40.1 

6.8 

6.9 

Japan 

18.5 

10.6 

4.8 

16.4 

11.8 

19.9 

11.4 

EEC 

27.7 

10.4 

9.9 

34.1 

32.7 

19.7 

17.3 

Switzerland 

36.3 

85.2 

53.2 

75.9 

17.2 

22.7 

27.4 

Sweden 

32.2 

2.7 

8.4 

3.7 

8.3 

4.5 

5.9 

Norway 

21.7 

14.0 

11.6 

40.0 

10.3 

10.1 

11.0 

Austria 

37.7 

2.8 

3.0 

4.2 

5.8 

6.7 

6.7 

a J Estimates are based on: (1) 1983 tariff line information on total and 
conditional prohibitions, quotas, discretionary import authorizations, automatic 
licensing, minimum price systems, import price surveillance systems, anti-dumping 
and countervailing duty actions, Multifibre Arrangement (MFA) restrictions and 
restrictions on the application of MFN tariff rates (i.e., tariff quotas, sea
sonal increases in tariff rates, specific minima to ad valorem tariffs) from the 
UNCTAD Data Base on Trade Measures; and (2) tariff line import data for 1980 from 
GATT tariff tapes and the EEC Nimexe foreign trade tapes. In preparing the 
aggregates, estimates were made separately for each member State of EEC, with 
account taken of measures applied at both the Community and the national levels. 

nity. However, it is also clear that 
the incidence of these measures varies 
considerably among different groups of 
exporters. For example, non-tariff 
measures are applied to over 80 per 
cent of Swiss imports from African 
developing countries, yet only 22.7 per 
cent of the imports (by value) from 
other developed market-economy coun
tries are subject to Swiss NTBs. Simi
larly, in Sweden less than 5 per cent 
of the imports from developed market-
economy countries face non-tariff mea
sures, yet almost one-third (32.2 per 
cent) of the exports of Latin American 

developing countries are subject to 
these measures. 

263. The variations in the incidence 
of non-tariff measures reflected in 
table 14, as well as the overall level 
of their application, underline the 
important influence of these inter
ventions on international trade. In 
examining the reasons for their prolif
eration, attention should be paid to 
the motives for their use and influence 
on trade in both agricultural and manu
factured goods . Specifically, there is 
evidence that interventions in agri-

The actual figures for trade coverage are without doubt higher than indicated 
in table 14, since there has been considerable difficulty in securing infor
mation on "voluntary" export restraints (VERs) for inclusion in the UNCTAD 
Inventory on Non-tariff Measures. This is primarily due to the fact that the 
inventory has been developed on the basis of official national or GATT docu
ments as information sources, and VERs are generally not reported in these 
documents. 
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cultural trade are designed to provide 
both protection and domestic market 
stability, while many of the measures 
applied to manufactures are employed to 
offset secular losses in comparative 
advantage by the developed market-
economy countries in some sectors, such 
as textiles and footwear. 

B. The erosion of the GATT system 

1. Conditionality and reciprocity 

264. The principle of unconditional 
MFN treatment was an essential compo
nent of the tariff-based system. It 
ensured that negotiated tariff conces
sions constituted an obligation to the 
entire GATT membership, thus imparting 
a greater degree of security to the 
concessions. The obligation that all 
trade measures should be non-discrimi
natory ensured that the allocation of 
resources on the basis of comparative 
advantage would not be distorted to the 
benefit of some and not others. The 
concept of trade preferences in favour 
of developing countries constituted a 
variation of, but not a departure from, 
the basic theory underlying this 
approach. 

265. The erosion of the unconditional 
MFN principle has been evident espe
cially through the application of the 
concept of market disruption, which 
permitted discriminatory safeguard 
actions against certain countries. 
Although this form of discrimination 
has been "institutionalized" in GATT 
only in the textile and clothing 
sector, it has nevertheless permeated 
trade policies and attitudes toward 
trade. The pressures for acceptance of 
a selective safeguard clause, if suc
cessful, would extend this discrimina
tory regime to trade in general. In 
addition, the manner in which the Tokyo 
Round agreements were negotiated and 
applied resulted in the resurrection of 
the "conditional" MFN concept. 

266. A fundamental difference between 
"unconditional" and "conditional" ver
sions of the MFN clause is in the 
approach to reciprocity. Uncondition
al MFN treatment involves an overall 
approach to reciprocity which compares 
the totality of benefits received with 
the totality of concessions made. Con
ditional MFN treatment implies narrow 

bilateral or sectoral assessments, and 
intrinsically involves an element of 
discrimination as a result of differ
ences in bargaining power. At one 
time, the concepts of reciprocity and 
non-discrimination were considered to 
be mutually exclusive, and the synthe
sis in GATT of the unconditional MFN 
clause with the idea of an overall bal
ance of rights and obligations was a 
key innovation. Operated as intended, 
the system tended to place smaller 
countries in a situation of passivity 
in multilateral negotiations. They 
were able to benefit from the results 
while being required to make conces
sions only when they possessed a major 
supplying interest in a product. If the 
principal supplier did not wish to 
negotiate, it was unlikely that conces
sions would be made on products of 
interest to it. 

267. The application of the reciproci
ty concept has been rather difficult 
when "East-West" or "North-South" 
trade has been involved. In the 
"East-West" context, differing con
ceptions as to what constitutes "reci
procity" or the "equivalence of 
concessions" have continually frus
trated trade relations and the success 
of trade negotiations. At the heart of 
the problems connected with the 
accession to GATT of the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe was the 
stand by many developed market-economy 
countries that the making of tariff 
concessions by the former countries did 
not constitute an appropriate form of 
reciprocity, since in their view a 
reduction in tariffs by countries main
taining a centrally-planned economy 
did not result in de facto improved 
market access. In the Tokyo Round, 
negotiations between participants of 
the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe and their major trading partner, 
the European Economic Community, were 
largely unsuccessful because of the 
lack of a mutually-agreed interpreta
tion of the application of the concept 
of reciprocity to such negotiations. 
In addition, separate conditions were 
included in certain of the agreements 
on non-tariff measures to deal with the 
"special situations" of centrally-
planned economies. 

268. Reciprocity, or rather "non-reci
procity", has also been a major issue 
in trade negotiations between the 
developed market-economy countries and 
the developing countries. The non-re
ciprocity principle was first accepted 
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in GATT in its Part IV (article 
XXXVI:8), which states that "The devel
oped contracting parties do not expect 
reciprocity for commitments made by 
them in trade negotiations to reduce or 
remove tariffs and other barriers to 
"the trade of less-developed contract
ing parties". This statement is accom
panied by an interpretive note to the 
effect that the less developed con
tracting parties "should not be 
expected, in the course of trade nego
tiations, to make contributions which 
are inconsistent with their individual 
development, financial and trade 
needs, taking into consideration past 
trade developments". This language was 
reflected in the Tokyo declaration and 
in the Decision on Differential and 
More Favourable Treatment, Reciprocity 
and Fuller Participation of Developing 
Countries (including the "Enabling 
Clause") which emerged from the Tokyo 
Round. 

269. The non-reciprocity clause has 
also to be read in the light of the 
unconditional most-favoured-nation 
clause under which the developing coun
tries benefit, as a matter of right, 
from tariff concessions exchanged 
among developed countries where devel
oped countries are the principal and 
substantial suppliers. Only where a 
developing country is the principal or 
substantial supplier is the extent of 
reciprocity provided by the developing 
country modified in the light of the 
non-reciprocity principle. For many 
primary commodities, especially trop
ical products, there are a large number 
of developing country suppliers with a 
"substantial interest" (although none 
may be the principal supplier). During 
the Tokyo Round, this led to the para
doxical situation in which a large num
ber of developing countries were 
requested to provide some form of 
reciprocal concessions in return for 
tariff reductions on one product by one 
developed country. 

270. Attempts to restrict concessions 
to other countries which reciprocate 
and to shut out the extension of the 
benefits to developing countries under 
the MFN rule can be illustrated from 
the history of negotiations on textiles 
in the Tokyo Round. The entry into 
force in 1974 of the Multifibre 
Arrangement (MFA) was virtually a pre
condition for the Tokyo Round, since 

without this mechanism to enable the 
United States to restrict textile and 
clothing imports from developing coun
tries, the United States textile lobby 
was not prepared to go along with the 
Trade Act of 1974. During the course 
of the negotiations, however, the lobby 
attempted to secure the passage of leg
islation prohibiting concessions in 
this sector, but the legislation was 
vetoed by President Carter on the 
grounds that this would lead to a 
breakdown in negotiations with EEC. 
The outcome was an agreement on sub
stantial mutual tariff concessions in 
this sector between EEC and the United 
States. The implementation by the lat
ter, however, was dependent upon the 
renewal of the MFA, i.e., the exclusion 
of developing countries from the main 
benefits.5 

271. The most difficult problem in 
applying the non-reciprocity principle 
has arisen in the area of non-tariff 
measures, where negotiations have 
largely concentrated on drawing up more 
precise multilateral rules governing 
the use of these measures rather than 
bilateral bargaining on a product-by
product basis, the procedure in tariff 
negotiations. In negotiations on non-' 
tariff measures the calculation of 
reciprocity becomes a highly subjec
tive matter, and in the Tokyo Round 
reciprocity in the negotiation of the 
agreements on non-tariff measures 
seems to have involved (a) the extent 
of adherence to the new set of rules by 
the major trading partners, and (b) the 
extent to which, as a result of accept
ance of these rules, trading partners 
satisfied the key negotiating objec
tives of each participant with respect 
to the policies of the other (e.g. 
elimination of protective customs val
uation provisions, application of 
injury criteria in countervailing duty 
actions, etc.). Calculations of the 
extent of liberalization in terms of 
trade coverage and likely trade expan
sion could be made only very roughly, 
although considerable efforts were 
exerted to this end in the case of gov
ernment procurement. The negotiating 
entities of the major participants in 
the Tokyo Round each presented their 
relevant legislatures or councils with 
an analysis of both the concessions and 
the benefits in the tariff and non-
tariff areas, demonstrating in consid
erable detail that they had received an 

65 See Trade Agreements Act of 1979, section 504. 
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acceptable degree of reciprocity in the 
negotiations. 

272. In relation to these new rules on 
non-tariff measures, the developed 
market-economy countries, which were 
responsible for devising the rules, 
were not prepared to extend the princi
ple of non-reciprocity to developing 
countries, a situation that had applied 
in relation to tariff concessions. As 
a result, some of the agreements were 
applied on what has been termed a "con
ditional MFN" basis, implying that the 
GATT Contracting Parties (developed 
and developing) not accepting the 
agreements would not benefit from the 
higher level of commitments. In a lim
ited number of cases, measures of a 
more punitive nature were applied 
against non-signatory developing coun
tries to "encourage" them to accept the 
Agreements. 

273. The "conditional" approach is 
having serious effects on the trade 
interests of non-signatory (i.e., 
developing) countries. Even more 
important than the significant trade 
effects of conditional application of 
the Agreements on Subsidies and Coun
tervailing Measures and on Government 
Procurement is that conditionality 
seems to have been implicitly incorpo
rated into the GATT system. In any 
case, no successful challenge has been 
made (and in fact only one serious 
challenge was attempted) to demon
strate the obvious incompatibility of 
the conditional approach with the fun
damental GATT principle of uncondi
tional and most-favoured-nation 
treatment. Although the Decision of 
the Contracting Parties of 28 November 
1979 on the results of the Tokyo Round 
reaffirms the rights of GATT countries 
under article I in the application of 
the Agreements,66 it is difficult to 
foresee how it can be effectively 
applied in the face of the "condition
ality" provided in the implementing 
legislation of major trading 
countries. 

2. The tendency toward managed trade 

274. The movement towards greater man
agement of trade began in the 1950s in 
specific sectors. The first and clear
est example was the process in which 
trade in agricultural products was 
removed from the application of multi
lateral disciplines. Although it was 
recognized from the beginning in the 
General Agreement that quantitative 
restrictions might be necessary to 
maintain price support schemes, the 
imbalance in multilateral obligations 
accepted in the agricultural sector, on 
the one hand, and in the industrial 
sector on the other, has persisted ever 
since. Among the major reasons for 
this imbalance are the comprehensive, 
open-ended GATT waiver insisted on by 
the United States in 1955 (which still 
provides coverage for restrictions);67 

the "unbinding" of agricultural tariff 
concessions68 in the schedules of cer
tain Member States of EEC, which 
removed the legal impediments to the 
introduction of the mechanism of vari
able levies for the Community's agri
cultural imports; the generally small 
extent of bindings on agricultural tar
iffs emerging from the multilateral 
negotiating rounds; the maintenance of 
quantitative restrictions on imports 
of agricultural products in developed 
market-economy countries (e.g. Japan); 
the special provisions for agriculture 
in the Protocol for the Accession of 
Switzerland; and the differentiation 
between agricultural and "non-primary" 
products when rules on export subsidies 
were incorporated in GATT article 
XVI:2. 

275. The results of the Tokyo Round 
had little effect on barriers to trade 
in agricultural products. While the 
Agreement on Technical Barriers to 
Trade provides its signatories with at 
least the potential means of attacking 
unnecessarily protective health and 
sanitary regulations, the Code on Sub
sidies and Countervailing Duties, the 
Arrangement Regarding Bovine Meat and 

6 6 

6 7 

GATT, Basic Instruments and Selected Documents, Twenty-sixth Supplement (Sa
les No. GATT/1980-3), p.201. 
This waiver was granted to the United States to cover actions under section 
22 of the Agricultural Adjustment Act (see GATT, Basic Instruments and 
Selected Documents, Third Supplement, Geneva, June 1955, p. 32). 
This unbinding process is still continuing, e.g. in the case of manioc in EEC 
tariff in 1982. 
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the International Dairy Arrangement 
did not liberalize trade in agricul
tural products. In fact, the Arrange
ment Regarding Bovine Meat appears to 
have legitimized the use of "voluntary" 
export restraints and other "manage
ment" devices in that sector. 
Moreover, it must be recalled that 
agricultural products are, to an impor
tant extent, excluded from the general
ized system of preferences. The 
significance of all this is not merely 
restricted trade but the emergence of a 
separate regime for trade in agricul
tural products reflecting principles 
and objectives drastically different 
from those of GATT. 

276. The situation in agriculture 
arises from the greater priority given 
by government to domestic economic and 
social considerations than to the rules 
and principles of the trading system. 
It represents an attempt to manage 
trade for essentially protective pur
poses. In the case of textiles and 
clothing the mechanisms were also 
designed to discriminate against new 
entrants into the world market. 

277. During the late 1950s, the United 
States and certain other developed 
market-economy countries which did not 
maintain residual quantitative 
restrictions in the textile and cloth
ing sector decided that increased pro
tection was necessary against textile 
imports from Japan, which had just 
acceded to GATT, as well as from a few 
developing countries which were becom
ing internationally competitive in 
textiles. Voluntary restraints were 
preferred to the renegotiation of tar
iff concessions or the application of 
the non-discriminatory GATT safeguards 
mechanism (article XIX) which would 
have affected major trading partners as 
well, and would have been likely to 
lead to retaliation or requests for 
compensation. As the only way to 
ensure the effective negotiation of 
these restraints was to have ultimate 
recourse to the possibility of imposing 
discriminatory restrictions against 
specific exporting countries, a device 
had to be found to reconcile such dis
crimination with the rules of GATT. 

278. For this purpose, the concept of 

market disruption was invented in order 
to provide the conceptual base for the 
legitimization of departures from the 
MFN clause. The existence of a situ
ation of market disruption required 
that the following conditions be pres
ent: (a) a sharp and substantial 
increase or potential increase of 
imports of particular products from 
particular sources; (b) these products 
be offered at prices substantially 
below those prevailing for similar 
goods of comparable quality in the mar
ket of the importing country; and (c) 
serious damage to domestic producers or 
threat thereof. It was recognized that 
the price differentials referred to in 
(b) above were the result neither of 
governmental intervention in the fix
ing or formation of prices nor of dump
ing practices.69 

279. This concept thus justified dis
crimination against countries on the 
basis of their ability to offer goods 
at low prices. It was the first in a 
series of mechanisms directed against 
new entrants into the world market. 
Efforts were made to incorporate the 
market disruption concept into the Gen
eral Agreement but, in the end, it was 
limited to certain textiles and cloth
ing products under the short- and 
long-term arrangements on cotton tex
tiles, and expanded in product coverage 
under the Multifibre Arrangement 
(MFA). 

280. Under the MFA, the developed 
importing countries have negotiated a 
series of "comprehensive" bilateral 
agreements which restrain the entire 
range of textile and clothing exports 
from over 30 developing countries. As 
the network of restraint agreements 
against developing countries expanded, 
its product coverage was enhanced and 
its restrictive character tightened. 
Unrestricted imports from developed 
countries increased, as did their mar
ket shares. Moreover, various pres
sures are being exerted on other 
developing countries to bring them 
within the system of restraints. 

281. The existence of the MFA has led 
to a situation in which trade in the 
textile sector is governed by a regime 
based on principles drastically 

69 GATT, Basic Instruments and Selected Documents, Ninth Supplement, Geneva, 
February 1961. 
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opposed to those underlying the multi
lateral system. Furthermore, there has 
been an erosion of the multilateral 
disciplines provided for in the 
Arrangement itself. The concept of 
"market disruption" has been trans
formed into the concept of "cumulative 
market disruption", and that of 
"low-cost imports" into "low-cost sup
pliers". These developments have led 
to a system based on the criterion of 
"acceptable levels of market pene
tration" from such "low-cost" suppli
ers (i.e., developing countries). 
Furthermore, the concepts and mech
anisms embodied in the MFA have been 
embodied in the trade policies and leg
islation of the major trading 
countries, most notably in their wide
spread resort to "voluntary" export 
restraints and in the current pressures 
to permit the application of safeguards 
on a discriminatory (i.e., 
"selective") basis, as discussed 
below. 

282. In the 1970s, major shifts 
occurred in the international competi
tiveness of steel production, due in 
large measure to the introduction of 
new technologies. Faced with major 
shifts in comparative advantage in a 
period of sharply falling demand in a 
major industry characterized by 
extreme capital intensity, certain 
developed countries were faced with the 
alternative of introducing either mas
sive structural adjustment programmes 
or protective measures, including 
heavy subsidization, to maintain inef
ficient production. The major produc
ing countries in the main chose the 
latter approach. In an effort to avoid 
recourse to GATT safeguard action or 
renegotiation procedures, both of 
which would require compensation or 
would have permitted retaliation, the 
major trading countries resorted to a 
variety of other mechanisms, including 
"voluntary" export restraints and 
price control schemes disguised as 
anti-dumping measures. The result has 
been a system of managed trade based on 
set import prices or established 
degrees of market penetration in these 
countries, and in respect of which the 
vast majority of trading partners, 
including the most competitive new 
entrants into the world steel market, 
have had virtually no say whatsoever. 

70 Paragraph 3(d) of the declaration. 
Documents, Twentieth Supplement(Sa 

283. More recently, there has been a 
trend towards establishing mechanisms 
which would permit the prices, quanti
ties and sources of imports to be con
trolled on a discretionary basis. This 
has basically taken the form of (a) 
pressures for a "selective" safeguard 
clause and (b) mechanisms for inducing 
countries to apply voluntary export 
restraints which, with other actions, 
have contributed to the weakening of 
the position of new entrants and those 
without effective retaliatory power. 
(This is also reflected in the "resur
rection" of the "conditional" MFN con
cept, the distortion of the 
multilateral reciprocity principle, 
and the pressures for the inclusion of 
non-trade issues within the trading 
system.) Moreover, all parties are 
effectively deprived of the economic 
advantages of a multilateral, market-
oriented trade system. 

284. In the 1973 Tokyo Declaration 
Ministers decided that the multilat
eral trade negotiations then launched 
should aim to "include an examination 
of the adequacy of the multilateral 
safeguard system, considering partic
ularly the modalities of application of 
article XIX, with a view to furthering 
trade liberalization and preserving 
its results".70 As the negotiations 
progressed, it became clear that dis
crimination, or so-called "selec
tivity", was being made the predominant 
issue. Certain developed countries 
expressed the view that GATT Contract
ing Parties should be permitted to 
apply safeguard measures only against 
imports from those countries apparent
ly causing the "injury", arguing that 
only the 'guilty" should be affected by 
safeguard actions. This proposal met 
with strong reactions basically from 
smaller trading countries, who pre
sented a common front in opposing any 
form of "selectivity". One reason as 
far as developing countries were con
cerned was their experience in the 1977 
negotiations (bilateral and multilat
eral) leading to the first renewal of 
the Multifibre Arrangement. They con
sidered that acceptance of a 
"selective" safeguard clause would be 
roughly equivalent to extending the MFA 
on an across-the-board basis. Certain 
developed countries, as well as those 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
participating in the negotiations, 

See GATT, Basic Instruments and Selected 
es No. GATT/1974-1), p. 21. 
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also firmly opposed any breach of the 
most-favoured-nation principle in the 
application of safeguards under arti
cle XIX. 

285. Smaller trading countries gener
ally do not have open to them the ave
nue of retaliatory action to ensure 
enforcement of their rights. Conse
quently, they recognized that only 
through the maintenance of non-discri
mination in the application of protec
tive measures through the exercise of 
MFN treatment under article I would 
their interests and rights be 
protected. This firm position of the 
smaller trading countries, which 
remains unchanged to this date, led to 
the inconclusive results on this sub
ject at the multilateral trade negoti
ations (MTNs) in July 1979. The 
decision of 28 November 197971 merely 
stressed the need for agreement on an 
improved multilateral safeguard system 
and set up a committee with the aim of 
elaborating supplementary rules and 
procedures in order to provide "greater 
uniformity and certainty" in the imple
mentation of article XIX. Though the 
committee has met a number of times, 
work has not moved much beyond the 
stage of uncertainty reached in the 
MTNs. Prior to the GATT ministerial 
session of November 1982, there was 
intense activity on safeguards in the 
Preparatory Committee for that 
meeting, but agreement on an interpre
tative agreement was not reached. In 
their declaration, Ministers directed 
that a new "understanding" be prepared 
by the GATT Council for adoption by the 
Contracting Parties not later than 
their 1983 session.72 It did not prove 
possible to meet this deadline, and at 
their November 1983 session the Con
tracting Parties decided that work 
should continue so as to reach an 
understanding by their 1984 session. 
As they now stand, the discussions in 
GATT on this very important issue may 
be moving further from an agreement on 
a multilateral safeguard clause and 
thus leading to a dead end on an issue 
which could have a negative impact on 
trade relations in general and frus
trate the sustained recovery and devel
opment drive sought by all trading 
partners. 

286. With the exception of the pro
ducts and countries covered by the MFA 
and of settlements reached in 
anti-dumping and countervailing duty 
cases, voluntary restraints are not 
permitted by GATT, as they constitute 
discriminatory quantitative restric
tions. Nevertheless, over recent years 
they have become a common means of con
trolling exports for an increasing 
range of products. They have become a 
frequent feature of the major trading 
countries' trade relations, and in some 
of them, such as the United States, are 
specifically permitted by legislation. 
Japan's willingness to enter into such 
agreements has greatly contributed to 
their proliferation against weaker 
trading countries. 

287. The fact that an "illegal" meas
ure has become one of the key trade 
policy measures obviously poses 
threats to the credibility of the sys
tem, which was further shaken when it 
proved impossible, at the GATT minis
terial session of 1982, to obtain from 
Contracting Parties a firm commitment 
not to apply measures which "circum
vented" the GATT rules.73 

288. Voluntary export restraints often 
take the form of agreements between 
enterprises in the exporting and 
importing countries. Such market-shar
ing agreements are frequently contrary 
to the restrictive business practices 
legislation of the importing coun
tries . 

289. Full use has been made of exist
ing legal mechanisms to facilitate the 
negotiation of such restraints. The 
Codes on Anti-Dumping and on Subsidies 
and Countervailing Duties provide that 
the investigation leading to the appli
cation of these duties may be suspended 
if the exporting country (or firm) con
cerned agrees to enter into certain 
"undertakings" to eliminate the inju
rious effects on the domestic industry 
of the importing country. The under
taking may require the revision of 
export prices, a quantitative 
restraint of exports, or restriction of 
the subsidy to industry. Exporters or 
governments of the exporting countries 
may reluctantly agree to give such 
undertakings in order to remove uncer-

71 Ibid., Twenty-sixth Supplement (Sales No. GATT/1980-3), p. 202. 
72 Ibid., Twenty-ninth Supplement (Sales No. GATT/1983-1), pp. 12-13. 
73 See the note by the UNCTAD secretariat, "Recent developments in international 

trade relations" (TD/B/948). 
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tainty with regard to their trade. 
Irrespective of their legality, these 
undertakings in general create prob
lems for the international trading sys
tem. The growing use of undertakings 
seems to indicate an increased emphasis 
on bilateralism, which inevitably 
leads to an erosion of confidence in 
the multilateral trading system. Where 
anti-dumping actions are used to force 
exporters to enter into voluntary 
export restraints, they contribute to 
an increase in the extent of the so-
called "grey-area" measures subject to 
much debate in GATT. The danger for 
the developing countries is that the 
stronger trading partners may use such 
practices to carve up world markets and 
restrict market access for products 
from the developing countries. 

290. In practice, this trend is evi
dent in the number of applications for 
anti-dumping and countervailing duty 
procedures, which has shown a dramatic 
increase in recent years, confirming 
the move to flexible measures of pro
tection. Such actions in the developed 
market-economy countries increased 
from 124 in 1979 to 405 in 1982.7* 
While developed market-economy coun
tries' producers were the main target 
of these actions, developing coun
tries' exporters were involved in 17 
per cent of actions in 1979, 37 per 
cent in 1981, and 26 per cent in 1982. 

291. This substantial use of Anti-
Dumping (AD) and Countervailing Duty 
(CVD) procedures against developing 
countries should be a matter of special 
concern. First, the use of export sub
sidies is essentially a transitional 
device in the absence of perfectly 
functioning capital markets to assist 
developing-country exporters in the 
process of development and to assist 
the transition from import substi
tution to more open trading regimes. 
They are, moreover, often used to off
set the effect of other policies, so 
that there may in fact be no net subsi
dy effect. In other words, the indus
try may be no larger and exports no 
greater than they would be in a situ
ation in which there was no government 

interference. Second, uncertainty re
garding international trading condi
tions caused by external factors weighs 
more heavily on them as new entrants 
into the international market than on 
well-established exporters. Subsidies 
can, therefore, be seen as a means to 
offset special exogeneous factors. 
Third, the procedures often require the 
presentation of data not readily avail
able in developing countries. Fourth, 
the expense of participation in inves
tigations to obtain such data is in 
many cases very considerable. Fifth, 
developing countries' tenuous links 
with importers and consumers are vul
nerable when anti-dumping or counter
vailing duty actions are initiated. 

292. The application of such mech
anisms has been facilitated by the 
absence of clear, internationally 
acceptable criteria for the determi
nation of injury (in its many forms), 
or even a general consensus as to what 
constitutes a situation of injury (or 
"damage" or "market disruption").75 

The neglect of the "result", i.e., 
injury, has transferred the debate to 
the ' cause" of the problem, such as 
increasing imports, low prices, dump
ing or subsidization, with little dis
cipline over the determination of the 
effect. Such a tendency works, in par
ticular, against the interests of 
developing countries, many of which may 
be "guilty" merely of being competitive 
but, given the trade volumes involved, 
are unlikely to be causing injury and 
also less able to defend their rights 
and interests in such cases. It also 
creates a situation conducive to the 
harassment of trade by protectionist 
interests through the massive sub
mission of petitions for protective 
actions and reduces the efficiency of 
markets in the reallocation of re
sources along more economic lines. 

3. Graduation 

293. Lately, the theme of "graduation" 
has tended to dominate discussions in 

74 

75 

See the note by the UNCTAD secretariat, "Anti-dumping and countervailing duty 
practices" (TD/B/979 and Corr.l). 
It should be borne in mind that the United States does not apply an injury 
criterion in countervailing duties cases against those developing countries 
which have not signed the Tokyo Round Code or those developing-country signa
tories which have not accepted additional commitments to phase out export 
subsidies. 
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international trade forums and in 
domestic trade policy debates. The 
"graduation" concept is spelled out 
most clearly in the Tokyo Round deci
sion on "Differential and More Favour
able Treatment, Reciprocity and Fuller 
Participation of Developing Coun
tries". It maintains that "as their 
capacity to make contributions or nego
tiated concessions or take other mutu
ally agreed action... would improve", 
so would their ability "to participate 
more fully in the framework of rights 
and obligations under the General 
Agreement' . In practice, however, the 
graduation concept has been used to 
justify a variety of unilateral 
actions, including those in the areas 
of the GSP, export credits and World 
Bank loans. Graduation is being 
applied as a flexible restrictive meas
ure as products can be removed from 
beneficiary treatment with respect to 
individual countries. It also appears 
that those developing countries that 
have been affected by graduation will 
be permitted to retain the benefits 
from which they are "graduating" (GSP), 
if they agree to make certain recipro
cal concessions. Thus, graduation is 
becoming a tool for extracting conces
sions in negotiations. 

C. Conclusions 

294. In the post-war era there have 
been two parallel trends in trade 
relations. On the one hand, there has 
been a trend towards trade liberali
zation, essentially through the 
reduction of MFN tariffs in the course 
of various GATT rounds of multilateral 
trade negotiations. Further liberali
zation of tariffs has taken place in 
more limited contexts such as regional 
agreements, whether free trade areas or 
common markets, and the introduction of 
preferential tariffs for developing 
countries under the GSP negotiated in 
UNCTAD. If anything, the regional 
approach is becoming stronger, while 
the preferential approach is being 
eroded by the reduced level of MFN 
rates and the graduation of the fast-
growing developing country exporters. 
The trend towards trade liberalization 
has taken place in the context of the 
basic GATT rules. It has also been 
fostered by the use of value-added tar
iffs and drawback of tariffs, which 
have encouraged the internationaliza
tion of production through a variety of 

means of an essentially market nature, 
including international sub-contract
ing. This tendency towards liberali
zation was supported by favourable 
economic conditions in the 1950s and 
1960s, an apparent consensus in the 
international community on economic 
objectives and on freer trade as a 
means of attaining those objectives, 
and also by the stability in interna
tional exchange rates provided for in 
the Bretton Woods arrangements. 

295. On the other hand, it is also 
clear that one of the elements which 
permitted this trend towards tariff 
liberalization was an incipient tend
ency to apply measures of a flexible 
nature (non-tariff measures) on an 
increasing scale, a tendency to manage 
trade in certain sensitive sectors, and 
a tendency to apply such trade-restric
tive measures on a discriminatory 
basis. Clearly, the increased relative 
and absolute importance of flexible 
methods of protection goes against the 
basic objective of the GATT trading 
system that trade should be essentially 
regulated by tariffs. Moreover, where
as the intent of this system was that 
reciprocal trade concessions negoti
ated bilaterally should be made avail
able to all GATT Contracting Parties by 
means of the unconditional MFN princi
ple, this, too, has been eroded by the 
greater use of discriminatory measures 
(inside and outside the GATT set of 
rules) and by demands for reciprocity 
before the benefits of the newer GATT 
codes would be granted. Taking into 
account these developments and the 
increased resort to restrictive busi
ness practices, countertrade and 
industrial collaboration among GATT 
and non-GATT members, it is possible to 
discern that the overall tendency 
towards the greater management of trade 
has reached the point where only some
thing of the order of 20 per cent of 
world trade is governed by the funda
mental GATT instrument of uncondi
tional MFN tariffs (zero or otherwise) . 

296. In effect, there has been a con
tinuous process of erosion of the prin
ciples of the GATT trading system, 
brought on both by the success in the 
liberalization of tariffs and by the 
process of changes in the rules and in 
the degree of respect for the rules. 
The outcome has been an uneven distrib
ution of the benefits of such liberali
zation as has taken place. As has been 
observed, liberalization has been more 
successful in some sectors than in oth-
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ers and even from the earliest days of 
GATT there was a tendency towards man
agement of trade in the areas of agri
culture and textiles. In the last 
decade this tendency has spread to iron 
and steel and automobiles. It can also 
be discerned that greater progress has 
been made towards liberalization in 
areas where transnational corporations 
dominate. These areas are character
ized by horizontal and vertical intra-
industry trade which is growing much 
faster than inter-sectoral trade, thus 
permitting the internationalization of 
production. This element is not with
out its negative effects and the dis
tribution of the net benefits of 
expansion along such lines has not 
always been completely equitable. The 
most insidious characteristic of the 
new protectionism has been the greater 
use of mechanisms such as the MFA and 
anti-dumping and countervailing duty 
procedures to take selective protec
tive action to inhibit market access, 
in particular of new and fast-growing 
suppliers. This has come about by 
restricting and controlling prices, 
quantities and sources - in effect, the 
management of trade. 

297. As noted earlier, the financial 
and monetary system established at 
Bretton Woods was seen essentially as 
supportive of the trade system, and the 
question arises to what extent these 
twin pillars of the post-war framework 
of international economic relations 
were in effect mutually supporting, and 
to what extent the breakdown of the 
fixed exchange rates from 1971 onwards 
contributed to the erosion of the GATT 
trading system. In fact, it is diffi
cult to establish any direct causal 
links, as the systems and organizations 
charged with their stewardships oper
ated quite independently of each other, 
except that IMF has contributed to the 
examination by the GATT Committee on 
Balance-of-Payments Import Restric
tions of specific countries. However, 
it is certainly possible to note that, 
while the fixed exchange-rate system 
was in place and operating relatively 
smoothly, it coincided with the rapid 
post-war expansion of income and trade. 
It also coincided with the less 
well-documented rise in trade manage
ment and non-tariff barriers . Another 
coincidence of events to which atten

tion is rarely drawn was that of the 
strain on fixed exchange rates (leading 
to their breakdown from 1971 onwards) 
and of the underlying pressures for 
structural adjustment in the industri
alized economies, which were already 
beginning to be felt in the late 1960s. 
Finally, there is little doubt that the 
breakdown of the exchange-rate system 
also coincided with a substantial 
decrease in confidence in the GATT 
trading system and the increased use of 
"grey area" measures and flexible means 
of protection. 

298. The importance of flexible means 
of protection, rather than the tariff, 
is clear under a regime of flexible 
exchange rates. In a simplistic the
oretical model it is possible to imag
ine that tariffs could retain their 
relevance under a system of freely 
floating exchange rates. However, this 
would require the virtually impossible 
condition that such rates would adapt 
instantaneously to differing economic 
performance, e.g. differences in the 
rates of inflation, and that financial 
markets would have no significant 
effects. In practice, for the reasons 
mentioned elsewhere in this report,76 

the huge increase in the international
ly-mobile funds at the disposal of the 
private sector has contributed to a 
period of considerable exchange-rate 
volatility over the last 13 years, ren
dering tariff rates a less effective 
means of protection. For example, 
average tariffs in the major industri
alized countries in the entire 50-year 
period from the 1930s to the end of the 
Tokyo Round reductions in 1987 will 
have fallen from around 40 per cent to 
6.9 per cent ad valorem, and in the 
course of the Tokyo Round itself the 
weighted average industrial tariff cut 
was from 10.3 per cent to 6.9 per cent, 
and even more in some cases. 7 On the 
other hand, during certain periods over 
the last decade, exchange rates of the 
currencies of major trading countries 
have fluctuated by as much as 20 per 
cent over a few months. 

299. The lessening of the effective
ness of tariffs as a trade policy 
instrument has obvious implications 
for the GATT system under which tariffs 
were to constitute the only legitimate 
measure of protection, while measures 

76 See especially chapters IV and VI below. 
77 See The Tokyo Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations, Report by the Direc

tor-General of GATT (Sales No. GATT/1979-3) . 
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limiting quantities or fixing import 
prices would be eliminated. Exchange-
rate volatility has thus contributed to 
the tendency toward the use of flexible 
or "contingent" measures of protection 
identified earlier. This is not to say 
that the pressure to move away from 
tariffs and toward more flexible "man
agement" mechanisms can be entirely, or 
even primarily, attributed to the 
breakdown of the fixed-exchange rate 
system. Apart from the long-term 
trends towards intervention through 
the use of industrial policy instru
ments and non-tariff measures, and 
towards managed trade, particularly in 
certain sectors, a major contributory 
factor has been the inability of the 
trading system itself to adapt to 
changes in international competitive
ness and the entry of new, efficient 
suppliers into the world market. The 
tariff levels of the major developed 
trading countries reflect the results 
of bargaining, essentially with each 
other in multilateral negotiations, 
with the concessions being extended to 
all other Contracting Parties. These 
rates did not serve to protect them 
against new, more efficient suppliers. 
The GATT mechanisms designed to deal 
with this situation, the application of 
temporary safeguards or the renegoti
ation of rates at a higher level, would 
have had to be applied on a non-discri
minatory basis and could have entailed 
compensatory withdrawals of conces
sions (retaliation) from the affected 
parties. Such actions, if applied in 
anything but a very limited manner, 
risked unravelling the intricate bal
ance of concessions among major trading 
partners. As a consequence, other 
restrictive measures of a discrimina
tory nature were relied upon in certain 
cases, such as the textiles sector, 
"legitimized" by multilateral agree
ment. 

300. Contrary to the belief that 
floating exchange rates would lead to a 
system of continual adjustment in which 
currency values would rise and fall in 
response to variations in different 
countries' relative competitiveness, 
the monetary and financial systems 
since 1971 have been characterized not 
only by volatility in exchange rates, 
but also by the persistence of currency 

78 See chapter VI below. 
79 C. F. Bergsten and W. R. Cline, "' 

Cline (ed), op. cit. 
80 Part III, chapter II. 

misalignment over prolonged periods.78 

There can be little doubt that such 
misalignments have created pressures 
not only for protectionist actions in 
individual sectors, but also for major 
changes in trade policies. It is obvi
ous, for example, that an undervalued 
currency acts as an across-the-board 
tariff increase which can stimulate the 
establishment and expansion of other
wise uncompetitive industries, which 
will require protection when exchange 
rates adjust. 

301. A greater threat to the trading 
system has come from overvalued curren
cies which, especially when prolonged, 
have undermined the competitive posi
tion of industries that otherwise would 
have been quite capable of competing 
with imports and in export markets. 
This situation has tended to increase 
pressures for protection among indus
tries and interest groups which were 
not necessarily a part of the tradi
tional protectionist lobby, while 
weakening political forces which tra
ditionally resist protectionist initi
atives. It has created unholy 
coalitions to provide the broad-based 
support required for the passage of 
protectionist legislation. Studies 
have illustrated this phenomenon in the 
United States, demonstrating the cor
relation between increases in protec
tionist initiatives and in the value of 
the dollar, even in cases where other 
factors usually contributing to such 
initiatives, such as unemployment, 
were not significant.79 

302. The growth of protectionist bar
riers is also taking place at a time of 
unfavourable trends in the amount of, 
and the terms on, net financial flows 
to developing countries. Owing to the 
resulting pressures on their external 
payments, many developing countries 
are having to compress their imports, 
in some cases drastically, while also 
aggressively pursuing programmes of 
export expansion. These programmes may 
cover products that, in the absence of 
the domestic austerity policies neces
sitated by their deteriorating balance 
of payments, would have been purchased 
by domestic consumers. As is empha
sized elsewhere in this report,80 such 
policies may imply inefficient use of 

Policy in the 1980s: An Overview" in 
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resources. Moreover, in addition to 
the deleterious effects on the economic 
and social development of the develop
ing countries, the resulting increases 
in their exports may further accentuate 
protectionist pressures in developed 
ones. 

303. This situation in many developing 
countries has been one of the contrib
uting factors to the growth of counter
trade. While the causes and effects of 
this phenomenon and its relation to 
multilateral obligations under the 
General Agreement are still under study 
by the international community, it is 
clear that increased countertrade is a 
further step away from the GATT trading 
system, and that one of its causes is 
the general disorder in the systems of 

money and finance.81 

304. In conclusion, while it is impos
sible to calculate with any precision 
the extent to which a given trade meas
ure is directly attributable to mone
tary or financial factors, it is 
obvious that the breakdown of the Bret
ton Woods arrangements has coincided 
with a corresponding movement of the 
trading system away from its original 
post-war rules and principles. Multi
lateral commitments and tariff bind
ings have lost much of their meaning, 
and new multilateral trade negoti
ations cannot be seriously envisaged in 
a situation where international trade 
is being disrupted by widespread 
depression throughout the world econo
my. 

81 See annex B below. 
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Chapter IV 

THE GROWTH OF INTERNATIONAL BANK LENDING TO DEVELOPING COUNTRIES 

A. Some overall changes in 
international financing since the 1950s 

the restrictions on external payments 
and the aftermath of widespread 
defaults during the 1930s. 

305. The period since the late 1950s 
has witnessed a marked rise in the rel
ative importance of private insti
tutions in international finance. The 
beginning of this rise can be traced to 
the widespread relaxation of 
restrictions on international payments 
by major developed market-economy 
countries in the late 1950s. In the 
early years after 1945 financial 
relations among these countries had 
been dominated by official arrange
ments such as the large programmes of 
economic assistance of the United 
States and a series of clearing systems 
for transactions in the currencies of 
certain western European countries, 
which were designed to facilitate mutu
al trade in the face of the payments 
restrictions then prevalent. As 
described in chapter V below, there was 
little recourse to IMF and the World 
Bank during this period. Developed 
market-economy countries largely 
bypassed these institutions owing to 
the arrangements mentioned above. 
Several developing countries were 
still colonies, and their economic pol
icies, in particular those involving 
borrowing abroad and other aspects of 
external payments, were controlled to a 
considerable extent by the metropol
itan powers. Moreover, thanks to 
favourable conditions in the markets 
for several primary commodities during 
various years of this period, many oth
er developing countries had little need 
for balance-of-payments support. By 
far the most important category of pri
vate international financing at that 
time was foreign direct investment. 
International lending in the form of 
bank loans, bonds, and equity invest
ment remained small, being inhibited by 

306. With the restoration of external 
convertibility in major developed 
market-economy countries from 1958 
onwards there began the profound trans
formation of the international finan
cial system which is sometimes 
described as its "privatization". The 
ensuing expansion of private interna
tional financial operations accompa
nied, and in many cases gave a fillip 
to, other far-reaching changes in eco
nomic relations, especially among the 
developed market-economy countries. 
These changes included the growing 
interdependence and interpenetration 
of these economies owing to trade flows 
and international investment, the 
expansion of international travel, the 
proliferation of financial instru
ments, and great improvements in 
the availability and quality of finan
cial information and in communica
tions . 

307. From the late 1950s there was a 
revival of international portfolio 
investment and bank lending. An impor
tant form taken by the latter was Euro
currency lending through offshore 
financial markets.82 Demand for Euro
currency loans to finance both foreign 
trade and other international trans
actions (for example, for the purpose 
of arbitrage) increased in response to 
the greater possibilities of financial 
transfers among national and offshore 
markets resulting from the relaxation 
of exchange controls. Moreover, Euro
currency and other forms of interna
tional bank lending were greatly 
facilitated by sharp falls in the real 
cost of telecommunications, since much 
of this business is carried out by 

Eurocurrencies are currencies deposited with banks outside the countries whe
re they are issued as legal tender. Offshore financial markets denote parts 
of the international banking system which are relatively free from national 
regulations. Although offshore markets are not identical to Eurocurrency 
markets, the two phenomena are in most cases closely associated. 
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telephone or teleprinter.83 Indeed, 
since the beginning of the 1960s the 
links between national financial mar
kets have been greatly increased, and 
in this process the use of offshore 
financial markets as a convenient vehi
cle for large international movements 
of funds has played a major part. 

308. The growing importance of the 
private sector's participation in 
international finance accompanied only 
limited measures to expand the official 
role in this sphere. As early as the 
late 1950s concern began to be 
expressed about the functioning of the 
international financial system. 
Although such concern was eventually to 
take in a wide range of issues, ini
tially attention was concentrated 
especially on the adequacy of interna
tional liquidity in relation to the 
requirements of world trade and on 
alternative forms of adjustment to 
imbalances in external payments. It 
was also pointed out that if an 
increasing share of international 
liquidity consisted of dollars gener
ated by the balance-of-payments defi
cits of the United States, the 
international financial system was 
vulnerable to disruptions and possibly 
breakdown due to losses of confidence 
in that currency (an argument drama
tized in the early 1960s by some large 
flows of funds out of the dollar into 
gold). Many of those taking part in 
the debate on international liquidity 
and the financial system at that time 

favoured bringing the process of liqui
dity creation under greater official 
control by reinforcing and expanding 
the role of multilateral financial 
institutions. However, their argu
ments were opposed by influential ele
ments in both official and private 
circles. This opposition was based on 
various grounds, such as preferences 
for measures other than those of 
increasing international liquidity in 
the reform of the financial system. 
But it also often stemmed from resist
ance to measures which might strengthen 
multilateral financial institutions at 
the expense of the private capital mar
kets.8 In the event, the laborious 
efforts at reform during this period 
gave rise to only limited changes in 
the international financial system 
(such as the establishment of the Gen
eral Arrangements to Borrow, increased 
IMF quotas, and the introduction of IMF 
special drawing rights). Multilateral 
financial institutions were thus left 
in a position where they could meet 
only a small part of the demand for 
financing associated with the large 
imbalances in external payments which 
arose subsequently. 

309. By the beginning of the 1970s the 
liquid assets at the disposal of par
ticipants in the private international 
financial markets had increased to a 
figure much greater than official 
reserves.85 The availability of these 
liquid assets facilitated the large 
international monetary movements which 

84 

For example, the price of a transatlantic telephone call between London and 
New York in real terms fell by three-quarters during 1950-1970. See S. J. 
Prais, The Evolution of Giant Firms in Britain. A Study of the Growth of Con
centration in Manufacturing Industry 1909-1970 (Cambridge: Cambridge Univer
sity Press, 1976), pp. 71 and 249. 
See, for example, the testimony of David Rockefeller at hearings on interna
tional financial reform in 1961 of the Subcommittee on International Exchange 
and Payments of the Joint Economic Committee of the United States Congress, 
reprinted as D. Rockefeller, "international monetary reform and the New York 
banking community", in H. G. Grubel (ed), World Monetary Reform. Plans and 
Issues (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1963), especially pp. 156-159. 
According to estimates of the United States Tariff Commission the liquid 
assets at the disposal of participants in the international money markets in 
1971 amounted to about $268 billion. A small part of this figure (at most 
$15-20 billion) consisted of official Eurocurrency deposits. Although there 
is some doubt as to how quickly some of the sums involved could be mobilized 
in practice, there can be no question that the internationally-mobile liquid 
assets of the private sector exceeded official reserves at this time by a 
large margin. (See United States Tariff Comission, Implications of Multina
tional Firms for World Trade and Investment and for United States Trade and 
Labour, Report to the Committee on Finance of the United States Senate and 
its Subcommittee on International Trade (Washington, D. C , 1973), pp. 534-
543.) 
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became a feature of the financial sys
tem during the 1960s and were in turn 
associated with a series of crises in 
the exchange markets. These movements 
increasingly put pressure on the 
dollar, and in August 1971 forced the 
Government of the United States into a 
series of measures to protect its econ
omy, which included an end to the link 
between the dollar and gold and effec
tively terminated the international 
financial regime established in 
1945.86 

B. Factors influencing the changing 
pattern of financial flows to developing 

countries until the early 1970s 

310. From the late 1950s onwards there 
was a shift in the pattern of financial 
flows to developing countries. As in 
the earlier part of that decade, offi
cial loans and grants and private for
eign direct investment continued to 
account for the largest share of net 
financial flows to developing coun
tries (that of the former remaining 
above 50 per cent throughout the 
1960s). However, at the same time 
there was a revival of export credits87 

and bilateral portfolio investment. 
The rise in the share of export credits 
in net flows was particularly marked -
from well under 10 per cent in the ear
ly 1960s to almost 15 per cent at the 
beginning of the 1970s.88 As discussed 
elsewhere in annex B below, this rise 
reflected the impact of changes in 
international trade and in financing 
techniques, especially the growth of 
export credits of longer-term maturi
ties to finance developed market-
economy countries' exports of 
equipment goods in increasingly com
petitive international markets. 
Together with export credits, short-
term bank loans financed a large pro

portion of international trade during 
this period. However, medium- and lon
ger-term international bank lending 
other than that associated with export 
credits accounted for only a very small 
part of the financial flows to develop
ing countries during the 1960s. In the 
Eurocurrency markets a substantial 
proportion of lending and borrowing was 
between banks, in most cases as part of 
their use of interbank operations for 
the purpose of funding and asset man
agement but also, on occasion, and with 
official encouragement, to help to 
finance the deficits of their home 
countries' external payments. Ini
tially the most important non-bank bor
rowers from these markets were the 
overseas subsidiaries of United States 
transnational corporations. However, 
there was also some borrowing by public 
bodies, and by the end of the 1960s the 
Eurocurrency markets had become a sig
nificant source of finance for western 
European transnational corporations. 
The first substantial borrowing by 
developing countries in the form of 
medium-term Eurocurrency loans began 
only in the early 1970s, gross commit
ments to them amounting to about $1 
billion in 1971 and about $3 billion in 
1972.'= 

311. Although it is difficult to 
explain precisely why the growth of 
Eurocurrency lending to developing 
countries began at this time, several 
factors favoured such an expansion by 
the end of the 1960s. Such factors 
included the learning process associ
ated with the growing internationali
zation of the operations of many banks 
in developed market-economy countries, 
the opportunities for profitable div
ersification by lending to developing 
countries, and aspects of the evolution 
of banking techniques which reduced 
some of the risks associated with 
international lending, thus encourag
ing its expansion to new kinds of bor-

8 7 

For a fuller account of the forces determining movements of exchange rates 
see chapter VI below. 
The export credits to which reference is made in available statistical sourc
es include only those with an original maturity of at least one year received 
from an official source or insured by an export credit insurance agency (usu
ally an official institution). 
UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supple
ment 1977 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.78.II.D.1), table 5.3. 
Ibid. Some of the early borrowing in this form by developing countries such 
as Brazil and Mexico was used to accumulate reserves of foreign exchange for 
future needs, serving at the same time to establish closer relationships with 
major international banks. 
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rowers. Moreover, longer-term inter
national bank loans also offered cer
tain advantages to borrowers in 
comparison with alternative types of 
financing. 

312. Since 1960 there has been a sub
stantial expansion and reorganization 
of the international networks and oper
ations of banks with headquarters in 
developed market-economy countries. 
For example, between 1960 and 1970 the 
foreign branches of United States banks 
increased more than fourfold, from 124 
to over 530.90 At the same time the 
former colonial banking networks of the 
United Kingdom and France were reorgan
ized and, partly in response to the 
challenge from the United States, banks 
of these as well as of other western 
European countries and Japan increased 
their foreign presence. Several fac
tors influenced the international 
strategies of banks in developed mark
et-economy countries during this peri
od. But one motive which applied 
widely derived from the growing finan
cial requirements of transnational 
corporations. For example, the oppor
tunities furnished by offshore markets 
for meeting these requirements consti
tuted a powerful attraction for United 
States banks to establish entities 
abroad. The attraction was enhanced 
during the 1960s by measures taken by 
the United States Government to 
restrict capital outflows so that, as 
was mentioned earlier, the country's 
corporations financed a substantial 
part of their international operations 
with Eurocurrency borrowing. 

313. As a result of the growing inter
nationalization of their operations 
during the 1960s, banks were increas
ingly brought into contact with differ

ent aspects of the economies of 
developing countries. Indeed, by 1975 
transnational banks were represented 
by approximately 1,500 entities91 in 
those developing countries which were 
not financial centres. This contact 
contributed to a learning process on 
the part of banks concerning the lend
ing opportunities in developing coun
tries , thus paving the way for eventual 
diversification of their assets 
through such loans. 

314. Three major categories of risk in 
banking, national and international, 
are lending or credit risk, 
interest-rate risk, and liquidity or 
funding risk.92 Each of these catego
ries of risk has been significantly 
affected by the evolution of practice 
in the Eurocurrency markets since the 
late 1950s.93 As mentioned above, a 
large part of borrowing and lending in 
the Eurocurrency markets since their 
inception has been inter-bank. Both the 
value of, and the number of insti
tutions participating in, this inter
bank business have increased with the 
growth of the Eurocurrency markets as a 
whole. As in the case of national 
financial systems, the existence of a 
large inter-bank market has helped the 
Eurocurrency markets to operate more 
smoothly by facilitating the adjust
ment of liquidity positions on the 
sides of both assets and liabilities 
and thus reducing funding risk. 

315. The impact of lending risks in 
these markets was changed by the prac
tice of syndication, and that of inter
est-rate risks by the introduction of 
"roll-over" credits. Syndication9* 
made it possible to distribute the 
lending risks associated with a partic
ular loan among the members of the syn-

United Nations Centre on Transnational Corporations, Transnational Banks: 
Operations, Strategies and their Effects in Developing Countries 
(ST/CTC/16), United Nations publication, Sales No. E.81.II.A.7, para.90. 
Bank for International Settlements, Forty-eighth Annual Report, (Basle, June 
1978, annex I, table 1-2; op. cit. , table 3). 
See, for example, M. L. Stigum and R. 0. Branch, Managing Bank Assets and 
Liabilities. Strategies for Risk Control and Profit (Homewood, Illinois: 
Dow Jones-Irwin, 1983), pp. 71-73. 
The effects of these changes in international banking practice have not nec
essarily been restricted to operations in the Eurocurrency and offshore mar
kets. However, it is in these markets that their manifestations have been 
most widely noted. 
The practice of syndicating credits among groups of banks had already been a 
feature of financial markets in the United States, where its use resulted 
from inter alia the legal limitations on the loans of a single bank to any one 
customer. 
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dicate, thus limiting the potential 
loss of each participating bank to its 
share of the funds advanced. Moreover, 
since the leading banks in syndicates 
were large ones with substantial expe
rience of international lending, syn
dication also enabled other banks to 
take advantage of their expertise. 
Both aspects of syndication increased 
the total resources available to the 
Eurocurrency markets, in particular 
making possible the participation of 
smaller, regional banks.95 

316. The use of "roll-over" or varia
ble-rate credits in the Eurocurrency 
markets became widespread at the end of 
the 1960s.96 The interest rate on such 
credits is adjusted at three- or 
six-monthly intervals to reflect 
changes in the rates of interest on 
inter-bank lending. In this way banks 
eliminate risk arising out of possible 
divergences between the rates of inter
est on their borrowed funds and those 
on their loans. The variable-rate cre
dit facilitated the lengthening of 
Eurocurrency loans' maturities, thus 
helping to bring about the great expan
sion of medium-term international bank 
lending which was such an important 
feature of the 1970s. However, it also 
had the consequence (whose signif
icance is discussed further below) of 
transferring risk from lenders to bor
rowers, since unfavourable changes in 
the rate of interest on such loans 
might threaten the capacity of the lat
ter to service their debts. 

317. In addition to such factors as 
the learning process of banks and 
changing practices in the Eurocurrency 
markets, other advantages, involving 
convenience and flexibility to borrow
ers, also contributed to the rapid 

growth of medium-term international 
bank lending to developing countries 
during the 1970s. This growth resulted 
in an increase in the share of such 
lending in net longer-term financial 
flows to developing countries in com
parison with that of export credits. 
Eurocurrency borrowing cannot be shar
ply distinguished from export credits, 
since much of it is for the purpose of 
financing international trade, for 
example, as a source of funds for buy
ers' credits. Nevertheless, such bor
rowing, especially in the form of 
medium-term syndicated loans, has many 
advantages of greater flexibility than 
export credits. For example, Eurocur
rency loans are not necessarily tied to 
particular purchases and are normally 
unsecured. The schedules for drawings 
and repayments can be varied to suit 
the needs of particular borrowers and 
prepayment is often permitted, thus 
enabling borrowers to benefit from 
favourable changes in conditions in the 
capital markets. Loans are available 
in several different currencies, and it 
is often possible to change the curren
cy denominations at each "roll-over" 
period. Moreover, syndicated medium-
term Eurocurrency loans were especial
ly attractive as a means of financing 
imbalances in external payments. Very 
large sums of money could be raised in 
this form,97 and the loans were associ
ated with fewer and less restrictive 
policy conditions than finance from 
multilateral financial institutions 
such as IMF. However, it should be 
emphasized that the bulk of Eurocurren
cy lending to developing countries was 
concentrated among a limited number of 
borrowers, and that the rates of inter
est on it were often higher as well as 
more unstable than those on export cre
dits. Thus, it is not surprising that, 

95 Expanded participation in Eurocurrency lending was also facilitated by claus
es in the loan agreements designed to ensure equal treatment for all credi
tors in the event of defaults. For example, "cross-default" clauses provide 
that a default by a borrower on any one loan is to be treated as a default on 
all its loans. 

96 Floating-rate loans became a widespread feature of banking practice during 
the 1960s in response to greater fluctuations in interest rates. The rapid 
increase in their use in the Eurocurrency markets is often attributed to the 
aftermath of the rise in Eurodollar interest rates due to restrictive mone
tary policy in the United States in 1969, since many banks in these markets 
had been financing medium-term lending at fixed rates of interest on the 
basis of short-term deposits. 
Borrowing large sums from the Eurocurrency markets was facilitated by the 
possibility of raising big individual loans, on occasion worth over $1 bil
lion. Such sums were possible owing to the practice of syndication discussed 
earlier. 

9 7 
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although the share of export credits in 
net medium- and long-term financial 
flows to non-oil-exporting developing 
countries declined from the level 
attained at the beginning of the 1970s, 
such credits still increased rapidly 
during much of the decade. 

C. The growth of bank lending to 
developing countries after 1973 and its 

implications for the international 
financial system 

318. The rise in international bank 
lending to developing countries accel
erated after 1973. As a result, its 
share in the net flow of medium- and 
long-term finance to non-oil-exporting 
developing countries increased from 
less than 18 per cent in 1973 to about 
30 per cent in 1979.** The factors 
considered above continued to be condu
cive to this growth of bank lending. 
However, various other influences were 
also important after 1973. There was a 
great rise in the demand for interna
tional financing during this period 
owing to the increases in imbalances in 
external payments and, as already men
tioned, for many deficit countries bank 
lending was well suited to meeting much 
of their borrowing requirements. On 
the supply side of the capital markets 
higher lending was facilitated by the 
increased liquidity resulting from the 
deposits of oil-exporting countries.99 

Moreover, the initial experience of 
lending to developing countries had 
been favourable, and the borrowing 

prospects of the main recipients of 
funds continued to benefit from their 
relatively successful performance dur
ing much of the decade as regards eco
nomic variables such as the growth of 
GDP and exports .10° 

319. The growth of international bank 
lending during the period after 1973 
was accompanied by a rapid increase in 
the number of participating banks. For 
example, on the basis of World Bank 
data it has been estimated that the 
number of named participants in publi
cized Eurocurrency credits almost tri
pled, from 133 to 386, between 1972 and 
1980.101 While the profitability of 
international bank lending was a major 
force behind these phenomena, the rates 
of expansion of both loans and partic
ipant institutions were also affected 
by changes in outlook and organization 
and by competition. Reference was 
made earlier to the effect of learning 
on the increase in international bank
ing before 1973. This process was a 
continuing one, and as its influence 
became more widely felt, additional 
banks were attracted into interna
tional lending. Moreover, with greater 
experience banks integrated their 
international business more fully into 
their managerial and organizational 
frameworks. Among the results were 
increased willingness to expand both 
the types of their involvement in 
international financing and the cate
gories of borrowers to whom they lent. 
The effects of banks' learning process 
about international operations were 
reinforced by the closely related con
siderations of fashion and the determi
nation to match their closest 
competitors with respect to partic-

98 UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, 1983 
(United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.83.II.D.2), table 5.3. 
(The share of international bank lending is approximately the same as 
that of bilateral portfolio investment.) The figures in this source 
exclude Mexico, which was a major recipient of international bank loans 
throughout this period and was widely classified as non-oil-exporting 
until the late 1970s. 

99 For example, the Eurocurrency deposits of a group of major oil exporters rose 
from $5 billion at the end of 1973 to almost $90 billion at the end of 1979. 
{Bank of England Quarterly Bulletin, June 1980, p. 158.) 

100 Banks' losses on their international loans (including those to developing 
countries) were low throughout the 1970s. 
Group of Thirty, Risks in International Bank Lending (New York, 1982), pp. 
61-62. For the purpose of these estimates loan participants were consol
idated into parent institutions. Such consolidation was possible only for 
named banks participating in the Eurocurrency credits covered by the World 
Bank data (which specify by name a maximum of ten participants, giving the 
number of additional, unnamed participants for loans where this figure is 
exceeded) . 

10 1 
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ipation in different kinds of busi
ness.102 

320. The rate of growth of developing 
countries' bank debt was fastest in the 
first half of the 1970s. During the 
rest of the decade expansion continued 
at lower but still substantial rates 
(although there were sharply higher 
gross commitments in this form in 1978 
and 1979). The slowdown in the rate of 
growth of developing countries' bank 
debt reflected the impact of factors 
involving both the supply of, and the 
demand for, funds. On the supply side 
banks' diversification of their assets 
through loans to developing countries 
was to some extent a once-for-all proc
ess. Subsequently, such loans would 
have tended to increase at a rate more 
in line with that of other kinds of 
lending. The fall in the growth of 
lending for this reason seems to have 
been partly, but not completely, offset 
by the entry of new banks into Eurocur
rency lending.103 The limits to this 
process of diversification were close
ly associated with banks' perceptions 
of the creditworthiness of different 
developing countries. These percep

tions were reflected in the heavy con
centration of international bank 
lending among a small number of such 
countries. For example, two borrowers 
accounted for more than one-third of 
Eurocurrency credits to developing 
countries in all but two of the years 
1973-1979 and the five largest borrow
ers for more than 50 per cent of such 
credits in all but one of these 
years.10'* On the demand side, too, 
there were factors which would have 
tended eventually to restrain the 
increase of bank debt. For example, the 
loan demand of the major borrowers from 
banks was not unlimited, determined as 
it was by the interaction of their 
financing requirements and the pros
pects for variables affecting their 
capacity for servicing external debts. 

321. The expanded share of interna
tional financing in the form of bank 
lending left the international finan
cial system highly vulnerable to cer
tain kinds of external shock. 
Reference was made above to various 
aspects of the evolution of interna
tional banking practices whose effects 
were to reduce important categories of 

The expansion of international bank lending may also have been affected by a 
widespread belief that, in the event of serious difficulties in the interna
tional capital markets owing to defaulting, additional liquidity would be 
provided from official sources. In support of such a belief attention was 
frequently drawn to a press communique of the governors of the central banks 
of the Group of Ten and Switzerland in September 1974 referring to an 
exchange of views on lender-of-last-resort facilities in the Eurocurrency 
markets, in which they "recognized that it would not be practical to lay down 
in advance detailed rules and procedures for the provision of temporary 
liquidity" but were satisfied that "means are available for that purpose and 
will be used if and when necessary". However, there must be doubt as to how 
far the existence of lenders of last resort influences banks' propensities to 
lend to different categories of borrowers. Large losses for banks frequently 
cause the officers responsible for the loans in question to lose their jobs, 
even if the ultimate stability of the financial system is assured by a lender 
of last resort. Nevertheless, it is reasonable to assume that the perceived 
security of deposits in the Eurocurrency markets was enhanced, and thus their 
supply of funds increased, by confidence that financial support for the 
international banking system would be forthcoming during periods of crisis. 
Easily available information suggests that there was only a slight fall in 
the rate of new entry of banks into Eurocurrency lending during 1973-1979. 
For example, World Bank data on 526 parent institutions participating in pub
licized Eurocurrency lending for the first time during 1973-1980 show a small 
fall in this rate until 1979. The rate would have decreased much more, if 
there had not been a rise in the rate of new entry on the part of banks from 
areas outside western Europe and North America, which, however, probably 
tended to be smaller than earlier entrants. The World Bank data are dis
cussed in Group of Thirty, op. cit., pp. 61-65. 
UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics and 

Supplements, table 5.12, various issues. In 1977 the share of the five larg
est borrowers in total Eurocurrency credits to developing countries was 49 
per cent. 
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risk associated with borrowing and 
lending, especially in the Eurocurren
cy markets. However, no protection was 
provided against risk arising out of 
unfavourable changes affecting many 
borrowers simultaneously (sometimes 
designated systemic risk). 

322. For example, the syndication of 
loans provides no protection against 
widespread falls in borrowers' ability 
to service their debts caused by the 
impact on their external-payments 
positions of unfavourable changes in 
the international markets for goods or 
funds (or both) . In the case of varia
ble-rate credits a global rise in 
interest rates is passed on to the bor
rower, with the result that reduced 
interest-rate risk for the lender is 
translated into increased credit 
risk.105 Moreover, the inter-bank mar
ket, which facilitates the process of 
funding in normal conditions, becomes a 
potential source of heightened insta
bility during periods of disturbance. 
By serving as a conduit for flows of 
funds among banks it is capable of 
transmitting widely throughout the 
capital markets the effects of local 
shocks originating anywhere in the 
international financial system. Dis
ruptions of the inter-bank markets man
ifest themselves in such phenomena as 
restrictions on the access of certain 
banks to inter-bank deposits and the 
"tiering" of interest rates for certain 
borrowers (which increases their costs 
of funding). 

323. A financial system cannot func
tion smoothly without continuingvflows 
of lending in all economic conditions. 
However, bank finance tends to be most 
easily available during periods when 
business is good. Indeed, it often 
adds to the impetus of booms. It 
becomes more difficult to obtain with 
the onset of recession or other factors 
adversely affecting borrowers' cash 
flows. Thus, there is a danger in such 
circumstances that the banks' own col
lective behaviour will put an addi
tional squeeze on cash flows and in 
this way further undermine borrowers' 
creditworthiness. 

324. In the international capital mar
kets this danger has been enhanced by 
certain features of the expansion of 
lending in recent years. Especially 
important in this context are factors 
causing banks to behave as a herd. As 
mentioned above, during the 1970s fash
ion and emulation among banks helped to 
raise the growth of their international 
lending to developing countries and 
other borrowers. Moreover, as a result 
of the unequal distribution of know
ledge among banks, owing, for example, 
to the key role accorded to a minority 
of them by syndication and the sheer 
size of the inter-bank market, which 
makes it difficult to determine ulti
mate sources and uses of funds, there 
were marked tendencies towards fol-
low-the-leader behaviour in the inter
national capital markets. In 
deteriorating world economic condi
tions the same forces are capable of 
hastening the contraction of interna
tional bank lending. Now leading banks 
may well wish to restrict or even to 
reduce their exposure to borrowers to 
whom previously they were eager to 
lend. Other banks, possessing inferior 
access to information, will surely fol
low. Thus, a wave of pessimism may be 
the sequel of the preceding wave of 
optimism, and there is a risk that the 
fall in lending will get out of 
control.106 

D. The onset of the international 
financial crisis 

325. Since the beginning of the 1980s 
the international financial system has 
been in the midst of a continuing cri
sis which has exemplified many aspects 
of its vulnerability to large external 
shocks. The period has been marked by 
fluctuating but generally higher 
international interest rates, sharp 
movements of major exchange rates, 
including an appreciation of the United 
States dollar, and depression in much 
of the world economy. 

10 5 

10 6 

Borrowing by developing countries in the form of international bonds at fixed 
rates of interest has remained limited since the beginning of the 1970s. 
Potential instability is increased by "cross-default" clauses, under which 
default on all the loans to a particular borrower can be triggered by a dec
laration of default concerning any one of them. (See footnote 95 above.) 
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326. The rise in international inter
est rates beginning in the second half 
of 1979 reflected a widespread shift in 
the policy stance of major developed 
market-economy countries in response 
to fears concerning inflationary pres
sures associated, inter alia, with the 
impact of increases in the price of 
oil. The shift in monetary policy was 
especially sharp in the United States, 
where it also served to stem a fall in 
the external value of the dollar. In 
the aftermath of this shift the three-
and six-months deposit rates for Euro
dollars increased by more than 50 per 
cent between September 1979 and March 
1980. After a sharp fall in mid-1980 
the rates rose to new peaks later in 
the year and, except for brief periods, 
until late 1982 remained at levels much 
higher than those of the first half of 
1979. Such movements of interest rates 
resulted in greatly increased debt-
service payments for developing coun
tries. At the same time, the 
depression which began in 1979 led to a 
subsequent widespread erosion of cre
ditworthiness, as both the volume and 
the unit value of world exports fell 
after 1980. For developing countries 
the effects of these trends in world 
markets were exacerbated by an intensi
fication of protectionism against 
their exports, itself partly a conse
quence of the depression and, in the 
case of the United States, of the dete
rioration of domestic producers' com
petitive position due to the 
appreciation of the dollar following 
the shift to a tighter monetary policy. 

327. The deterioration of the external 
payments positions of major borrowing 
countries which accompanied the rise in 
interest rates and declines of exports 
during this period led eventually to 
the outbreak of widespread debt-
servicing difficulties, which first 
emerged in certain socialist countries 

of Eastern Europe in 1981. At the same 
time, there began a series of cases in 
which well-known private companies in 
developed market-economy countries 
failed or were forced into reorganiz
ations of their debts. By 1982 there 
were signs that certain developing-
country borrowers were facing serious 
liquidity difficulties in the manage
ment of their external debt and pay
ments. Indeed, in some cases the 
outflow of funds to meet interest costs 
on loans from banks began to exceed 
total new monies borrowed from this 
source. It was becoming apparent that 
certain borrowers were having trouble 
in refinancing medium-term bank debts 
and were consequently having increas
ing recourse to short-term credit in 
excess of that required for their 
international trade.107 

328. In the middle of 1982, after the 
suspension of debt-service payments by 
one of its largest private enterprises 
and substantial capital flight, Mexico 
found itself unable to meet payments 
due on its public external debt, and 
was forced to seek emergency financial 
assistance and a rescheduling of its 
obligations. Following these events, 
banks in Brazil, the other large Latin 
American borrower, began to have trou
ble in raising money in the inter-bank 
markets. Towards the end of the year, 
as a result of its liquidity difficul
ties, Brazil also found it necessary to 
seek various forms of emergency finan
cial support. Earlier, Argentina had 
already started to experience 
restrictions on its access to medium-
term bank credit, and during 1982 some 
other borrowing countries, principally 
in Latin America, faced a growing 
squeeze on their external cash flows 
owing to the reduced availability of 
bank finance. In 1983 similar problems 
spread to various countries in Africa 
and Asia. These liquidity shortages 

One way of measuring a country's short-term debt in excess of the normal 
financing requirements of its international trade is to take the amount of 
such debt in excess of the value of its imports during a six-month period. It 
has been shown that, for a sample of 11 countries, serious difficulties in 
servicing their external debts after 1981 were preceded by indications of 
increased excess short-term debt according to this measure in more than two-
thirds of the cases. (See "international Debt. Banks and the LDCs", Amex 
Bank Review, Special Paper No. 12 (London: American Express International 
Banking Corporation, 1984)), pp. 17-18. A country's immediate liquidity dif
ficulties may not be evident on the basis of this indicator, if it is able to 
draw on unused credit lines or to borrow at maturities slightly in excess of 
one year. 
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led to a proliferation of renegoti
ations of bank debt and a large rise in 
the sums rescheduled.108 

329. The restrictions on their access 
to bank finance recently experienced by 
various developing countries are part 
of a larger slowdown in such lending 
since 1981. For example, gross commit
ments of medium- and long-term interna
tional bank loans to developing 
countries fell by about 30 per cent 
between 1981 and 1983,10S and net flows 
of such financing have also decreased 
since 1981. Lower rates of lending 
have not only accentuated the financial 
difficulties of borrowing countries, 
thus forcing them to restrict imports 
and adding to global deflationary pres
sures, but have also been associated 
with types of behaviour on the part of 
banks faced with deteriorating econom
ic conditions which were described ear
lier. 

the financial crisis there has been 
widespread reluctance among banks to 
extend additional loans to developing 
countries.110 In consequence, consid
erable official pressure has been nec
essary even to maintain bank lending at 
current, reduced levels. Here a cru
cial role has been played by IMF, which 
in a number of instances during the 
recent process of debt restructuring 
has made approval of its own stand-by 
arrangements conditional on under
takings by banks with respect to addi
tional financing. Through such 
pressures IMF has helped to restrain 
tendencies among banks to curtail their 
involvement in lending to developing 

countries i n 

330. For example, since the onset of 

However, these continued 
flows of funds from banks have usually 
been obtained only at the cost of sub
stantially higher spreads and commis
sions on the rescheduled commitments 
and new credits agreed as part of the 
debt renegotiations.112 Moreover, such 
pressures have also been associated 
with a segmentation of banks' lending 

10 8 

10 9 

111 

For example, the sums rescheduled in renegotiations of bank debt of develop
ing-country members of the World Bank amounted to $56.5 billion in 1983, in 
comparison with figures of $4.5 billion in 1981 and $1.6 billion in 1982. 
(See World Debt Tables. External Debt of Developing Countries, 1983-1984 
Edition (Washington, D. C.: World Bank, 1984), p. xviii.) 
OECD, "International capital markets - historical series", Financial Market 
Trends, No. 27, March 1984, table 1.31. 
There has also been a slowdown of the flow of funds through the inter-bank 
markets. The slowdown has been attributed partly to publicity during debt 
renegotiations concerning certain features of banks' international lending. 
This publicity generated greater awareness among banks of such phenomena as 
the concentration of risks in the portfolios of, and the extent of maturity 
mismatching engaged in by, certain institutions as well as the use of short-
term funds raised in the inter-bank markets by foreign branches and subsid
iaries of banks with headquarters in some developing countries to finance 
medium-term lending at home. 
As the Managing Director of IMF put it in an address in December 1983, "The 
first thing to be said about the recent debt crises is that they did pose a 
very serious threat to the international financial and trading system. . . 
To support these adjustment efforts [ of debtor countries], it has been 
essential to ensure that adequate financing flows be maintained. In this 
regard, a key objective has been to avert too sharp a reduction in net new 
lending by the commercial banks. . . As you know, the Fund has been instru
mental in helping to put together financing arrangements in collaboration 
with governments, central banks, the Bank for International Settlements 
(BIS), and commercial banks". IMF Survey, Vol. 13, No. 1, 9 January 1984, p. 
4. 
In discussion of the advantages to developing countries of Eurocurrency bor
rowing, attention is often drawn to the opportunities available for shopping 
around for better terms and thus taking advantage of competition among banks. 
However, during recent debt renegotiations borrowers have been faced with 
committees established to co-ordinate the actions of their creditor banks, 
and it is noteworthy that the terms arrived at for spreads and commissions 
have often been significantly more onerous than those on lending to the same 
borrowing countries in the period before the financial crisis. See, for 
example, Economic Commission for Latin America, "Adjustment policies and 
renegotiation of the external debt" (E/CEPAL/G.1299) , table 15. 
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operations in this field, so that in a 
recent report the Bank for Interna
tional Settlements referred to "the 
emergence of a split market, with no 
new spontaneous lending to Latin Ameri
ca in 1983" by banks in its reporting 
area. 

113 

331. At the same time, finance from 
official sources and export credits 
have not increased to fill the gap left 
by lower bank lending. Indeed, both 
types of financing have tended to stag
nate or decrease since 1980. Prelimi
nary estimates indicate that in 1983 
developing countries received new 
loans from all sources whose value was 
lower than their debt-service 
payments 114 

332. This slowdown of financial flows 
is being accompanied by the spread of 
disorder and uncertainty throughout 
the international financial system. 
Pressures on borrowers are leading to a 
widespread breakdown of the normal 
channels of international payments, as 

witnessed by increases in arrears and 
in debt reschedulings and the prolifer
ation of bilateral agreements between 
exporters and importers, private and 
official, for the purpose of counter
trade.115 Moreover, many aspects of the 
current financial crisis are now evolv
ing outside of the control of the par
ties concerned. For developing-
country borrowers effective management 
of external payments and debt is ren
dered increasingly difficult, if not 
impossible, by uncertainties over lev
els of interest rates and the avail
ability of finance. At the same time, 
banks have lost control of the maturity 
structure of a significant part of 
their assets owing to the uncertain 
status of many of their international 
loans. Indeed, relations between lend
ers and borrowers in the international 
capital markets are now being forced to 
adjust to a situation in which it is 
widely recognized that the provisions 
in many current loan agreements have 
become fictitious. 

113 Bank for International Settlements, International Banking Developments, 
Fourth quarter 1983 (Basle, April 1984), p. 9. ("Non-spontaneous" bank loans 
are those arranged in association with credits from IMF.) 
World Debt Tables, op. cit., pp. ix-x (which indicates a negative net trans
fer for developing countries' medium- and long-term debt), and OECD, External 
Debt of Developing Countries, 1983 Survey (Paris, 1984), tables 9-10 and 13 
(which indicate a negative net transfer for the total debt of non-OPEC, non-
OECD developing countries). 
On the recent growth of countertrade, see annex B below. 
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Chapter V 

THE EVOLUTION OF MULTILATERAL FINANCING 

Growth of the multilateral system 
(1947-1973) 

333. As it exists today, the multilat
eral system consists of a wide variety 
of financing mechanisms ranging from 
the World Bank Group and IMF to the 
regional and subregional development 
banks and the United Nations develop
ment agencies, the latter being also a 
particularly important source of tech
nical and sector-specific assist
ance 116 While recognizing the impor
tant role which this complex of insti
tutions has played in providing 
assistance to developing countries, 
this chapter discusses primarily the 
Bretton Woods institutions, which were 
designed to play a key role in the 
post-war trade and payments system.117 

334. In the years immediately follow
ing their establishment, the World Bank 
and IMF operated on a modest scale.118 

In the period 1947-1958, net annual use 
of IMF credit averaged $425 million, or 
5 per cent of quotas, while the loan 
commitments of the World Bank main
tained an annual level of around $200-
400 million; but more than one-third of 
the commitments made by the Bank in the 
five years to 1952 was accounted for by 
reconstruction loans to four European 

countries.119 On the other hand, 
bilateral flows to developing coun
tries expanded vigorously, averaging 
close to $2 billion annually during 
1950-1955, and rising to over $4 bil
lion in 1958. 12° 

335. A shift of emphasis towards mul
tilateral financing began towards the 
end of the 1950s. This was partly due 
to changing perceptions of the effi
ciency of multilateral mechanisms com
pared with bilateral ones, but was 
mainly the result of important changes 
in the international situation: among 
them were the increased scope for bur
den-sharing by the industrialized 
countries once economic recovery was 
well under way (the bulk of development 
financing had previously been almost 
exclusively provided by the United 
States), and the growing influence of 
developing countries in international 
forums as a result of the decoloniza
tion process. The 1960s thus witnessed 
both qualitative and quantitative 
changes in the availability of finan
cial flows. 

336. IMF entered an expansionary phase 
in 1958 when quotas were doubled to $15 
billion and were increased further to 
$29 billion by 1970. As a proportion 
of world imports, however, quotas fell 

116 

119 

12 0 

These agencies have been playing an increasingly important role. In 1982, 
for instance, they accounted for one-third of all contributions by govern
ments to the development activities of the United Nations system. 
The rationale of this system and the objectives of its institutions are dis
cussed in chapter II above. 
This was partly for the reasons discussed in the preceding chapter, but in 
the case of IMF it is also attributable to the policy stance of the United 
States, particularly its emphasis on conditionality, as opposed to automati-
city, of drawings, which led to a decline in requests for credit and, for a 
time, to a total halt in financial activity. See Sir Joseph Gold, "Some 
impressions of the early Fund", Finance and Development, March 1984, and A.D. 
Scott, "The role of the International Monetary Fund in economic development", 
in Columbia Essays in International Affairs: The Deans Papers (New York: 
Columbia University Press, 1967). 
E. S. Mason and R. E. Asher, The World Bank since Bretton Woods, (Washington, 
D.C., The Brookings Institution, 1973), p. 150. 
These figures represent financial flows from DAC member countries to develop
ing countries and to multilateral agencies. (See Partners in Development, 
Report of the Commission on International Development (London: Pall Mall 
Press, 1969), pp. 137 and 378.) 
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from a peak of 13 per cent in 1959 to 
around 9 per cent in 1970. Partly in 
response to a suggestion made by the 
United Nations,lzY in 1963 IMF estab
lished the Compensatory Financing 
Facility (CFF) to provide compensatory 
finance to primary producing countries 
experiencing shortfalls in export 
receipts, and liberalized the Facility 
in 1966. 122 In 1969 the Buffer Stock 
Financing Facility (BSFF) was estab
lished in IMF to assist members who 
faced payments problems as a result of 
their participation in international 
buffer stock schemes. IMF made pro
vision in 1962 to supplement its own 
resources with funds borrowed from 
countries members of the Group of Ten 
by creating the General Arrangements to 
Borrow. The expanded resource base of 
IMF did not, for reasons related mainly 
to the conditionality of purchases, to 
the relative scale of balance-of-
payments deficits and to the existence 
of bilateral swap arrangements among 
the developed countries, give rise to a 
comparable use of its resources; 
between 1959 and 1973 the use of Fund 
credit averaged only 9.5 per cent of 
quotas. 

337. As evidence accumulated that a 
relative shortage of world reserves was 
looming ahead, the IMF special drawing 
right scheme was instituted in 1969 
after a long period of study and nego
tiation. While the allocation of SDRs 
on the basis of quotas did not acknowl
edge that developing countries had par
ticularly inadequate reserves, the 
participation of these countries both 
in the negotiations in IMF leading to 
the introduction of SDRs and in the 
scheme itself satisfied the demand, 
voiced both within and outside123 IMF 
at the time, that developing countries 
should be adequately represented in 
discussions leading to international 
monetary reform and in the operation of 
the new arrangements. Since then, 

developing countries have also partic
ipated in the work of the Committee on 
Reform of the International Monetary 
System and Related Issues (the Commit
tee of Twenty) and of the Interim Com
mittee. 

338. The World Bank, too, became more 
active. Loan commitments rose sharply 
to over $700 million in 1958, a level 
which largely prevailed for a decade, 
and in 1969 its capital was raised to 
$25.3 billion. These years saw increas
ing Bank activity as a co-ordinator of 
assistance flows through consortia and 
consultative groups. Furthermore, by 
1967 the Bank had virtually ceased to 
lend to developed countries. The 
increased recognition of the diversity 
of developing country needs, partic
ularly for finance on concessional 
terms, also led during this period to 
the establishment of regional develop
ment banks for respectively Latin Amer
ica, Africa and Asia, on the one hand, 
and, within the World Bank, of the 
International Development Association 
(IDA), on the other. 

339. After 1968, World Bank Group 
lending accelerated rapidly, so that in 
the five years to 1973 annual commit
ments doubled, to $3.4 billion. The 
regional development banks also 
increased their lending, though to a 
lesser extent. Thus, by 1973 the mul
tilateral institutions (World Bank 
Group, regional development banks, 
United Nations agencies and European 
regional funds) accounted for almost a 
third of total bilateral DAC and multi
lateral commitments, compared with 
some 17 per cent in 1968. This 
increased relative share was almost 
entirely attributable to the rapid 
growth in World Bank Group lending; 
the combined share of the three 
regional development banks remained at 
24 per cent.12" 

12 1 

122 

123 

12 A 

See United Nations Commission on International Commodity Trade, report on the 
tenth session {Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 
Thirty-fourth Session, Supplement No. 6), para. 55. 
Both UNCTAD I (1964), in its recommendation A.IV.17, and the first UNCTAD 
Group of Experts (1965) identified measures for improving the Facility. For 
the report of the Group of Experts see International Monetary Issues and the 
Developing Countries (TD/B/32), United Nations publication, Sales No. 
66.II.D.2, especially para. 56. 
See the report of the Group of Experts mentioned in the previous footnote and 
also General Assembly resolution 2208 (XXI) of 17 December 1966. 
M. E. Akins, U.S. Control over World Bank Group Decision-making (Ann Arbour, 
Michigan and London: University of Microfilms International, 1981), pp. 63-
64 and 66. 
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340. These activities took place 
against the background of a significant 
overall growth of official or official
ly-supported financial flows. Offi
cial development assistance grew 
steadily in the 1950s and by 1963 
amounted to nearly $6 billion. The 
pace of growth slowed thereafter, while 
private flows, particularly direct 
investment, assumed greater 
dimensions.125 In 1964, the First ses
sion of UNCTAD adopted a target of 1 
per cent of national income for flows 
of official and private capital from 
developed to developing countries (re
commendation A. IV.2), and this target 
was later endorsed by members of the 
DAC. In 1969 the Pearson Commission 
proposed that donors increase commit
ments of ODA to the level necessary for 
net disbursements to reach 0.7 per cent 
of GNP,126 and two years later this 
target was adopted as part of the 
International Development Strategy for 
the Second United Nations Development 
Decade.127 

341. Though following different 
trends, official bilateral and multi
lateral sources together made a signif
icant contribution to the development 
process during the 1950s and 1960s. 
Their combined share in the long-term 
financial flows received by developing 
countries reached 71 per cent in 1963; 
it then tended to decline, but still 
represented more than half of the total 
in 1971. 12S 

342. A form of financing which took on 
increasing importance was export cred
its. The growing competition among 
exporters, particularly of capital 
goods, combined with the willingness of 
government-backed credit institutions 
to support them, tended to improve the 
terms of export credits, which thus 

became attractive to a wider spectrum 
of developing countries, especially 
for those whose access to other forms 
of finance was restricted for various 
reasons.123 The share of export cred
its in financial flows to developing 
countries increased from well below 10 
per cent in the 1950s and early 1960s 
to a peak of 15 per cent in 1971, 
equivalent to $2.4 billion.130 

B. A faltering response to increased 
needs (1974-1979) 

343. The international monetary and 
financial system was confronted with a 
major challenge by the sudden emergence 
in 1974-1975 of large payments imbal
ances of a mainly structural character. 
The new situation clearly called for 
larger amounts of official payments 
finance and on a conditional basis that 
reflected the character and external 
origin of the deficits. The multilat
eral institutions responded to a degree 
with a number of measures intended to 
assist deficit countries. IMF estab
lished the Oil Facilities (OF) and the 
Extended Financing Facility (EFF), 
designed to provide longer-term 
assistance than had been available 
under stand-by arrangements. Develop
ing countries most seriously affected 
by the world crisis also benefitted 
from the Subsidy Account, which reduced 
the interest burden arising from draw
ings on the OF, while the Trust Fund 
(TF) provided highly concessional 
resources to lower-income members.131 

At the same time, the CFF was further 
liberalized. Finally, the Supplemen
tary Financing Facility (SFF) was cre
ated, which increased members' access 
to high conditionality credit. In 1979 

125 

126 

12 7 

Partners in Development, op. cit., p. 137. 
Ibid., p. 148. 
The Commission also recommended that donor countries should increase grants 
and capital subscriptions for multilateral development finance to a minimum 
of 20 per cent of the total flow of ODA. {Ibid. , p. 229.) 
UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supple
ment 1977 (United Nations publication, Sales. No. E/F.78.II.D.1), table 5.2. 

123 See annex B below. 
130 UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supple

ment 1977, table 5.2. This source includes only official and officially-
guaranteed private export credits until 1964 and estimates of the non-
guaranteed part of the latter thereafter. 

131 Trust Fund loans carried an interest rate of 0.5 per cent per annum, had a 
final maturity of ten years from the date of disbursement, and were repayable 
in semi-annual instalments commencing five-and-a-half years after disburse
ment. 

128 
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IMF entered into borrowing agreements 
with 13 member countries and Switzer
land, for a total of SDR 7.8 billion, 
to finance the SFF. 

344. These developments must, however, 
be viewed against the perspective pro
vided by the magnitude of IMF's oper
ations. First, its size: the 
proportion of quotas to world imports, 
already down to 9 per cent in 1970, 
fell to below 5 per cent after 1973. 
As for the actual recourse of members, 
the net use of Fund credit was markedly 
higher than in the previous period, 
both in absolute terms and in terms of 
quotas; except for two years, however, 
it did not exceed 30 per cent of 
quotas. Indeed, in 1978 and 1979 
repurchases exceeded purchases, which 
meant that IMF was not in these years a 
net source of liquidity. Of the cumu
lative use of Fund credit of around SDR 
7 billion between 1974 and 1979, 
non-oil-exporting developing countries 
accounted for SDR 4 billion; this 
represented just over 2 per cent of 
their combined current-account deficit 
during this period.132 

345. The evidence suggests that the 
importance of IMF as a source of 
finance was small, in part due to its 
limited resources, but mainly because 
deficit developing countries were 
reluctant to make drawings involving a 
high degree of conditionality,133 and 
at a time when plentiful financing 
could be obtained from other sources. 
Indeed, commercial credit on relative
ly attractive terms became increasing
ly available and those developing 
countries that could do so turned to 
that source of financing.13'' It 
appears that the countries approaching 
the Fund were mainly either lower-in
come countries which had no alternative 
sources of finance or countries seeking 

to use the Fund's seal of approval in 
order to obtain the confidence of pri
vate capital markets. 

346. The SDR, too, fell short of 
expectations. Despite all the improve
ments in its usability,135 it did not 
move towards becoming the principal 
reserve asset of the system, still less 
towards being linked to development 
finance. From 8 per cent in 19 72, the 
share of SDRs in total non-gold 
reserves of IMF members fell to a low 
point of 3 per cent in 1978 and did not 
recover much beyond 5 per cent after 
the second allocation of 1979-1981. 
Cumulative allocations then stood at 
less than SDR 22 billion, of which 
developing countries had received SDR 6 
billion. 

347. The lending of the other multi
lateral financial institutions also 
grew in 1974-1979. The combined World 
Bank and IDA volumes of annual commit
ments and disbursements more than dou
bled, to $10 billion and $4.8 billion, 
respectively, in 1979. Cumulative 
loan commitments during the period 
totalled $42.3 billion and disburse
ments $21.6 billion.136 In 1974 the 
Bank introduced the cofinancing tech
nique and a year later the Intermediate 
Financing Facility (the so-called 
Third Window), to provide development 
assistance on terms between those on 
regular lending and those of IDA. 
Meanwhile, the three regional develop
ment banks all created or expanded con
cessional loan facilities and also 
engaged in various forms of co-
financing. Between 1974 and 1981 their 
combined loan commitments amounted to 
$25.5 billion. In relation to the needs 
of their constituents, however, these 
flows were inadequate: thus, for exam
ple, the Inter-American Development 
Bank's $2.5 billion loan commitments in 

132 

13 3 

136 

UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, various 
issues, table 5.3. 
This reluctance was by no means limited to developing countries. In 
1974-1976, for instance, there were only 10 cases of drawings beyond the 
first credit tranche among the entire IMF membership. (See Sidney Dell, "On 
being grandmotherly: The evolution of IMF conditionality", Princeton Essays 
in International Finance, No. 144, October 1981, p. 24.) 
See the preceding chapter for the growth of international bank lending to 
developing countries. It should also be noted that by the end of the decade 
maturities had lengthened to as much as 10 years on some Eurocurrency loans. 
(See K.W. Dam, The Rules of the Game (Chicago and London: University of Chi
cago Press, 1982), p. 296.) 
Ibid., pp. 275-279. 
These figures have not been adjusted for inflation, which was unusually high 
throughout the period. 
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1981 compared with an estimated deficit 
for the region of $34 billion.137 

348. Again, the pattern of activity of 
multilateral institutions followed 
that of official flows generally. Like 
the multilateral institutions, ODA 
became a less important source of 
finance during the 1970s. The ratio of 
ODA to GNP for all DAC countries fell 
from over 0.50 per cent in the early 
1960s to a nadir of 0.29 per cent in 
1973 and averaged 0.32 per cent in the 
subsequent years to 1979. 138 Neverthe
less, although it grew by less than the 
needs of the developing countries, ODA 
remained a crucially important source 
of finance for the low-income 
countries. 

349. These trends were partly counter
balanced by the rapidly growing con
tribution of the OPEC member countries. 
It is estimated that during 1974-1979 
these countries made available direct
ly to non-oil-exporting developing 
countries some $39 billion as grants 
and soft loans. Some OPEC countries 
also provided substantial resources to 
the Bretton Woods institutions, 
through loans for the OF, the SFF and 
the GAB, and through direct purchases 
of World Bank bonds. Moreover, a num
ber of new financing mechanisms were 
established by OPEC countries, some of 
them bilateral and some, in particular 
the OPEC Special Fund, multilateral. 
Funds from such institutions were high
ly concessional and contained a signif
icant share of programme loans and 
long-term balance-of-payments assist
ance. 

350. An important new institution 
established during this period was the 
International Fund for Agricultural 
Development (IFAD). It is consciously 

based on an equitable partnership 
between developed donor countries, 
developing donor countries and devel
oping recipient countries. 

351. Though funds of OPEC origin 
accounted for a sizeable share of 
long-term financial flows between 1974 
and 1979, private bank lending grew so 
fast that, notwithstanding the 
increase in OPEC flows, the share of 
total official bilateral and multilat
eral flows in the long-term finance 
received by non-oil-exporting develop
ing countries experienced a further 
decline. 

352. Officially-guaranteed export 
credits also grew rapidly up to 1976, 
after which they stabilized at around 
$4.5 billion in 1977-1979. However, 
their share in total flows to non-oil 
developing countries tended to fall 
below the level of around 15 per cent 
of the early 1970s.1"0 

353. In sum, despite considerable 
innovation and rates of resource growth 
that compare favourably with those of 
the past, the multilateral insti
tutions were not adapted by their mem
bers at the pace required by the 
rapidly changing world economic situ
ation. Consequently, they became 
increasingly marginal to the function
ing of the monetary and financial sys
tem. 

C. Crisis management and the growing 
impact of financial stringency and 

conditionality (1979-1983) 

354. After 1979 the combination of 
higher import prices, particularly for 

13 7 

138 

139 

no 

See the report by the UNCTAD secretariat, Multilateral Development Finance 
Institutions of Developing Countries and the Promotion of Economic Co
operation and Integration (TD/B/C.7/64), a forthcoming United Nations publi
cation. 
UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supple
ment 1980 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.80.II.D.10 and corri
gendum), table 5.9B. These averages mask widely varying individual 
performances. While the major donors displayed signs of aid fatigue, Norway, 
Sweden, Denmark and the Netherlands have met, and even surpassed, the target 
on several occasions. 
See the report by the secretariat of UNCTAD, UNCTAD, Financial Solidarity for 
Development. Development Assistance from OPEC Members and Institutions to 
Other Developing Countries, 1973-1981 (TD/B/C.3/187-TD/B/C.7/65), United 
Nations publication, Sales No. E.84.II.D.3, annex table 2. 
UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, various 
issues, table 5.3. 



- 95 -

energy, and reduced export earnings 
caused by recession and increasing pro
tectionism in the developed countries, 
together with a sharp rise in interest 
rates and debt-service payments, had a 
severe impact on the current account 
of the majority of developing 
countries.1*1 The resulting large 
financing gap of the developing coun
tries was only partially covered by aid 
and export finance. The ODA/GNP ratio 
of DAC countries dropped further from 
its 1980 level of 0.36 per cent as 
bilateral ODA flows to developing coun
tries were constant in nominal terms in 
1980-1982. Flows from OPEC countries, 
which had risen fast until 1980, slowed 
thereafter as payments surpluses 
shrank. As for export finance, both 
the volume of official and officially-
guaranteed DAC export credits and their 
share in net financial flows to devel
oping countries fell after 1980, 
despite the slowdown in the growth of 
private bank credit. As needs multi
plied and options narrowed, these coun
tries turned increasingly to the 
multilateral institutions. 

355. The net use of IMF credit by 
developing countries rose sharply in 
1980 and again in 1981, reaching SDR 
4.8 billion by the end of that year. 
This increase was facilitated by the 
enlargement of quotas which followed 
the Seventh General Review, the creat
ion of a subsidy account to reduce the 
cost of SFF drawings for low-income 
members and the adoption in 1981 of the 
enlarged access policy, made possible 
by borrowed funds totalling SDR 9.3 
billion, which raised the limits on 
drawings relative to quotas.1*2 The 
rise reflected the large number of Fund 

members experiencing difficulties: 51 
developing countries made net use of 
Fund resources in 1981 as compared with 
26 in 1979. 

356. The expansion of Fund activities 
in 1980 and 1981 was substantially dif
ferent in character from that in 1974 
and 1975. During the earlier period, 
it was believed that the sharp expan
sion in the external deficits of devel
oping countries was either temporary in 
character or required, for various oth
er reasons, to be financed for the time 
being at roughly their current levels, 
rather than sharply reduced.1* 
Despite a number of important similari
ties with the earlier period, however, 
the Fund's assessment in 1980 and 1981 
was that the external payments diffi
culties of developing countries had to 
be met with vigorous adjustment meas
ures. Consequently, the use of Fund 
resources in these years entailed high 
conditionality. lul> 

357. In recognition of the diverse 
character of the financing needs of 
developing countries, the World Bank 
introduced the programme of structural 
adjustment lending (SAL) during the 
same period, which was designed to 
assist countries in addressing struc
tural problems that underlay external 
payments difficulties. SALs were not 
funded by any overall increase in Bank 
resources and were limited overall to 
10 per cent of total Bank lending. 

358. Both the size and the terms of 
financial flows to deficit developing 
countries were adversely affected by 
the debt crisis of 1982. As private 
banks sought to reduce their exposure, 

14 1 

143 

144 

From $31 billion in 1978 the current-account deficit of non-oil-exporting 
developing countries had more than doubled by 1980 and reached a peak of $80 
billion in 1981. (UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development 
Statistics, 1983, table 5.3.) 
In April 1984 IMF entered into additional borrowing agreements totalling SDR 
6 billion. 
The principal consideration in this regard was the view that the deficits of 
non-oil-exporting developing countries were the counterpart of the surpluses 
of the oil-exporting countries. Since, in the aggregate, the deficits could 
not be reduced without reducing the counterpart surpluses, and since this 
could not be brought about in the short run by means other than lowering lev
els of activity, particularly in developed countries, it was deemed appropri
ate to finance the deficits. 
In the words of the Managing Director of IMF, "in the period following the 
first oil shock, approximately three-quarters of the resources provided . . . 
were made available on terms involving a low degree of conditionality. At 
present, by contrast, some three-quarters of our new lending commitments 
involve 'upper-credit tranche' programmes, that is to say, they require rig
orous adjustment policies". IMF Survey, 9 February 1981, p. 35. 
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the rate of growth of international 
lending declined sharply in that year 
and fell further in 1983. Thus, the 
private capital markets now ceased to 
provide some measure of insulation to 
developing countries from external 
disturbances and themselves became a 
source of disturbance. 14S 

359. Many developing countries, with 
high debt-service ratios and depleted 
reserves, in fact, had little option 
but to seek IMF credits. A record tot
al of 63 such countries did so in 1983, 
and use of Fund credit doubled to SDR 
10 billion in the process. The latter 
included substantial drawings by mid
dle-income developing countries in 
connection with IMF-sponsored rescue 
packages. 

360. The operations of the World Bank 
Group also expanded,x*6 but here, too, 
replenishment problems were experi
enced in connection with IDA VI and 
VII, as well as with the Bank's pro
posed selective capital increase.1*7 

The prospect that net resource trans
fers from the Bank would begin to 
decline after 1985 became, and remains, 
very real. Furthermore, though the 
Bank has taken steps to increase the 
impact of its limited resources, nota
bly via the new cofinancing instruments 
and the Special Assistance Programme 
(SAP) introduced in 1983, SALs, which 
are an important component of the SAP, 
remain restricted by the 10 per cent 
ceiling, are closely connected to IMF 
stand-bys and carry additional condi
tions of their own. 

361. The intense crisis which erupted 
in late 1982 and which required ad hoc 
official action to mount extensive res
cue packages for major debtor countries 

thrust IMF into a central role in the 
international financial system, where 
it has been pivotal in preventing a 
collapse of the system. The Fund has 
served as a focal point of policy 
action. It has influenced debtor coun
tries in formulating domestic policy 
packages to be supported by its 
resources, and has intervened with the 
private banking system to influence the 
magnitude of funds forthcoming. Con
siderable attention has therefore 
naturally been focused on Fund policies 
and actions. 

362. As regards adjustment policies, 
programmes endorsed by the Fund have 
frequently been associated with sharp 
drops in economic performance and some
times with a severe contraction of out
put. In evaluating such a situation, 
it must be borne in mind that when suf
ficient balance-of-payments financing 
is unavailable, a sharp fall in 
external earnings and/or an abrupt drop 
in financial availabilities inevitably 
leads to severe disruptions of the 
domestic economy. Evidence to date 
suggests that attempts to cope with the 
massive shifts in external accounts and 
diminished confidence that have char
acterized recent years would have led 
to a sharp deterioration in growth even 
in the absence of any involvement by 
IMF.1*8 

363. The central purpose of the Fund, 
however, is to allow countries to avoid 
the need for excessively rapid adapta
tion to changed external circumstances 
and therefore to avoid the need to 
tackle external disequilibria primari
ly by cutting back imports and growth. 
In the words of article 1 of its Arti
cles of Agreement, the Fund should 
"give confidence to members by making 

147 
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A fuller account of developments in this area is given in the preceding chap
ter. 
Combined World Bank and IDA disbursements grew by a third in nominal terms 
between fiscal year 1981 and fiscal year 1983 to $9.4 billion in the latter 
year, but this was somewhat less than the 44 per cent of the previous bienni-
um. 
The United States decision to stretch out over four years its original 
three-year commitment to IDA VI resulted in a substantial reduction in IDA's 
operations. The announced cut-back in the United States contribution to IDA 
VII has resulted in a $9 billion programme, a sharp decline in real terms 
compared with the $12 billion of IDA VI. 
Brazil, for example, implemented its own package of stabilization measures in 
late 1980, and pursued these adjustment measures throughout 1981 and 1982. 
Brazil's rate of growth was 7 per cent in 1979; 8 per cent in 1980; -2 per 
cent in 1981; and 1.5 per cent in 1982. Brazil entered into discussion with 
IMF in late 1982, and signed a Fund agreement in January 1983. Brazil's 
growth in 1983 was -3 per cent. 
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the general resources of the Fund tem
porarily available to them under ade
quate safeguards, thus providing them 
with opportunity to correct maladjust
ments in their balance of payments 
without resorting to measures destruc
tive of national or international 
prosperity" (emphasis added). Yet the 
small size of the Fund's resources rel
ative to the monetary and payments 
needs of its members has placed it in a 
position in which it could not fulfil 
this objective, regardless of the poli
cies it chose to follow. Meanwhile, 
the policies embodied in its condition
ality are having an important bearing 
on the scope of action of governments 
in dealing with the present crisis, 
including domestic policies determin
ing internal distribution of income and 
welfare losses, and strategies for the 
future. 

364. Fund policies also impinge on 
creditors: in certain cases of commer
cial bank rescheduling, IMF, in concert 
with the major creditors, has taken the 

initiative to ensure that before its 
resources were committed, sufficient 
additional funds from both official and 
commercial sources were available ade
quately to support the adjustment 
efforts. IMF has thereby helped to 
"rein in" the "herd" of private lenders 
to prevent a self-destructing "stam
pede". This has been of benefit to the 
debtor countries; it has also been of 
great benefit to the banks.1*9 Fur
thermore, the provision of fresh lend
ing from bilateral sources, both 
concessional and non-concessional, has 
increasingly required as a precondi
tion that the country should have an 
operative IMF stand-by agreement.150 

Acceptance of the policy advice given 
by the Bank has also become a criterion 
governing the allocation of bilateral 
ODA. The institutions established at 
Bretton Woods have thus recently 
increased their influence in the inter
national financial system, more via 
their conditionality and its impact on 
market confidence than because of the 
size of their own resources. 

149 

15 0 
See also chapter IV above, section D. 
In all the agreements involving IMF members reached between 1981 and 1983 in 
the Paris Club, mention was made of the importance that creditor countries 
attached to the implementation of such an adjustment programme. In some cas
es, the continued validity of the agreement was made dependent on the country 
maintaining a satisfactory arrangement with IMF. See the report by the 
UNCTAD secretariat, "Review of the implementation of Trade and Development 
Board resolution 222 (XXI), section B" (TD/B/945), chapter III. 
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Chapter VI 

THE FLOATING OF EXCHANGE RATES 

365. Over the 1960s the par value 
system established at Bretton Woods 
came under increasing strain. In large 
part, these strains reflected two 
interacting rigidities in the 
exchange-rate system as it had evolved. 
First, the United States authorities 
regarded the maintenance of a fixed 
gold parity as essential in order to 
maintain the role of the dollar as a 
reserve currency. Hence, they could 
not resort to currency devaluation to 
curb the payments deficit (which had 
grown rapidly partly owing to 
increased military, spending during 
the late 1960s). Second, surplus 
countries were reluctant to accept 
the loss of competitiveness that would 
ensue from appreciation, and were 
under little pressure to revalue 
since they could accumulate reserves 
instead. This quickened the pace at 
which foreign official holdings of 
dollars accumulated, and hence, that at 
which the net reserve position of the 
United States deteriorated. The inev
itable crisis of confidence in the 
ability of the United States to con
vert its liquid liabilities into gold 
was therefore brought forward in 
time.151 Moreover, the United States 
faced a growing conflict between its 
domestic policy objectives, in partic
ular the maintenance of high employ
ment, and its need to control its 
external deficit. 

366. A variety of measures were tak
en, including co-operation among 
central banks, in order to prevent a 
breakdown of confidence in the pari
ty structure and preserve the role 

of the dollar as a reserve currency. 
However, the stresses gathered 
increasing momentum at the end of 
the 1960s, confronting the United 
States with a double threat of large 
gold losses, if it maintained the con
vertibility of the dollar into gold, 
and the continued erosion of its 
competitive position, if the dollar 
did not depreciate vis-a-vis other 
currencies. In 1971 the United 
States authorities reacted by sus
pending convertibility and imposing a 
surcharge on imports. 

367. The period that followed wit
nessed intense efforts to establish 
a new parity structure. However, 
the views of the major countries 
regarding both the appropriate pat
terns and system of exchange rates 
proved difficult to reconcile. At 
the same time, massive speculative 
pressures were exerted on currencies 
perceived by currency markets to be 
wrongly valued. The size of capital 
movements in response to 
exchange-rate expectations was such 
as to force the eventual abandonment 
of efforts to maintain fixed 
exchange rates. While floating had 
already been resorted to by some 
countries for limited periods, by 
1973 it was generalized among the 
major currencies. The exchange-rate 
system has been characterized by 
floating since that date, notwith
standing the fact that most coun
tries continue to peg their exchange 
rates to other currencies, and that 
countries which "float" do not eschew 
all intervention in the markets 

51 For a discussion of the inherent contradiction of the dollar-exchange stand
ard see R. Triffin, Gold and the Dollar Crisis (New Haven: Yale University 
Press, 1960). 
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(so-called "dirty floating") 15 2 

368. The move to floating exchange 
rates in 1973 was initially thought to 
be a temporary measure, to be followed 
by a realignment of exchange rates at 
more realistic levels. Efforts to 
devise a new system, including a 
revised par value system, continued, 
most notably in the IMF Committee on 
Reform of the International Monetary 
System and Related Issues (Committee of 
Twenty). However, a growing body of 
opinion, including academics and poli
cymakers, supported the continuation 
of floating exchange rates, on the 
grounds that an adjustable peg system 
would inevitably result in misaligned 
exchange rates and abrupt changes. It 
was argued that the adjustable peg sys
tem was faulty in that, on the one 
hand, it gave private markets relative
ly costless and risk-free opportu
nities for profitable speculation, and 
on the other hand, failed to tap the 
potential benefits from the free play 
of market forces. It was also said 
that since private markets consist of a 
multitude of individual profit-orient
ed decision-makers who have an incen
tive to utilize all the relevant 
information available efficiently, 
floating would result in exchange rates 
moving in the direction and at the 
speed necessary to align national price 
levels in such a way as to promote 
balance-of-payments equilibrium in the 
longer term. Finally, floating 
exchange rates were expected to give 
countries more policy autonomy, since 
movements of funds across the exchanges 

would no longer affect the volume of 
domestic money and credit. 

369. The following sections attempt to 
assess how far these various expecta
tions have been realized in practice. 

Exchange-rate variability under 
floating 

370. A comparison of the degree of 
month-to-month exchange-rate instabil
ity in the periods January 1966-August 
1971 and April 1973-June 1979 carried 
out for UNDP/UNCTAD shows that the 
overwhelming majority of both devel
oped and developing countries experi
enced substantial increases in 
instability in nominal effective 
exchange rates.153 Moreover, instabil
ity in real effective exchange rates15* 
registered an even more pronounced 
increase, particularly for developing 
countries. 

371. A recent study by the Research 
Department of IMF has come to similar 
conclusions. It finds that on almost 
any definition of exchange-rate vari
ability, fluctuations in exchange 
rates have been greater in the decade, 
since floating was adopted than they 
were in the 1960s. Moreover, after 
examining whether a "learning process" 
making for reduced instability has been 
at work since floating began, it con
cludes that "there is ... no convinc-

152 

155 

Fourteen countries had floated their currencies in 1973, and of"1 these six 
European countries operated a joint float. Of the 100 or so other members of 
IMF, most continued to peg their exchange rates to various single or compos
ite currencies, e.g. the United States dollar, the French franc or the SDR. 
Nevertheless, abandonment of the adjustable peg system has affected almost 
all world trade. First, the countries which float account for a large share 
of world trade. Secondly, many countries which do not float independently 
declare parities with respect to single (or composite) currencies which are 
themselves floating; these countries can, therefore, be said to be floating 
vis-a-vis all currencies other than the one to which they are pegged (and 
other currencies similarly pegged). Finally, since 1973 a number of coun
tries which peg their exchange rates now take advantage of wider margins with 
respect to their intervention currency. 
Nominal effective exchange rates are defined as an appropriately weighted 
average of the various bilateral exchange rates facing a country. 
Real effective exchange rates are nominal rates deflated by indices which 
take account of inflation differentials between countries. 
See G.K. Helleiner, "The impact of the current exchange-rate system on devel
oping countries" (UNCTAD/MFD/TA/13, April 1981). See also D. Brodsky, G.K. 
Helleiner and G. Sampson, "The impact of the current exchange-rate system on 
developing countries ', Trade and Development. An UNCTAD Review, Winter 1981 
(United Nations publication, Sales No. E.82.II.D.3). 
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ing evidence of any trend towards 
lesser variability over greater or 

time".156 

372. Increased volatility has been 
accompanied by a tendency for movements 
to be cumulative, that is to say, 
exchange-rate movements have often not 
been reversed within a short period, 
but have led to growing and persistent 
deviations from what may be termed a 
"fundamental equilibrium rate". The 
"fundamental equilibrium rate" may be 
thought of as the real exchange rate 
required to yield, over the cycle, a 
current-account surplus or deficit 
equal to the underlying capital flows. 

373. The extent of deviations from the 
fundamental exchange rate are diffi
cult to quantify exactly. For one 
thing, estimation of that rate requires 
judgement as to what level of capital 
flows is sustainable over the medium 
term, and information on the sensitiv
ity of the current account to changes 
in the exchange rate. Moreover, the 
fundamental rate may change as a result 
of changes in the demand or supply of a 
country s traded goods, resulting from 
such factors as permanent shifts in a 
country's terms of trade or in domestic 
savings or investment opportunities, 
or as a result of the discovery of 
natural resources, etc. But while it 
may not be possible to agree about the 
exact degree of misalignment due to the 
reasons given above, there can be lit
tle doubt that such misalignments have 
occurred. The real effective exchange 
rates of the main currencies have often 
changed dramatically, sometimes within 
a period of two to three years, and it 
is difficult to justify such shifts on 
the basis of changes in economic condi
tions.157 A recent estimate of the 
deviations from fundamental equilib
rium exchange rates for the major 
industrial countries in 1976-1977 and 
1983 shows that in both periods large 
differences existed between prevailing 

exchange rates and those needed to 
bring current accounts into line with 
underlying capital flows. Moreover, 
between the two periods the extent, and 
in some cases even the direction of 
misalignment, changed substantial
ly.158 Because it is the most impor
tant single currency, the degree of 
misalignment of the United States dol
lar is of special interest.159 

B. Currency preferences, exchange 
rates, and the "fundamentals" 

374. The observed tendency for 
exchange rates to be volatile in the 
short term and to be misaligned over 
more prolonged periods springs in an 
important degree from the very nature 
of the market in currencies; for when 
the relative prices of national curren
cies are left to be determined on the 
basis of preferences for currency hold
ings, expectations regarding the 
future values of those currencies 
become the ruling factor. 

375. Under floating, exchange rates at 
any time are such as to "clear the mar
ket" for national monies. The market-
clearing price, however, does not 
reflect only the balance of the current 
supply of, and demand for, currencies 
that stem from needs related to trade 
transactions and long-term financial 
flows (i.e., the basic balances of pay
ments). A more important factor is the 
demand for (and supply of) currencies 
as capital assets, based on expecta
tions as to what exchange rates will be 
on future dates as well as on the 
interest earned (or forgone) in the 
meantime. There is thus a major specu
lative demand for (or supply of) cur
rencies, distinct from the transaction 
demand. The overwhelming weight of the 
speculative component of the demand for 

158 

15 9 

Exchange Rate Volatility and World Trade (Occasional Paper No. 28), Washing
ton, D.C., July 1984, p.12. 
Thus, between 1977 and 1981 the pound sterling appreciated by more than 50 
per cent in real terms; similarly, between mid-1978 and early 1980 the yen 
fell by almost 30 per cent, while between mid-1980 and early 1984 the United 
States dollar rose by nearly 50 per cent. 
For example, the United States dollar was undervalued by about 4 per cent in 
1976-1977, while by 1983 it was overvalued by about 18 per cent. (See J. Wil
liamson, The Exchange Rate System (Washington, D.C.: Institute for Interna
tional Economics , 1983).) 
See C. F. Bergsten and J. Williamson, "Exchange rates and trade policy", in 
W.R. Cline (ed), Trade Policy in the 1980s, op. cit., p.111. 
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different national monies160 causes 
exchange markets to function primarily 
as asset markets in which the demand 
flow emerging from the balance of pay
ments is subsidiary to the shifts in 
the stock demand emerging from expecta
tions regarding future price changes. 
Currency markets are thus akin in many 
essential respects to equity or bond 
markets, where owners and managers of 
financial holdings continuously adjust 
the currency composition of their port
folios in response to their shifting 
views and perceptions regarding the 
chances of making capital gains or 
losses. Expectations regarding the 
future course of exchange rates, and 
the factors likely to affect such 
expectations in the future, have thus 
come to rule exchange-rate configura
tions . 

376. Expectations regarding the future 
are formed on the basis of three broad 
types of information: first, informa
tion regarding the past, which is, in 
principle, "knowable" and generally 
(though not always) known with a con
siderable degree of accuracy; second, 
information regarding the present, 
which is for the most part "knowable" 
but often not yet fully known; and 
third, information regarding the 
future, which is in large part "unk
nowable" and to many relevant aspects 
of which it is in general impossible 
even to assign mathemathical probabil
ities.161 

377. Subjective factors consequently 
play a key role in the determination of 
exchange rates. They enter into the 
interpretation of such information as 
is known regarding the past, the pres
ent and the future, and into the making 
of judgements regarding both the sig
nificance that is to be attached to 
different types of information and to 
the reliability of different pieces of 
information. Subjective assessments 
also enter into the assignment of the 
relative weights that are given to 
information of differing degrees of 
knowability. And perhaps most impor
tantly, they determine the view that is 

taken regarding the future course of 
events, and regarding the impact of 
past, present and future events. 

378. Given the inherent difficulties 
in the way of forecasting exchange 
rates primarily on the basis of objec
tive factors as well as the key role 
played by subjective factors in deter
mining those values, the attention of 
much of the currency market naturally 
tends to be directed at predicting the 
mood of the market itself. Large pro
fits may be made and losses avoided by 
anticipating the next move of the mar
ket as a whole, even if the direction 
of that movement is not judged to be 
correct from a longer-term standpoint. 
This, in turn, tends to enlarge the 
speculative component of the market, 
and to heighten the volatility and 
unpredictability of market sentiment 
itself. 

379. Thus, even if individual market 
operators were to utilize all available 
information efficiently and rationally 
in forming their own expectations, it 
would not follow that the currency mar
ket as a whole could be depended on to 
behave in a stable or predictable man
ner over short or long periods, owing 
to uncertainty concerning the future 
and the prevalence of speculative 
behaviour. 

380. The preceding considerations go a 
long way towards explaining some of the 
observed characteristics of market 
behaviour. For example, currency mar
kets are often very "nervous", espe
cially during periods of widespread 
abnormal conditions. Thus, they tend 
to react in an unpredictable fashion to 
"news", sometimes disregarding bad and 
relevant news (such as figures on cur
rent-account positions) and sometimes 
reacting to such news in a highly exag
gerated manner. They also tend to 
attach extraordinarily large (or 
small) significance to unanticipated 
events and to rumour. The same consid
erations also help to explain the tend
ency of markets sometimes to focus on 
long-term prospects and at other times 

16 1 

It is estimated that some 90 per cent of daily exchange dealings are for rea
sons other than the making of current-trade transactions. (Williamson, op. 
cit.) 
For a discussion of the difficulty of assigning mathematical probabilities in 
situations where future outcomes cannot be predicted and the way in which 
they are generated is not fully understood see, for example, N. 
Georgescu-Roegen, Analytical Economics. Issues and Problems (Cambridge, 
Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1966), pp. 204-207 and 263-269. 
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to pay attention only to recent or cur
rent trends. They also help to account 
for the frequency and strength of so-
called "band-wagons" whereby a small 
initial rise (or fall) in the exchange 
rate of a country triggers secondary 
and tertiary rounds of speculation, 
thereby generating a cumulative and 
exaggerated movement of the currency 
upwards or downwards.162 

381. The characterization of currency 
market behaviour advanced above also 
helps to explain why exchange markets 
have at times served to push the 
exchange rate in the direction of (or 
to keep it in) the range required for 
fundamental equilibrium - so-called 
"stabilizing speculation" - and at oth
er times to push the rate away from (or 
keep it away from) such a range - so-
called "destabilizing speculation". 
It helps, moreover, to explain the ten
dency of exchange-rate movements that 
are in the required direction to go too 
far, followed either by a period of 
misalignment or by a correction, per
haps to an equally exaggerated degree 
in the opposite direction. 

382. Two broad conclusions on the 
floating exchange-rate system may, 
therefore, be drawn. First, while at 
any moment exchange rates are at mark
et-clearing levels, their movements 
over extended periods of time may not 
be related, even loosely, to those 
required by the fundamentals. The fac
tors influencing the portfolio choices 
of money-holders include variables of a 
transitory or purely monetary charac
ter, such as temporary differentials in 
short-term interest rates. Exchange-
rate determination by financial mar
kets with short-term perspectives is, 
therefore, apt to lead to misalignment. 

383. Second, exchange rates tend to be 
unpredictable over a very wide (though 
not infinitely large) ranee. Changes 
in "mood" and "psychology ' alter the 
significance attached to different 
factors, making it difficult, if not 
impossible, for either participants in 
the market or other observers to fore
cast the future course of exchange 
rates with any degree of precision by 
utilizing a single and stable set of 

explanatory variables. 

384. These conclusions do not mean 
that the volatility, unpredictability 
and misalignment of exchange rates that 
have occurred in practice have been 
entirely due to the behaviour of pri
vate markets. For one thing, certain 
governments have from time to time 
intervened heavily in the exchange mar
kets to sustain over-valued or 
under-valued exchange rates. For 
another, the domestic monetary and oth
er policies of certain countries have 
themselves served to enlarge the influ
ence of short-term monetary and finan
cial factors, such as interest rates, 
on the currency markets. Such factors 
have been specially important since 
1979, when United States monetary poli
cy was tightened abruptly and shifted 
towards targeting the money supply, 
leaving the rate of interest to find 
its own level in financial markets. 
With monetary targeting, interest 
rates, and hence exchange rates, may be 
expected to continue to be volatile and 
to diverge from the level warranted by 
long-term considerations. 

385. Yet another important source of 
instability has been, and is likely to 
continue to be, uncertainties regard
ing the relative prices of interna
tionally traded goods, such as primary 
commodities and energy. These have 
tended to change abruptly and unexpect
edly owing in part to government policy 
in consuming or producing countries (or 
both). 

386. Exchange markets are also likely 
to be affected by uncertainty regarding 
the degree to which governments are 
likely to seek to change the external 
value of their currency, by means of 
intervention in currency markets or 
through domestic monetary and fiscal 
policies. One particular (but never
theless noteworthy) example regards 
policies in the United States. On the 
one hand, the authorities may in future 
be indifferent, as they appear current
ly to be, to the adverse impact of a 
strong dollar on the export and 
import-competing industries of the 
United States, and continue with tight 
monetary policies in order to curtail 

162 For evidence on band-wagon effects, as well as a discussion of other issues 
including the efficiency of exchange markets see, United States Treasury, 
Report of the Working Group on Exchange Market Intervention (Washington, 
D.C., 1983). 
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inflationary pressures. On the other 
hand, they may (as in 1971 and in 
1977-1978)163 seek to lower the 
external value of the dollar in the 
context of expansionary economic poli
cies, in order to reduce unemployment 
and revive the export industries. 

C. Exchange-rate variability and real 
economic variables 

1. Uncertainty and investment 

387. The prevalence of uncertainty in 
currency markets as to the course of 
exchange rates has generated the expec
tation among traders and investors that 
exchange rates will move in an unpre
dictable and possibly erratic manner in 
both the short and the longer term. 
This, in turn, has tended to affect 
adversely many types of economic activ
ity, particularly those that require 
forward planning and involve decisions 
that are only reversible, if at all, at 
high cost. 

388. A noteworthy example of decisions 
that are inevitably made much more dif
ficult when exchange rates are thought 
likely to move in ways that cannot be 
forecast with accuracy are those 
regarding long-term investment in pro
duction for a specific foreign market, 
particularly when the production proc
ess utilizes imports from third coun
tries. This may be illustrated by 
taking the not untypical case of an 
investment project in a production unit 
in a developing country whose output 
would be sold in, say, the United 
States market for United States 
dollars, and which would utilize plant 
and equipment purchased from the Feder
al Republic of Germany to be bought 
partly on credit denominated in 
deutsche mark, intermediate goods from 
Japan denominated in yen, and domestic 
labour denominated in the domestic cur
rency. The estimated rate of return on 
such a project may well be highly sen
sitive to how the domestic currency, 
the dollar, the deutsche mark and the 
yen are expected to be aligned over the 
whole life of the project. The greater 

163 See, for example, Michael Moffit, 
Shuster, 1983), chapter 5. 

16* For a fuller account see B. Kette 
(London: Graham and Trotman, 1979) 

the range of variation possible regard
ing the rates of exchange of the cur
rencies, the less willing will the 
investor be to carry a mismatch between 
the currency composition of his cash 
outlays (in the example chosen, domes
tic currency, deutsche mark and the 
yen) and of his receipts (United States 
dollars). Moreover, the chance of mak
ing large gains due to an especially 
favourable configuration of exchange 
rates is likely to be more than out
weighed by the risks of being bank
rupted by an especially unfavourable 
configuration. Such asymmetries are of 
crucial significance to business deci
sions. Consequently, the investor 
faced with exchange-rate uncertainties 
may opt for an investment that is smal
ler or of shorter life (or both), or 
postpone an investment until condi
tions in exchange markets settle down. 
Moreover, he may prefer to produce 
goods that are potentially switchable 
from one market to another. Alterna
tively, the uncertainty may deter him 
from investing in production altogeth
er and induce him to use the funds and 
borrowing power at his disposal in 
financial and speculative activities 
instead. 

389. The costs to an enterprise of 
fluctuations in exchange rates and the 
impact on its investment decisions will 
depend on such factors as its size and 
financial strength and the diversifi
cation of its operations with respect 
to products and regions. Various meth
ods are available for reducing the risk 
resulting from movements of exchange 
rates. These include variations in the 
timing of receipts and payments, price 
adjustments, invoicing practices, bor
rowing policies and the general manage
ment of assets and liabilities in 
different currencies, and covering in 
the markets for forward exchange.16* 
However, it is not easy to achieve com
plete protection against exchange 
risks through the use of such methods. 
Forward cover entails costs which 
increase as fluctuations in exchange 
rates widen. Moreover, forward cover 
cannot be obtained for periods far 
ahead and thus cannot be used to reduce 
the foreign-exchange risks associated 
with long-term investments. 

The World's Money (New York: Simon and 

11, The Finance of International Business 
, chapters 8-9. 
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390. The availability of different 
methods for managing foreign-exchange 
exposure will in general be greater for 
large firms, especially transnational 
corporations with highly diversified 
operations. For example, such corpo
rations are frequently in a position to 
manipulate payments between their con
stituent business entities for pur
poses such as the reduction of 
foreign-exchange risk.165 Moreover, 
the geographical diversification of 
their activities will itself tend to 
provide a measure of protection against 
such risk. 

391. By contrast, smaller enterprises 
and those with less diversified activ
ities will usually be more vulnerable 
to fluctuations in exchange rates. In 
consequence, such fluctuations are 
often especially severely felt by indi
genous enterprises in developing coun
tries, which are less likely to be able 
to take advantage of the various meth
ods of reducing foreign-exchange 
risks. Moreover, owing to the underde
veloped state of capital markets in 
most developing countries, firms prod
ucing for export are often under-capi
talized and especially dependent on 
borrowed funds. They may also face 
further disadvantages resulting from 
inadequate access to information con
cerning foreign-exchange markets and 
from the lack of forward markets in 
their own currencies.166 

392. A recent study167 undertaken at 
the Federal Reserve Bank of New York of 
the impact of exchange-rate variabil
ity on trade and which, unlike most 
other examinations of this question 
(but like the analysis contained in 
this chapter), focuses on the role of 
uncertainty on entrepreneurial behav
iour, has concluded that trade has, 
indeed, been adversely affected in the 
period 1974-1982 for both the United 
States and the Federal Republic of Ger
many. The study found, for example, 
that, had exchange-rate variability 
never exceeded the lowest two-quarter 

average value, the trade of the United 
States in manufactures would have been 
3-4 per cent higher and that of the 
Federal Republic of Germany 7-12 per 
cent higher. The more pronounced 
impact on the trade of the Federal 
Republic of Germany reflects the higher 
degree of openness of its economy. The 
study also makes the point that the 
degree of variability in exchange rates 
observed ex post will tend to under
state the degree of uncertainty exist
ing ex ante in the minds of investors 
as regards the timing and size of 
exchange-rate changes. "Many widely 
used structural models do not forecast 
exchange rates any better than a random 
walk. In fact, the existing empirical 
models as well as so-called structure-
free empirical analysis (which com
bines various 'fundamentals' such as 
prices, money stocks, current 
accounts, etc., from different struc
tural models) fail to explain 
exchange-rate movements adequately 
over the last ten years or so. Perhaps 
more importantly, virtually all 
exchange-rate forecasts - model-based 
or otherwise - exhibit large prediction 
errors outside the observed sample 
period. All of these points about the 
performance of empirical models and 
forecasts are well documented in many 
recent studies."168 

2. Impact on developing countries 

393. Fluctuating exchange rates also 
make the conduct of government policy 
in developing countries, particularly 
debt and reserve management, more dif
ficult. Central bankers need to manage 
the currency composition of the coun
try's portfolio of reserves in order to 
avoid losses due to exchange-rate rea
lignments. In the case of debt, on the 
other hand, there are often only limi
ted possibilities for changing the cur
rency composition, so that uncertainty 
over the real burden of debt-service 

165 On the methods of transferring funds between constituent business entities 
which can be manipulated in the interests of a transnational corporation as a 
whole see, for example, M. 2. Brooke and H. L. Remmers, The Strategy of Mul
tinational Enterprise. Organization and Finance (London: Longman, 1970), 
part II. 

166 Helleiner, op. cit. 
M.A. Akhtar and P. Spence Hilton, "Effects of exchange rate uncertainty on 
German and US trade' , Federal Reserve Bank of New York Quarterly Review, 
Spring 1984, Vol. 9, No. 1, pp. 7-16. 
Ibid., p. 8. 

16 7 
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payments may make government planning 
difficult. 

394. The loss of a stable unit of 
account has also served to make 
exchange-rate management difficult. 
It is generally accepted that independ
ent floating is not a feasible option 
for developing countries, given the 
thinness of markets for their currency 
and the underdeveloped nature of domes
tic capital markets. On the other 
hand, pegging to a single currency, 
say, the United States dollar, implies 
that a country's exchange rate with the 
rest of the world is determined by 
movements in the exchange rate of the 
United States dollar and may be unre
lated to its own balance-of-payments 
needs. In the face of large and per
sistent misalignments of the major cur
rencies, developing countries have 
been increasingly reluctant to opt for 
the single-currency peg.169 Many coun
tries are using various composite cur
rencies (including SDRs) as a standard 
to which to peg, while some others are 
maintaining relatively wide margins 
and revising their exchange rates at 
relatively frequent intervals on the 
basis of various indicators. 

395. While the increasing use of a 
basket of currencies to which to peg 
and greater flexibility help to miti
gate the effects of fluctuations and 
misalignments among major currencies, 
they do not provide complete insulation 
from the effects of floating. In par
ticular, short-run uncertainty tends 
to increase as all bilateral exchange 
rates are made subject to fluctuations, 
whereas under a single currency peg at 
least the rate with respect to one cur
rency is free from the risk of fluctu
ations. Normally, trade-weighted 

baskets are used for currency pegs. 
Such baskets reduce currency fluctu
ations for the country as a whole, but 
unless the geographical distribution 
of trade is identical for all traders, 
the risk for individual traders or 
industries may not fall, and may even 
rise.170 Proliferation of the number 
of units of account in use makes pre
diction of exchange rates and interna
tional accounting more difficult.171 

3. Macro-economic impact 

396. Besides adversely affecting 
firms' investment decisions and the 
economies of developing countries, 
fluctuations in the exchange rates of 
the major currencies can generate or 
accentuate macro-economic imbalances 
and instability in the world economy. 

397. Determination of exchange rates 
according to currency preferences 
means not only that nominal and real 
rates are not determined mainly by the 
fundamentals, such as relative rates of 
inflation or differences in productiv
ity and thrift, but also that exchange 
rates are apt to move in ways which 
serve to destabilize the fundamentals 
themselves. For example, if expecta
tions regarding future exchange rates 
are especially sensitive to recent 
trends in the trade balance, an initial 
worsening of that balance may trigger a 
cumulative and excessive depreciation. 
This is because the initial impact of 
a devaluation is generally to worsen 
the trade balance on account of the 
time lag before the positive volume 
effects are felt, whereas the negative 

17 1 

In June 1975, for example, 81 countries out of 122 IMF members were pegged to 
a single currency, including 54 to the United States dollar. In March 1983, 
56 countries out of 148 IMF members had a single currency peg, with 38 coun
tries pegged to the United States dollar. 
For a discussion of currency pegs, see J. Williamson, "A survey of the liter
ature on the optimal peg", Journal of Development Economics, Vol. 11, No. 1, 
August 1982. 
Thus, if an exporter in, say, the United Republic of Tanzania, is assessing 
the local currency value of a contract from Sweden (both countries being 
pegged to individually constructed basket pegs), he has to make a judgement 
about the possible Value of the krona in terms of, say, the United States 
dollar, which depends on various bilateral rates, as well as the possible 
value of the Tanzanian shilling, whose rate in terms of, say, the United 
States dollar, is similarly subject to variations in different bilateral 
rates. See also A. D. Crockett, and S. M. Nsouli, "Exchange rate policies 
for developing countries", Journal of Development Studies, January 1977. 
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terms-of-trade effects are felt imme
diately.172 In - due course, the trade 
balance may improve sufficiently to 
trigger an appreciation of the currency 
and then the upward movement of the 
currency may also go too far. Such 
movements may be costly, since they may 
trigger wasteful reallocations of real 
resources into or out of the 
traded-goods sector which may subse
quently need to be reversed.173 The 
behaviour of currency markets may also 
affect the evolution of the balance on 
long-term capital account. For 
example, if currency-holders judge the 
current level of external borrowing to 
be excessive, the depreciation they 
bring about as a result may, in turn, 
weaken the willingness of long-term 
lenders and investors to commit funds 
to the country. 

398. On the other hand, sensitivity of 
the exchange rate to rates of return on 
financial assets will tend to cause 
countries' competitiveness to swing in 
response to short-term differentials 
in money-market rates. In such circum
stances, purely cyclical movements 
originating in the financial sector 
would be exerting a powerful influence 
on the pace and pattern of trade, on 
rates of economic activity, and on the 
distribution of investment, thus 
affecting the long-term economic situ
ation of countries. 

399. Upward or downward movements in 
the exchange rate tend to have impor
tant effects on the level of economic 
activity and on the price level. An 
over-valuation will tend to depress 
activity by lowering foreign demand for 
exports and home demand for the 
import-competing industries. It will, 
moreover, tend to lower investment in 
those industries, which will have 
long-term consequences. Even if the 
misalignment is subsequently correct
ed, the country's competitive strength 

will have been impaired. An underval
uation, on the other hand, will tend to 
raise prices. The price increases then 
tend to get worked into the cost-price 
structure of the economy and are diffi
cult to reverse without lowering output 
while the under-valuation is 
corrected. Much investment undertaken 
during the period of under-valuation 
may subsequently be rendered obsolete. 
Furthermore, unless there is a system
atic tendency for countries with over
valued exchange rates to stimulate 
demand, the overall level of world 
demand will tend to be adversely 
affected. This, in turn, will tend to 
depress levels of trade, in particular 
the export earnings of developing coun
tries, and generate payments imbal
ances, adjustment to which may produce 
further rounds of price inflation and 
reduced activity. 

400. Finally, fluctuating and misa
ligned exchange rates may lead to 
excessive speculative activity in mar
kets other than currency markets. In 
particular, commodity markets, which 
function in an analogous manner, may be 
affected.17* 

401. When exchange rates are not domi
nated by the fundamentals, and are sen
sitive to short-term monetary 
influences, they act as a belt for the 
transmission of monetary disturbances 
internationally rather than as a mech
anism to adjust the external sector 
without inflating or deflating the 
economy.175 While floating allows the 
quantity of domestic money and credit 
to be protected automatically from the 
ebbs and flows of finance across the 
exchanges in response to interest rate 
differentials, it does so by increasing 
the exposure of the foreign trade sec
tor to monetary disturbances. This is 
especially the case for the United 
States, whose exchange rate is highly 
sensitive to purely monetary influ-

172 

174 

175 

For a discussion of lags in the adjustment process and the so-called "in
verted J-curve", see J. Artus and J. H. Young, "Fixed and flexible exchange 
rates: a renewal of the debate", IMF Staff Papers, December 1979. 
IMF has found that movements of resources into and out of the traded-goods 
sector has increased significantly since the advent of floating. The study 
concludes, inter alia, that while a number of factors may have been at work 
"it is probably not unreasonable to suggest that exchange-rate shifts were a 
contributing factor at least to some extent". (IMF, Occasional Paper, No. 28 
{op. cit.), p.24.) 
See annex B below. 
As shown in chapter IV above, the existence of a large stock of external debt 
at variable interest rates serves as another transmission belt for fluctu
ations in interest rates. 



- 107 -

ences owing to the widespread use of 
the dollar in international financial 
transactions. The vulnerability of 
trade is thereby increased when, as has 
recently been the case, interest rates 
are themselves volatile.176 Under 
floating, variations in United States 
interest rates exert a strong influence 
on other countries' trade flows and 
price levels. They also affect the 
distribution of world income between 
rentiers and debtors. 

402. It is thus doubtful whether 
floating allows any country to insulate 
itself from foreign monetary disturb
ances, and to conduct its domestic pol
icies independently. Governments have 
not, in practice, remained indifferent 
to the consequences of exchange-rate 
movements, and some have felt obliged 
to set their monetary and fiscal poli
cies to offset or avoid exchange-rate 
movements. Floating has altered the 
channel through which disturbances are 
transmitted rather than diminished the 
extent of these such transmissions. In 
particular, it has tended to cause the 
stance of policies to converge as gov
ernments have sought to avoid sharp 
changes in the degree of competitive
ness or in the strength of inflationary 
pressures that result from exchange-
rate changes (or both). 

403. Moreover, part of the official 
response to the impact of exchange-rate 
changes on the industries involved in 
foreign trade has taken the form of 

yielding to the protectionist pres
sures generated by such changes. 
Import-competing industries that are 
hurt by a strengthening of the domestic 
currency in the exchange markets are 
often able, either on their own or in 
combination with other sectors seeking 
protection from foreign competition 
for other reasons, to bring about the 
imposition of import barriers. While 
the increased resort to non-tariff bar
riers over the past decade cannot be 
entirely ascribed to floating,177 

there would seem to be a close con
nection between the strength of protec
tionist sentiment and that of the 
external value of the currency.178 

404. For all of the above reasons 
freedom of capital movements in a 
regime of floating exchange rates may 
not ensure an efficient allocation of 
resources in the world economy as a 
whole. While freedom of capital move
ments may ensure that savings flow 
among countries over the medium term in 
a way that reflects the relative return 
to capital in each economy, investment 
decisions within national economies, 
involving domestic as well as foreign 
savings, are distorted as a result of 
the exchange-rate fluctuations and 
misalignments permitted by such a 
regime. There can thus no longer be a 
presumption that unfettered interna
tional capital flows serve unambig
uously to raise the level of world 
output. 

177 

178 

The theoretical arguments for floating exchange rates and monetary targeting 
are both based on the assumption that monetary factors do not affect the real 
variables in the long run. 
See chapter III above and annex D below. 
C. F. Bergsten and William R. Cline, "Trade policy in the 1980s: an 
overview", in Cline (ed), op. cit. 
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Part III 

TOWARD REFORM OF THE SYSTEM 

Chapter I 

INTRODUCTION 

405. The past decade has been charac
terized by a general slowing of the 
pace of economic advance throughout the 
world economy, and by greater instabil
ity in output. It has been a period of 
significant change in national econo
mies, and one in which all countries -
developed and developing alike - have 
had to make far-reaching adaptations in 
their economies and reorient their pol
icies . 

406. Such changes are an integral part 
of a growing world economy, which 
requires national economies to adapt 
continuously to spontaneous develop
ments at home and to new realities in 
their external environment. Economic 
growth inevitably invokes continuing, 
and often rapid and discontinuous, 
changes in technology, labour supply, 
investment, tastes, prices, competi
tiveness, institutions, etc. 

407. However, the external environment 
of any given country is also generally 
subject to temporary disturbances that 
do not warrant changes at the national 
level; and many of those that are war
ranted may need to be phased over time 
in order to ensure that they take the 
form of progressive mutations rather 
than severe disruption to economic 
activity. 

408. The extent, speed and character 
of the adaptations and adjustment made 
at the national level can themselves 
act as a major influence on the size 
and frequency of the shifts in the 
external environment faced by national 
economies as a whole. Both undue 
delays in adjustment and excessive or 
over-rapid changes can be a source of 
disturbance in the world economy as a 
whole. 

409. An efficient system of trade and 
payments must, therefore, succeed in 
imposing disciplines on countries to 
undertake necessary changes without 
forcing them to respond to changing 

external conditions unnecessarily, 
excessively or too rapidly, and without 
generating further disturbances at the 
international level. The latter 
requirement is of great importance; 
without it the adjustment processes, 
far from taking the world economy 
towards stability and balanced, vigor
ous growth, may set in motion forces 
that will tend to move it further away 
from such an equilibrium. 

410. The adequacy of any system of 
trade and payments needs in particular 
to be assessed from the standpoint of 
growth. Two basic questions arise 
here: how far does the system help to 
foster the husbanding of scarce 
resources and their deployment to maxi
mum advantage?; and how far does it 
help ensure that resources are fully 
utilized at each point in time? Both 
these questions arise also in judging 
the adequacy of any given system of 
trade and payments from the standpoint 
of the trade and development of devel
oping countries. A system that pre
vents countries from reaping (or which 
discourages them from seeking to reap) 
the potential gains from specializa
tion, or which fails to channel savings 
to countries that can most effectively 
use them for productive investment, 
will be both irrational from the 
micro-economic standpoint and biased 
against developing countries. More
over, a trade and payments system that 
tends to generate periods of deflation 
will tend most especially to obstruct 
growth in the developing countries, for 
whose development buoyant external 
markets are especially important. 

411. Part II of the report has exam
ined the main lines of evolution fol
lowed by certain selected parts of the 
system of trade and payments, namely, 
the trading system, exchange rates, 
bank lending, and multilateral finan
cial institutions. In the following 
chapters an attempt is made to analyze 
how disciplines incurred by the system 
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as a whole have affected growth, and to 
examine the mutual consistency and ove
rall thrust of the various market and 
other adjustment processes at work in 
international trade and finance. Chap
ter II focuses, in its first sections, 
on the resource-allocation dimension 
of the question, and in its final sec
tion on the mechanisms involved in the 
circular flow of world income, in par
ticular the characteristics of the mon
etary, financial and trade regimes that 
cause macro-economic imbalances to be 

transmitted and amplified by the way in 
which those regimes are currently 
structured. These characteristics 
are, of course, not the product of 
nature, but of historical processes, 
many of which have been discussed in 
Part II. Chapter III, therefore, goes 
on to address the main structural weak
ness of the present system, and to dis
cuss the essential requirements of a 
system that would be sufficiently sup
portive of employment and development. 



- I l l -

Chapter II 

SYSTEMS PERFORMANCE AND GROWTH 

Introduction 

412. Different aspects of the func
tioning of the world economy can be 
classified under various systems, such 
as money and finance, trade and the 
markets for primary commodities. Each 
of these systems has a separate and 
distinctive identity and certain 
"rules of the game" that are followed 
to a greater or lesser extent. More
over, each system is endowed with one 
or more international organizations 
which are central to its operation, and 
is the responsibility of specific parts 
of national bureaucracies, which are 
not necessarily co-ordinated. Each of 
the systems has specific and well-de
fined tasks to fulfil, and the adequacy 
of its functioning can be judged, at 
least in part, within its own 
framework. Evaluations of the perform
ance of such systems in terms of their 
assigned tasks have been undertaken in 
UNCTAD on a number of occasions. For 
example, the issue of the adequacy of 
official payments finance and its 
relation to the balance-of-payments 
adjustment process has been 
examined;179 as have the performance of 
the private banking system in financial 
intermediation180 and the level, costs 
and effects of international protec

tionism 
18 1 

413. In addition, however, there are a 
substantial number of important link
ages between the systems which affect 
the efficiency with which they operate, 
and policy decisions taken within the 
context of one of the systems will 
often have implications for the func
tioning of the others. One example of 

such interlinkages, which has recently 
attracted wide attention, is the role 
that trade restrictions can play in 
impeding the servicing of external 
debt. Thus, evaluation of the func
tioning of systems should take account 
of the way in which policies in, or 
other features of, one system influence 
the capacity of the others to fulfil 
their assigned tasks. 

414. A further consideration, which 
has taken on critical importance, is 
how the operations of the three 
systems, considered individually and 
as a whole with all their 
interlinkages, support the process of 
growth in national economies. The 
relationship between growth of 
national economies and the functioning 
of the systems of money, finance and 
trade has a number of circular 
elements. The operation of the systems 
can transmit and reinforce positive 
growth impulses in the world economy or 
mute negative factors (or both), there
by enhancing long-term growth. At the 
same time, rapid growth of national 
economies normally facilitates the 
proper functioning of the systems of 
money and finance, trade and commod
ities, although it by no means assures 
it. 

415. The events of recent years have 
put the trade and payments system under 
increasing, and at times intense, 
strain. Throughout this period, the 
systems have demonstrated considerable 
resilience and a capacity to adapt to 
changing circumstances, often with the 
assistance of direct action taken by 
the governments of major countries. 
But at the same time there has been 

179 

18 1 

See the report by the UNCTAD secretariat, "international financial and mone
tary issues" (TD/275), reproduced in Proceedings of the United Nations Con
ference on Trade and Development, Sixth Session, Vol. I - Basic Documents 
(United Nations publication, Sales No. E.B3.II.D.B), chapter IV. 

Ibid., chapter VII. 
See the report by the UNCTAD secretariat, "Protectionism and structural 
adjustment in the world economy", Part I - "Analysis of major issues and pol
icy requirements" (TD/B/981(Part I and Corr.1-2)), chapter II. 
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ample evidence of a deterioration of 
the systems, so that they are no longer 
properly fulfilling the tasks assigned 
to them. For example, the growth of 
protectionism, and more recently the 
progressive breakdown of trade financ
ing, is leading to the proliferation of 
discrimination in international eco
nomic relations which impedes the effi
cient allocation of resources in the 
world economy. The erosion of official 
influence over the international 
financial system, which has accompa
nied its progressive "privatization", 
is complicating the tasks of finding 
solutions to the current debt crisis 
and impeding the flows of capital to 
debtor countries required to support 
domestic policies designed to bring 
about adjustment and restore growth. A 
disproportionate share of the burden of 
adjustment in the world economy, and in 
particular of measures in developed 
market-economy countries to combat 
inflation, is being borne by its weaker 
members, the developing countries, 
through factors such as higher interest 
rates and depressed commodity prices. 
Thus, the deterioration of the systems 
has now become a major impediment to 
measures at national and international 
levels to restore world economic growth 
and achieve an equitable distribution 
of its benefits. 

B. The interaction of systems: 
selected issues 

417. Throughout the post-war period 
policy measures taken within the vari
ous systems of the world economy have 
been subject to thorough analyses. For 
example, the impact of the rounds of 
tariff reduction since 1945 on the mag
nitude and composition of trade has 
been examined in great detail; the role 
that exchange-rate changes play in the 
process of balance-of-payments adjust
ment has been a recurrent topic of 
investigation; and more recently the 
consequences of a regime of flexible 
exchange rates for the demand for 
international liquidity have been 
explored. 

418. However, it has also increasingly 
been recognized in recent years that 
policy measures or other changes occur
ring within the context of one of the 
spheres can have important impli
cations for the functioning of the oth
ers. Indeed, this interdependence 
among systems was explored in some 
detail in UNCTAD during the early 
1970s.182 The paragraphs that follow 
single out six areas in which recent 
policy decisions or stances in one sys
tem have led directly to the diminished 
effectiveness of one of the others. 

416. The remainder of this chapter 
takes up briefly some of the salient 
features of the interaction of systems 
that need attention in the context of 
this deterioration. The following sec
tion addresses important aspects of the 
interaction of systems that would have 
an important bearing on growth of 
national economies even if domestic 
resources were being fully utilized. 
The subsequent section then addresses 
some of the more important issues 
regarding the way in which the perform
ance of the systems helps or impedes 
governments in their efforts to secure 
the full utilization of resources and 
the full exploitation of growth poten
tial. 

1. The availability of payments 
financing and the use of trade 
restrictions for balance-of-
payments purposes 

419. Countries faced with the need to 
reduce external deficits can exercise a 
number of options. One of the more 
rapid and immediate means of attacking 
the external deficit is through meas
ures designed to control directly lev
els of imports through quantitative 
restrictions. It has been recognized 
throughout the post-1945 era that, how
ever efficient such measures may be, 

See the reports by the Secretary-General of UNCTAD on the "interdependence of 
problems of trade, development finance and the international monetary 
system" (TD/B/459 and TD/B/495) and also his report, "The interdependence of 
money, trade and finance: the balance-of-payments adjustment process in the 
current world economic situation", Official Records of the Trade and Develop
ment Board, Fifteenth Session, Annexes, agenda item 4, document TD/B/571 and 
Add.l). 



- 113 -

they pose a considerable danger to the 
trading system and in particular to the 
process of trade liberalization which 
has characterized most of the period. 
In international economic relations it 
has, therefore, been generally pre
sumed that measures restricting trade 
would not normally be invoked for 
balance-of-payments reasons. More
over, mechanisms were established to 
provide temporary balance-of-payments 
financing to allow countries to eschew 
to the greatest extent possible the use 
of such measures and to address 
external imbalances through broader 
macro-economic policies, although in 
general these policies achieve their 
objectives more slowly than direct con
trols on trade and external payments. 

420. Thus, IMF makes available pay
ments finance to its members, "provid
ing them with opportunity to correct 
maladjustments in their balance of pay
ments without resorting to measures 
destructive of national or interna
tional prosperity".183 Such direct 
restrictions on trade and payments as 
are maintained or introduced by IMF 
members for balance-of-payments rea
sons are supposed to be of a transi
tional nature, and the Fund is obliged 
to report annually on such restrictions 
that remain in force.18* 

421. In view of the close relationship 
between the availability of balance-
of-payments finance and trade 
restrictions, it is not surprising that 
recent years, which have been charac
terized by growing stringency in the 
supply of such finance to developing 
countries, have also witnessed 
increasing recourse to trade 
restrictions in developing countries 
encountering payments problems.185 

Policies in the system of money and 
finance have thus led to a reduced play 
of market forces and lower levels of 
efficiency in the trading system. 
Moreover, policies that result in 
stringency in the availability of offi
cial payments finance must be seen as 
inconsistent with calls for trade lib
eralization by deficit countries. 

2. Exchange rates and the efficiency 
of the trade regime 

422. The advent of a general regime of 
flexible exchange rates among the major 
currencies has altered significantly 
the evolution of policies in those mar
kets designed to provide protection to 
domestic producers. The imposition of 
tariffs provides a measurable differ
ential between the cost of production 
in the domestic economy and the world 
market price of traded goods. Under a 
fixed exchange-rate system, the domes
tic-currency price of foreign goods 
changes only very slowly, as productiv
ity and costs of foreign producers 
evolve. In these circumstances, the 
price differential provided by tariffs 
has fairly predictable consequences 
for domestic producers. 

423. Under a regime of flexible 
exchange rates, however, the prices in 
domestic currency of imported goods are 
unpredictable, and the consequences 
for the competitiveness of domestic 
industries of a tariff of a given mag
nitude could be substantially altered 
by movements in the exchange rate. For 
example, the effect of a 10 per cent ad 
valorem tariff will be partly or whol
ly offset by a 10-per-cent appreciation 
of the exchange rate. Faced with these 
developments, governments have tended 
to have recourse to instruments 
that regulate directly the quantities, 
prices, and origin of traded goods; 
i.e., instruments whose impact is not 
affected by changes in exchange rates. 
Thus, non-tariff barriers to trade, 
especially quantitative restrictions 
on imports, have come to play a more 
central role in protectionism. 

424. As compared with tariffs, quanti
tative restrictions represent a great
er interference with the operation of 
markets and their function of allocat
ing resources efficiently. Thus, the 
advantages that are judged to result 
from a regime of flexible exchange 
rates would need to be set against the 

183 Article I(v) of the Articles of Agreement of IMF. 
18* Article XIV. 
185 For a survey of quantitative restrictions on imports imposed in developing 

countries in 1982, mainly in response to external payments difficulties, see 
IMF, Annual Report on Exchange Arrangements and Exchange Restrictions, 1983 
(Washington, D.C., 1983), part one, section III. 

186 This topic is explored in detail in annex D below. 
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reduced efficiency of the trading 
regime that has been one of its 
results. 

3. Trade restrictions and the effi
cacy of exchange-rate changes as an 
instrument for balance-of-payments 
adjustment 

425. Not only has the regime of flexi
ble exchange rates pushed the trading 
system in a direction that reduces its 
efficiency but also trade 
restrictions, in turn, have reduced the 
efficacy of policies to adjust external 
payments. An essential part of 
balance-of-payments adjustment is the 
ability to alter trade flows by chang
ing relative prices. Trade practices 
which obstruct such changes necessar
ily reduce the effectiveness of adjust
ment mechanisms. Thus, import 
restrictions affecting the exports of 
developing countries not only impede 
the adjustment process in developed 
countries by reducing competition in 
their markets but also make it more 
difficult for developing countries to 
secure external balance: for example, 
currency devaluation in a developing 
country cannot lead to increased export 
earnings from export goods subject to 
strict quota restrictions. In devel
oped countries, a greater share of the 
burden of adjustment must be borne by 
parts of the economy which do not bene
fit from the import restrictions. In 
developing countries, resources must 
be shifted to a greater extent than 
warranted to alternative export sec
tors and import-competing activities, 
where their productivity will normally 
be lower. Since such restrictions 
reduce the responsiveness to price 
changes of the trade flows concerned, 
they work to increase the magnitude of 
exchange-rate adjustments required to 
correct an imbalance of any given size. 

426. Because of these interrelation
ships, there is an inherent contra
diction between actions taken to 
encourage developing countries to make 
more extensive use of devaluation to 
reduce external deficits and actions 
taken to increase non-tariff barriers 
to their exports. 

4. Financial intermediation, debt 
service and the trade regime 

427. The distribution of savings 
throughout the world economy takes 
place in large part through the process 
of international lending. This lending 
gives rise to debt and to debt service. 
While debt service is effected through 
supplies of foreign exchange from all 
sources, export earnings are of partic
ular importance in this context; 
accordingly, a situation in which the 
growth of debt service exceeds that of 
export earnings is one which cannot be 
sustained for long. Thus, when trade 
barriers and fluctuations in commodity 
prices have a significant impact on the 
growth of export earnings, they also 
influence the whole process of interna
tional financial intermediation. 
Trade barriers, therefore, have impli
cations not only for the efficient 
allocation of resources within domes
tic economies; they also influence the 
efficiency with which savings are dis
tributed within the world economy as a 
whole. 

5. Commodity markets, fluctuations 
in export earnings and payments 
finance 

428. Throughout the period since 1945 
commodity markets have been character
ized by substantial fluctuations in the 
prices and earnings received by produc
ers. This has had a number of conse
quences , of which one of the more 
important has been sharp shifts in the 
external payments situation of coun
tries that depend to a great extent on 
commodity exports. It has been recog
nized for a number of years that fluc
tuations in export earnings that can 
confidently be expected to reverse 
themselves within a reasonable period 
of time should be dealt with through 
financing without measures of domestic 
adjustment. Indeed, the reorientation 
of domestic policy and policy objec
tives to meet a situation which can be 
expected to disappear would give rise 
to a considerable loss of efficiency 
and misallocation of resources.187 

Accordingly, failure to provide ade-

187 This issue is taken up in greater detail in annex C below. 
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quate unconditional liquidity to 
finance payments swings resulting from 
price fluctuations in the commodity 
markets increases the likelihood of an 
inefficient use of domestic resources 
in commodity-exporting countries. 

6. Trade finance and trading 
arrangements 

429. An efficient trading regime 
requires that purchasers be able to 
secure the goods and services they need 
at the lowest available cost. Where 
trade financing is a normal part of the 
transaction, efficiency is thus 
attained only if financing is available 
in amounts and on terms which allow 
trade flows to be determined by the 
competitiveness of different 
suppliers. Because of the fungibility 
of financial instruments denominated 
in convertible currencies, optimal 
trading arrangements among countries 
with market economies involve the 
exchange of goods or services against 
convertible currencies, usually in the 
form of credit instruments. When trade 
finance becomes difficult to secure or 
its cost is deemed exhorbitant, trading 
arrangements will take other forms, 
including countertrade and barter.188 

While these techniques have their place 
in international trading that is gov
erned by central planning rather than 
market forces, they represent a diminu
tion in the efficiency with which trade 
is carried out between market-economy 
countries. A dearth of trade finance 
thus leads to practices which undermine 
the efficiency of the trade regime 
itself. 

7. Summary 

430. The six areas sketched out above 
in which policy measures or other 
changes in one system influence the 
working of others are meant to be 
illustrative rather than exhaustive. 

All of the above are examples of 
instances in which recent developments 
or policy actions taken in one system 
have reduced the capacity of other sys
tems to fulfil effectively their 
assigned tasks. By influencing trade 
efficiency, the location of activity 
and the distribution of savings, all of 
these negative interactions have 
affected, and will continue to affect, 
the long-term growth path in the world 
economy and in particular the capacity 
of developing countries to transform 
their economies and accelerate devel
opment. They would thus be of great 
significance for the operation of the 
system even if they were accompanied by 
the full use of capital and labour in 
the world economy. However, other 
aspects of the system, relating to the 
way in which shifts in aggregate demand 
are transmitted at the global level, 
have worked to constrain levels of 
activity even below those permitted by 
existing productive capacities. The 
following section takes up this issue. 

C. Trade, payments and levels of 
activity 

431. Changes in macro-economic per
formance are usually a basic character
istic of national economies. The 
business cycle has characterized the 
growth of developed market-economy 
countries for more than a century. 
Individual economies are also subject 
to periods of price inflation and rapid 
spurts of growth. A crucial character
istic of any set of trade and payments 
arrangements is the extent to which 
they reinforce stability and growth 
throughout the world economy, while 
protecting individual countries from 
the full force of imported inflation or 
deflation. 

432. The experience of recent years 
has revealed marked changes in this 
respect, particularly as regards the 
transmission of changes in output and 
prices between developed and develop
ing countries. The following para-

18 8 For a fuller discussion of the growth of practices such as countertrade in 
response to widespread disruptions of arrangements for trade finance, see 
annex B below. These practices have also been stimulated by factors other 
than the availability of trade finance, such as the collapse of traditional 
markets for the products in question. The interaction between the evolution 
of the systems and levels of demand and growth are taken up in section C 
below. 
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graphs review salient features of expe
rience during the recent recession in 
the developed market-economy coun
tries, with a view to examining the 
shortcomings that have been revealed in 
the functioning of the systems. 

1. The amplification of disturbances 
by the commodity and financial mar
kets 

433. A major feature of recent years 
was the recourse to deflationary 
macro-economic policies in developed 
market-economy countries at the end of 
the 1970s in an effort to bring down 
inflation. In the ensuing period the 
systems of money and finance, trade and 
commodity markets have served to ampli
fy the resulting deflationary pres
sures on developing countries. 

434. Had the impact of the recession 
in developed countries on the develop
ing countries been confined mainly to 
unfavourable effects on export 
volumes, its consequences would have 
been serious enough. However, there 
have been four factors at work that 
have amplified its impact on the bal
ance of payments of developing coun
tries. First, for most countries 
exporting primary commodities, the 
outcome was sharply lower export reven
ues, decreases in prices being accompa
nied by proportionately smaller rises, 
or even falls, in volume. Such price 
flexibility, which reflects the inter
action of the short-term inelasticity 
in demand and supply widely character
istic of markets for primary commod
ities, aggravates the impact of world 
deflation. Second, the sharp esca
lation of interest rates has directly 
increased the debt-service payments of 
developing countries, owing to the 
large amount of outstanding debt con-

tracted at floating rates. Third, 

lending by banks to developing coun
tries has declined sharply, largely 
because the rise in interest costs and 
the decline in export earnings (from 
both commodities and manufactures) 
have caused lenders to reassess unfa
vourably the creditworthiness of bor
rowers. Fourth, the exchange rate of 
the United States dollar has risen, 
thereby increasing the cost to some 
countries of interest and amortization 
payments on their external debt.131 

435. It is important to bear in mind 
that this enlargement of the impact of 
the policies of developed market-
economy countries has occurred because 
of the particular ways in which the 
commodity and financial markets are 
structured. It is also important to 
recognize that the degree of amplifi
cation is dependent on the particular 
policy mix adopted to bring about dis
inflation. Disinflationary policies 
of the same force, but involving tight
er fiscal policies and less tight mone
tary policies, would have entailed 
lower interest rates, a less unfavour
able impact on the creditworthiness of 
developing countries, a smaller 
reduction of bank lending, and hence, 
less serious consequences for develop
ing countries. Amplification has thus 
been the joint product of the policy 
mix in developed countries and the 
characteristics of the different sys
tems . 

436. The greater flexibility of the 
prices of primary commodities than man
ufactures reflects inability to con
trol supplies reaching the market. 
Regulation of the production of primary 
commodities (and hence, of their 
prices) is still the exception rather 
than the rule, particularly for agri
cultural commodities exported by 
developing countries. Moreover, 
stocking decisions often do not help to 
stabilize prices but actually serve to 
accentuate price movements. Revenues 

18 9 

19 0 

19 1 

See part II, chapter IV. OECD estimates of the gross floating-rate debt of 
non-OPEC, non-OECD developing countries indicate that the cost of a 1 per 
cent rise in the interest rate on such debt would have been about $2 billion 
at the end of 1980 and about $3 billion at the end of 1983. However, devel
oping countries had substantial external assets as well as external liabil
ities at floating rates of interest. The cost of a 1 per cent rise in the 
interest rate on the net floating-rate debt of non-OPEC, non-OECD developing 
countries would have been about $1 billion at the end of 1980 and about $2 
billion at the end of 1983. (See OECD, External Debt of Developing 
Countries, 1983 Survey (Paris, 1984), tables 13-14 and pp. 37-38.) 
See part II, chapter IV. 
Ibid. 
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thus tend to fall steeply in response 
to falls in demand because of the con
ditions under which commodity pro
duction and trade take place. Indeed, 
between 1980 and 1982 the prices of 
primary commodities exported by devel
oping countries dropped by 30 per cent, 
and the earnings of developing coun
tries from the export of these commod
ities fell by $16 billion.192 

437. International bank lending, which 
has emerged as a major source of 
finance for a number of developing 
countries, has also led to instability. 
In making medium- and long-term loans 
to developing countries, banks have 
passed on the interest-rate risks to 
borrowers through the technique of 
floating interest rates. Moreover, 
individual banks have sought to protect 
themselves against the risks and uncer
tainties involved in lending to devel
oping countries by lending substantial 
amounts only when other banks have also 
been willing to do so. This behaviour 
has resulted, in "market segmentation" 
whereby some countries have been able 
to borrow large sums, while others have 
been able to borrow little or nothing. 
It has also led to abrupt revisions in 
the perceived creditworthiness of 
individual borrowers in response to 
changes in their external payments 
positions due to variations in interest 
rates, exchange rates and export reven
ues . Changes in perceived creditwor
thiness have resulted in wide swings in 
the willingness to extend new loans and 
in the margins above inter-bank inter
est rates charged to different borrow
ers. In short, the so-called "herd" 
instinct of banks is based not only on 
subjective factors but also on the 
organization of the private financial 
markets.193 

438. It is thus not surprising that 
bank lending has recently behaved in a 
pro-cyclical manner, contracting as 
balance-of-payments positions have 
worsened: borrowings by non-oil-ex
porting developing countries from pri
vate creditors, which amounted to some 
$70 billion in 1981, reached only about 
$25 billion in 1983. Nor is it acci
dental that the private international 
financial markets have tended to widen 
and deepen the repercussions of dis

turbances in capital and goods markets. 
Such repercussions have been evident in 
the experience of many countries, 
including certain oil-exporting coun
tries, which were able to increase 
their external borrowing at rapid rates 
before the onset of weak oil markets 
and high interest rates but which now 
face difficulties in the servicing and 
management of their external debts. 

439. The shocks emanating from the 
policies of developed countries and 
transmitted via the systems of money 
and finance, trade, and primary commod
ity markets have varied considerably in 
their incidence. The effects of lower 
commodity prices have been felt by 
their exporters and not by the export
ers of manufactures (except 
indirectly). Similarly, the effects of 
movements of interest and exchange 
rates have been especially serious for 
countries that are heavy borrowers; 
many of these are exporters of manufac
tures and fuel. Most vulnerable have 
been countries which are both exporters 
of primary commodities and heavy bor
rowers, and poorer developing coun
tries generally, whose economies are 
least able to withstand adverse 
external pressures. 

2. The liquidity squeeze and the 
international monetary system 

440. Adequate financing has not been 
forthcoming to cover the large external 
deficit of developing countries 
resulting from the stance and mix of 
macro-economic policies in developed 
countries and amplified by the 
reactions of the systems of money and 
finance, trade, and primary commodity 
markets. Previously, it was believed 
that countries with access to private 
capital markets could borrow for the 
purpose of expanding official 
reserves, so that the level of world 
liquidity was "demand-determined", 
that is, would expand to any level col
lectively desired by countries. This 
view, which took no account of the 
reserves needs of countries without 
access to private capital markets, also 
failed to foresee the consequences of a 

192 For a quantitative analysis of the impact of recession on commodity prices 
and earnings in recent years, see annex C below. 

193 For a fuller discussion of the factors underlying the "herd" behaviour of 
banks, see part II, chapter IV. 
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situation in which there was widespread 
difficulty with external payments and 
debt. In such circumstances, the down
ward pressure on the external liquidity 
of deficit countries is two-fold: 
reserves are lost as they are spent; 
and the underlying credit arrangements 
that generated the reserves come under 
pressure as banks attempt to reduce 
their own exposure to risk. 

441. Under such circumstances, the 
role of IMF in providing official pay
ments finance comes to the fore. How
ever, the existing resources of IMF 
have proved too small to deal with the 
large actual and potential demand for 
Fund credit,*9* despite steps that have 
recently been taken to augment the 
Fund's lending capacity. This, togeth
er with a restricted view by some of 
its larger members regarding the appro
priate duration of IMF assistance to a 
member country, has meant that the pay
ments support needed to overcome under
lying payments problems while 
sustaining growth has not been avail
able. Consequently, policies have had 
to be more narrowly focused on the task 
of bringing about rapidly a substantial 
improvement in the trade balance. 
This, in turn, has tended to encourage 
or even enforce national policy 
responses, which in some cases may be 
counter-productive and in others may 
contribute further to the propagation 
of deflation in the world economy, and 
particularly in developing countries. 

3. Exports of primary commodities 

442. Developing countries as a group 
can raise their export earnings from 
any commodity by means of increased 
volume only when the demand that they 
face is price elastic. However, for 
the great majority of the primary pro
ducts exported by developing countries 

demand is price-inelastic.195 There
fore, attempts by countries acting 
individually to earn more abroad by 
increasing export volume are likely to 
result in a decline in prices and in an 
increase of the collective deficit of 
the developing countries. 

443. For most commodities, the earn
ings of developing countries as a whole 
can be increased only if volumes are 
controlled. This result cannot be 
brought about by market forces alone. 
Indeed, if producers respond positive
ly to price incentives, and if govern
ments rely on currency devaluation to 
clear the market for foreign exchange, 
there is a danger that the resulting 
expansion of output will so reduce the 
price of commodity exports that imbal
ances in external payments will actual
ly be increased. However, volume 
control requires collective action by 
producers. In its absence unco-ordi-
nated attempts by exporters of primary 
commodities to balance their external 
payments through programmes entailing 
devaluations may well worsen over-sup
ply in many commodity markets and exa
cerbate rather than reduce developing 
countries' deficits on current 

account. 19 7 

444. The information presently avail
able regarding the response of commodi
ty-producing countries to their acute 
payments problems is incomplete. The 
evidence that is available does not 
suggest that policies followed by these 
countries have as yet increased the 
relative profitability of commodity 
production, although some actions 
along these lines have occured.198 

However, pressures to deal with pay
ments problems through measures to 
expand exports, including substantial 
currency devaluation, abound. Thus, 
the potential for individual actions 
that would result in an unco-ordinated 
expansion of total supply continues 
to exist. 

The process through which this has occurred is discussed in part II, chapter 
V. 
See annex C below. 

196 The effect of devaluation on incentives to producers may be nullified by an 
increase in general inflation. Indeed, this appears to have been the outcome 
for many developing countries in recent years (see annex C below). 
There are, of course, cases where this conclusion does not hold. One example 
is oil where the market is managed and production decisions are insensitive 
to movements of exchange rates. Such exceptions are important ones, for 
under present circumstances they tend to make the world economy more stable. 
But they are not the general rule. 
See annex C below, section C. 

19 5 

19 7 
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4. Import volume and exports of man
ufactured products 

445. To the extent that earnings from 
primary commodities cannot be 
enlarged, adjustment of the trade bal
ance has to come about through cuts in 
imports or increases in exports of man
ufactured products (or both). 

446. For most semi-industrialized 
developing countries, the bulk of 
imports of manufactures consists of 
inputs into the production process 
rather than articles of final consump
tion. The totals for the latter thus 
tend to be small compared to the size 
of the improvements sought in the trade 
balance.199 Consequently, import com
pression involves cut-backs either in 
investment goods such as plant and 
machinery, necessitating a decline in 
investment, or in "maintenance" goods 
such as raw materials and spare parts, 
which necessitates a curtailment of 
output, or a combination of the two. 
It is not possible to avoid these con
sequences by greater saving, since con
suming less can improve the balance of 
payments only by causing output, 
employment, and the rate of capacity 
utilization to fall, if imports of con
sumer goods are not an important ele
ment of the import bill. 

447. Increased exports of manufactures 
can, in principle, provide a means of 
limiting the cut in imports and its 
attendant consequences. For some 
developing countries this is an impor
tant option. But in practice the scope 
for most developing countries to 
enlarge their earnings from manufac
tured exports in the short term, (i.e., 
without adding to their capital stock) 
is narrow. 

448. For one thing, many developing 
countries have little industrial pro
duction. For another, it is usually 
difficult to sell goods attuned to 

domestic markets consisting largely of 
consumers with low incomes to countries 
where disposable incomes are higher and 
tastes different. Thus, as a result of 
such disparities in income levels, 
reducing domestic consumption in a poor 
country with an external deficit will 
not necessarily release an increased 
supply of goods that are exportable to 
the developed countries but is likely 
to lead, instead, to more unemployment 
(and hence, to a widening of interna
tional disparities in income levels). 

449. It is true that many developing 
countries have developed supply capa
bilities in certain specialized lines 
of production for which there is poten
tially ample demand in the developed 
countries; but the possible expansion 
of such exports in the short term will 
also tend to be limited. First, there 
may be little or no scope for increas
ing output of such goods in the short 
run because of capacity limitations. 
The increase in exports in the medium 
term will thus depend on the amount of 
new capacity "in the pipeline", i.e., 
on investment decisions already taken, 
and on the amount of new investment 
that will be forthcoming in the future. 
In such cases reductions in domestic 
expenditure make possible additional 
exports only when the home market is a 
significant source of demand for the 
products in question.200 

450. Second, the country may be able 
to supply more of the goods in question 
but be impeded from selling them in 
foreign markets by protectionist bar
riers of various kinds. This is the 
situation that many developing coun
tries have faced in trying to increase 
exports of a wide variety of goods, 
such as processed primary products, 
textiles, clothing, footwear, and more 
recently steel.20 

451. Some of the more industrialized 
developing countries have developed a 
substantial capability to manufacture 
capital goods and intermediate pro-

2 0 1 

There remain countries where a proportion of imports consists of consumption 
goods purchased mainly by the urban population. However, such proportions 
have been reduced since the onset of the current international financial cri
sis, in many cases by substantial amounts. 
The reductions in expenditure should be achieved by measures such as specific 
taxes which apply as closely as possible only to the categories of goods 
which are to be made available for increased exports. As is noted below, if 
the goods in question are investment goods, increased exports will be 
achieved at a cost to the country's future productive capacity. 
For details, see annex D below. 
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ducts, generally in the course of 
import-substitution policies of indus
trialization. If there is little scope 
for increasing the output of such goods 
owing to capacity limitations, the 
analysis above is applicable and 
increased exports are possible only by 
diverting supplies from the domestic 
market, which, in this case, can be 
accomplished only by constraining 
investment and the country's future 
productive capacity. If there are no 
limitations to expanding output, then 
increased export sales are likely to 
require price subsidies or 
devaluation. Price subsidies will usu
ally be difficult to finance in the 
context of a programme of external pay
ments adjustment, which in general 
entails restrictions on government 
expenditure and will, in any case, be 
resisted by importing countries. As a 
result, the only practical alternative 
is likely to be devaluation. However, 
in depressed world markets devaluation 
may not produce results rapidly while 
its negative consequences, in terms of 
increased inflationary pressures, 
increased cost of debt service in 
domestic currency, etc., are felt imme
diately. 

452. One general conclusion of this 
analysis is that for most developing 
countries there will be only limited 
scope for expanding the supply of 
exports through reducing domestic 
expenditure.202 For a few countries, 
in particular the more industrially 
advanced among the developing coun
tries, the scope for improvement of the 
trade balance via this route is 
greater. However, unless productive 
capacity is rising rapidly owing to 
previous investment, the export of cap

ital goods, intermediate goods or raw 
materials will entail a cost to present 
or future output. On the side of the 
demand for imports the reductions in 
expenditure required to achieve sub
stantial improvement in the balance of 
payments will in general lead to higher 
unemployment, lower levels of capacity 
utilization and reduced investment. 
Such efforts will also usually have 
long-run harmful implications for 
development. Indeed, external pay
ments adjustment should not be focused 
only on short-run improvements in the 
trade balance but should also be 
directed towards strengthening the 
capacity to produce goods formerly 
imported and goods in which the country 
has a long-term cost advantage. For 
this purpose increased investment is 
indispensable. However, increased 
investment cannot be achieved through 
higher domestic savings when current 
consumption does not consist, or only 
marginally consists, of goods that are 
exported or imported by the country. 

453. The analysis also raises the 
question how far or how long developing 
countries would be left free in the 
course of a recession to compete with 
producers in developed countries in 
industries that are sensitive to down
turns in economic activity (such as 
those producing capital or intermedi
ate goods). Efforts by the more 
industrialized developing countries to 
penetrate developed countries' markets 
for such products may thus be impeded 
by protectionist forces in the latter. 
These forces tend to become more insis
tent during periods of recession or 
depression. They are thus strengthened 
by the same deflationary monetary and 
fiscal policies in the developed coun-
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A possibility not covered by the discussion so far is improving the trade 
balance by reducing food consumption, since food products are often export
able. Such cuts will tend to affect most severely lower-income groups and 
may result in increases in social tensions and pressures on the political 
system, taking such forms as riots. 
A concrete example of this and of the mechanisms described in the preceding 
paragraph may be found in the recent behaviour of trade between Mexico and 
the United States in iron and steel products. In 1980 and 1981 the United 
States made net exports to Mexico of these products amounting to more than 
$0.5 billion annually. Following Mexico's debt crisis, the resulting severe 
cut-backs in aggregate demand in that country and pressures to improve the 
trade balance, Mexico's exports of iron and steel products to the United 
States rose four-fold in 1983, while United States exports to Mexico were 
slashed to about 20 per cent of their former level. This was accompanied by a 
reduction of investment in Mexico. It also contributed to protectionist 
pressures which, in July 1984, led the United States International Trade Com
mission to propose higher protection for the United States steel industry. 
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tries that are contributing to external 
payments problems in developing ones. 

454. Such strains in the trading sys
tem stemming from global macro-econom
ic conditions are not, of course, 
confined to capital and intermediate 
goods. They are evident across a wide 
spectrum of other manufactured goods 
and primary commodities. Moreover, the 
increase in protectionism stemming 
from recession, payments imbalances 
and misaligned exchange rates is super
imposed on secular difficulties in the 
trading system resulting from longer-
term structural adjustment in the face 
of changing patterns of international 
competitiveness. 

455. In brief, the trading system is 
being overloaded by the combined 
strains imposed on it by the recession 
in developed countries and the finan
cial distress of developing countries. 
Both the sources of the increased prob
lems of the trading system and the sol
utions to them lie to a considerable 
degree outside the system itself. 
Indeed, it is doubtful whether the 
escalation of protectionism can be held 
back if levels of activity are not 
increased and external payments imbal
ances are not corrected by means that 
depend less on demand deflation. More
over, it is unrealistic to suggest that 
trade liberalization can take place 
alongside a continued policy of disin
flation. However, higher levels of 
activity, reduced external imbalances, 
and more appropriate exchange rates 
will not suffice to reverse protection
ism involving particular sectors whose 
difficulties are to a significant 
extent the consequences of long-term 
factors. Thus, there would still 
remain a substantial agenda for reform 
in the trading system proper. 

5. Trade among developing countries 

456. Another shortcoming of the way in 
which external payments adjustment 
operates in the world economy is that 
the corrective action of individual 
deficit countries tends to enlarge the 
deficits of other countries. As 
already noted, effects of this kind may 

204 GATT, International Trade 1982/83, 

result from attempts by developing 
countries to correct external imbal
ances through increasing exports of 
primary commodities. In addition, part 
of the impact of import reductions by 
developing countries will be on those 
countries mutual trade. This argument 
applies to non-essential as well as 
essential imports. For example, a 
reduction of coffee imports by one def
icit country may help it to correct its 
external imbalance or maintain essen
tial imports from other markets. But 
it does not improve the trade balance 
or import availabilities of developing 
countries taken as a whole. Indeed, it 
increases the trade deficit or triggers 
cuts in imports of coffee-exporting 
developing countries. 

457. Mutual trade among developing 
countries has been adversely affected 
during the sharp slowdown of world 
trade since 1980, and preliminary indi
cations suggest that in some cases the 
slowdown has been especially severe. 
For example, there were sharp falls 
during 1981-1982 in the exports of both 
parties in the trade between Africa and 
Latin America and in the share of such 
mutual exports in the total exports of 
both areas.204 The relationship 
between the slowdown in total world 
trade and that in developing countries' 
mutual trade is not yet well 
understood. However, it is widely 
believed that inadequate financing and 
clearing arrangements played a signif
icant part. 

6. The impact on developed countries 

458. An improvement in the balance of 
payments of developing countries 
brought about by either a decrease in 
imports or an increase in exports (or a 
combination of the two) will work to 
reduce employment in developed coun
tries. The consequences of import cuts 
by developing countries have not gone 
unobserved. It has frequently been 
noted that the associated drop in 
export orders has caused a reduction in 
activity levels in developed 
countries, first in the export sectors 
themselves and subsequently in other 
industries, through the workings of the 

(Sales No. GATT/1983-3), table A.23. 
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"multiplier".205 Much the same thing 
also takes place to the extent that the 
adjustment in the trade balance takes 
place through an expansion of develop
ing countries' exports unmatched by an 
expansion of demand in developed coun
tries , though with the difference that 
here the initial impact is on the 
import-competing industries of devel
oped countries. 

459. In this context it is interesting 
to consider the order of magnitude of 
the effect on the GDP of the OECD area 
of a one-year improvement of $25 
billion206 in developing countries' 
overall trade balance with developed 
market-economy countries. If the one-
year international multiplier for the 
effect on GDP in OECD countries of an 
exogenous change in expenditure is tak
en as 2 and the two-year multiplier as 
3,207 then the fall in GDP in OECD 
countries resulting from the improve
ment in developing countries' trade 
balance would be $50 billion after the 
first year and $75 billion after the 
second. Thus, unless aggregate demand 
from other sources increases, adjust
ment by developing countries has a 
depressing overall effect on income and 
employment in developed countries, 
similar to, say, a decline in business 
investment, whether it takes place 
through reduced imports of developing 
countries or an increase in their 
exports. Although adjustment through 
export expansion is preferable to 
adjustment through import contraction 
for the deficit country concerned, the 
consequences for its trading partners 
are roughly equivalent. If intensified 
deflation in the economies of its part

ners is to be avoided, offsetting meas
ures to stimulate demand will be 
required. 

460. The negative feedback from the 
developing countries will generally be 
a multiple of the initial impact of 
deflationary policies in developed 
countries on the demand for imports 
from developing countries. This is 
because, as already discussed, the sys
tems of money and finance and of com
modity markets tend to amplify the 
impact on the balance of payments of 
developing countries. Thus, in a situ
ation such as that described in the 
preceding paragraphs, the workings of 
the systems of money and finance and of 
trade not only disrupt the development 
process in developing countries by, 
inter alia, forcing a substantial part 
of external payments adjustment to take 
place via investment cuts, but also 
push up rates of unemployment (and 
hence, tend to reduce business invest
ment) in developed countries. This 
adjustment entails lower supply in 
developing countries (as a result of 
reduced imports) and lower demand in 
developed market-economy countries (as 
a result of this changed balance of 
trade). World income and employment 
are consequently depressed by factors 
operating on both supply and demand. 
Protectionism in developed countries 
serves to shift the deflationary impact 
on developed countries from some indus
tries to others but not to reduce it 
overall. However, it accentuates the 
depressive impact of external payments 
adjustment on developing countries. 

461. Thus, when external imbalances 

2 0 5 

2 0 6 

See, for example, North-South: A Programme for Survival. The Report of the 
Independent Commission on International Development Issues under the Chair
manship of Willy Brandt (London and Sydney: Pan Books, 1980), pp. 66-67 and 
238-240; and Common Crisis North-South: Co-operation for World Recovery. 
The Brandt Commission 1983 (London and Sydney: Pan Books, 1983), pp. 
25-27. 
The figure of $25 billion is chosen for illustrative purposes only. However, 
it is of the same order of magnitude as the improvement during 1983 in the 
balance on current account of both developing countries as a whole and the 
non-oil-exporting members of the group. 
These multipliers are approximately those of OECD's international linkage 
model, which takes account of feedback effects associated with the linkages 
among OECD economies ("The OECD international linkage model", OECD Economic 
Outlook, Occasional Studies, January 1979, pp. 19-24). Strictly speaking, 
the international multipliers of this model should not be applied to improve
ments in the trade balance of developing with developed market-economy coun
tries, since they were estimated on the basis of a particular assumed 
distribution among OECD economies of an exogenous change in expenditure. 
Nevertheless, this qualification is probably of limited importance for an 
approximate calculation such as that in the text. 
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reflect macro-economic imbalances, 
adjustment of payments deficits 
through severe demand contraction 
serves to depress employment, output 
and development in the world as a 
whole. 

462. These adverse effects could be 
avoided if the balance-of-payments 
deficits of developing countries were 
to be addressed by a different route, 
that is to say, by measures that would 
include a decline in interest rates, a 
stimulus to demand in developed coun
tries (which would help to improve com
modity prices), and an increase in net 
capital flows to developing countries. 
In this way the burden of external pay
ments adjustment would be shared by 
surplus and deficit countries and take 
place in a context of expansion rather 
than contraction. However, the present 
systems of money and finance, trade, 
and commodity markets are not designed 
to bring about such a result. On the 
contrary, during periods of general
ized recession they have placed the 
burden of adjustment on the deficit 
countries, and thus amplified the ini
tial effect on world income of defla
tion in developed market-economy 
countries. This asymmetry in the 
balance-of-payments adjustment process 
tends to be disregarded during periods 
of rapid growth in the world economy 
but becomes all too evident when, as in 
the recent past, recessionary tenden
cies are strong. 

7. Debt 

463. A salient feature of the recent 
operation of the systems of money and 
finance, trade, and commodity markets 
has been the sharp rise in interna
tional indebtedness relative to world 
trade and economic activity, and the 
widespread inability of many debtor 
developing countries to meet debt pay
ments as originally scheduled. 

464. The rapid and accelerating pace 
of external indebtedness is, in large 
part, directly related to the charac
teristics of the system of money and 
finance. As is described elsewhere in 
this report,208 the shortcomings in 
the mechanisms for liquidity creation 
and the relatively slow growth of 

bilateral and multilateral flows of 
official financing induced many devel
oping countries to have recourse to 
private banks to meet their financial 
needs. The banks, in turn, expanded 
their lending in response to these 
demands, but most of their credits were 
extended at variable rates of interest 
(intended to eliminate their inter
est-rate risk). 

465. So long as interest rates fluctu
ate within the bounds of historical 
experience, such features of the system 
of money and finance need not lead to 
widespread problems. Policy makers in 
borrowing countries are able to assess 
the consequences of swings in interest 
rates and to manage their external 
indebtedness accordingly. Acute prob
lems arise, however, when interest 
rates rise far above the range of his
torical experience in the context of 
levels of external debt incurred on 
assumptions about the costs of debt 
service, export earnings, etc., which 
no longer hold. In such circumstances 
the sharply higher interest payments 
become an important source of deteri
oration in debtors' current-account 
balances and thus are themselves a 
cause of rapid increases in indebt
edness which, should it continue, could 
quickly reduce the debt-servicing 
capacity and creditworthiness of the 
debtor country. 

466. Developing countries' difficul
ties with their external debts are not 
attributable to the functioning of the 
system of money and finance alone. 
They are the joint product of the 
response of this system and of the sys
tems of trade and commodity markets to 
the mix and stance of macro-economic 
policies in developed market-economy 
countries, and of policies in debtor 
countries themselves (policies which 
were often shaped to a significant 
extent by systemic deficiencies). 

8. Recovery and developing countries 

467. The analysis in the preceding 
paragraphs has concentrated almost 
exclusively on the ways in which the 
system has operated to propagate defla
tion in the world economy: these have 
been the features of the system most in 

208 Part II, chapters IV and V. 
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evidence in recent years. It should be 
emphasized, however, that two very real 
dangers leading to a severe intensi
fication of deflation have so far suc
cessfully been averted: governments 
have avoided the sharp increases in 
protectionism that contributed so 
importantly to the destruction of pros
perity in the 1930s; they have also, 
with IMF, prevented a collapse of bank 
lending that would have had severe con
sequences for the world economy. 

468. The trade and payments system has 
undergone transformations that make it 
difficult to assess the way in which it 
will propagate positive, expansionary 
tendencies in the world economy.209 

There is some reason to believe, howev
er, that the behaviour of the system 
during the recent recession, in partic
ular its tendency to accentuate the 
accumulation of debt, has significant
ly affected the way in which, and the 
extent to which, cyclical upswings are 
transmitted from developed to develop
ing countries. The contraction of the 
economies, and the deterioration of the 
external financial position of many 
developing countries, have combined to 
weaken the capacity of the systems to 
transmit fully and promptly to them the 
benefits of any generalized recovery in 
the developed market-economy coun
tries. 

469. With regard to the trading 
system, the spread of protectionist 
measures, which was intensified by the 
period of recession, will diminish the 
extent to which increased demand in the 

developed market-economy countries 
spills over into demand for exports 
from developing countries. Moreover, 
the overhang of indebtedness of a num
ber of developing countries will 
require behaviour on their part that 
works to weaken further the link 
between growth in developed market-
economy countries and that in develop
ing countries. For example, during the 
period immediately ahead the efforts of 
many developing countries are likely to 
be largely directed towards further 
reductions of external imbalances, the 
elimination of debt arrears, the resto
ration of official reserves and inven
tories to more normal levels, increased 
expenditure on maintenance postponed 
as a result of financial crisis, etc. 
Such activities will absorb a large 
part of any increases in the availabil
ity of foreign exchange but are likely 
to be associated with only limited ris
es in output. Thus, the interaction of 
the past accumulation of debt and con
tinuing high interest rates appears 
likely to result in behaviour through
out the current cycle which impedes a 
return to higher growth in developing 
countries. For developing countries, 
the systems of money and finance, trade 
and commodity markets have operated 
during the period of downturn by ampli
fying the negative forces emanating 
from the economic performance of the 
developed countries, and will have 
operated during the upturn, at least 
initially, by dampening the positive 
effects of recovery in the developed 
market-economy countries. 

209 For a discussion of this process during 1983, see part I above, chapter II. 
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Chapter III 

TOWARD REFORM OF THE TRADE AND PAYMENTS SYSTEM 

470. The recent performance of 
national economies has been the weakest 
of the post-war period. The developed 
market-economy countries have experi
enced their most severe recession in 
output and employment. The development 
of the developing countries has been 
disrupted to the point that many of 
these countries, now under the weight 
of severe external pressures, declines 
in output, financial disorder and shar
ply diminished prospects for growth in 
future years, face the prospect of eco
nomic and social disintegration. The 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
have not escaped the consequences of 
the broader disorder in the world econ
omy. 

471. These results have had a number 
of causes. Factors of a national char
acter have been important. Changes in 
national economies relating to demo
graphic and technological shifts, 
thrift and productivity have played a 
role in slowing growth and increasing 
unemployment. Policy choices have also 
exerted a significant influence on per
formance, in particular in as much as 
they have allowed national economies to 
take advantage of the opportunities 
presented by the international trade 
and financial system and to skirt their 
dangers. Nevertheless, the character
istics and the operation of the inter
national trade and payments system have 
had a decisive influence on the 
outcome, including the results 
obtained from efforts and policies pur
sued at the national level. 

472. The trade and payments system can 
affect national economic performance 
through three principal routes. First, 
it can influence the efficiency with 
which resources - both labour and capi
tal - are allocated to alternative 
uses. Second, it can affect policies 
by encouraging certain types of behav
iour and discouraging others. Third, 
it can affect the way positive impulses 
and negative disturbances are trans
mitted from country to country, and the 
size and distribution of the conse
quences of such transmissions. 

473. The present system has serious 
drawbacks in all three areas. For one 

thing, the erosion of the post-war 
trading system has reduced the effi
ciency of resource allocation and limi
ted the system's capacity to deal with 
changes in competitive capabilities 
among countries, especially those that 
give rise to new entrants in interna
tional markets. 

474. For another, the signals and 
incentives provided to decision-makers 
in both the private and the public sec
tors have been made more confusing, for 
the system has not yielded the minimum 
degree of predictability required for 
rational decisions, both micro-econom
ic and macro-economic. Erratic 
exchange-rate movements have made 
long-term investment in "tradeable" 
production extremely risky. By the 
same token, volatility in the interna
tional environment as a whole, includ
ing the terms of trade and the cost and 
availability of external finance, have 
deprived national policy makers of a 
reliable yardstick with which to judge 
the degree to which their economies are 
properly adjusted to the international 
environment. Yet, adapting an economy 
to shifts in the international environ
ment that are apt to be reversed is 
very costly and wasteful. This is evi
dent at the present time, when deficit 
developing countries are being obliged 
to adjust to an environment character
ized by mounting fiscal deficits in the 
United States, unprecedented high real 
interest rates and unusually low growth 
in the European economies - none of 
which can be assumed to be sustainable 
in the long term. 

475. Third, the system has contributed 
to cyclical instability in the world 
economy. Macro-economic disequilibria 
such as inflation, and more particular
ly deflation, are made to shift from 
one country to another in a way that 
tends to amplify, rather than diminish, 
them. The lack of an adequate contra-
cyclical mechanism capable of counter
acting contractionary movements of 
output and growth is clearly in evi
dence at the present time. 

476. These deficiencies have imposed 
heavy costs on all countries. The 
direct costs to developing countries 
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have been particularly high. Fluctu
ations in terms of trade, interest 
rates, lending levels and exchange 
rates, combined with inadequate facil
ities for payments financing, have had 
a strongly negative impact on their 
economic performance. The slow growth 
of official, and in particular multi
lateral, financing, and increasing 
dependence on volatile sources of 
funds, has been a second major problem 
for them. Finally, the developing 
countries have also been victims of the 
erosion of the multilateral trading 
system through its effects on producers 
of agricultural products, labour-
intensive manufactures, and in 
general, new entrants into traditional 
markets. 

477. The damage inflicted upon the 
development process by the malfunc
tioning of the trade and payments sys
tem has in turn damaged employment and 
growth in developed countries. For 
example, the "adjustment" of the trade 
balance of developing countries cur
rently under way serves both to reduce 
levels of activity in developing coun
tries and to restrain the recovery of 
output and employment in developed 
countries. Similarly, the debt crisis, 
apart from disrupting the economies of 
debtor countries, is also putting in 
jeopardy the international financial 
system and hence, the whole process of 
income-generation in developed mark
et-economy countries. 

478. The increasing importance of the 
trade and payments system as a factor 
determining growth performance may be 
explained in terms of three broad fac
tors. First, as the major economies, 
in particular, have become more open 
through trade and financial flows, the 
potential for the transmission of 
cyclical and secular impulses has 
increased, and thus has given a more 
prominent role to the monetary, finan
cial and trade regimes in the processes 
of income-generation and growth in the 
world economy. 

479. Second, abnormal demands have 
been made of the system of trade and 
payments by various shocks. These have 
included, in particular, periodic 
shifts in the overall stance and mix of 
macro-economic policies of the major 
developed countries and large and 
abrupt changes in energy prices. Taken 
together, these have served to disturb 
levels of demand, overall prices, terms 
of trade, interest rates, lending lev

els and payments balances. 

480. Third, the trade and payments 
system has undergone changes that have 
further reduced its ability to absorb 
shocks and bring about needed long-term 
adjustment. The financing of payments 
imbalances and of capital development, 
the creation of international reserves 
and the determination of exchange rates 
have been assigned almost entirely to 
processes that are outside significant 
official influence, and which are 
inherently fragile and subject to rapid 
shifts of direction. 

481. The recent evolution of the sys
tem and the recent performance of econ
omies point to the substantial dangers 
that lie in store for the world economy 
both now and in the years immediately 
ahead. The cumulative impact of past 
stresses, including the overhang of 
accumulated debt, has seriously eroded 
the capacity of the system and national 
economies to cope with new strains. 
Although economic expansion is pro
ceeding vigorously in North America and 
can be expected to improve in other 
developed market-economy countries, 
serious doubts remain regarding the 
durability of expansion in North Ameri
ca and the vigour of expansion in 
Europe. The possibility of another 
downturn in economic activity taking 
place during the next one or two years 
is a real one, and there is a danger 
that it will trigger an overt and irre
versible rupture in the fabric of 
international economic relations. 

482. Prudent policy planning calls for 
urgent examination of how the trade and 
payments system may be re-ordered and 
re-structured so as to avoid these dan
gers and facilitate the achievement of 
high rates of employment in developed 
countries, on the one hand, and of 
development in developing countries, 
on the other. 

483. Appropriate economic policies in 
developed countries, designed to 
ensure high levels of demand together 
with lower interest rates and to avoid 
a revival of cost-push inflation, 
remain essential to both these objec
tives. At the same time, a vigorous 
development process in developing 
countries is increasingly a factor 
required for the proper functioning of 
the economies of developed countries. 
In a national economy in the throes of 
recession, reduced consumption expend
iture by unemployed wage earners serves 
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to aggravate unemployment, and reduced 
profits serve to worsen the balance 
sheets of financiers and institutions 
and to lower the price of capital 
assets. Likewise, adjustment by devel
oping countries through demand con
traction of an external deficit 
originating in a world recession 
results in an aggravation of that 
recession, while the worsening of their 
cash flow position tends to lower the 
quality of the portfolios of interna
tional banks. The increased interde
pendence of the world economy has made 
a global macro-economic perspective 
increasingly necessary. 

484. Thus, a viable system needs not 
only to reaffirm the emphasis on 
employment and growth that underlay the 
design of the post-war systems, but 
also to complete that commitment by 
establishing mechanisms to ensure ade
quate growth opportunities for all mem
bers of the system. The establishment 
- as one of the guiding principles of 
the system - of a development consensus 
which would recognize that rapid devel
opment in developing countries is an 
imperative both for the developing 
countries and for the proper function
ing of the world economy as a whole 
would be the logical extension of the 
original rationale of the Bretton Woods 
arrangement. 

485. In the present climate of hesi
tant growth and financial disorder, the 
solution to problems inevitably raises 
certain conflicts of interests. For 
example, the exigencies of interna
tional financiers and the interna
tional monetary and financial 
agencies, which exert pressure on 
developing countries to redress 
external imbalances by means of export 
growth, come into conflict with the 
demands of industrialists and workers 
in developed countries for protection 
against foreign competition. 
Moreover, in response, in part, to the 
interests of the export industries of 
the developed countries, developing 
countries are increasingly being urged 
to reduce their own import barriers, 
notwithstanding the fact that they are 
at the same time obliged to cut their 
imports. 

486. Despite these various conflicts 
of interest, there are also a number of 
areas where the interests of the dif
ferent parties are convergent. Both 
the export industries and the 
import-competing industries in the 

developed countries have an interest in 
seeing that the import capacity of 
developing countries is not harmed by 
such factors as low commodity prices 
and lending levels and by high interest 
rates, and that adequate liquidity is 
made available to avoid excessive or 
over-rapid adjustment. The export 
industries in developed countries and 
financiers also have a common interest 
with the developing countries in seeing 
the latter's exports grow over the long 
term, and hence, in improving the 
access to foreign markets of developing 
countries. Finally - and perhaps most 
important - profit and wage earners in 
developed countries have, in common 
with developing countries, an interest 
in ensuring that aggregate demand is 
not deficient and that interest rates 
are not excessive. There thus exist 
objective bases on which to build a 
"development consensus". 

487. The necessary consideration of 
the need for reform of the trade and 
payments system is unlikely to occur in 
the present arrangements for interna
tional economic discussions, which 
separate from one another the ever more 
closely connected problems of develop
ment, employment, debt, trade and pay
ments balances. One major failing that 
results is that decisions on the inter
national monetary and financial 
system, although having a deep impact 
on the real sectors in both developed 
and developing countries, are circum
scribed by the perspectives of narrow 
monetary and financial considerations. 
At the same time, the agenda of inter
national monetary negotiations is 
being shaped in restricted groups in 
which developing countries are not 
represented. 

488. What is required is an alterna
tive approach which would seek to 
reform the trade and payments system on 
the basis of the interdependence of the 
problems in these fields and of the 
mutual dependence of employment and 
development. 

489. Efforts to implement such an 
approach would necessarily require 
governments to grapple with a number of 
very basic and fundamental issues. 
Among the more important of these are 
the following: 

(a) How and to what extent is it 
possible for countries that are 
large enough for their policies to 
have important consequences for 
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other countries to take into 
account the needs of the system in 
designing their policies? What 
mechanisms are likely to be 
required to achieve such results 
and to what extent would they need 
to embody a set of incentives and 
disciplines? Would it also be 
necessary to equip the system with 
new or strengthened mechanisms to 
offset the international impact 
of domestic policies of major 
countries, such as fluctuations 
in interest rates?; 

(b) What are the mechanisms 
available to remove the bias of 
the system against full employ
ment and development? Can fea
tures be designed for the system 
that would encourage national 
policies contributing to growth 
and stability?; 

(c) How can the system be made 
better able to resist the gener
ation of cyclical fluctuations? 
In the area of payments this rais
es the question of whether a more 
symmetrical balance-of-payments 
adjustment process might be 
devised in which the distribution 
of the burden of adjustment 
between surplus and deficit coun
tries would be arrived at in the 
light of the overall cyclical sit
uation in the world economy. In 
the area of trade this raises the 
question of how the commodity 
regime can be made more resistant 
to cyclically-induced swings in 
prices.; 

(d) What is the proper domain of 
the system as regards its member
ship? Some socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe are associated 
with the mechanisms governing 
trade and payments among devel
oped market-economy countries as 
well as with those governing 
exchanges among socialist coun
tries. Is it possible to devise a 
common framework that would have 
equal validity for both groups of 
countries?; 

(e) What is the proper domain of 
governmental intervention with 
regard to international trans
actions? This issue has a number 
of dimensions. One of the more 
important is whether interna
tional financial transactions 
should systematically be treated 

differently from the exchange of 
goods and services. At present, 
financial transactions encounter 
little, if any, governmental con
straint in most major countries; 
and where constraints do exist, 
the trend is toward reducing or 
eliminating them. Trade, on the 
other hand, is subject to consid
erable and growing governmental 
interference, some of which is 
directly or indirectly the result 
of exchange-rate misalignments 
made possible by freedom of capi
tal movements. Is there a ration
ale for such divergent trends? Is 
there a case for a more balanced 
approach in which governments 
would attempt to reach a rough 
equivalence between policies that 
impede trade in financial assets 
and those that impede trade in 
goods and services?; 

(f) What is the proper domain of 
the trade regime? How are govern
ments to formulate a common frame
work of rules that would meet 
trading needs in manufactures, 
agricultural products and ser
vices? How can this regime pro
vide an adequate framework for 
intra-firm transactions and take 
account of the various trading 
sub-systems?; 

(g) How can the international 
system be endowed with mechanisms 
that allow necessary adjustments 
in policies and in national econo
mies to go forward in the context 
of growth and development? In the 
sphere of payments, this entails 
devising mechanisms to support a 
balance-of-payments adjustment 
process that is compatible with 
growth. In the sphere of trade, 
it entails divising mechanisms to 
allow countries to accommodate 
changes in the competitive capa
bilities of their trading part
ners, particularly those newly 
entering world markets. What is 
the role of deliberate structural 
adjustment policies in such a pro
cess? Can governments devise 
safeguard arrangements that are 
adequate from an international 
standpoint? How can the trading 
system be made to meet the needs 
of weaker trading partners - that 
is, the developing countries?; 

(h) In the monetary sphere, what 
is the feasible scope of official 



- 129 -

action? In the past, it was 
assumed that governments could 
have a collective policy as 
regards the creation of interna
tional liquidity and the charac
ter of the exchange-rate regime. 
Is the present scope of government 
influence in these areas suffi
cient? If not, how can govern
ments secure its enlargement 
while ensuring consistency in 
national policies?; 

(i) How can a reasonably predict
able and growing flow of develop
ment finance consistent with 
development needs be secured? Can 
such flows be made a more integral 
part of the payments system?; 

(j) What institutional arrange
ments need to be put in place to 
ensure through time coherence and 
consistency in the formulation of 
policies relating to trade and 
those relating to payments so that 
they may promote full employment 
and development? 

490. Although these fundamental, 
underlying issues form the core of any 
agenda for reform, there are a number 
of immediate and urgent issues that 

will need to be given special 
attention. Foremost among these is the 
question of debt. 

491. A multitude of proposals present
ly exist with regard to the way in 
which current debt problems might be 
alleviated. One of the more important 
issues in this regard, however, is the 
way in which the resolution of present 
difficulties can be made compatible 
with high and rising financial flows to 
debtor countries in future years, which 
is an issue that can only be adequately 
addressed in the context of a broader 
discussion of the evolution of the 
financial system in the years to come. 
The debt problem is also closely 
related to the conduct of monetary pol
icies in developed market-economy 
countries, the growth of activity in 
those economies, and the access of 
developing countries to foreign mar
kets . 

492. Thus, the debt question can only 
be satisfactorily resolved in the con
text of reform of the system of trade 
and payments. At the same time, the 
system itself will inevitably be 
affected, and its long-term evolution 
heavily influenced, by decisions 
regarding debt in the immediate future. 
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Annex table A.l 

World output a/ summary: annual ra tes of change in volume, 1975-1985 
(Percentage) 

A. By main regions 

Region 

World 
Developed market-economy 
countries 
North America 
Canada 
United States 

Western Europe 
France 
Germany, Fed. Rep. of 
Italy 
United Kingdom 

Japan 
Others 

Developing countries 
Western Hemisphere 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
Excluding Nigeria 

West Asia 
South Asia 
East Asia 

China c/ 
Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe d/ 
Memo item: Unemployment 
rates in OECD countries e/ 
Canada 
France 
Germany, Fed. Rep. of 
Italy 
Japan 
United Kingdom 
United States 

Actual 

19" 
19J 

3 

3 
3 
3 
3 
3 
3 
3 
3 
1 
5 
2 
5 
5 
7 
2 
2 
5 
4 
8 
4 

4 

75-
30 1981 

8 1.6 

5 1.7 
6 2.7 
3 4.0 
7 2.6 
0 0.0 
3 0.3 
5 0.0 
9 0.1 
7 -2.0 
1 4.0 
5 4.2 
1 1.2 
1 0.0 
5 -0.9 
8 0.4 
3 2.1 
6 -2.0 
0 5.4 
2 6.8 
9 3.0 

1 2.0 

7.6 
7.8 
4.8 
8.5 
2.2 
10.6 
7.6 

1982 

0.0 

-0.2 
-2.1 
-4.2 
-1.9 
0.3 
1.8 
-1.1 
-0.3 
1.5 
3.0 
-0.3 
0.9 
-1.2 
2.6 
-0.5 
0.5 
2.1 
3.3 
3.6 
7.4 

3.1 

11.0 
8.0 
7.0 
9.1 
2.4 
11.0 
9.7 

1983* 

1.9 

2.3 
3.4 
3.0 
3.4 
1.1 
0.5 
1.2 
-1.5 
3.1 
3.0 
0.9 
-1.3 
-2.8 
3.0 
-0.7 
0.5 
-4.6 
5.2 
4.7 
9.0 

3.8 

12.0 
8.3 
8.5 
10.0 
2.7 
11.5 
9.5 

Forecast b/ 

1984 

3.5 

3.9 
5.5 
4.8 
5.6 
2.1 
0.7 
3.0 
2.2 
2.5 
4.5 
2.2 
2.1 
0.9 
3.1 
2.2 
2.7 
1.2 
5.2 
5.6 
6.6 

3.7 

11.0 
9.5 
9.3 
10.1 
2.7 
11.5 
7.6 

1985 

3.1 

2.9 
3.1 
3.4 
3.1 
2.3 
1.5 
3.3 
2.4 
2.0 
3.5 
2.6 
3.7 
3.0 
4.1 
2.2 
3.3 
3.8 
5.2 
6.2 
6.3 

3.9 

10.5 
10.0 
9.1 
10.2 
2.7 
11.5 
7.2 

For sources and notes, see end of table. 
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Table A.l (cont 'd) 

World output a/ summary: annual rates of change in volume, 1975-1985 
(Percentage) 

B. Developing countries by major analytical groups 

Region 

Major oil exporters 
Oil sector 
Non-oil sector 

Other oil exporters 
Net oil-importing countries 

Exporters of manufactures 
Least developed countries 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat ca! 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

5.1 
1.3 
6.9 
5.7 
5.0 
5.9 
3.4 

.culations 

1981 

0.7 
-17.3 
5.2 
5.6 
1.3 
-1.5 
3.3 

>, based 

1982 

0.7 
-3.3 
1.2 
2.8 
1.0 
0.3 
2.0 

1983* 

-3.2 
-8.9 
-0.8 
0.1 
2.1 
0.6 
3.0 

Dn official natic 

Forecast b/ 

1984 

1.8 
0.5 
2.4 
3.5 
3.2 
2.3 
3.9 

1985 

3.2 
3.1 
3.2 
4.9 
4.4 
4.4 
3.7 

mal and inter-

Note: Major oil-exporting developing countries are Algeria, Angola, Bahrain, 
Brunei, Congo, Ecuador, Gabon, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, 
Kuwait, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Nigeria, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, 
Syrian Arab Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, United Arab Emirates and Venezuela. 

Other oil-exporting developing countries are 
Peru and Tunisia. 

Bolivia, Egypt, Malaysia, 

Net oil-importing developing countries are all 
excluding the major oil exporters and other oil exporters. 

developing countries, 

Exporters of manufactures are Argentina, Brazil, Hong Kong, Republic of 
Korea, Singapore, and Taiwan Province of China. 

a/ Gross domestic product/gross national product. 
b/ The forecasts have been prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat.on the basis 

of recent forecasts of Project LINK and the econometric modeus covering 60 
developing countries, and of consultations with experts. For a brief description 
of Project LINK and the econometric models, see TD/B/C.3/134/Add.1, sect. II. 
The UNCTAD secretariat contributes to the LINK econometric modelling system with 
regional models of developing countries and price forecasts for their principal 
export commodities. 

c/ National income. 
d/ Net material product. 
e/ Total is weighted average of standardized unemployment rates in 15 

OECD countries. 

Estimated. 
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Annex table A.2 

World trade summary: annual rates of change in volume and prices, 1975-1985 
(Percentage) 

A. Developed market-economy countries by main regions 

Country, region or group 

World exports 

Volume 
Unit value 

Developed market-economy 
countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

North America 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Western Europe 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Japan 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Others 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

6.0 
11.5 

6.5 
-2.1 
4.4 
5.7 

6.7 
-3.2 
3.5 
5.7 

6.2 
-1.0 
5.2 
6.0 

9.3 
-5.2 
4.1 
4.5 

6.0 
-2.5 
3.5 
2.7 

1981 

-0.8 
-2.3 

1.5 
-0.1 
1.4 
-3.0 

-2.2 
2.4 
0.2 
1.5 

1.5 
3.2 
4.7 
-4.5 

10.7 
4.0 
14.7 
-2.2 

-5.4 
4.3 
-1.1 
10.6 

1982 

-2.5 
-5.0 

-1.0 
2.0 
-1.0 
0.0 

-7.0 
2.0 
-5.1 
-6.9 

1.0 
3.1 
4.1 
3.2 

-2.3 
0.0 
-2.3 
0.0 

10.5 
-3.7 
6.4 
11.6 

1983* 

1.1 
-4.0 

1.0 
1.0 
2.0 
2.1 

-3.3 
4.8 
1.3 
8.5 

1.9 
1.0 
2.9 
0.0 

8.3 
3.8 
12.4 
0.8 

1.0 
-2.0 
-1.0 
-12.0 

Forecast 

1984 

5.0 
2.0 

5.0 
0.0 
5.0 
5.8 

3.0 
1.1 
4.1 
11.5 

5.0 
0.0 
5.0 
3.5 

7.5 
3.5 
11.3 
6.0 

7.0 
0.0 
7.0 
1.5 

1985 

5.5 
4.4 

5.2 
0.0 
5.2 
5.0 

4.5 
-0.5 
4.0 
7.0 

5.0 
0.0 
5.0 
4.0 

7.0 
0.0 
7.0 
5.5 

7.5 
1.0 
8.5 
5.5 

For sources and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex t a b l e A.2 ( c o n t ' d ) 

World trade summary: annual rates of change in volume and prices, 1975-1985 
(Percentage) 

B. Developing countries by main regions 

Country, region or group 

All developing countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Western Hemisphere 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

North Africa 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Other Africa 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

West Asia 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

South Asia 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

East Asia 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

2.1 
4.8 
7.0 
5.1 

5.9 
-1.3 
4.5 
2.1 

1.0 
8.7 
9.8 
0.0 

0.8 
5.4 
6.2 
3.3 

-2.6 
11.1 
8.2 
10.8 

7.6 
-6.9 
0.2 
2.4 

11.8 
-6.9 
4.1 
7.8 

1981 

-6.0 
7.0 
1.0 
10.0 

5.0 
-2.0 
2.9 
2.0 

-31.9 
13.0 
-21.9 
26.0 

-19.0 
1.0 

-18.2 
8.0 

-12.0 
19.0 
4.7 
22.0 

-1.7 
-3.0 
-4.7 
-5.5 

5.4 
-4.7 
0.5 
8.7 

1982 

-6.4 
-3.7 
-9.9 
0.0 

-2.0 
-5.1 
-7.0 
-16.7 

-1.0 
-5.3 
-6.3 
4.8 

-4.9 
-5.0 
-9.7 
-9.3 

-21.6 
1.0 

-20.8 
15.6 

10.4 
-3.6 
6.4 
7.9 

10.2 
-3.0 
6.8 
8.4 

1983* 

1.1 
-4.9 
-3.9 
-5.5 

4.9 
-1.2 
3.5 

-19.1 

-5.0 
-8.4 
-13.0 
-6.8 

-11.7 
-4.2 
-15.5 
-24.5 

-4.4 
-11.7 
-15.6 
-10.6 

-3.2 
6.2 
2.8 
-4.3 

9.5 
1.3 
10.9 
5.5 

Forecast 

1984 

4.2 
0.0 
4.2 
2.4 

4.7 
0.6 
5.3 
6.1 

0.8 
-2.5 
-1.7 
-2.8 

5.3 
-0.9 
4.3 
-1.8 

1.9 
-4.4 
-2.6 
-4.9 

6.0 
3.0 
9.2 
4.7 

6.9 
0.3 
7.2 
5.5 

1985 

6.1 
0.0 
6.1 
3.7 

4.2 
-1.0 
3.1 
2.5 

2.5 
1.0 
3.5 
-2.4 

3.0 
0.0 
3.1 
-7.2 

1.2 
0.1 
1.3 
-8.1 

5.5 
0.3 
5.8 
4.6 

7.7 
-0.1 
7.6 
5.8 

For sources and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex t a b l e A.2 ( c o n t ' d ) 

World trade summary: annual rates of change in volume and prices, 1975-1985 
(Percentage) 

C. Developing countries by major analytical groups a/ 

Country, region or group 

Major oil exporters 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Other oil exporters 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Net oil-importing countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Exporters of manufactures 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Least developed countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

-0.6 
10.8 
10.1 
9.3 

9.3 
1.7 
11.2 
3.7 

11.4 
-6.1 
4.6 
3.1 

18.4 
-8.6 
8.2 
4.8 

5.4 
-1.2 
4.1 
6.2 

1981 

-14.0 
17.0 
0.6 
24.0 

-4.2 
-4.2 
-8.2 
25.3 

10.9 
-8.8 
1.1 
-0.4 

20.0 
-9.0 
9.2 
4.0 

1.0 
-7.0 
-6.1 
2.0 

1982 

-14.0 
-1.9 
-14.8 
4.8 

8.8 
-6.0 
2.3 
8.4 

4.0 
-4.4 
-0.5 
-4.4 

-0.6 
-0.1 
-0.7 
-5.8 

-3.0 
-1.0 
-4.0 
-3.0 

1983* 

-4.1 
-10.4 
-14.1 
-13.9 

7.0 
0.2 
7.2 
0.8 

2.8 
5.2 
8.1 
1.1 

10.1 
5.6 
16.3 
5.1 

-3.1 
3.3 
0.1 
-3.1 

Forecast 

1984 

2.5 
-4.2 
-1.8 
-1.3 

7.2 
1.7 
9.0 
4.3 

6.6 
1.3 
8.0 
4.9 

7.8 
0.5 
8.4 
6.7 

5.2 
3.1 
8.4 
5.2 

1985 

1.4 
0.0 
1.4 
-6.1 

7.1 
1.8 
9.1 
5.7 

6.1 
-0.6 
5.5 
2.3 

7.4 
-0.7 
6.7 
6.4 

2.1 
-0.2 
1.9 
3.7 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and inter
national sources. 

Note: The terms-of-trade calculations for groups of developing countries have 
been made by the UNCTAD secretariat using a methodology briefly described in the 
UNCTAD Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supplement 
1981 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.82.II.D.11), p. 456. 

a/ For definition of country groupings and description of forecasting tech
niques, see notes to table A.l. 

Estimated. 
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Annex Table A.3 

Annual rates of change of consumer prices, by main regions, 1975-1985 
(Percentage) 

Region 

Developed market-economy 
countries a/ 

North America 
Western Europe 
Japan 
Others 

Developing countries b/ 

Western Hemisphere 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
West Asia 
South Asia 
East Asia 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

10.6 

8.9 
13.0 
6.5 
11.2 

18.8 

33.3 
12.0 
17.6 
16.9 
5.3 
11.6 

1981 

9.7 

8.8 
11.9 
4.5 
9.9 

40.5 

67.2 
13.7 
27.5 
21.9 
12.6 
14.7 

1982 

7.3 

6.2 
10.1 
2.9 
14.1 

55.6 

91.9 
12.8 
13.4 
20.1 
7.7 
7.5 

1983* 

5.5 

4.2 
8.3 
1.5 
9.9 

131.8 

185.7 
10.2 
57.4 
17.8 
10.8 
6.6 

Forecast 

1984 

5.5 

4.4 
7.1 
1.5 
9.4 

1985 

6.0 

5.4 
7.3 
2.5 
9.8 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and inter
national sources. 

a/ GDP private consumption deflator. 
b/ Index of consumer prices. 

* Estimated. 
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Annex table A.5 

Socialist countries of Eastern Europe: growth rates of exports and 
imports (f.o.b.) by major areas of destination and origin, 1982 and 1983 

(Percentage increase over previous year, based on values in dollars) 

Country 

Bulgaria 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Czechoslovakia 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

German Democratic Republic 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Hungary b/ 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Poland c/ 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Romania 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

USSR 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Total b/ 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

Exports 

1982 

7.0 
-9.6 
4.5 
11.1 

4.9 
-4.9 
1.5 
8.6 

9.5 
15.6 
13.0 
0.3 

1.4 
1.3 
9.8 
-0.9 

6.0 
-6.3 
3.8 
16.7 

-9.5 
-13.2 
-12.9 
-2.6 

9.5 
8.2 
14.6 
7.8 

6.9 
4.2 
9.0 
7.5 

1983 

6.1 
-2.1 
-17.6 
14.4 

5.8 
-2.6 
9.6 
7.2 

8.5 
7.1 
8.0 
9.3 

-0.9 
8.8 
-1.8 
-6.2 

2.9 
2.5 
-3.3 
5.3 

-0.4 
-7.0 
-0.5 
5.6 

5.1 
1.9 
2.7 
8.5 

4.9 
2.0 
1.3 
7.8 

Imports 

1982 

6.8 
-11.0 
20.3 
10.4 

5.4 
-9.8 
5.7 
10.2 

0.1 
-7.5 
11.3 
2.4 

-3.3 
-12.3 
12.4 
0.3 

-14.9 
-29.2 
-32.6 
-1.2 

-24.2 
-46.2 
-17.1 
-10.8 

6.2 
3.3 
-4.1 
14.4 

0.9 
-7.4 
-4.4 
8.0 

1983 

5.4 
-13.2 
8.3 
9.3 

5.9 
-6.5 
-1.9 
10.3 

9.2 
13.2 
7.5 
7.7 

-3.5 
-8.7 
14.7 
-4.9 

2.5 
-5.5 
23.5 
3.6 

-8.8 
-42.0 
-12.9 
12.7 

3.3 
-3.1 
-2.4 
10.8 

3.4 
-4.0 
-0.9 
8.7 

Source: Data provided by the secretariat of the United Nations Economic 
Commission for Europe and estimates by the UNCTAD secretariat. 

a/ Socialist countries of Eastern Europe and Asia. 
b/ Imports c.i.f. for Hungary only. 
c/ In 1982, the use of "zloty dewizawy" as an accounting unit was abandoned 

and accounts maintained in (ordinary) zlotych. In order to provide consistent 
data, 1981 external trade in dollar terms was re-estimated, using the new system, 
with exchange rates as at 1 January 1982. 
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INTRODUCTION 

1. The relationship between financing 
and international trade is inevitably 
close, and has long been evident in 
various forms. Among the many histor
ical examples of this relationship are 
the association of certain types of 
financing with transactions in foreign 
exchange and the foundation of many 
banks as offshoots or associates of 
enterprises in international trade and 
the provision of related services such 
as shipping.2 Yet although the con
nection between financing and trade is 
a commonplace of descriptions of inter
national transactions, it has been sub
jected to surprisingly little 
systematic analysis, in particular to 
much less than that between domestic 
economic activity and credit. 

2. Disruptions of the international 
banking and financial systems usually 
inflict serious damage on trade. The 
most notable peace-time example of such 
a disruption in this century took place 
during the depression of the 1930s. 
For example, the average volume of 
world trade in 1931-1935 was 18 per 
cent lower than in 1930.3 The fall in 
the value of trade at current prices 

was even sharper. Thus, in 1937, a 
year of widespread economic recovery, 
the value of the exports of certain 
major industrial countries was still 
about 25 per cent below its level of 
1929.4 There were also large reductions 
in the value of the exports of several 
developing countries during this peri
od. For example, in the case of eight 
African and Asian countries or territo
ries seven experienced falls in the 
value of their exports and only one a 
rise. For four of them the fall 
exceeded 30 per cent.5 

3. There is probably no way of assess
ing the magnitude of the contribution 
of financial disruption to the collapse 
of world trade in relation to that of 
other factors such as falling incomes 
and increases in tariffs.6 However, 
this contribution was undoubtedly 
large. For example, the decline in the 
exports of the United States from $5.1 
billion in 1928 to $2.6 billion in 1932 
(which was associated with a decline in 
exports of machinery and transport 
equipment from $1.1 billion to $209 
million) was widely attributed to a 
shortage of dollars among other coun-

See, for example, the succinct account of the historical evolution of 
exchange arrangements in P. Einzig, A Textbook of Foreign Exchange, 2nd edi
tion (London, etc.: Macmillan, 1969), chapter 20. 
See, for example, K. E. Born, International Banking in the 19th and 20th Cen
turies, translated from the German by V. R. Berghahn (Leamington Spa, War
wickshire: Berg Publishers, 1983), pp. 23-24 and 28. It is noteworthy that 
the founder of the first of the banks associated with the Rothschild family 
had earlier been a trader in various commodities, a dealer in bills of 
exchange, and court factor at the Court of the Landgrave of Hesse-Kassel. 
{Ibid., pp. 25 and 52-58.) 
W. W. Rostow, The World Economy. History and Prospect (Austin and London: 
University of Texas Press, 1978), table B.3, p. 669. 
A. Maizels, Industrial Growth and World Trade: An Empirical Study of Trends 
in Production, Consumption and Trade in Manufactures from 1899-1959 with a 
Discussion of Probable Future Trends (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 
1963), table Al, pp. 426-427. The industrial countries or territories in 
question were Belgium/Luxembourg, Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, 
Netherlands, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom and the United States. 
If the value of exports is taken as 100 in 1929 (or 1929/1930 for Siam), then 
the corresponding indices for 1937 (or 1936/1937 for Siam) were 97 for Brit
ish Malaya, 73 for Ceylon, 53 for China, 66 for Dutch East Indies, 63 for 
India, 109 for Nigeria, 92 for Philippines, and 67 for Siam. The figures for 
the value of exports are taken from A. J. H. Latham, The Depression and the 
Developing World, 1914-1939 (London: Croom Helm, Totowa, New Jersey: Barnes 
and Noble Books, 1981), appendix 11 (which is based on League of Nations 
sources). 
See also section III, below. 
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tries.7 Moreover, financial breakdown 
was followed by a proliferation of 
bilateral trade and clearing arrange
ments.8 It was the desire to avoid a 
repetition of the unhappy experience of 
the 1930s as regards international 
trade, payments, and finance which was 
a major part of the motivation of the 
various plans for post-war reform of 
the structure of international econom
ic relations.9 

4. The recent international financial 
crisis has led to revived fears of a 
financial crash which would disrupt 

trade on a scale similar to that of the 
1930s. World trade has already been 
tending to contract since 1981, but in 
general values have fallen less than 
during the 1930s. However, signs of 
financial strain such as the prolifer
ation of debt reschedulings, large pay
ments arrears, and increasing recourse 
to barter arrangements for interna
tional trade have become widespread. 
The sections which follow trace various 
features of the evolution of the 
financing of international trade since 
the 1950s. 

II . OVERALL TRENDS IN THE FINANCING OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE SINCE 
THE 1950S, WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO DEVELOPING COUNTRIES' IMPORTS 

5. During the early years after 1945 a 
large share of international financing 
was in the form of official loans and 
grants. Indeed, such grants and loans 
accounted for 52 per cent of an esti
mated $33.1 billion of world financial 
flows during 1950-1954, and foreign 
direct investment accounted for 35 per 
cent.1" For a group of countries con
sisting principally of developing 
countries and socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe the share of government 
grants and loans in net financial 
inflows was still higher, at 63 per 
cent, while that of foreign direct 
investment was 28 per cent.11 These 
were years when financial relations 
among the developed market-economy 
countries of western Europe were still 
dominated by large-scale programmes of 
assistance from the United States and 
the establishment of a series of clear
ing systems for transactions in certain 

western European currencies (culminat
ing in the European Payments Union), 
which were designed to facilitate mutu
al trade in the face of the payments 
restrictions then prevalent. Many 
developing countries were still colo
nies, and their policies with respect 
to borrowing abroad and other aspects 
of external payments were controlled to 
a considerable extent by the metropol
itan powers. Others, which had been the 
beneficiaries of the booms in primary 
commodity prices during World War II 
and the Korean war, had little need for 
external borrowing. 

6. As payments restrictions began to 
be relaxed and the gradual ending of 
severe goods shortages led to a return 
to more normal conditions in interna
tional markets, patterns of interna
tional financing also changed. In 
particular, there was a revival of 

See, for example, R. E. Feinberg, Subsidizing Success. The Export-Import 
Bank in the United States Economy (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 
1982), pp. 10-11. This belief was a stimulus to the establishment of the 
Export-Import Bank of the United States. 

8 According to the United States Treasury (in The Bretton Woods 
Proposals (Washington D.C., 1945), p. 3, cited in D. Gisselquist, The Poli
tical Economics of International Bank Lending (New York: Praeger, 1981), p. 
72), the number of bilateral trade agreements which had been signed by Germa
ny, France, Italy, USSR, and the United Kingdom was nine in 1932 but had ris
en to 88 by 1938. 

9 See also part II, chapter II. 
10 W. P. Michael, Measuring International Capital Movements, National Bureau of 

Economic Research, Occasional Paper No. 114 (New York and London: Columbia 
University Press, 1971), table 1, pp. 6-13. Michael's estimate of $40.3 bil
lion for world financial flows during this period has been reduced by the 
amount of changes in reserves, since such changes reflect, inter alia, the 
impact of other flows. 

11 Ibid. None of the foreign direct investment in countries belonging to this 
group went to socialist countries of Eastern Europe, the recipients being 
mainly developing countries. 
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export credits12 and bilateral portfo
lio investment.13 Official grants and 
loans continued throughout the 1950s 
and 1960s to account for much the larg
est share of net financial flows to 
developing countries, a share which 
reached its peak in the early 1960s.1* 
However, during the same period the 
shares of export credits and bilateral 
portfolio investment tended to 
increase, that of the former rising 
from less than 10 per cent in the late 
1950s and early 1960s to almost 15 per 
cent at the beginning of the 1970s. lS 

7. The relaxation of restrictions on 
external payments among the major 
developed market-economy countries 
from the late 1950s onwards had far-
reaching consequences for private 
financing other than export credits.16 

Among these consequences (discussed in 
more detail below) was an increase in 
international bank lending, of which an 
outstanding manifestation was the 

growth of lending through the offshore 
and Eurocurrency markets.17 A marked 
shift in international borrowing and 
lending patterns in favour of the pri
vate capital markets began in the early 
1970s following the large increase in 
the imbalances of the external payments 
in different regions (fluctuations in 
which, for a group consisting mainly of 
non-oil-exporting developing coun
tries, are shown in table B.l).18 The 
Eurocurrency markets played a partic
ularly important part in the enhanced 
role of private international finan
cial intermediation during this 
period, and became an important source 
for borrowing by developing countries. 
For example, for the group of develop
ing countries just mentioned, borrow
ing from this source, which had been 
negligible at the beginning of the dec
ade, amounted to about $7 billion in 
1971-1973 and rose to well over $35 
billion during the next four years.19 

1 7 

19 

An export credit is a loan directly tied to the purchase of exports. Its 
maturity may be short, medium or long, but available statistics are 
restricted to official and officially-guaranteed export credits with a 
maturity of at least a year. For a more detailed account of terms and various 
other features of export credits see A. C. Cizauskas, The Changing Nature of 
Export Finance and its Implications for Developing Countries (World Bank 
Staff Working Paper No. 409, Washington, D.C., 1980), annex 1. 
Underlying the distinction between bilateral portfolio and foreign direct 
investment is the degree of control over the recipient entity which is aimed 
at by the investor. Only in the case of foreign direct investment does the 
investor's purpose include an effective voice in management. However, this 
distinction between the two kinds of investment is not sharp, so that the 
relative magnitude of series for them may be affected by variations in 
reporting practices. 
The share of official flows in total net financial flows to developing coun
tries rose to more than 70 per cent in 1963 and has tended to decline there
after. (See UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development 
Statistics, Supplement 1977 (United Nations publication, Sales No. 
E/F.78.II.D.1), table 5.3.) 
Ibid. The coverage of the series for export credits in this source varies, 
including as it does estimates of the non-guaranteed part of officially-
guaranteed export credits only from 1965 onwards. 
This tendency towards more liberal regimes for external payments from the 
late 1950s was not continuous, subject as it was to several reversals in the 
case of countries facing unfavourable trends in their balance of payments. 
For example, during the 1960s the United States Government resorted to vari
ous means of controlling capital outflows. 
For definitions of Eurocurrency deposits and offshore markets see part II 
above, footnote 82. 
The balance on current account of OECD countries recorded a surplus of $12.8 
billion in 1973. During the rest of the decade it fluctuated within the 
range of a surplus of $12.5 billion (in 1978) and a deficit of $28.5 billion 
(in 1979). (See OECD, Economic Outlook, No. 34, December 1983, technical 
annex, table R13.) 
The figures (which refer to gross commitments of Eurocurrency credits) were 
taken from UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statis
tics, 1979 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.79.II.D.2), table 
5.12. 
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8. Greater borrowing from banks was 
largely responsible for the increase in 
the share of funds raised from the pri
vate capital markets in the financing 
of the external payments of developing 
countries during the 1970s. For exam
ple, the share of private export cred
its, bank lending and international 
bonds20 in the total long-term financ
ing of the deficits on current account 
of non-oil-exporting developing coun
tries rose from 23 per cent in 1970 to 
42 per cent in 1979. Within these fig
ures the share of export credits fell 
from about 17.5 per cent to about 8 per 
cent, while that of international bank 
lending rose from about 4 per cent to 
about 31 per cent. Since 1980 there 
has been a reversal of the rising trend 
in the share of private sources in the 
financing of developing countries' 
deficits on current account; both 
export credits and international bank 
lending to such countries have tended 
to fall. 

9. Table B.l illustrates various 
facets of the growth of the Eurocurren
cy market and its relationship to world 
imports and the imports and current-
account deficits of developing coun
tries which are relevant to the 

discussion below of the connections 
between bank lending, the financing of 
trade and the international financial 
system generally. World imports, the 
imports of the group of mainly 
non-oil-exporting developing coun
tries, and the size of the Eurocurrency 
market all show rapid growth during the 
period covered by this table (though in 
the case of world imports expansion 
comes to an abrupt halt in 1981).21 

However, it is noteworthy that the 
growth of the Eurocurrency market far 
outstrips that of the different series 
for imports. Moreover, its growth has 
also been much greater than that of 
such variables at constant prices as 
the volume of world imports and world 
GDP.22 This reflects the fact that, 
although Eurocurrency credits are a 
major vehicle for the financing of 
international trade, they are also used 
for a wide variety of other trans
actions. Thus, as is discussed further 
in section III below, trade financing 
has become increasingly dependent on a 
form of lending of which both the terms 
and amounts reflect the impact of 
changes in conditions in several dif
ferent regions, sectors, and activ
ities of the international economy. 

III. TYPES OF TRADE FINANCING AND THEIR ROLE IN THE EXPANSION OF 
INTERNATIONAL TRADE 

10. The contribution of financing to 
the expansion of international trade is 
not easy to measure. Although the 
majority of transactions in interna
tional trade involve the use of credit, 
no systematic information is available 
concerning a large part of this financ
ing. Thus, although rapid growth of 
international trade is in general 
accompanied by a corresponding expan

sion of trade credit, it is not possi
ble to disentangle the two variables in 
such a way as to measure precisely the 
contribution of increases in the latter 
variable to those of the former. In 
consequence, analysis in this area is 
limited to documenting qualitative 
changes in the techniques of trade 
financing and comparing these changes 
and movements in the series for rele-

2 o These three categories cover total private medium- and long-term financial 
flows other than those due to foreign direct investment. 
Row 2 in table B.l includes as well as imports f.o.b. net payments for vari
ous services, interest and direct investment income (which are typically an 
important source of net outflows in the balance of payments of developing 
countries). 
For developed market-economy countries the average annual rate of growth of 
import volume was about 5 1/2 per cent during 1967-1981. The corresponding 
rate of growth for developing countries as a whole was 8.1 per cent, and for 
non-oil-exporting developing countries 5.3 per cent. (UNCTAD, Handbook of 
International Trade and Development Statistics, 1983, United Nations publi
cation, Sales No. E/F.83.II.D.2, table 2.2.) Average annual rates of GDP 
growth during 1960-1970 and 1970-1980 were 4.8 per cent and 3.3 per cent for 
developed market-economy countries, 5.5 per cent and 6 per cent for develop
ing countries as a whole, and 4.9 per cent and 5.5 per cent for non-oil-ex
porting developing countries. {Ibid., table 6.2.) 
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vant types of international lending, 
for which data are available, with fig
ures for the growth and evolving struc
ture of international trade. Much of 
the analysis in the present annex is of 
this kind. 

11. While it is possible for fast 
growth of trade credit to accompany a 
rapid expansion of mutually-balanced 
international trade, it is of special 
interest to examine the relationship of 
financing to imbalances in trade and 
payments. It is generally accepted 
that economic development often accom
panies deficits on external trade or on 
the entire current account (or both). 
As a result, North-South trade has his
torically been associated with finan
cial transfers, a large proportion of 
which are the outcome of deliberate 
policy decisions. The importance of 
such transfers to developing 
countries' trade can be indicated by 
the relative sizes of their current-
account deficits and of their imports, 
since such deficits are in general 
closely linked to financing (although 
they may also be partly covered by 
changes in official reserves). 

12. The ratio of these two variables 
for a group of mainly non-oil-exporting 
developing countries in selected years 
is given in row 4 of table B.l and is 
typically in the range of 20-25 per 
cent.23 Although there are consider
able year-to-year fluctuations in this 
ratio, no marked trend in its value is 
evident since the beginning of the 
1960s. Data for developing countries' 
deficits on current account are highly 
incomplete for the 1950s. However, an 
analogous measure of the importance of 

the financial transfer associated with 
developing countries' trade, namely 
the ratio of trade deficits to 
imports,2'' has tended to be substan
tially higher during the period since 
1960 than in the 1950s for the same 
group of developing countries as in 
table B.l. As can be seen from table 
B.2, this group of countries actually 
had surpluses in their external trade 
in a number of years during 1950-1956, 
and only from the late 1950s onwards 
does the ratio tend towards a level of 
about 20 per cent. 

13. The rise in the financial trans
fers to developing countries after the 
mid-1950s, which is reflected by such 
figures, accompanied shifts in the rel
ative importance of different forms of 
financing. A feature of financial 
flows to developing countries during 
the early 1950s, which was noted above, 
was the high share of foreign direct 
investment. Indeed, the share during 
1950-1954 of foreign direct investment 
in net private financial inflows25 for 
the group of developing countries and 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
mentioned earlier26 was 69 per cent, 
while that of net portfolio investment 
was 7 per cent, that of short-term 
(primarily trade) credits 21 per cent, 
and that of private loans (principally 
of banks and enterprises at medium-term 
maturities) 3 per cent. These figures 
indicate the still very limited role of 
international financing from private 
sources other than direct investors. 
The revival of portfolio investment was 
inhibited by the prevalence of 
restrictions on external payments 
affecting the major financial centres 
of western Europe and by the aftermath 
of widespread defaults in the inter-war 

23 It may be argued that a superior measure of this financial transfer would be 
the sum of the current-account deficits of the deficit members of a group of 
countries. However, it is doubtful if the use of this alternative would have 
made much difference to the overall impression given for the developing coun
tries covered in table B.l owing to the prevalence among them of deficits on 
current account. For a fuller discussion of measures of this kind, see V. L. 
Kelkar, "Reflections on the post-war growth in world trade in manufactures" 
(New Delhi, 1982, mimeo.), pp. 14-16. 

2I> As in the case of current-account deficits, it would have been preferable to 
base the measure on the trade balances of those countries in the group with 
trade deficits, but here, too, the use of this alternative would probably 
have made little difference. 

25 Michael, op. cit., table 1. Net private inflows are net flows under the head
ings in this table of portfolio investment issues less portfolio redemptions 
and trading (i.e., net portfolio investment), direct investment, private 
loans (net), repatriations, and short-term credit. 

26 See footnote 10 above. 
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Table B.2 

Ratio of trade deficit a I to imports 
of selected developing countries, b/ 1950-1982 

(Percentage) 

1950 

-3.8 

1961 

22.0 

1972 

17.7 

1951 

5.3 

1962 

22.9 

1973 

13.3 

1952 

18.8 

1963 

20.2 

1974 

25.1 

1953 

7.1 

1964 

18.6 

1975 

30.9 

1954 

10.0 

1965 

17.7 

1976 

20.3 

1955 

-11.5 

1966 

19.8 

1977 

18.3 

1956 

-12.0 

1967 

21.1 

1978 

21.2 

1957 

20.8 

1968 

20.5 

1979 

19.8 

1958 

19.9 

1969 

17.3 

1980 

22.9 

1959 

14.4 

1970 

18.3 

1981 

24.2 

1960 

19.9 

1971 

24.5 

1982 

18.7 

a I Exports f.o.b. minus imports c.i.f. Negative figures denote trade 
surpluses. 
b/ The countries defined in note a/ to Table B.l. 

period. Gross flows of private loans27 

from banks and enterprises were to a 
considerable extent offset by repay
ments, so that the net figures repres
ented only a small part of the net 
private financial flow to developing 
countries. A substantial proportion of 
such loans was associated with the pur
chase of materials and equipment, in 
some cases by transnational corpo
rations operating in developing coun
tries . A more important form of trade 
financing during this period consisted 
of short-term credits, net inflows in 
this form being concentrated princi

pally on certain relatively advanced 
developing countries in Europe and 
Latin America.28 

14. However, from the mid-1950s 
onwards there was a revival of private 
international financing other than 
direct investment, which included both 
bilateral portfolio investment and 
export credits. Only a small number of 
developing countries were recipients 
of bilateral portfolio investment.29 

Borrowing in the form of 
officially-insured export credits was 

2 8 

29 

Approximately two-thirds of global flows in the form of private loans were 
made to governments or were guaranteed by the government of the borrower. 
(Michael, op. cit., pp. 54-55.) Michael does not indicate whether the same 
proportion applied to private loans to developing countries. 
Ibid., pp. 57-58. 
According to the Pearson Commission, Partners in Development. Report of the 
Commission on International Development (London: Pall Mall Press, 1969), 
table 15, p. 378 (which is based on OECD sources), among the net financial 
flows from DAC member countries to a group of countries classified by OECD as 
less developed and to multilateral agencies the sum of bilateral and multi
lateral portfolio investment rose from $190 million in 1956 to figures in the 
range of $600-700 million in 1957-1960. Multilateral portfolio investment 
consisted mainly of bond flotations by multilateral financial institutions 
in the capital markets of DAC member countries and only from 1960 is it dis
tinguished in the figures from bilateral portfolio investment. 
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more widespread. Net commitments of 
such credits from DAC member countries 
to a group consisting mainly of 
developing countries were running at 
a rate of almost $500 million in 
1956-1957, and after a brief setback 
in 1958-1959 their share in net finan
cial flows to developing countries 
began the rise mentioned above.30 

15. This rise reflected the inter
action of demands associated with 
expanding international trade and of 
the evolution in financing techniques. 
An outstanding feature of interna
tional trade between the mid-1950s 
and the mid-1960s was the rise in the 
share of engineering goods (a rise 
according to GATT figures from 19 per 
cent in 1955 to 31 per cent in 1960 and 
58 per cent in 1966). Exports of engi
neering goods to developing countries 
increased from $6 billion in 1955 to 
$13 billion in 1966.31 The growth of 
these exports was accompanied by 
increasing competition among suppliers 

in developed market-economy countries, 
one aspect of which32 was an expansion 
of the share in total export credits to 
developing countries of those with 
maturities greater than five years from 
44 per cent in 1956-1957 to 74 per cent 
in 1967-1968.33 Indeed, OECD data on 
the goods coverage of export credits 
with such maturities during the 1960s 
indicate that they were used mainly 
for purchases of equipment goods.3^ 

16. At the same time the growing 
requirements for export credits, in 
particular of longer maturities, led to 
various changes in the techniques of 
such financing. For example, from 
the late 1950s export credit agencies 
in some developed market-economy coun
tries began to offer guarantees on 
loans made directly by financial insti
tutions to foreign buyers of capital 
equipment (buyers' credits), thereby 
enabling exporters to be paid in cash 
on delivery and thus reducing their 
financing costs 3 5 Other policy 

3 1 

30 "The use of commercial credits by developing countries for financing imports 
of capital goods", IMF Staff Papers, Vol. XVII, No. 1, March 1970, p. 37. 
The same source also contains data for commitments of official export credits 
to developing countries with maturities exceeding five years by member coun
tries of the OECD Group on Export Credits and Credit Guarantees. These rose 
from $80 million in 1957 to $1,046 million in 1961. Commitments then fluctu
ated in 1962-1966 between $335 million and $532 million before reaching lev
els of $1,080 million in 1967 (an amount affected by exceptionally high 
exports of aircraft) and $760 million in 1968. These figures presumably 
refer to gross flows commitments. 
The figures are taken from GATT, International Trade, 1967 (Geneva, 1968), as 
quoted in "The use of commercial credits . . .", op. cit. , p. 48. 
There seem to have been few attempts to estimate the impact of variations in 
rates of interest and maturities on the transaction prices of goods sold with 
export credits during the 1950s and 1960s. However, in "The effect of trade 
credit on price and price level comparisons", Review of Economics and Statis
tics, Vol. LXII, No. 4, November 1981, C. R. Hekman gives calculations illus
trating the effects of differing average maturities and interest rates in 
December 1978 and July 1980 on the ratios of various countries' transaction 
prices for an export good sold on credit to the price in the United States. 
The ratios were in the range of 96-109 per cent. For particular goods dif
ferences in the maturities of export credits will often deviate from the 
average, and in such cases variations in ratios of transaction prices would 
exceed those estimated by Hekman. 
The use of commercial credits ..." {op. cit.), p. 37. 
According to an analysis of the OECD Group on Export Credits and Credit Guar
antees (cited in ibid., p. 51), various categories of equipment goods 
accounted for a minimum of 82-96 per cent of annual figures for commercial 
credits with maturities of more than five years extended to developing coun
tries during 1963-1968. 
Ibid., p. 53, and J. Pearce, "Subsidized Export Credit", {Chatham House Paper 
No. 8 (London: Royal Institute of International Affairs, 1980)), pp. 3-4. 

3 3 tl 

3 It 

3 5 
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responses to growing competition in 
this field included the extension of 
official insurance to credits with 
maturities greater than five 
years36 and an expansion of offi
cial financial support to enable 
exporters to offer more favourable 
terms on longer-term credits.37 

Indeed, many of the policy measures 
affecting export credits during this 
period can be characterized as an 
attempt substantially to insulate 
the terms on such financing from 
fluctuations in conditions in 
domestic credit markets. 

17. Together with export credits 
short-term bank credit continued to 
finance a large proportion of 
increasing international trade during 
the 1950s and 1960s. Mention has 
already been made of the small 
share in net financial flows to 
developing countries of bank loans 
of intermediate maturities during 
the early 1950s. A similar pattern 
continued to prevail until the 
beginning of the 1970s, and offi
cial statistics of this period for 
medium- and long-term financial 
flows to developing countries do 
not separately specify international 
bank lending. However, in the late 
1950s there began the revival of 
the role of the private capital 
markets in medium- and long-term 
international financing which was 
to have a major impact on the pat
tern of developing countries' 
external borrowing in the 1970s and 
early 1980s.38 

18. As already noted, an outstand
ing feature of this revival was the 
rise of Eurocurrency lending. From 
an early stage such lending was 

used for trade financing. An impor
tant fillip to its use for this 
purpose was provided by the 
restrictions on financing foreign 
trade with sterling which accompa
nied the external payments crisis of 
the United Kingdom in 1957. More
over, demand for Eurocurrency cred
its for both foreign trade and 
other international transactions was 
increased after 1958 by the relaxa
tion of exchange controls and the 
widespread return to external con
vertibility in western Europe, since 
these measures greatly expanded the 
possibilities of making financial 
transfers among national and offshore 
money markets. Much of the early 
use of Eurocurrency loans for trade 
financing was in the form of short-
term credit; but increasingly such 
loans were also made at medium-term 
maturities, an expansion which was 
facilitated by the introduction of 
"roll-over" credits on which the 
interest rate was adjusted at three-
or six-month intervals to reflect var
iations in the rate of interest on 
inter-bank lending in the Eurocurren
cy markets. 

19. The evolution of these markets 
during the 1960s was closely asso
ciated with the trends towards the 
internationalization of both banking 
and production. In particular, 
they were a major source of financ
ing for the exports, imports and 
investment of transnational corpo
rations, especially those of the 
United States. Indeed, the opportu
nities furnished by the Eurocurrency 
markets for meeting the financing 
needs of such corporations contrib
uted substantially to the expansion 
in the number of overseas entities 
of United States banks and their 
growing participation in Eurocurrency 

36 From the late 1950s there were increasingly frequent violations of the 
1953 Understanding of the Berne Union that export insurance agencies 
would not provide guarantees for export credits with maturities greater 
than five years on sales of heavy capital goods. (See C. Prout, "Finance 
for developing countries" in A. Shonfield (ed), International Economic 
Relations of the Western World, 1959-1971 (London: Oxford University 
Press for the Royal Institute of International Affairs, 1976), Vol. 2, 
pp. 379-382. 

3 7 

3 8 
The use of commercial credits 
See also part II, chapter IV. 

{op. cit.), pp. 55-57. 
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operations.39 Eurocurrency lending to 
developing countries on a large scale 
started at the beginning of the 1970s, 
gross commitments amounting to about $1 
billion in 1971 and about $3 billion in 
1972 before the more rapid expansion 
from 1973 onwards."0 It is not entirely 
clear why this expansion of Eurocurren
cy lending to developing countries 
began when it did; but as is discussed 
in part II of this report (chapter IV, 
section B), by the end of the 1960s 
various circumstances were propitious 
to such an expansion. 

bank loans and export credits, so that 
changes in the amounts and terms of 
much of the trade credit extended to 
developing countries are mostly diffi
cult to document.41 For example, until 
recently there were no data covering 
short-term financing.42 Moreover, 
little information is available con
cerning private export credits not car
rying official insurance, although it 
is believed that a significant amount 
of trade, principally between transna
tional corporations and their constit
uent entities, takes place on the basis 
of uninsured loans.4 3 

20. Available information is scarce 
concerning financing and payments 
arrangements in international trade 
except those involving medium-term 

21. Nevertheless, it is possible to 
compare recent trends in some of the 
forms of lending used to finance inter-

39 

40 

The 1960s and 1970s witnessed a rapid expansion of the foreign networks of 
United States banks. For example, their foreign branches increased from 124 
in 1960 to 532 in 1970 and 761 in 1978. (See United Nations Centre on Trans
national Corporations, Transnational Banks: Operations, Strategies and their 
Effects in Developing Countries (ST/CTC/16), United Nations publication, 
Sales No. E.81.II.A.7, para. 90.) Among the factors contributing to this 
expansion was the recognition by United States banks that certain require
ments of their major corporate customers could be met only through foreign 
entities. The need for such entities was enhanced by the measures of the 
United States Government during the 1960s to restrict capital outflows, since 
the country's corporations now found it necessary to finance a substantial 
part of their foreign operations from the Eurocurrency markets. The partic
ipation in the Eurocurrency markets of the foreign branches of United States 
banks was facilitated in February 1967 by the exemption of their loans with 
maturities of more than one year from the provisions of the Interest Equali
zation Tax (which increased the cost of raising dollars from the capital mar
kets and financial institutions of the United States for designated foreign 
borrowers). Previously only loans with a maturity of less than one year had 
been exempt. 
UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, 1979 
(United Nations publication Sales No. E/F.79.II.D.2), table 5.12. 
There have been investigations into practices with respect to trade and pay
ments for particular countries. See, for example, the account of various 
recent investigations on this subject for Sweden in S. Grassman, Exchange 
Reserves and the Financial Structure of Foreign Trade (Westmead, England, and 
Lexington, Mass.: D. C. Heath, 1973), especially chapters 2 and 3. 
The Bank for International Settlements and OECD have recently begun to pub
lish figures of reporting countries' bank and non-bank external short- and 
long-term claims which are associated with trade financing and covered by 
official insurance. See, for example, Statistics on External Indebtedness: 
Bank and Trade-Related Non-Bank External Claims on Individual Borrowing 
Countries and Territories at End-December 1982 and End-June 1983 (Paris and 
Basle: BIS/OECD, 1984). 
See, for example, "The use of commercial credits . . . " {op. cit.), p. 36. 
In such cases (especially when the trade involves different constituent enti
ties of a single multinational enterprise) the risk of non-payment tends to 
be greatly reduced, and much use is made of transactions on open account 
(where the exporter loses control of the goods to the importer at the time of 
their dispatch and has no way of enforcing payment at the agreed date). B. 
Kettel, The Finance of International Business (London: Graham and Trotman, 
1979), p. 127. 
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national trade in the statistics for 
medium- and long-term financial flows 
to developing countries.44 For 
example, such a comparison shows the 
much more rapid rate of expansion of 
international bank lending than of 
officially-insured export credits. 
This feature is generally attributed to 
various advantages to borrowers and 
lenders which are associated with 
international bank loans, especially 
of Eurocurrencies, although such loans 
cannot be sharply distinguished from 
export credits. As mentioned earlier, 
much Eurocurrency lending is for the 
purpose of financing international 
trade. Indeed, the Eurocurrency mar
kets are an important source of funds 
for buyers' credits.45 However, a 
large part of the expansion of interna
tional bank lending has been in the 
form of syndicated Eurocurrrency 
loans, which in general are not closely 
related to particular transactions in 
international trade. 

22. For lenders such credits have 
advantages due to reductions in various 
forms of risk which resulted from 

changes in international banking from 
the late 1950s onwards.46 For borrow
ers such credits were more flexible 
than export credits. The absence of a 
link between syndicated Eurocurrency 
credits and particular purchases is one 
example of such flexibility. These 
credits are also normally unsecured 
(although the loan agreements cover 
many aspects of the current situation 
and future conduct of borrowers). 
Moreover, the schedules for drawings 
and repayments can be varied to meet 
different requirements.47 The loan 
agreements frequently allow prepayment 
of the full amount at relatively short 
notice, thus enabling borrowers to take 
advantage of changes in their favour of 
conditions in the capital markets. 
Loans are available in several curren
cies, and it is often possible for bor
rowers to change the currency of their 
loans at each roll-over period. Final
ly, very large amounts of money have 
been available in the form of syndi
cated Eurocurrency credits,48 so that 
such loans were particularly useful for 
financing the greatly increased pay
ments imbalances on current account 

44 The figures for medium- and long-term financial flows to developing countries 
also show lending to them in the form of international bonds, part of which 
would have been closely related to trade transactions. However, such lending 
was small in comparison to that by banks and limited to relatively few devel
oping countries. 

45 Since the late 1970s several developed market-economy countries have ceased 
to make official insurance available only for export credits denominated in 
their own currencies, so that, for example, Eurocurrency buyer credits are 
now widely eligible (Cizauskas, op. cit., pp. 11-13). For the purposes of 
official statistics on financing flows to developing countries 
officially-insured buyer credits financed with Eurocurrencies are classified 
under export credits and not under bank lending. See, for example, Bank for 
International Settlements, Manual on Statistics Compiled by International 
Organizations on Countries' External Indebtedness (Basle, 1979), pp. 27 and 
64. 

46 See part II, chapter IV, section B, where there is a discussion of the effect 
on different forms of banking risk of such features of the Eurocurrency mar
kets as the growth of the inter-bank markets, "roll-over" or variable-rate 
credits and loan syndication. From the point of view of lenders, many of the 
advantages of Eurocurrency lending would have applied equally to forms other 
than syndicated credits. However, the coincidence of benefits to lenders and 
developing-country borrowers was greatest in the case of such credits. 

47 See M. S. Mendelsohn, Money on the Move. The Modern International Capital 
Market (New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company, 1980), pp. 76-78. Since the 
1950s there have been changes in the technique of export-credit financing 
designed to make it more flexible. For example, lines of credit are some
times made available in certain developed market-economy countries to be used 
by a supplier for a number of export contracts. ("The use of commercial cre
dits . . ." {op. cit.), pp. 54-55.) 

48 Individual Eurocurrency loans can be very big, thus facilitating the raising 
of large sums in this form. To finance the export of products such as air
craft or nuclear power plants there have on occasion been buyer credits 
amounting to several hundred million United States dollars, but even larger 
amounts are sometimes advanced in the form of Eurocurrency loans. 
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widely experienced by the major devel
oping country borrowers during this 
period. 

23. However, Eurocurrency loans have 
the major drawback that their rate of 
interest is floating and 
unpredictable. It was the interaction 
of rising interest rates on such loans 
with such features as depressed export 
markets and fluctuations in exchange 
rates which was eventually to lead to 
the debt crisis discussed further 

24. Owing to the trends discussed in 
previous sections of this annex, the 
financing of international trade has 
become highly dependent on interna
tional bank loans. As already noted, 
such loans, especially syndicated 
Eurocurrency credits, have many advan
tages for borrowers owing to their 
flexibility. However, funds from this 
source are used for several purposes 
other than the financing of interna
tional trade. Indeed, their use is 
closely linked to a substantial part of 
international movements of funds of 
both a precautionary and a speculative 
character among assets, such as financ
ing instruments in different capital 
markets, international bonds, curren
cies, gold, and various other commod
ities. Thus, as a result of increased 
dependence on the global network of 
capital markets, both the supply and 
the terms of trade financing have 
become more sensitive to the impact of 
unfavourable changes in international 
financing generally. 

25. As is discussed in part II, chap
ter IV, international bank lending is 
subject to marked upward and downward 
fluctuations. Moreover, its downward 
movements tend to take place during 
periods when borrowers' cash flows are 
under pressure resulting from unfa
vourable business conditions, so that 
their financial positions are further 
worsened by difficulties over raising 
loans. Thus, as has been graphically 
illustrated during the current finan
cial crisis, the expanded use of inter
national bank loans for trade financing 
has increased the mutual vulnerability 
of the systems of money and finance and 

below. Yet, even before this crisis 
the rates of interest on Eurocurrency 
loans were frequently higher, as well 
as more unstable, than those on insured 
export credits. Thus, export credits 
would in many cases have been the more 
advantageous form of financing, and it 
is noteworthy that, although their 
share of private long-term financial 
flows to non-oil-exporting developing 
countries declined, such credits 
expanded rapidly during much of the 
1970s. 

of trade. 

26. During this crisis the interna
tional capital markets have served to 
transmit throughout much of the world 
economy many of the effects of the 
shifts in economic policy in developed 
market-economy countries since 1979 
and of the depression which began in 
that year. One of the consequences has 
been disruption, and in some cases 
breakdown, of normal arrangements for 
financing and payments in developing 
countries' international trade. High
er debt-service costs resulting from 
the rise in international interest 
rates after 1979 coincided with a slow
down in the growth of world exports, 
and led to a widespread erosion of cre
ditworthiness among developing coun
tries and other borrowers from the 
international capital markets. At the 
same time, the rapid rise in interna
tional bank lending to developing coun
tries of the 1970s came to an end; the 
level of gross Eurocurrency lending to 
such countries, for example, fell sub
stantially in 1980.49 The decline in 
the growth of developing countries' 
borrowing from the international capi
tal markets accompanied various indi
cations of a deterioration in their 
liquidity position, such as falls in 
their official reserves in 1981-1982 
and increased recourse to short-term 
borrowing as a result of difficulties 
over the refinancing of longer-term 
debt. 

27. Such lending behaviour on the part 
of banks was a response to the erosion 
of developing countries' creditworthi
ness already mentioned, an important 

IV. SOME IMPLICATIONS OF THE INCREASE IN THE DEPENDENCE OF TRADE 
FINANCING ON INTERNATIONAL CAPITAL MARKETS 

49 See, for example, UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development 
Statistics, 1983, table 5.12. 
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part of which was due to unfavourable 
movements in world trade. However, by 
adding to the pressures on developing 
countries' external payments 
positions, such behaviour also consti
tuted a threat to trade on its own 
account. Indeed, during the present 
financial crisis there has been a con
tinuing danger that decreases in bank 
lending would so damage borrowers' 
capacity to service their debts and 
meet other international payments that 
a cumulative downward movement would 

ensue in which trade and financing each 
helped to pull down the other. As 
already noted, it is difficult to dis
entangle the effects on international 
trade of adverse shifts in the avail
ability of financing. Nevertheless, 
while cumulative downward movements of 
the two variables have so far been 
avoided, many signs are now evident of 
the strains which the current crisis 
has placed on the mechanisms of financ
ing and payments in the international 
trade of developing countries. 

V. SOME RECENT MANIFESTATIONS OF THE EFFECTS OF FINANCIAL CRISIS 
ON INTERNATIONAL TRADE AND PAYMENTS 

28. During the period since 1982 major 
types of lending to developing coun
tries have continued to contract, and 
there has been a proliferation of pay
ments arrears and debt reschedulings. 
Moreover, the widespread breakdown of 
normal financing arrangements appears 
to be leading to an increase in bilat
eral trade agreements between export
ers and importers. 

29. The reduction in new borrowing by 
developing countries in the form of 
medium-term syndicated Eurocurrency 
credits which began in the second half 
of 1982 continued in 1983, the fall in 
their value amounting to 20 per cent in 
comparison with 1982. Moreover, almost 
half of the 1983 figure for such bor
rowing consisted of loans arranged as 
part of debt reschedulings and pro
grammes of adjustment agreed with 
IMF.50 After rising in 1980, export 
credits tended to fall in 1981-1982. 
There are various indications that, 
with the exception of some special 
operations of the United States 
Export-Import Bank in support of cer
tain Latin American countries, the 
trend has been similar in 1983.51 

Indeed, in a number of recent instances 
insurance agencies in developed mark

et-economy countries have withdrawn or 
restricted cover for developing-
country borrowers.52 Furthermore, many 
developing countries have recently 
found it more difficult to obtain 
short-term trade credits. 

30. The contraction of lending since 
1982 has been closely associated with 
substantial increases in payments 
arrears. Accurate figures for the mag
nitude of developing countries' 
arrears are difficult to obtain, and 
they may vary as a function of such 
things as the degree of pressure on 
certain major borrowers' external pay
ments and the stage reached in on-going 
debt reschedulings. However, avail
able data suggest that at least $15 
billion (or approximately one-quarter) 
of repayments of principal due from 
developing countries in 1983 either had 
to be refinanced or were added to 

arrears 
53 Moreover, there have also 

recently been arrears on interest pay
ments in a number of cases. The rise 
in arrears has accompanied a large 
increase in the amount of developing 
countries' external debt rescheduled 
and in the number of borrowers affected 
by this process. For example, the sums 
restructured in renegotiations of 

5 1 

Morgan Guaranty Trust Company of New York, World Financial Markets, January 
1984, p. 2. 
These operations included facilities for Brazil and Mexico, through which 
$1.5 billion of loan guarantees and insurance were made available to the for
mer country and $500 million to the latter. 

52 The debt crisis has accompanied a rise in the claims on international credit 
insurance agencies in developed market-economy countries. For example, ear
ly in 1983 it was already estimated that eight of a group of 13 such agencies 
were paying out more in claims than they were receiving in premium income. 
(C. Tyler, "When losing money can be good for business", Financial Times, 26 
April 1983.) 

53 World Debt Tables. External Debt of Developing Countries, 1983-1984 edition 
(Washington, D. C : World Bank, 1984), p. xi. 
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official and bank debt of developing 
country members of the World Bank 
amounted to more than $67 billion in 
1983, compared with about $6 billion in 
1981 and about $2 billion in 1982. 54 

31. The different manifestations of 
the debt crisis point to a widespread 
breakdown of the normal channels for 
financing international trade. At the 
beginning of this annex attention was 
drawn to the proliferation of bilateral 
trade agreements which followed the 
disruption of the international finan
cial system in the early 1930s. It is 
noteworthy that in their turn recent 
difficulties are also proving a stimu
lus to bilateral trading arrangements 
between exporters and importers, pri
vate and official, for the purpose of 
countertrade. The current extent of 
countertrade is the subject of exten
sive debate. Recent estimates range 
from as low as 1 per cent of world 
trade to more than 30 per cent.55 Much 

of the variation in these estimates is 
probably due to differences of defi
nition. Countertrade comprises barter, 
compensation deals and counterpur-
chase, and buy-back arrangements.56 

Such transactions are especially com
mon in East-West trade (amounting to 
perhaps as much as 30 per cent), but 
are thought to be much less prevalent 
in trade among other groups of coun
tries. However, the definition of coun
tertrade is sometimes extended to 
include trade covered by various bilat
eral intergovernmental agreements, as 
well as industrial co-operation 
arrangements and certain forms of 
joint venture involving transnational 
corporations and developing coun
tries and socialist countries of East
ern Europe.57 Thus, according to which 
of the more inclusive definitions is 
used, countertrade's share in world 
trade is likely to be in the range of 
15-30 per cent.58 Moreover, it is 
widely believed to account for a rising 

5 h 

5 s 
Ibid., p. xviii. 
IMF {Annual Report on Exchange Arrangements and Exchange Restrictions, 1983 
(Washington, D.C., 1983, p. 46), gives an estimate of about 1 per cent for 
the share of countertrade in world trade. References to the subject else
where usually put this share much higher. 
The terminology of countertrade is not completely uniform. However, barter 
usually signifies the exchange of goods for goods without the medium of cash 
payments; compensation deals and counterpurchase both refer to agreements 
relating to linked purchases, but under the first the goods involved fre
quently come from the same industry and delivery and counter-delivery are 
covered by a single contract, while under the second the goods are typically 
less closely related and there are two self-contained contracts; and buy-back 
arrangements involve payment for sales of capital goods with a proportion of 
their output. See, for example, C. Raemy-Dirks, "Countertrade: linked pur
chases in international trade", pp. 17-19, in C. J. Gmur (co-ordinator), 
Trade Financing (London: Euromoney Publications, 1981). 
Various data are available concerning the importance of transnational corpo
rations in world trade. See, for example, United Nations Centre on Transna
tional Corporations, Transnational Corporations in World Development. Third 
Survey (ST/CTC/46), United Nations publication, Sales No. E.83.II.A.14, of 
which table V. 7 shows that in 1980 the proportions of a wide range of food 
commodities and agricultural raw materials marketed by transnational corpo
rations were in most cases at least three-quarters, and of which annex table 
IV.9 shows that transnational corporations generated very high proportions 
of both the exports and the imports of the United States in 1977. In the case 
of manufactured goods estimates of the UNCTAD secretariat indicate that 
approximately one-third of trade is accounted for by intra-firm transactions 
alone. (See the study by the UNCTAD secretariat, Dominant Positions of Mar
ket Power of Transnational Corporations: Use of the Transfer Pricing Mechan
ism (TD/B/C.2/167), United Nations publication, Sales No. E.78.II.D.9.) 
G. Banks (in "The economics and policies of countertrade", The World Economy, 
Vol. 6, No. 2, June 1983, pp. 162-164) estimates that a maximum of 5 per cent 
of world trade consists of countertrade according to a restrictive 
definition. To this he would add a figure of at most 10 per cent for the pro
portion of world trade covered by bilateral intergovernmental agreements. 
However, he does not discuss the possible consequences for his estimates of 
using a broader definition which would include more of the arrangements to be 
found in trade involving transnational corporations. 
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share of developing countries' trade. 

32. Several different categories of 
goods are covered by countertrade 
involving developing countries,59 and 
of the possible reasons for engaging in 
such arrangements not all result from 
shortages of foreign exchange or diffi
culties in raising trade finance. Nev
ertheless, past instances of similar 
practices indicate that they were fre
quently a response to such shortages.60 

This response is more likely in circum
stances where producers, especially 
those with large overhead costs, are 
actively seeking outlets for export 
sales in the face of generally 
depressed levels of demand for their 
output, as has recently been the case 
in many industries producing capital 

goods in the developed market-economy 
countries. Moreover, in countries whe
re foreign exchange is in short supply, 
there will often be a strong incentive 
to link purchases of imports to offset
ting transactions of a value equivalent 
to some proportion of their cost. 
Countertrade has many disadvantages in 
comparison with more conventional 
methods of carrying out international 
trade. Nevertheless, it is likely to 
become increasingly important in the 
absence of improved availability of 
international finance, greater re
course to more efficient multilateral 
payments and clearing mechanisms, or 
both. Such measures are discussed fur
ther in the following section. 

VI. SOME BROADER ASPECTS OF THE BREAKDOWN OF INTERNATIONAL 
FINANCING 

33. The breakdown of the financing of 
many developing countries' interna
tional trade is part of the broader 
disruption of the system of money and 
finance as a whole. There is a close 
connection between this disruption and 
many aspects of the current situation 
in developing countries. For example, 
the very low rates of capacity utiliza
tion now widespread in several develop
ing countries are frequently due to 
constraints resulting from difficul
ties in financing imported inputs. 
Moreover, the severe deflationary pol
icies now in force in many developing 
countries are usually a response to the 
financial pressures caused by the 
interaction of imbalances in their 
external payments and restrictions on 
their international borrowing. These 
policies have in many cases had severe 

effects on the living standards of 
broad segments of the population in 
developing countries, on occasion 
leading to major social and political 
unrest.61 They have also been widely 
associated with sharp falls in invest
ment, which are likely not only to com
promise developing countries' capacity 
for servicing their external debts in 
the longer term but also to harm their 
prospects for overall social and eco
nomic progress.62 

34. The debt crisis in developing 
countries has also had adverse effects 
on the exports of developed market-
economy countries. For example, the 
balance on goods trade of developed 
market-economy countries with Latin 
America (an area containing many of 
the developing countries which have 

59 Available information suggests that, as a result of the recent slump in 
prices, developing countries have increased their recourse to countertrade 
as a means of finding markets for exports of primary commodities. See, for 
example, "Going under the counter", Far Eastern Economic Review, 27 Janu
ary 1983. 

60 For example, in the late 1940s and the 1950s Austria resorted extensively to 
countertrade, owing to shortages of foreign exchange, and several of the 
financial institutions specializing in countertrade are located in Vienna. 
(J. Dizard, "is countertrade worth the effort?", Institutional Investor, 
January 1982.) 
In a number of developing countries for which relatively reliable data are 
available (especially in Latin America) there have recently been rises in 
rates of urban unemployment to levels without recent precedent. 
These falls in investment followed a period during which there had been 
increases in many developing countries to rates significantly higher than 
those of the 1960s. 

6 1 
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recently had to reschedule large 
amounts of external debt) fell from a 
surplus of $3.2 billion in 1981 to a 
deficit of $8.5 billion in 1982.63 

Analogous data for the first nine 
months of 1983 indicate an additional 
sharp deterioration of this balance.64 

North America alone suffered a decline 
of more than $7 billion in its balance 
on goods trade with Latin America 
between 1981 and 1982,6S and a recent 
study indicates that the reduction of 
employment in the United States due to 
the fall in its exports to this area in 
1982 was almost one-quarter of a mil
lion people.66 

35. Forecasts of future improvements 
of world economic conditions remain 
highly uncertain. Even on optimistic 
assumptions there will be a period in 
which the debt situation of many devel
oping countries is likely to remain 
critical. Moreover, the recovery in 
such countries will be to rates lower 
than those which prevailed during most 
of the 1970s.67 Thus, even on these 
assumptions there will be a continuing 
risk of exacerbated conflict between 
creditors and developing countries 
over the servicing of debts. If the 
out-turn were to prove less favourable, 
as might be the case, for example, if 

there were a weakening of recovery in 
developed market-economy countries or 
a return to higher interest rates, then 
this risk would be increased. 

36. As was noted above, the next few 
years will probably witness a further 
expansion of bilateral trading agree
ments and countertrade. Moreover, pro
longation of widespread shortages of 
foreign exchange and finance for 
imports among developing countries may 
prove a stimulus to the introduction of 
new clearing systems for their mutual 
trade and the strengthening of existing 
arrangements of this kind. This would 
be a constructive response on the part 
of developing countries to continuing 
financial pressures, and might lead to 
further co-operation in the fields of 
trade and finance. 

37. However, initiatives of this kind 
can help to solve only some of the 
financial difficulties of developing 
countries, since a much larger part of 
their trade continues to be with the 
developed market-economy countries. 
As mentioned above, there have already 
been shifts in the structure of finan
cial flows to developing countries, and 
it seems unlikely that during the next 

e s 
6 E 

6 7 

63 GATT, International Trade 1982/1983 (Sales No. GATT/1982-3), table A23. The 
exports (f.o.b.) of the developed market-economy countries to Latin America 
fell from $78.5 billion in 1981 to $61.8 billion in 1982. 

64 See the figures for the first three quarters of 1983 for industrial 
countries' exports (f.o.b.) to, and imports (c.i.f.) from, the Western Hemi
sphere in IMF, Direction of Trade Statistics, February 1984, which show a 
deficit of more than $17.5 billion. 
Gatt, op. cit. 
The estimate is from a study carried out for the United States Department of 
Commerce, cited in S. Dhar, "U. S. trade with Latin America: consequences of 
financing constraints", Federal Reserve Bank of New York Quarterly Review, 
Autumn 1983, p. 17. 
For example, in a relatively optimistic analysis of the likely future evolu
tion of the situation of a number of major debtor developing countries (in 
International Debt and the Stability of the World Economy (Washington, D.C.: 
Institute for International Economics, 1983), pp. 112-113), W. R. Cline pos
tulates an annual rate of GDP growth for developing countries as a whole 
which rises from 2 1/2 per cent in 1983 to 4 1/2 per cent in 1986. These fig
ures can be compared with an average rate of 6 per cent for developing coun
tries as a whole during 1970-1980 and one of 5.5 per cent for the 
non-oil-exporting members of the group. (UNCTAD, Handbook of International 
Trade and Development Statistics, 1983, table 6.2.) 
Membership of such clearing unions need not be limited to developing coun
tries. For example, it has been suggested that the Asian Clearing Union 
would be strengthened by the inclusion not only of other developing coun
tries of South and South-East Asia but also of Japan. (P. M. Manely, "Li
quidity: a possible solution", Far Eastern Economic Review, 29 December 
1983.) 
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few years syndicated Eurocurrency cre
dits will again account for as large a 
share as in the late 1970s.69 There 
remain various questions concerning 
appropriate forms of, and terms for, a 
new pattern of financial flows to 
developing countries which cannot be 
fully discussed here. Nevertheless, in 
this context it is instructive to com
pare certain aspects of the present 
debt situation with that which pre
vailed before 1914. Arthur Lewis has 
pointed out that developing countries' 
ratios of foreign debt to exports dur
ing the 1970s were not exceptionally 
high in comparison with those of the 
earlier period. For example, in 1913 
the ratio of foreign debt and foreign 
direct and equity investment to exports 
was 8.6 for Canada, 6.3 for South Afri
ca, 5.2 for Latin America, more than 
4.5 for the rest of Africa, Australasia 
and Russia, and more than 2 for China, 
India and Japan.70 Even the 1982 ratios 
of net debt (including that at short-
term maturities) to exports were less 
than 4 for various countries which had 
to reschedule large amounts of external 
debt in that year.71 Economic develop
ment has historically tended to be 
associated with high levels of borrow
ing, and such a comparison suggests 
that the causes of the current crisis 
should be sought less in the amounts of 
debt incurred than in its terms.72 

38. During the 1970s the external 
financing of developing countries came 
to depend excessively on medium- and 
long-term lending at variable rates of 
interest, which left borrowers danger
ously vulnerable to unfavourable 
changes in the capital markets, 
exchange rates and their trade 
balances. By contrast, a much higher 
proportion of external financing 
before 1914 consisted of bonds, on 
which rates of interest were fixed, and 
of private foreign direct and equity 
investment, which did not involve an 
obligation for recipients to meet a 
schedule of payments of interest and 
principal regardless of domestic and 
international economic conditions. At 
most, a limited shift in the pattern of 
financial flows to developing coun
tries in favour of foreign direct and 
equity investment could reasonably be 
envisaged at present, owing to develop
ing countries' unwillingness to com
promise national autonomy in key 
sectors of their economies, on the one 
hand, and the impact of prevailing 
uncertainties on long-term investment 
commitments, on the other. Neverthe
less, it is to be hoped that the cur
rent crisis will give rise to efforts 
to achieve a more sustainable relation
ship between the debt-service obli
gations of developing countries and 
movements in their balance of payments 
on current account. Such a relation-

6 9 There are indications that banks themselves are now less favourably disposed 
towards expanding their syndicated Eurocurrency lending but anticipate 
greater involvement in the provision of credits directly related to foreign 
trade. See, for example, S. Andrews, "The bold new look in trade finance , 
Institutional Investor, January 1984. 
W. Arthur Lewis, Growth and Fluctuations 1870-1913 (London: George Allen and 
Unwin, 1978), table 7.7, p. 177. For the implications of such ratios and 
their relationship to the more recent evolution of developing countries' 
debt, see ibid., pp. 237-239, and (by the same author) The Evolution of the 
International Economic Order (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1978), 
chapter 9. 
Cline, International Debt . . . op. cit., appendix B, table B-l. These 
ratios (but not presumably those cited by Arthur Lewis) include short-term 
debt. However, they exclude foreign direct and equity investment. Addition 
of the value of the stock of private foreign direct investment to the numera
tor of the ratios cited by Cline would not greatly affect their order of mag
nitude in relation to the 1913 figures in the text. See, for example, United 
Nations Centre on Transnational Corporations, Salient Features and Trends in 
Foreign Direct Investment (ST/CTC/14), United Nations publication, Sales No. 
E.83.II.A.8, table 20. 
The pre-1914 ratios of foreign debt and foreign direct and equity investment 
to exports cited in the text were associated with a pattern of financial 
flows which reflected contemporary political and economic realities, includ
ing the colonial status of many borrowing countries and the lower rates of 
inflation presumably anticipated by investors. The comparison with recent 
ratios nevertheless still helps to bring out certain features of the current 
debt crisis. 
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ship should clearly be an aim of debt pie, by linking the schedules of 
reschedulings; but it might also use- debt-service obligations more closely 
fully be given a place in the terms on to different aspects of the evolution 
at least part of future official lend- of borrowers' current accounts.73 

ing to developing countries, for exam-

Suggestions as to ways of linking debt-service obligations on developing 
countries' outstanding external debt to the evolution of various factors 
affecting their balance of payments on current account were made in the 
report by the UNCTAD secretariat, "international financial and monetary 
issues" (TD/275), reproduced in Proceedings of the United Nations Conference 
on Trade and Development, Sixth session, vol. Ill - Basic Documents (United 
Nations publication, Sales No. E.83.II.D.8), paras. 40-41. A classic 
instance of the inclusion in an official loan of a clause permitting the 
waiver of interest payments in the face of an unfavourable change in the bor
rower's external payments position is to be found in clause 5 of the Finan
cial Agreement between the Government of the United States and the United 
Kingdom of December 1945. 
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I. INTRODUCTION 

1. There has always been a close 
interconnection between movements in 
prices of the main internation
ally-traded primary commodities and 
monetary and financial factors. Since 
the breakdown of the Bretton Woods sys
tem in the early 1970s, the intercon
nections have become more marked and 
have contributed materially to the 
instability of the international eco
nomic system. 

2. The collapse of commodity prices 
from 1980 to the latter part of 1982, 
itself essentially a manifestation of 
the economic recession in the developed 
market-economy countries exacerbated 
by restrictive monetary policies, 
resulted in severe balance-of-payments 
difficulties for the great majority of 
developing countries. At the same 
time, however, the fall in commodity 
prices contributed substantially to 
the success of developed countries in 
reducing their rates of domestic 
inflation. In a well-functioning sys
tem, the reduction in inflation to mod
erate levels, combined with the 
existence of substantial unused 
resources in these countries, would 
have resulted in a relaxation in mone
tary restriction, in expanding econom
ic activity, and consequently in a 
recovery in commodity prices to some
where near their pre-recession levels. 

5. Commodity prices, measured in terms 
of United States dollars, were on a 
definitely upward trend over the whole 
of the decade of the 1970s, reflecting 
the underlying inflationary forces in 
the world economy. However, a dramatic 
shift in the trend of nominal prices of 
commodities began in 1980. By the end 
of 1982, the UNCTAD index of market 
prices of the principal commodity 
exports of developing countries had 
fallen by one-third from the 1980 
level, in terms of dollars, while 
"real" prices (i.e., in terms of prices 
of manufactured goods) had declined by 
one-quarter. Though a recovery set in 
during the course of 1983, by the first 
quarter of 1984 the commodity market 
price index was still some 20 per cent 
below the 1980 average level (see table 
C.l). 

3. However, in the existing interna
tional economic system there is no 
automatic mechanism linking monetary 
policy with the movement of commodity 
prices and, as shown elsewhere in this 
report, monetary policy in all the 
developed market-economy countries has 
remained severely restrictive, both in 
the period of high inflation and, since 
mid-1982, when inflation rates had been 
substantially reduced. Consequently, 
virtually the entire burden of adjust
ment to the commodity price collapse 
has had to be borne by the 
commodity-exporting countries - mainly 
developing countries - with the 
support, albeit limited, of the inter
national financial institutions. 

4. The present section focuses on the 
period from 1980 to 1982, during which 
commodity prices collapsed to their 
lowest level in real terms since the 
Great Depression of the early 1930s, 
and traces the impact on the export 
earnings and balance-of-payments posi
tion of developing countries, as a 
background to a consideration of their 
national policy responses and of those 
of the international financial insti
tutions. More recent changes in 1983 
and the early months of 1984 are 
referred to where appropriate. 

6. A substantial part of the decline 
recorded in commodity prices reflects 
the appreciation of the United States 
dollar since 1980. However, even in 
terms of special drawing rights (SDRs), 
the price fall was appreciable, amount
ing to 17 per cent between 1980 and 
1982 (as against 29 per cent in dollar 
terms). Prices of manufactures have 
also been falling since the end of 
1980, reflecting the lessening of the 
rate of inflation in industrialized 
countries, and this has reduced some
what the adverse effect of the commod
ity price decline on the terms of trade 
of developing countries; but, as can 
be seen from table C.l, the fall in the 
"real" prices of commodities has still 
been severe over the recent recession
ary period. 

II. THE IMPACT OF THE RECESSION ON COMMODITY PRICES 
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Table C.l 

Industrial production in developed market-economy countries 
and prices of commodity exports of developing countries, 1980-1984 

1980 
1981 
1982 
1983 
1984 
1st quarter 

1980-1982 
1980-1984 
1st quarter 

Industrial production 

Weighted 
by output 

Weighted 
by 
imports a/ 

Prices of commodities 

Dollars SDRs 

Deflated b/ 

Dollars SDRs 

(Percentage change from corresponding period of previous year) 

- 1.0 
0.0 

- 3.0 
+ 3.0 

0.0 
0.0 

- 3.0 
+ 2.0 

+14.8 
-15.6 
-16.1 
+ 5.8 

+14.7 

+14.5 
- 8.2 
- 9.8 
+ 9.9 

+20.0 

+ 3.3 
-10.8 
-14.5 
+11.3 

+16.9 

+ 3.0 
- 3.5 
- 7.3 
+14.5 

+23.7 

(Percentage change) 

- 3.0 - 3.0 -29.3 

-19.9 

-17.2 

- 0.8 

-23.7 

-12.6 

-10.6 

+ 9.3 

Source: OECD, Main Economic Indicators (various issues); United Nations, 
Monthly Bulletin of Statistics; UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin, 
Supplement 1960-1982 and March 1984. 

a/ Industrial production indices for the United States, the European 
Economic Community, Japan and other developed market-economy countries, weighted 
by the value of their respective imports of primary commodities (other than 
fuels) from developing countries in 1980. 

b/ Deflated by the unit value of exports of manufactures from developed 
market-economy countries. 

7. By far the most important cause of 
the price collapse of 1980-1982 was the 
continuing recession in the developed 
market-economy countries. Real output 
in these countries (GDP at constant 
prices) rose in aggregate by only 1 per 
cent in 1981, followed by a marginal 
decline in 1982, whereas over the peri
od 1970-1980 the average rate of growth 
had been 2.5 per cent. Industrial pro
duction showed no increase over the two 
years 1980 and 1981, and fell by 3 per 
cent in 1982. The more recent recovery 
is indicated by a rise of industrial 
output in developed market-economy 
countries in 1983 back to the 1981 lev
el, but if national indices are weight

ed by relative importance as import 
markets for primary commodities prod
uced in developing countries, the 1983 
index was still below the 1981 level1 

(see table C.l). 

8. The stagnation and subsequent 
decline in industrial production in the 
main industrial countries was partic
ularly marked in the capital goods sec
tor, resulting in a substantial 
contraction in the demand for indus
trial raw materials. In addition, 
abnormally high interest rates, par
ticularly in 1981, greatly increased 
the cost of holding commodity stocks, 
resulting in a large decumulation of 

1 The relative importance of the United States, which led the recent recovery, 
is considerably smaller in total imports of developed market-economy coun
tries than it is in their total gross output. 
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inventories in consuming countries 
which further reduced the demand for a 
wide range of primary commodities, both 
agricultural and mineral. Moreover, 
the squeeze on international liquidity 
in 1981 and 1982 seems to have adverse
ly affected demand for a number of com
modities as stores of value because of 
its tendency to cause redistribution of 
investment towards more liquid assets. 

9. There were, in addition, a number 
of supply-side factors which accen
tuated the price decline. World cereal 
production rose by 6 per cent in 1981, 
and by a further 1 1/2 per cent in 
1982, at a time when cereal stocks were 
at a record high level. Production of 
both cocoa and coffee rose substantial
ly in 1981, and though there were 
declines in the subsequent season (a 
result, in the case of coffee, of frost 
damage in Brazil), over-supply condi
tions prevailed for both. For sugar, 
there was an exceptionally large expan
sion in output, by 14 per cent in 1981, 
mainly as a reaction to high prices in 
the preceding season. Stocks of prima
ry commodities in consuming countries 
have been generally depleted since 
1980, while stocks in producer coun
tries have perforce been augmented as a 
result of the time lag between price 
declines and a readjustment of commod
ity output. 

10. The general correspondence between 
industrial production in developed 
market-economy countries (taken as a 
proxy for demand for primary commod
ities) and commodity prices was even 
closer during the previous industrial 
cycle (of 1973-1977) than in the cur
rent one (see chart C.l). However, the 
experience of commodity prices was very 
different in the two cycles. The ear
lier recession was sharp but 
short-lived, the price nadir being 
reached in five quarters following the 
peak in mid-1974. In the current 
cycle, the downward phase of commodity 
prices was twice as long (the nadir 
being nine quarters after the peak), as 

well as substantially more severe. 
Moreover, commodity prices are still 
far lower in relation to the level of 
industrial production in the current 
phase of recovery (at the beginning of 
1984) than they were at the correspond
ing phase of the previous cycle. 

11. A full analysis of the causes of 
the recent commodity price collapse 
would need to take account of longer-
term structural factors operating in 
the economies of commodity-importing 
countries, in addition to the short-
term factors - the effects of the 
recession, including stock decumu-
lation, and unusually good harvests of 
certain crops - which were mentioned 
earlier. An analysis of some of these 
longer-term factors which was pre
sented in an earlier Trade and Develop
ment Report2 showed that, as regards 
the food, beverages and tobacco sector, 
the volume of imports into developed 
market-economy countries was severely 
constrained over the past decade by 
continuing import substitution result
ing from income-support for domestic 
farmers, by a secular shift in the pat
tern of food consumption3 and by a 
retardation in the rate of growth of 
total food consumption. As regards 
industrial raw materials, the substi
tution of natural materials by synthet
ics has continued on a substantial 
scale in spite of the increases in the 
relative price of petrochemicals.4 

12. The emergence of the world economy 
from a very severe recession is likely 
to increase the relative impact of 
these longer-term influences which 
have, over the past decade, constituted 
a major constraint on the growth of 
world demand for primary commodities. 
To the extent that these secular fac
tors continue to operate, the trend in 
commodity prices, in terms of manufac
tures, is likely to remain relatively 
depressed over the medium-term future. 

See Trade and Development Report, 1982 (United Nations publication, Sales No. 
E.82.II.D.12), part III, chapter 3. 
This shift in pattern reflects mainly a stagnant or declining secular trend 
in consumption of cocoa, tea and sugar, and relatively slow growth in coffee 
consumption. {Ibid., paras. 274-277.) 
Trade and Development Report, 1982, op. cit. 
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III. THE IMPACT ON EXPORT EARNINGS 

13. The decline in prices since 1980 
affected virtually the entire range of 
commodities exported by developing 
countries, reflecting the contraction 
in demand by developed countries as the 
predominant causal factor. Between 
1980 and 1982, the price decline was 
exceptionally large for sugar (-71 per 
cent) and cocoa (-33 per cent) among 
foods, and for rubber (-41 per cent) 
and various vegetable oilseeds and oils 
among raw materials. 

14. However, export unit values gener
ally fell by smaller proportions than 
market prices, partly because a signif
icant volume of trade is carried on at 
contract prices, which lag behind the 
trend in market prices, and partly, 
also, because there is a lag between 
market sales and actual shipments. 
None the less, the decline in the unit 
value of commodity exports from devel
oping countries between 1980 and 1982 
was very substantial (some 27 per cent) 
and wholly accounted for the con
traction over that period in the com
modity export earnings of these 
countries. While complete data for 
1982 are not yet available, a calcu
lation covering 35 major commodities,5 

accounting for over two-thirds of the 
total value of non-oil commodity 
exports (see table C.2), indicates that 
the decline in unit value was associ
ated with only a marginal increase in 
volume (2 per cent over the two years), 
and that export earnings declined by 
some 25 per cent (or by $16.5 billion). 

15. Though a decline in export earn
ings occurred in all the major commod
ity groups between 1980 and 1982, the 
food group was exceptional, in as much 
as export values rose for a number of 
individual commodities (maize, meat, 
bananas and soyabean cake) as a result 
of greater quantities traded, the lat
ter circumstance being a factor in the 
falls in market prices for these com
modities. For all the other commodity 
groups, export values declined for 
almost every individual commodity. 

Terms-of-trade losses and 
import contraction 

16. The prices of developing 
countries' imports of manufactures 
also declined after 1980 in terms of 
United States dollars, though the 
decline was relatively small (some 5 
per cent on average from 1980 to 1982) 
and was approximately offset in its 
impact by a rise in the dollar prices 
of petroleum imports (by 7 per cent). 
Consequently, the terms of trade of 
non-oil-exporting developing countries 
deteriorated sharply, reflecting 
essentially the collapse in their com
modity export prices. Detailed infor
mation for this group of countries is 
not yet fully available, but for some 
70 such countries the net effect of the 
fall in export prices can be approxi
mately estimated (see table C.3). It 
appears that almost the entire loss of 
export earnings of this group of coun
tries attributable to price changes 
(about $24 billion) arose in the com
modity export sector (some $22.5 bil
lion), the relative loss on this 
account being greatest for the large 
group of "other" non-oil-exporting 
countries. The fall in export earnings 
for each of the three country 
sub-groups was, however, mitigated by 
an expansion in the volume of exports. 

17. The relationship between changes 
in the purchasing power of exports and 
in import volume from 1980 to 1982 is 
summarized in table C.4 for 63 coun
tries for which the relevant estimates 
can be made. Only for 12 of these was 
there any increase over the two years 
in the purchasing power of exports; for 
over half the countries, the purchasing 
power of exports fell by up to 25 per 
cent, while for the remaining 14 coun
tries (most of which are in Africa), 
the decline exceeded that proportion. 
This table also indicates the preva
lence of a general relationship between 
export experience and import volume.6 

The majority of the 50 countries which 

5 These are the commodities included in the UNCTAD commodity price index (see 
UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin, annex). 

6 This relationship is statistically significant at the 1 per cent level (X2 = 
22.37; d.f. = 9). 
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Table C.2 

Unit value, volume and value of major 
commodity exports of developing countries, 1980-1982 

Food and beverages: 
Food 
Tropical beverages 

Vegetable oilseeds and 
oils 

Agricultural raw materials 

Minerals, ores and metals 

Total 

Unit 
value Volume Value 

Change from 1980 to 1982 

(Per cent per annum) 

-14.7 
-13.6 
-16.0 

- 9.4 

-11.0 

-10.6 

-12.5 

5.0 
7.3 
2.2 

-1.4 

-4.4 

-1.8 

+1.0 

-10.5 
- 7.5 
-14.3 

-11.3 

-15.1 

-12.5 

-12.0 

Value 

1980 1982 Change 

($ billion) 

34.50 
18.66 
15.84 

5.45 

15.41 

17.61 

72.97 

27.61 
15.97 
11.64 

4.29 

11.10 

13.48 

56.48 

-6.89 
-2.69 
-4.20 

-1.16 

-4.31 

-4.13 

-16.49 

Source: FAO, Trade Yearbook, 1982, Rome, 1983; national trade statistics. 

suffered a deterioration in the pur
chasing power of exports also cut back 
the volume of imports while, at the 
other extreme, the majority of the 13 
countries which experienced an expan
sion in the purchasing power of exports 
were also able to effect a growth in 
import volume. 

B. Exports in the 
balance-of-payments crisis 

18. The generally sharp deterioration 
in the purchasing power of exports 
(i.e., the value of exports adjusted 
for changes in import prices) over the 
two years 1980-1982 was reinforced in 
its adverse impact on the economies of 
non-oil-exporting developing countries 
by the simultaneous increases in inter
est payments on foreign loans and by a 
shrinkage in the volume of capital 
inflows. Though the deterioration in 
the export situation was thus only one 
element in the rapidly worsening 
external payments balance, taking this 
group of countries as a whole there was 
none the less a relatively large number 
of developing countries for which the 
collapse in the world prices of their 
traditional commodity exports domi

nated the picture, and necessitated -
among other remedial measures - drastic 
cuts in the volume of their imports. 

19. For the large group of countries 
(other than the least developed) whose 
exports consist wholly or mainly of 
primary commodities, the fall in export 
earnings from 1980 to 1982 amounted to 
$13.8 billion, while interest payments 
on foreign debt increased by $6.4 bil
lion, though these declines were partly 
offset by an increase in the inflow of 
long-term capital. Imports were per
force treated as a residual, being cut 
by over $15 billion (see table C.5). 
To have maintained imports in 1982 at 
the same volume as in 1980, capital 
inflows in the later year would have 
had to rise to some $68 billion, as 
against the actual total of $43 billion 
of long-term capital received (before 
allowing for amortization) . 

20. The balance-of-payments experi
ence of commodity-exporting countries 
in the current recession is in marked 
contrast to that in the previous 
recession. While export earnings of 
these countries fell by $1.5 billion (3 
per cent) from 1974 to 1975 - only the 
second annual decline in value terms in 
the post-war period - this was more 
than offset by an increase in the net 
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Table C.3 

Effects of price and volume changes 
on export earnings of non-oil-exporting developing countries, 1980-1982 

Commodity exports 
1980 
1982 

Change 

Total exports 
1980 
1982 

Change 

Major 
exporters of 
manufactures 

Least 
developed 
countries 

Other non-
oil -exporting 
countries Total 

(billions of dollars) 

26.2 
25.1 

- 1.1 

104.6 
112.4 

+ 7.8 

6.2 
5.2 

- 1.0 

7.7 
6.5 

- 1.2 

45.1 
32.0 

-13.1 

100.1 
88.4 

-11.7 

77.5 
62.3 

-15.2 

151.2 
141.6 

- 9.4 

Source: UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, 
Supplement 1984 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.84.II.D.12), table 2.3. 

inflow of long-term capital. Conse
quently, imports could be maintained in 
1975 at about the 1974 level, the rise 
of $4.8 billion in value resulting from 
higher import prices. 

21. Continuing difficulties in export 
markets for commodities in 1983, com
bined with a sharp contraction in the 
volume of commercial loans and continu
ing high interest payments, forced many 
countries into further import cuts. In 
Latin America, where this process was 
most intense, import volume in 1983 was 

cut by 29 per cent from the 1982 level 
to about 40 per cent lower than in 
1980.7 One mechanism of government pol
icy used widely, often as part of an 
IMF "package" of short-term financial 
assistance, was the devaluation of the 
currency. Indeed, a number of develop
ing countries were forced into a series 
of successive devaluations, which 
inevitably had adverse effects on 
domestic price stability as well as on 
the profitability of commodity pro
duction for export. 

IV. NATIONAL POLICY RESPONSES AND THE IMPACT OF CURRENCY 
DEVALUATION 

22. The appropriate policy response to 
a deterioration in the external pay
ments position of a country depends on 
whether the origin of the deterioration 
is mainly domestic or external, and on 
whether or not it is judged to be of a 
temporary, self-reversing character. 
A payments deficit which appears to 
have arisen, or worsened, as a result 
of essentially temporary factors can 
best be met by additional borrowing or 

by running down monetary reserves (or 
both), thus safeguarding existing 
development programmes. Where a pay
ments deficit arises as a result of 
domestic inflation, which has raised 
production costs of a country's primary 
commodity exports to uncompetitive 
levels at the existing rate of 
exchange, then a currency devaluation 
to restore the competitive position 
would be an appropriate policy 

7 "Economic Survey of Latin America, 1983. Summary" (E/1984/71). For the non-
oil-exporting countries of Latin America, the corresponding import cuts were 
11 and 32 per cent, respectively. 
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Table C.4 

Changes in the purchasing power of exports and in import 
volume of non-oil-exporting developing countries, 1980-1982 

Import volume in 1982 
(1980 = 100) 

Under 75 
75-100 
100-125 
Over 125 

Total 

of which: 
Africa 
Asia 
Latin America 
and Caribbean 

Purchasing power of exports in 1982 
(1980 = 100) 

Under 75 75-100 100-125 Over 125 Total 

(No. of countries) 

6 
6 
2 
-

14 

11 
-

3 

7 
19 
8 
2 

36 

14 
7 

15 

4 
7 
1 

12 

7 
3 

2 

-
-
1 

1 

-
1 

-

13 
29 
17 
4 

63 

32 
11 

20 

Source: UNCTAD, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, 1983 
(United Nations p u b l i c a t i o n , Sales No. E / F . 8 3 . I I . D . 2 ) , t a b l e 7.2 and UNCTAD 
s e c r e t a r i a t e s t ima te s for 1982. 

response . 

23. However, it is abundantly clear 
that the balance-of-payments crisis 
now confronting the great majority of 
developing countries has its origins in 
external factors, of which the severe 
economic recession in developed mark
et-economy countries has been the cen
tral element, though no doubt 
inappropriate domestic policies have 
aggravated the situation in a number of 
these countries. Moreover, it cannot 
be assumed that the factors which led 
to adverse shifts in the international 
economy will reverse themselves in the 
near future, since the purely reces
sionary effects of reduced aggregate 
demand appear to have been superimposed 
on structural changes of a longer-term 
character - such as those mentioned in 
section I above - which are likely to 
persist in the future, and which will 
necessitate appropriate structural 
adjustment policies in both developed 
and developing countries. 

24. The magnitude of the external 
shock to the payments balances of 
developing countries, and the speed 
with which it developed, left little 

choice to the governments of these 
countries but to make further cuts in 
imports, even where previous payments 
difficulties had already resulted in a 
drastic pruning of imports to a bare 
level of essentials. To be sure, a 
certain number of developing countries 
were able to raise loans on the commer
cial markets in 1982, but the possibil
ity of large defaults on existing debt 
after mid-1982 resulted in a sharp con
traction of loans on offer thereafter. 
Some of the poorer developing 
countries, too, were able to cover a 
growing export deficit by increased 
receipts of concessionary finance. But 
the majority of developing countries, 
faced with an immediate and often over
whelming payments crisis, were forced 
to take immediate corrective measures 
to cut imports, rather than to consider 
the longer-term need for structural 
adjustment to meet the changed condi
tions of the world market. 

25. A variety of mechanisms has been 
adopted to achieve the required import 
cuts. In many developing countries, 
imports were already subject to some 
form of licensing or exchange control, 
so that the existing administrative 
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Table C.5 

Balance of payments of commodity-exporting developing 
countries: a I 1974-1975 and 1980-1982 

Exports 

Debt service: 
Interest 
Amortization 

Long-term capital (net)6/ 

Total 

Other items 

Imports 

Basic balance 

Previous recession 

1974 1975 Change 

Current recession 

1980 1982 Change 

(billions of dollars) 

51.4 

- 2.3 
- 7.9 

15.4 

56.6 

3.2 

-59.9 

0.3 

49.9 

- 2.7 
- 5.8 

20.4 

61.8 

1.7 

-64.7 

- 0.7 

- 1.5 

- 0.4 
+ 2.1 

+ 5.0 

+ 5.2 

- 1.5 

- 4.8 

- 1.0 

123.2 

- 8.2 
-14.4 

38.0 

138.6 

13.5 

-160.7 

- 8.6 

109.4 

-14.6 
-14.6 

43.2 

123.4 

11.0 

-145.5 

-11.1 

-13.8 

- 6.4 
- 0.2 

+ 5.2 

-15.2 

- 2.5 

+15.2 

- 2.5 

Source: International Monetary Fund. 

a/ Excluding major oil exporters, 
least developed countries. 

b/ Excluding amortization of debt. 

machinery could be quickly deployed to 
restrict imports still further. Other 
forms of direct impact on imports, such 
as requiring advance deposits at the 
Central Bank of a proportion of the 
value of imports, have also been used 
in some countries. However, the most 
commonly adopted mechanism has been the 
devaluation of the currency,8 either as 
an "open" devaluation covering all 
traded items, or as a partly 
"concealed" devaluation, in which mul
tiple exchange rates discriminate 
against different categories of 
imports. 

26. A currency devaluation can be 
expected to work on both sides of the 
balance-of-payments accounts. Its 
primary effects are to raise import 
prices in terms of domestic currency, 
thus causing a reduction in the demand 
for imports, and to reduce export pric
es in terms of foreign currency, thus 
stimulating demand for exports. Howev-

major exporters of manufactures and the 

er, there are also important secondary 
effects, which in some circumstances 
can largely frustrate the objectives of 
the original devaluation, as well as 
having undesirable depressing effects 
on the standard of living of the popu
lation. 

27. One important secondary effect 
arises where the resulting fall in 
imports impinges on the availability of 
intermediate products and spare parts 
for domestic production, including 
production for export. An increasing 
scarcity of such imports has indeed 
adversely affected the potential for 
expanding exportable supplies in many 
developing countries and, in some, even 
resulted in an absolute contraction in 
export volumes. Apart from this 
adverse impact on the export effort, a 
country forced to cut back imports of 
goods essential for its productive 
activities would also be unable to take 
effective measures to promote struc-

8 The term devaluation is used in this chapter to include both devaluation to a 
fixed rate and a depreciation of a floating rate. 
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tural adaptation. 

28. Another important secondary effect 
of currency devaluation - particularly 
if it forms part of a wider package of 
measures which include reducing food 
subsidies - can arise to the extent 
that it accentuates existing infla
tionary pressures. To this extent, the 
price incentives to correct an external 
payments imbalance can be wholly or 
partly eroded, since the resulting 
domestic inflation may prevent the real 
exchange rate from depreciating. The 
recent experience of developing coun
tries in this respect reveals a wide 
variation in the ratio of the rate of 
currency devaluation to the rate of 
domestic inflation, the latter rate 
depending on many other factors also 
including, particularly, the success 
of the monetary authorities in control
ling the growth of the money supply. 
For 30 developing countries which are 
important exporters of non-fuel prima
ry commodities,9 all of which experi
enced currency devaluations between 
1980 and 1983, the rate of devaluation 
exceeded the rate of domestic inflation 
in 18 countries, equalled its inflation 
in two countries, but was below it in 
10 countries. Thus, difficulties in 
controlling domestic inflationary 
pressures were widespread, particular
ly for countries having to make severe 
cuts in imports. 

29. As regards export earnings, the 
effect of a currency devaluation on 
export earnings will depend essential
ly on whether the relative profitabil
ity of export production is indeed 
increased thereby, whether the short-
term response of producers to increased 
profitability is positive, and 
whether, and to what extent, a coun
try's exports are large enough to 
influence the price on the world 
market. 

30. As regards producer response, it 
has sometimes been argued that peasant 
producers of export crops, in so far as 
they aim to gain a minimum level of 
real income, will expand production 
when prices fall, and reduce production 

when prices rise. However, empirical 
studies do not bear this out. They 
invariably show that commodity produc
ers in both developed and developing 
countries, whether peasant producers 
or large estates or mines, react posi
tively to changes in relative output 
prices,10 so that it can be assumed 
that devaluation, when associated with 
an increase in relative profitability 
of production, will result in greater 
output. 

31. As regards the impact of greater 
commodity output and exports on the 
world price it is convenient, to begin 
with, to consider the simplest case, 
viz., where a country's exports repre
sent so small a proportion of world 
supply that variations in such exports 
have no impact on the world price. For 
such a country, faced with a decline in 
the world price of its commodity 
exports, a devaluation will improve its 
export earnings only if there results a 
greater rate of expansion in export 
volume than the rate of decline in the 
world price. In the short run, this 
export volume response is likely to be 
related to the level of economic devel
opment and the structure and organiza
tion of the commodity export sector. 
The small and least developed 
countries, particularly those export
ing mainly tree crops, are unlikely to 
make a quick response, though countries 
specializing in mineral exports or in 
perennial agricultural crops may well 
be able to do so. 

32. For a number of primary commod
ities, however, the exports of one, or 
a few, developing countries are large 
enough to influence the world price. 
In such cases, the beneficial effects 
of a currency depreciation will be 
greater, other things being equal, the 
greater the price elasticity of 
external demand for the commodity in 
question. 

33. It is this last condition which 
can cause acute problems for developing 
countries exporting primary commod
ities, since the external price elas
ticities of demand are typically very 

a These are the countries included in appendix I. 
For a recent study of agricultural supply responses, see Marian E. Bond, "Ag
ricultural responses to prices in sub-Saharan African countries", IMF Staff 
Papers, Vol. 30, No. 4, December 1983; see also F. G. Adams and J. R. 
Behrman, Commodity Exports and Economic Development (Lexington, Mass.: Lex
ington Books, D. C. Heath, 1982) for a summary of the available supply elas
ticity estimates. 
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low, being in the range of -0.1 to 
-0.4 for a large number of such commod
ities.11 Thus, if a devaluation, by 
increasing the profitability of pro
duction of export commodities in a sit
uation of persistent over-supply in the 
world market, results in an addition to 
world supply, a further fall in the 
world price will result over and above 
the price fall which was the original 
cause of the external payments deficit. 
In such a situation the devaluation, 
far from promoting a movement towards 
external equilibrium, will have the 
perverse effect of exacerbating the 
original commodity market imbalance 
and of further reducing the export 
earnings side of the balance-of-
payments account of the producing coun
try. 

34. It is not easy to determine wheth
er this kind of perverse result has, in 
fact, occurred in the current recession 
and, if so, its relative importance. 
There is little doubt that recent 
devaluations, including floating 
depreciations, have considerably 
raised the domestic prices of primary 
commodity exports in the majority of 
developing countries, but it must be 
borne in mind that the increase in 
import prices (in domestic currency) 
resulting from devaluation has tended 
to increase costs of production, so 
that the rise in commodity prices does 
not necessarily indicate any increase 
in the relative profitability of com
modity production. 

35. An approximate indication of the 
impact of recent devaluations on the 
incentive to produce export commod
ities can, however, be obtained by def
lating the rise in the domestic prices 
of commodity exports by changes in the 
appropriate indices of consumer 
prices. Since, however, one of the 
consequences of devaluation is to 
reduce real wages, which constitute a 
major cost in the production of most 
commodities, the probability is that 
wage costs and input costs generally 
will rise less than the cost-of-living 
index, particularly where devaluation 
is accompanied by a reduction in food 
subsidies. Thus, deflating commodity 
prices by indices of consumer prices is 
likely to give a downward bias to the 
resultant indicators of profitability. 

36. An analysis on these lines for 19 
commodities (other than petroleum) of 
importance in the exports of developing 
countries is summarized in table C.6 
for the period 1980-1983 (see appendix 
I for details). For each commodity, 
separate indices for the change in the 
world price, the exchange rate, the 
implied change in the domestic price, 
and the latter deflated by the change 
in consumer prices, were computed for 
the principal exporting countries. In 
all, the table covers 57 commodity/ 
country situations, for each of which a 
currency depreciation was associated 
with a concurrent fall in the world 
price. Of these, the deflated commod
ity price fell over this period by more 
than 25 per cent in 17 cases (30 per 
cent), fell by up to 25 per cent in a 
further 25 cases (over 40 per cent), 
and rose in the remaining 15 cases 
(over 25 per cent). For about one-
half of the cases in which the deflated 
commodity price rose between 1980 and 
1983, the rise was less than 20 per 
cent; for the other half, the mean 
(unweighted) increase was as high as 
60 per cent. Thus, the analysis 
reveals that where currency devalu
ation is substantial, a perverse incen
tive for producers to increase output 
in a period of excess supply may well 
be generated. 

37. An analysis based on adjusting the 
movement in world prices by changes in 
exchange rates is indicative of the 
"potential" for perverse supply 
reactions rather than the "actual ' 
extent of such reactions where they 
exist. This is because in many devel
oping countries marketing boards, 
caisses de stabilisation or other 
mechanisms insulate the producer, to a 
greater or lesser extent, from price 
fluctuations on the world market. This 
is generally achieved by ensuring that 
the producer price rises, in terms of 
foreign currency, by less than the 
world price in a boom period, and 
falls, in terms of foreign currency, by 
less than the world price in a 
recession. But the movement in produc
er prices in terms of domestic currency 
will depend heavily, also, on the 
extent of the devaluation of the cur
rency. 

See, for example, the summary of estimates of price elasticities for a varie
ty of primary commodities in F. G. Adams and J. R. Behrman, op. cit., 
table 2-1. 
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Table C.6 

Changes in "real" commodity prices in domestic currencies 
for selected developing countries, 1980-1983 

Cereals a/ 
Tropical beverages b/ 
Sugar 
Vegetable oilseeds and 
oils c/ 

Agricultural raw materials d/ 
Minerals, ores and metals e/ 

Total 

Commodity price index for 1983 
(1980=100) 

Under 75 75-100 Over 100 Total 

(No. of countries) 

3 
2 
1 

7 
4 

17 

4 
2 

4 
7 
8 

25 

2 
3 

5 
4 
1 

15 

5 
9 
3 

9 
18 
13 

57 

Unweighted 
mean index 
for 1983 

(1980=100) 

108 
84 
71 

123 
85 
84 

92 

Source: See appendix I. 

a/ Wheat, maize and rice. 
b/ Cocoa and coffee. 
cf Soyabeans, coconut oil and palm oil. 
d/ Cotton, jute, sisal, rubber and tropical timber. 
el Bauxite/aluminium, copper, tin, iron ore and phosphate rock. 

38. Relevant data for producer prices 
over the 1980-1983 period are available 
only for certain commodities. For cof
fee, for example, prices paid to grow
ers, deflated by the consumer price 
index, fell between December 1980 and 
December 1983 by 17 per cent in Brazil, 
and by 23 per cent in Colombia - the 
two major producers. They also fell in 
22 other producing countries, but rose 
in 11 countries. For cocoa, deflated 
prices paid to growers in 1983 in the 
five major producing countries ranged 
from 79 per cent to 96 per cent of the 
1980 level. For sugar, deflated prices 
received by growers in the crop year 
1983/1984 were some 20 per cent below 
the 1980/1981 level, but for both Bra
zil and Argentina the corresponding 
prices had risen significantly. For 
jute, deflated domestic prices in 1983 
were some 20 per cent down from the 
1980 level in Thailand, were approxi
mately unchanged in India, but in Ban
gladesh, the main producing country, 
the deflated price was higher by over 

30 per cent 12 

39. As regards non-fuel minerals 
exported by developing countries, 
mines, smelting and refining plants are 
mainly State-owned or controlled in 
many countries and, especially where 
they provide the major part of a coun
try's export earnings, these mines or 
plants are likely to be subsidized from 
government funds. Mine production of 
both copper and iron ore in developing 
countries, to take the two most impor
tant examples, was maintained during 
the price collapse of 1980-1982, major 
producers of each (State-owned corpo
rations in Chile for copper, and in 
Brazil for iron ore) proceeding with 
capacity expansion programmes. 

40. It would appear from this review 
that the substantial declines in world 
prices of major commodity exports of 
developing countries in the period 
1980-1982 were generally associated 
with currency devaluations as part of 

12 See appendix II. 
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the policy responses of governments to 
the external payments crisis. The 
resultant increases in commodity pric
es in domestic currencies were, 
however, concurrent with general 
inflationary processes, and the prof
itability of commodity production 
appears to have declined over this 
period in the majority of cases inves
tigated. However, there was a wide 
dispersion in the movement of deflated 
prices among different producing coun
tries, and in some cases relative prof
itability appears to have increased as 
a result of currency devaluation com
bined with efforts to limit the rate of 
domestic inflation. 

41. Since the purpose of a currency 

devaluation is to increase the price of 
exportables (in relation to importa-
bles), to the extent that a given 
devaluation is effective, the poten
tial for a perverse commodity supply 
reaction clearly exists. Such a 
reaction is also likely to have oper
ated in practice for a number of com
modity-producing countries over the 
recent period of commodity price 
declines. In any event, it is clear 
that no automatic mechanism exists 
which would constrain the volume of 
commodity production in a period of 
over-supply on the world market when 
domestic prices are significantly 
influenced by monetary factors in addi
tion to reflecting the supply/demand 
balance on the world market. 

V. INTERNATIONAL POLICY RESPONSES 

42. For commodities in persistent 
over-supply on the world market, the 
predominant need is for international 
co-operation to regulate the flow of 
supplies so as to inject a better bal
ance in the market. National adjust
ment projects would clearly have a part 
to play, but in themselves cannot be 
regarded as substitutes for an interna
tionally co-ordinated programme which 
would, in appropriate circumstances, 
include harmonization of diversifica
tion programmes to ensure that 
resources moving out of production of 
one commodity in persistent surplus are 
not used to create, or accentuate, a 
surplus elsewhere. 

43. That some form of supply regu
lation is an appropriate policy 
response to the development of substan
tial excess capacity has generally been 
recognized by developed countries in 
dealing with over-supply problems in 
their domestic primary producing sec
tors. The subsidies paid to farmers in 
the United States for not planting 
crops,13 and the quotas recently agreed 
by the European Economic Community for 
milk production in each member country, 
are but two examples of this recogni
tion. lil By the same token, a series of 
international commodity agreements -
had they been in operation - could have 
greatly attenuated the price collapse 

that afflicted the markets for the 
principal commodity exports of devel
oping countries in the period from 1980 
to the end of 1982. 

44. The experience of recent years has 
revealed several ways in which the 
international financial system inter
acts with, and powerfully influences, 
the movement of primary commodity pric
es . The overriding factor in this 
period has been the influence of the 
restrictive monetary policies of the 
larger developed market-economy coun
tries which, while successfully reduc
ing the rate of inflation in these 
countries, have also intensified the 
economic recession and thereby put 
additional downward pressure on com
modity prices. At the same time, the 
commodity price decline has been the 
predominant factor in the sharp deteri
oration that occurred from 1980 to 1983 
in the external payments position of a 
large number of developing countries, 
many of which have had serious diffi
culties in servicing their foreign 
debts. These difficulties, together 
with the continuing danger of default 
by sovereign borrowers, have created 
major problems for the international 
banking system. 

45. The sharp contraction in commodity 
export earnings of developing coun-

Subsidies to farmers in the United States rose to a record level of $20 bil
lion in 1983. 
Supply regulation has also played a prominent role in efforts by developed 
countries to deal with persistent excess capacity for industrial products 
(EEC steel.quotas being only one example). 
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tries in 1981 and 1982 was offset only 
to a limited extent by additional cred
its and loans from the international 
financial institutions, while in 1983 
commercial bank loan availability was 
very substantially curtailed. Over 
this period, therefore, the interna
tional financial system was operating 
to magnify, rather than to mitigate, 
the adverse effects of the economic 
recession on the commodity sector. 
Moreover, the conditionality terms of 
IMF assistance were likely, if 
anything, to have accentuated the prob
lems of certain commodities in persist
ent over-supply, in so far as they 
provided for obligatory currency 
devaluation (see section III above). 

46. There are several main lessons to 
be drawn from this experience. First, 
an effective international commodity 
strategy - such as that already set 
out in the Integrated Programme for 
Commodities - now needs urgently to be 
put into operation to safeguard the 
interests of producing countries 
against a price collapse arising from 
factors outside their control and to 
evolve longer-term policies designed 
to promote structural adjustment in the 
interests of both producing and consum
ing countries. Second, the volume of 
international credit made available to 
offset unexpected shortfalls in com
modity export earnings needs to be very 
substantially increased. Third, con
ditionality terms on such credits 
should not necessarily include a manda
tory currency devaluation; alternative 
policies should also be considered for 

meeting external payments deficits in 
the light of the current and prospec
tive situation in the world market for 
a country's primary commodity exports. 

47. A corollary of the argument that 
conditionality terms for loans to com
modity-exporting developing countries 
should be related to the problems of 
the actual producing sector suffering 
from a price fall on the world market 
is that there would appear to be a 
need, in addition to the IMF Compensat
ory Financing Facility, for a new 
international facility able to furnish 
commodity-specific compensatory 
finance, with a view to remedying not 
only a shortfall in export earnings 
resulting from an unforeseen price 
decline, but also those causes of com
modity market instability which are 
amenable to mitigation at a national 
level.15 

48. More generally, the experience of 
the 1980s so far has revealed also a 
major lack of coherence between inter
national financial policies and the 
efforts of the international community 
to evolve a viable international com
modity policy. Closer interaction 
between the international institutions 
concerned with these problems, partic
ularly at the intergovernmental level, 
would go some way to resolve the diffi
culties which otherwise are likely to 
persist. 

Pursuant to Conference resolution 157 (VI), an expert group has been set up 
in UNCTAD, after consultation with interested governments, to consider the 
need for such an additional facility, its possible sources of finance, moda
lities and relationship to existing facilities. The group is expected to 
complete its work in November 1984. 
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Appendix I 

Changes in commodity p r i c e s a n d exchange r a t e s in 
se lec ted developing c o u n t r i e s , 1980-1983 

Commodity/ 
Exporting country a/ 

Wheat 
Argentina 

Maize 
Argentina 
Thailand 

Rice 
Pakistan 
Thailand 

Cocoa 
Ivory Coast 
Ghana 
Brazil 
Nigeria 
Cameroon 

Coffee 
Brazil 
Colombia 
Indonesia 
Ivory Coast 

Sugar 
Brazil 
Philippines 
Argentina 

Soyabeans 
Argentina 
Brazil 

Palm oil 
Malaysia 
Indonesia 
Ivory Coast 

Palmkernel oil 
Malaysia 
Nigeria 
Ivory Coast 

Linseed oil 
Argentina 

Percent
age of 
world 
exports, 
1980 

10.2 

6.4 
5.4 

16.3 
14.6 

27.5 
24.5 
10.1 
8.4 
7.3 

19.9 
18.9 
5.3 
5.2 

9.0 
4.3 
2.2 

8.5 
5.5 

56.8 
12.5 
2.8 

56.4 
13.0 
3.6 

61.5 

Commodity 
prices 
(dollars) 

Exchange 
rate b/ 

(Indices l 

68 

) 77 ( 

) 64 ( 

) 81 ( 

68 
79 
84 
84 

43 fl 
83 f/ 
33 // 

) 95 ( 
) ( 

) ( 
) 86 ( 
) ( 

) ( 
) 98 ( 
) ( 

70 

5700 

5700 
112 

132 
112 

181 
125 
1095 
133 
181 

1095 
167 
145 
181 

1095 
148 

5700 

5700 
1095 

107 
145 
181 

107 
133 
181 

5700 

In domestic currency 

Commodity 
prices 

cor 1983, li 

2B76 

4389 
86 

84 
72 

146 
102 
887 
108 
146 

745 
132 
122 
152 

471 
123 
1881 

5415 
1040 

92 
125 
156 

105 
130 
177 

3990 

Consumer 
prices 

780=100) 

2403 

2403 
123 

127 
123 

125 
574 d/ 
985 
150 el 
142 el 

985 
190 
137 
125 

985 
139 

2403 

2403 
985 

120 
137 
125 

120 
150 e/ 
125 

2403 

"Real" 
commodity 
prices c/ 

161 

183 
70 

67 
59 

117 
18 
90 
72 
103 

76 
69 
89 
122 

48 
88 
78 

225 
106 

77 
91 
125 

88 
87 
142 

166 

For sources and notes see end of table. 
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Appendix I ( c o n t ' d ) 

Changes in commodity prices and exchange rates in 
selected developing countries, 1980-1983 

Commodity/ 
Exporting country a/ 

Cotton 
Pakistan 
Turkey 
Mexico 
Sudan 

Jute 
Bangladesh 
Nepal 
Burma 

Sisal 
Brazil 
United Republic of 
Tanzania 

Kenya 
Madagascar 

Natural rubber 
Malaysia 
Indonesia 
Thailand 
Sri Lanka 

Tropical timber 
Malaysia 
Indonesia 
Philippines 

Iron ore 
Brazil 
India 
Chile 

Copper i/ 
Chile 
Zaire 
Zambia 
Peru 

Tin ±1 
Malaysia 
Thailand 
Indonesia 

Phosphate rock 
Morocco 
Jordan 
Togo 

Percent
age of 
world 
exports, 
1980 

4.3 
4.1 
4.1 
3.0 

75.7 
5.4 
5.3 

43.3 

22.2 
17.4 
4.6 

48.4 
26.9 
13.8 
3.6 

17.8 
16.5 
4.3 

22.2 
5.1 
2.2 

44.8 
26.1 
14.3 
12.4 

42.4 
20.4 
15.6 

34.5 
7.3 
6.2 

Commodity 
prices 
(dollars) 

) 90 ( 

69 

) 95 ( 

74 

) 82 ( 

74 

) 74 ( 

) 70 ( 

83 

) 89 ( 

) 73 ( 

) 79 ( 

) 71 ( 

Exchange 
rate b/ 

(Indices l 

132 
297 
523 
260 

159 
121 
122 

1095 

137 
179 
204 

107 
145 
112 
142 

107 
145 
148 

1095 
128 
202 

202 
294 
157 
563 

107 
112 
145 

181 
122 
180 

In domestic currency 

Commodity 
prices 

"or 1983, IS 

119 
267 
471 
179 

151 
115 
116 

810 

112 
147 
151 

79 
107 
83 
105 

75 
102 
123 

975 
114 
180 

147 
215 
115 
411 

85 
88 
115 

129 
87 
128 

Consumer 
prices 

780=100) 

127 
230 
410 
183 */ 

134 
139 d/ 
111 hi 

985 

206 
150 
204 e/ 

120 
137 
123 
149 

120 
137 
139 

985 
136 
167 

167 
269 
153 d/ 
609 

120 
123 
137 

130 
122 
146 

"Real" 
commodity 
prices c/ 

94 
116 
115 
98 

113 
83 
104 

82 
54 
54 
98 
74 

66 
78 
67 
70 

63 
74 
88 

99 
84 
108 

88 
80 
75 
67 

71 
72 
84 

99 
71 
88 

For sources and notes see end of table. 
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Appendix I (cont'd) 

Changes in commodity prices and exchange rates in 
selected developing countries, 1980-1983 

Sources: FAO, Trade Yearbook, 1982 (Rome, 1983); IMF, International Financial 
Statistics (various issues); national trade statistics. 

al Countries listed in order of export value in 1980. 
b/ National currency units per United States dollar. 
c/ Commodity price index in domestic currency deflated by consumer price 

index. 
d/ 11 months. 
e/ 9 months. 
// Export unit value. 
gl 6 months. 
hi 10 months. 
i/ Ore and metal. 



- 181 -

Appendix I I 

Changes in prices received by producers 
of selected agricultural crops in developing countries, 1980-1983 

(Index numbers, 1980=100) 

Cocoa 
Ivory Coast 
Ghana 
Cameroon 
Brazil 
Nigeria 

Coffee a/ 
Brazil 
Colombia 
El Salvador 
Indonesia 
Ivory Coast 

Sugar c/ 
Brazil d/ 
Philippines 
Argentina 

Jute c/ el 
Bangladesh 
India 
Nepal 
Thailand 

Price in 
domestic currency 

1981 

100 
133 
103 
153 
107 

165 
113 
1396/ 
83 
100 

124 
111 
122 
97 

1982 

100 
300 
108 
223 
107 

366 
132 
135 
99 
100 

138 
121 
164 
101 

1983 

113 
450 
123 
949 
113 

909 
155 
142 
121 
117 

453-540 
97 
914 

202 
134 
202 
97 

Deflated by 
consumer price index 

1981 

92 
62 
93 
75 
88 

82 
100 
125 
77 
94 

110 
100 
110 
89 

1982 

86 
113 
86 
55 
83 

90 
103 
106 
84 
89 

114 
103 
130 
89 

1983 

91 
77 
99 
96 
75 

83 
77 
94 
90 
95 

108-129 
79 
117 

157 
114 
146 
83 

Sources: Cocoa: International Cocoa Organization; Gill and Duffus, Ltd., London; 
Coffee: Quarterly Statistical Bulletin, Oct.-Dec. 1983 (Preliminary), Inter
national Coffee Organization; Sugar: International Sugar Organization; Jute: 
FAO, Jute, Kenaf and Allied Fibres, Quarterly Statistics, March 1984; IMF, 
International Financial Statistics (various issues), 

a I Indices relate to December of each year. 
b/ November price. 
c/ Crop years beginning 1 July of year stated. 
dl Lower price relates to North and North-Eastern states, higher price to 

other states. 
e/ Indices for 1983 relate to January-June. 
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I . INTRODUCTION 

1. While chapter III of part II of 
this report examined the reasons for, 
and changing nature of, the trade 
intervention measures employed to 
shield domestic industry from more 
efficient foreign producers (or to 
insulate both producers and consumers 
from the destabilizing effects of 
external supply or price changes), sup
plementary information is needed on the 
level, costs and effects of these bar
riers in order to obtain a proper per
spective on these developments. In 
this connection, the findings and con
clusions of a growing number of inves
tigations which attempt to quantify the 
influence of current protectionist 
policies are especially useful, as they 
all basically reach common 
conclusions: that existing protection
ist policies involve major interna
tional costs and welfare losses; that 
they influence the international 
location of manufacturing activity and 
agricultural production; and in par
ticular, that they pose major con
straints to the achievement of the 
trade and industrialization objectives 
of developing countries. 

2. As an indication of the nature and 
magnitude of the costs associated with 
protectionist practices, table D.l 
provides a summary of the main conclu
sions of a number of representative 
studies which provide empirical evi
dence on these points. As indicated, 
one of the important findings is that 
consumers in the protected markets 
often bear major costs as a result of 
existing trade restrictions. For exam
ple, the 1980 study by the Canadian 
North-South Institute estimated that 
the annual costs borne by Canadian con
sumers due to trade restrictions on 
clothing were in excess of $Can. 0.5 
billion per year. Similarly, the Unit

ed States Federal Trade Commission con
cluded that protection against imports 
of footwear, clothing and sugar cost 
national consumers approximately $7.7 
billion over the period 1975-1979, whi
le the Australian Industries Assist
ance Commission estimated that the 
total annual cost of protection in the 
clothing sector was $A 235 per house
hold. 

3. With regard to the influence of 
protectionist measures on foreign pro
ducers, table D.l shows that major 
losses are also borne by exporters 
because of the imposition of trade 
restrictions. Furthermore, many of the 
investigations also conclude that the 
effects of the protectionist measures 
fall especially severely on developing 
country exporters. As an illustration, 
the International Food Policy Research 
Institute study estimated that a 50 per
cent reduction in trade barriers facing 
these countries' major agricultural 
exports would lead to a N$3 billion 
annual increase in exports, while a 
related study by the World Bank indi
cated that a removal of the trade bar
riers imposed by industrial countries 
on eight processed agricultural pro
ducts would increase developing coun
try export revenues by more than the 
GSP had done. In addition, several of 
the investigations have also concluded 
that a major aspect of the effects of 
trade barriers in industrial markets is 
their influence on processing activity 
in developing countries and other raw 
material exporters. Specifically, the 
fact that tariffs and other forms of 
trade barriers have been found general
ly to increase or "escalate" with fab
rication has been interpreted to 
constitute a bias against the importa
tion of semi-finished or manufactured 
goods.1 

Concerning this point, the UNCTAD secretariat has argued that traditional 
procedures for assessing the influence of tariff escalation may considerably 
understate the importance of these phenomena from the standpoint of develop
ing countries. This is due to the fact that processed commodities generally 
have higher import demand elasticities than raw materials and, as such, are 
far more sensitive to a given cut in tariffs. The implications of this point 
are that a given (say, 10 per cent) tariff on all stages of a processing chain 
will have a greater trade-restrictive effect on imports of processed goods 
than on raw materials. For a further discussion see the report by the UNCTAD 
secretariat, "Protectionism and structural adjustment in the world economy, 
Part I - Analysis of major issues and policy requirements" (TD/B/981(Part I) 
and Corr.1-2), paras. 74-79. 
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Table D. l 

Commentaries on and basic findings of studies and analyses 
relative to the discussion in this annex 

A. GENERAL STUDIES 

World Bank (1979) 

Protectionist measures imposed by the United States between 1975 and 
1977 on goods imported from Asia and Latin America resulted in a loss 
to consumers of $1,200 million for footwear, $60 million for sugar, 
$400-$800 million for meat and $500 million for television sets 
or over $4 billion for these five items (Robert McNamara, "The high 
cost of protectionism", Institutional Investor, September 1979). 

United States Federal Trade Commission (1980) 

Estimated that the cost of protection against imports from all foreign 
exporters of footwear, clothing and sugar was approximately $7.7 
billion over the period 1975-1979 (M.E. Morkre and D.G. Tarr, Effects 
of Restrictions on United States Imports: Five Case Studies and Theory, 
Staff Report of the Bureau of Economics to the Federal Trade Com
mission, June 1980.) 

UNCTAD (1968) 

Demonstrated that tariffs in industrial countries had a consistent 
tendency to increase or escalate with the degree of product processing. 
Further demonstrated that escalating tariffs and other forms of trade 
barriers are a major constraint to the export of fabricated goods from 
developing countries (The Kennedy Round Estimated Effects on Tariff 
Barriers (TD/6/Rev.1), United Nations publication, Sales No. E.68. 
II.D.12). 

United Nations Economic Commission for Asia and the Far East (1972) 

Estimated nominal and effective rates of protection for a selection of 
developing countries and demonstrated that in almost all cases a major 
need for rationalization existed. High tariffs and other trade 
restrictions on production inputs were found to have an important 
adverse effect on a number of potential export industries (Intra-
regional Trade Projections, Effective Protection and Income Distribut
ion, Vol.11 - Effective Protection (United Nations publication, Sales 
No. E.73.II.F.12)). 

B. STUDIES RELATING TO MANUFACTURES 

United Kingdom Consumers Association (1978) 

Concluded that the Multifibre Arrangement had increased prices of 60 
per cent of all British clothing imports by between 15 and 40 per cent 
and had created shortages of many lower-priced items. (A similar 
investigation for the European Communities estimated that the MFA 
raised clothing prices by some 30-40 per cent.) (As cited in Common
wealth Secretariat, Protectionism: Threat to International Order: 
The Impact on Developing Countries (London, 1982), p. 84.) 
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Table D.l (cont'd) 

Commentaries on and basic findings of studies and analyses 
relative to the discussion in this annex 

North-South Institute (1980), Canada 

Placed the annual cost to consumers of bilateral quotas on clothing 
instituted in 1979 at $Can 198 million, while the costs of tariffs and 
quotas was put at $Can 467 million. The study estimated that only 
6,000 man/years employment was created by this protectionist policy, 
at an annual cost to the Canadian consumer of $Can 33,000 per job 
(Glenn P. Jenkins, Costs and Consequences of the New Protectionism: 
The Case of Canada's Clothing Sector, North-South Institute (Montreal: 
July 1980)). 

Australian Industries Assistance Commission (1980) 

Estimated that the total annual cost of protection in the clothing 
sector was $A 235 per household. At the retail level it was estimated 
that consumers pay $A 1.1 billion more per year for clothing, drapery 
and footwear than they would if all assistance to industries was 
withdrawn (Australian Industries Assistance Commission, Report on 
Textiles, Clothing and Footwear (Canberra, 1980)). 

C. STUDIES RELATING TO AGRICULTURE 

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (1979) 

The subsidizing of domestic production and higher prices due to inter
national trade barriers for three products (wheat, sugar and dairy 
products) were estimated to have cost European Community consumers 
some $27 billion in 1978. In Japan the extra costs for consumers 
of rice alone was estimated at over $10 billion, while in the United 
States consumers of sugar and dairy products were paying nearly $4 
billion in excess of world prices (FAO, Commodity Review and Outlook: 
1979-1980 (Rome, 1979)). 

International Food Policy Research Institute (1980) 

Estimated that the agricultural exports of 56 developing countries 
would increase by $3 billion annually if the OECD countries would 
lower agricultural trade barriers by 50 per cent. The largest sectoral 
gains were projected for sugar ($1.1 billion), oilseeds and products 
($378 million) and meat ($336 million) (A. Valdes and J. Zietz, Ag
ricultural Protection in OECD Countries: Its Cost to Less Developed 
Countries (Washington, D.C.: International Food Policy Research 
Institute, December 1980)). 

UNCTAD (1972) 

Estimated that a comprehensive liberalization of trade barriers for 
ten major agricultural products (wheat, rice, coarse grains, sugar, 
vegetable oils, beef and veal, lamb, pork, poultry and milk) would: 
(i) raise the annual net foreign exchange earnings of developed and 
developing country exporters by $8 billion; (ii) raise international 
prices for these commodities by about 30 per cent on average, and thus 
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Table D.l (cont'd) 

Commentaries on and basic findings of studies and analyses 
relative to the discussion in this annex 

reverse the decline in their terms of trade; and (iii) raise the gross 
domestic product for developing countries by about 6 per cent, once all 
linkage effects were accounted for ("Agricultural protection and the 
food economy", UNCTAD Research Memorandum No. 46 (Geneva, 1972)). 

4. World Bank (1981) 

Conducted an analysis of the effects of international trade restraints 
facing eight processed agricultural products and concluded that their 
removal could increase total value added in developing country process
ing activity by 20 per cent or more, and would also increase developing 
country export revenues by more than the GSP had done. {World Develop
ment Report, 1982 (New York: Oxford University Press, for the World 
Bank, 1981).) 

5. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (1980) 

In a sectoral study for beef trade, estimated that if rates of protect
ion had been reduced by 25 per cent, exports would have been 22 per 
cent higher than their actual 1977-1979 level, and that average prices 
would have been 7 per cent higher. Furthermore, the study indicated 
that 1977-1979 exports of Latin America and Oceania would have been 
$3.8 billion, as opposed to an actual figure of $2.8 billion over 
this three-year period. If a 50 per cent liberalization had been 
effected, the exports of these regions would have been $2 billion 
above actual 1977-1979 levels ("Protectionism in the livestock sector" 
(CCP: ME 80/4), Rome, October 1980). 

6. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (1981) 

Estimated that if OECD countries were to reduce protection for oilseeds 
and (related) products by 50 per cent, the potential increase in export 
revenues of developing countries would be about $400 million, a rise 
by some 7-10 per cent, and that world trade in these products would 
increase by about $1 billion (in 1977 prices) ("Protectionism in the 
oilseeds, oils and oilmeals sector" (CCP: OF 81/2), Rome, January 
1981). 

7. Commonwealth Secretariat (1982) 

Estimated that removal of European and Japanese trade barriers facing 
five agricultural products (wheat, maize, barley, sugar and beef) would 
raise imports of these items by approximately 60-70 per cent with even 
greater increases expected for beef. Much of the benefit of such 
increased exports were expected to accrue to developing countries in 
the case of sugar and maize (Commonwealth Secretariat, Protectionism: 
Threat to International Order: The Impact on Developing Countries 
(London, Commonwealth Secretariat, 1982), p. 74)). 

Source: TD/B/981(Part I), op.cit., table 16. 
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4. While the problems and economic 
losses for developing countries aris
ing from such protectionist practices 
have always been viewed as a matter of 
major international concern, the 
dimensions of the problem have been 
steadily increasing, given the direct 
link that exists between trade and 
international debt issues. For 
example, a recent report by the UNCTAD 
secretariat revealed that, on average, 
the annual debt-service ratio of ten of 
the most heavily indebted countries 
amounted to 37 per cent of these coun
tries' annual exports of goods and ser
vices .2 The report recognized the 
extent to which trade expansion could 
make a contribution towards relieving 
the debt burden of these countries and 
also showed the major extent to which 
existing tariff and non-tariff meas
ures in industrial countries prevented 
such an expansion. As an illustration, 
nearly one-fifth of these countries' 
exports (by value) to the European Eco
nomic Community, Japan and the United 

States were found to face direct import 
controls such as quotas and variable 
import levies, while the average post-
Tokyo Round tariffs on these products 
amounted to almost 10 per cent in the 
case of the Republic of Korea. 

5. In view of the importance of the 
findings of these various investi
gations, a key issue centres on the 
reasons why governments have adopted 
(and continue to adopt) such measures, 
given the magnitude of the costs 
involved. A closely related and equal
ly important issue is whether or not 
the national objectives which govern
ments seek to achieve through the use 
of these protectionist practices could 
be achieved by alternative policy 
instruments that would have less oner
ous effects on the international commu
nity. Some insights into these 
questions can be had from a more 
detailed analysis of the rationale for, 
and the nature of, the protectionist 
measures which have been adopted. 

II. THE SITUATION IN AGRICULTURAL AND COMMODITY MARKETS 

6. It is by now generally conceded 
that monetary and other institutional 
factors have contributed toward an 
amplification of the level of instabil
ity in international markets for many 
goods, and that this effect has been 
particularly important for agricul
tural products and other basic commod
ities. An essential part of the 
problem is that these goods are gener
ally traded in international markets 
with prices denominated in a single 
major currency (generally United 
States dollars, but sometimes pounds 
sterling).3 As such, the expenditure 
required to purchase these commodities 
in terms of the currencies of other 
major importing countries (i.e., Japa
nese yen, French francs, Swedish 
kronor, etc.) has the potential to be 
adversely affected (i.e., destabi
lized) by both changes in the dollar 

price in terms of those currencies and 
by exchange-rate changes of other cur
rencies against the dollar. 

7. Considerable evidence exists that 
this disequilibrating exchange-rate 
factor has recently been a far greater 
source of instability for some agricul
tural and commodity-importing coun
tries than the degree of variation in 
dollar prices. Specifically, two con
siderations are relevant for importers 
in calculating their level of expendi
ture for these goods: the percentage 
change in the dollar-denominated price 
of the commodity on international mar
kets , and the corresponding change in 
the importer's exchange rate against 
the dollar. These elements can be ana
lyzed in a common framework to show 
their joint effect on the percentage 
change in national currency required to 

The ten developing countries which were the focus of this analysis were Bra
zil, Mexico, Argentina, Republic of Korea, India, Indonesia, Turkey, Egypt, 
Philippines and Algeria. {Ibid., paras. 80-86.) 
Where there are major commodity markets trading in terms of sterling, like 
the London Metal Exchange, it should be noted that parallel markets for these 
same products exist in terms of United States dollars. As arbitrage would 
prevent any significant divergence in the dollar and pound prices, this point 
should be borne in mind when evaluating the statistics presented in table 
D.2. 
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purchase a given quantity of a commod
ity." 

8. Table D.2 shows the results when 
this expenditure variation index was 
calculated for six major industrial 
countries and 35 primary commodities or 
agricultural goods. Shown here are the 
expenditure changes for each country 
(measured in national currency units) 
required to purchase a given quantity 
of each commodity when the 1977-1982 
effects of both price and exchange-rate 
changes are accounted for (i.e., the 
results from equation (I)).5 In addi
tion, the table also indicates (the 
extreme right column in the table) the 
commodity's 1977-1982 price change. To 
assist in interpreting these figures, a 
measure (the price-exchange rate 
ratio) of relative change in exchange 
rates and commodity prices has also 
been computed.6 This index will take 
values above unity when the 
exchange-rate influence on the 
required expenditure of domestic cur
rencies exceeds that of the dollar 
denominated price term. Values of less 
than unity indicate the price term has 
been the dominant factor. 

9. When viewed in terms of these 
expenditure and price-exchange rate 
relatives, perhaps the most striking 
feature to emerge from table D.2 
relates to the markedly different expe
riences of the individual developed 

countries. In Japan, whose currency 
appreciated by about 10 per cent 
against the dollar over this period, 
the price term is clearly the predomi
nant influence on required yen expendi
tures as the price-exchange rate 
relative exceeds unity for only eight 
of the 35 commodities. This situation 
is in marked contrast with the Italian 
and Swedish experience, where the 
exchange-rate term is of greater impor
tance in every instance. In the case 
of France, the price term was relative
ly more important for only one commod
ity (beef), while prices were the 
dominant influence on Belgium's 
expenditures for only two commodities 
(wheat and beef).7 The Federal Republic 
of Germany had a more balanced experi
ence, with the price influence being of 
primary importance for 15 of the 35 
commodities. However, the key point 
that emerges from these data is that 
the degree of price and exchange-rate-
induced instability has had a major 
impact on expenditure variation in all 
the developed countries. 

10. As previously noted, some govern
ment-imposed trade measures have the 
objective of insulating domestic 
markets from such international 
instability as well as of providing a 
level of protection for domestic pro
ducers. However, many of these non-
tariff interventions increase the 

h Specifically, over a given time period the percentage change in national cur
rency expenditure required to purchase a fixed quantity of such a commodity 
is: (1) (Et - EQ)/E0 = ((Pt /P0

)(rik,t/rik,o);) ' 1-°» w h e r e p is t h e dollar-
denominated price of the commodity, r., is the exchange rate between the 

importer's currency and the dollar, while E represents units of the import-
— ~ currency. Equation (1) can be derived directly by noting that it is er s 
directly equivalent to (2) (E4 V^o (Pt%cfik,t 

^o^ik,o )/(p„<l
 r-, ); where q represents a fixed quantity of imports, 

It should be noted that there is a potentially important interaction effect 
between exchange rates and prices, since a currency appreciation against the 
dollar would cut import demand. Another point to note is that the influence 
of exchange-rate changes on import demand can be a cause of commodity price 
instability. 
This measure is defined as: 

[(fik,t/rik,o) - 1'°] 

(3) R̂  

[(Pt/Po) - I'D] 

(0 < R < oo) 
7 According to IMF statistics, recent inflation rates are not markedly differ
ent between these currencies. Annual rates for Belgium, the Federal Republic 
of Germany, Japan and Sweden are in the 5-8 per cent range, while the corre
sponding figures for France are about 10-12 per cent. 
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instability developing countries and 
other agricultural exporters face in 
world markets. For example, a recent 
OECD report demonstrates that variable 
levies and quotas have a greater 
destabilizing influence on world 
prices than either nominal or specific 
tariffs.8 In addition, there is con
siderable evidence that these inter
ventions have had a far greater 
restrictive effect on trade than tar
iffs, and that they are being applied 
with increasing frequency. As an 
illustration, table D.3 shows the 
importance of EEC's and Sweden's vari
able levies and tariff for products 
falling in SITC 0 (food and live ani
mals) and SITC 4 (animal and vegeta
ble oils). Perhaps the most striking 
feature to emerge from the table 
concerns the relative height of the 
average tariff and ad valorem equiv
alent of the levies. Within SITC 0, 
for example, a nominal EEC tariff of 
18 per cent couples with levies 
whose average rate is approximately 
three times higher. Much the same 
picture concerning the relative 
importance of these variable import 
charges and tariffs can be observed 
in SITC 4 (animal and vegetable oils), 
where average tariffs of approxi
mately 8 per cent combine with lev
ies of 24 per cent. Only in SITC 06 
(sugar and honey preparations) is the 
incidence of the EEC levies less 
than that of tariffs, due primarily 
to pre-Tokyo import duties that aver
aged over 50 per cent.9 

11. For Sweden, much the same pic
ture emerges concerning the relative 
importance of tariffs and levies. 
There, variable levies are applied 
with high frequency in the meat sec
tor, where 95 per cent of imports, 
measured by value, and approximately 

80 per cent of the tariff line items 
are covered by these import charges. 
However, product coverage is highest 
in SITC 02 (dairy products and 
eggs), where all the tariff line 
products encounter levies. The rela
tive height of the average tariff 
and nominal equivalent of the levies 
also confirms the importance of the 
latter as trade barriers. In SITC 0, 
for example, an average tariff of 
3.6 per cent is coupled with a levy 
of more than ten times this figure, 
while in SITC 4 tariffs are negligi
ble, but levies average close to 80 
per cent in nominal terms. 

12. While table D.3 illustrates the 
importance or incidence of these non-
tariff barriers (i.e., the variable 
levies) at a given point in time, 
table D.4 shows ad valorem equivalents 
for some of the major products cov
ered by EEC's levies over two-year 
periods starting in 1975 and also 
indicates the application of other 
non-tariff measures or tariffs. The 
key points which emerge from this 
table relate to the level of the ad 
valorem equivalents for these non-
tariff measures as well as their 
variability. For example, over the 
1975-1976 period the average ad 
valorem equivalent for wheat levies 
was 41.3 per cent, but had ranged 
from a high of 101 per cent to a low 
of 22 per cent. In this same period, 
the nominal equivalent for the maize 
levies ranged from 63 to 17 per cent, 
while the range for the barley levies 
was from 43 per cent and 7 per cent. 
However, the highest nominal equiv
alents in the table, and also those 
with the greatest degree of 
fluctuation, are for sugar. In this 
case the levies had an ad valorem 
equivalent of almost 200 per cent on 

See Problems of Agricultural Trade (Paris: OECD, 1982), p. 140. 
These figures are offered as examples of the level of non-tariff protection 
afforded agricultural products in EEC and Sweden, and are not meant to imply 
that they are higher in these markets than elsewhere. In fact, Gulbrandsen 
and Lindbeck estimate that the levels of agricultural protection in Switzer
land, Norway and Finland are higher than in EEC. Also, FAO estimates for 
Japan suggest that levels of protection for many major agricultural products 
are at least as high as in EEC. See Odd Gulbrandsen and Assar Lindbeck, The 
Economics of the Agricultural Sector (Stockholm: Almquist and Wicksell, 
1973), p. 38, and FAO, FAO Commodity Review and Outlook, 1979-1980 (Rome, 
1979), pp. 112-114. 
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Table D.4 

Estimated ad valorem equivalents of EEC variable import levies, tariffs 
and other non-tariff measures facing selected agricultural products 

Product 

Wheat 

Oats 

Durum wheat 

Maize 

Barley-

Rye 

Raw sugar c/ 

Average 
MFN 
tariff 
(per 
cent) 

20.0 

13.0 

20.0 

9.0 

13.0 

16.0 

80.0 

Other NTBs a/ 

L, VL 

L, VL 

L, VL 

CT, VL 

L, VL 

L, VL 

L, VL 

Period 

1975-76 
1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

1975-76 
1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

1975-76 
1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

1975-76 
1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

1975-76 
1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

1975-76 
1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

1977-78 
1979-80 
1981-82 

Ad valorem equivalent of 
variable import levies b/ (%) 

Average 

41.3 
116.3 
69.9 
46.0 

24.6 
91.0 
77.1 
15.5 

45.4 
130.8 
69.8 
55.5 

31.5 
98.2 
84.1 
53.3 

23.2 
100.6 
75.0 
40.7 

46.6 
94.6 
66.9 
17.1 

195.5 
75.9 
38.1 

Range 

High 

101.0 
143.5 
103.0 
36.9 

48.4 
125.4 
150.8 
29.2 

139.8 
163.7 
130.0 
74.3 

62.6 
120.7 
107.0 
83.0 

43.1 
141.2 
152.2 
54.3 

64.7 
116.3 
118.0 
23.7 

217.2 
182.0 
79.5 

Low 

22.1 
96.7 
39.3 
51.0 

10.8 
45.9 
19.6 
3.7 

5.0 
103.0 
29.8 
27.9 

17.0 
57.1 
53.2 
41.6 

6.6 
42.1 
27.7 
18.7 

28.3 
71.6 
25.5 
11.5 

173.8 
-
0.2 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat estimates. 

a/ L = import licensing; VL = variable import levy; and CT = counter
vailing taxes. 

b/ Estimates based on quarterly averages of the ad valorem incidence of the 
variable import levies. 

c/ Published data on the sugar levies are not available before the third 
quarter of 1977. 
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average in the 1977-1978 period and 
then fell to a low of zero two years 
later.10 Two additional points to note 
from the table concern the relative 
unimportance of tariff protection for 
these products as opposed to levies and 
that other forms of NTBs may also be 
applied to regulate imports. 

13. It is essential to bear in mind 
that the previous estimates refer to 
the degree of protection afforded by 
only one form of non-tariff inter
vention (i.e., variable import 
levies), and that a wide variety of 
different forms of trade measures are 
applied in the agricultural sector. In 
addition, it has also been documented 
that specific products may be subject 
to the multiple application of differ
ent non-tariff measures. In these lat
ter cases, which are referred to as the 
"stacking" of non-tariff measures, as 
many as five different types of NTBs 
can be applied to the same product. As 

an illustration, cheese exports to 
Japan have been subject to discretion
ary licensing arrangements, global 
quotas, tariff quotas, special labell
ing requirements and special health 
requirements. Similarly, meat exports 
to EEC face variable import levies as 
well as a discretionary licensing sys
tem, prohibitions on imports from spe
cific countries, health standards and 
selective price control measures.11 In 
such cases, levies may not be the pri
mary source of protection, in spite of 
the imposing estimates of their nominal 
equivalents (see tables D.3 and D.4). 

14. While empirical evidence (i.e., ad 
valorem equivalents) concerning the 
restrictive effects of alternative 
forms of protection for agricultural 
products is not always available, some 
indication as to the potential impor
tance of the trade interventions can be 
had from table C.5.12 The table shows 
the total 1980 values of agricultural 

10 While the systems of European agricultural price support were established 
prior to the period of exchange-rate instability, there is evidence that 
recent monetary fluctuations have placed major new burdens on these stabili
zation systems. For example, prices have differed more in recent years than 
in the pre-EEC phase on some markets. While in the spirit of a customs union, 
the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) sets uniform prices within the EEC, 
expressed in terms of "European Currency Units" (ECUs), this does not mean 
that agricultural prices are uniform among members of the Community. The 
"green* currency exchange rates for agriculture ensure this result. Thus, 
the price of wheat converted from ECUs to United States dollars at official 
exchange rates was $180/ton in France and $213/ton in the Federal Republic of 
Germany, the price of sugar was $390/ton in the United Kingdom and $511/ton 
in the Federal Republic of Germany. The intent of the "green" rate is to com
pensate producers from member countries differently. In order to ensure that 
intra-EEC trade will occur at a common price, despite the apparent differ
ences in producer prices, a system of "monetary compensatory amounts" (MCAs), 
approximately equal to the difference between the official and "green" 
exchange rate for each country, are administered. Thus, a member country 
with a strong currency receives a positive MCA for each unit of agricultural 
output which it exports, and a member country with a weak currency incurs a 
negative MCA for its agricultural exports. Agricultural imports within EEC 
are affected the same way. 

11 For a detailed analysis of the application, incidence and effects of non-
tariff interventions in international markets for agricultural products, see 
the report by the UNCTAD secretariat, "Protectionism and Structural Adjust
ment in Agriculture" (TD/B/939). For evidence of the stacking of non-tariff 
measures on specific agricultural products, see Alexander J. Yeats, "Agri
cultural protectionism: an analysis of its international economic effects 
and options for institutional reform", Trade and Development, Winter 1981 
(United Nations publication, Sales No. E.82.II.D.3), p. 12. 

12 With regard to the continuing efforts to quantify the effects of trade barri
ers in the major markets for agricultural products, the continuing monitoring 
effort by the FAO is especially important, since it both provides estimates 
of trends in agricultural protection for major products and also yields pro
ducer and consumer subsidy equivalents for the systems of protection. For a 
description of this approach, see FAO, Agricultural protection and stabili
zation policies: a framework of measurement in the context of agricultural 
adjustment (C 75/LIM/2), Rome, October 1975. 
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products exported by developed and 
developing countries to the United 
States, Japan, nine EEC countries, 
Switzerland, Sweden, Norway and Aust
ria, as well as the share of these 
exports that are subject to seven dif
ferent forms of non-tariff barriers: 
voluntary restraints, tariff quotas, 
import authorizations, other quantita
tive restrictions, variable duties 
(including variable import levies), 
anti-dumping duties and other price 
control measures. The application of 
these measures is shown separately for 
exports of developed countries and of 
developing countries. 

15. As shown in the table, variable 
import levies are applied to over 20 
per cent of the agricultural imports of 
Belgium-Luxembourg, Netherlands and 
the United Kingdom from other developed 
market-economy countries, while over 
40 per cent of the other developed 
market-economy countries' exports face 
quantitative restrictions in these two 
markets. In Japan, over 36 per cent of 
developing country exports are subject 
to quantitative restrictions (over 70 
per cent for exports from developing 
countries), with an additional 6 per 
cent of this trade being subject to 
tariff quotas. In the United States, 
primary use is made of quantitative 
restrictions (i.e., voluntary 
restraints, tariff quotas, authori
zations, and quantitative restrictions 
(QRs)) to control imports, as these 
non-tariff measures are applied to over 
9 per cent of agricultural imports from 
developed countries. Other price con
trol measures (column 7) are also 
applied to about 2 per cent. As a 
result of the different forms of inter
ventions, approximately three-quarters 
of developing country agricultural 
exports to the Benelux countries, 
Japan, the Netherlands and Italy face 
NTBs, while more than 40 per cent of 
these countries' exports to Denmark, 
the United Kingdom and the Federal 
Republic of Germany encounter one or 
more forms of these restraints. 

16. Previous empirical studies have 
established the fact that these exten
sive systems of agricultural pro
tection involve major trade losses for 
developing countries and more effi
cient developed market-economy country 
exporters of agricultural products.1 

In addition, it has also been docu
mented that the existing systems of 
support often entail major losses for 
consumers in the highly protected mar
kets, due to the inflated prices for 
foodstuffs and other agricultural pro
ducts. Hence, there is a common inter
est in attempting to reform the 
existing protectionist policies to 
better serve the needs of both agricul
tural exporters and consumers. In this 
respect, the UNCTAD secretariat has 
proposed a special, immediate 
reduction of barriers to trade in agri
cultural and processed commodities in 
favour of developing countries, as an 
interim measure, pending a more uni
versal and longer-term solution for 
agricultural trade in the multilateral 
trading system that is being examined 
in GATT.1" 

17. With regard to the longer-term 
approaches, the UNCTAD secretariat has 
suggested that one option which govern
ments might wish to pursue could be the 
formulation of multilaterally-agreed 
principles for international trade in 
agriculture. Such principles might 
constitute some of the elements for 
liberalization efforts to be pursued 
through GATT. They could also be put 
in the form of a code which would pro
vide a framework for the adaption of 
national policies over the medium to 
long term to reduce costly protection 
of the agricultural sector and improve 
international economic efficiency. 
Such a code could also provide a bench
mark for the development of policy and 
could also, at a minimum, assist gov
ernments to resist domestic pressures 
harmful to international trade on the 
grounds that policy changes need to be 
consistent with the internationally-a
greed principles.1S 

1 3 

14 
See UNCTAD, op. cit. (TD/B/939), for documentary evidence. 
See its report, "Commodity issues: a review and proposals for further 
action" (TD/273 and Corr.1-2), reproduced in Proceedings of the United 
Nations Conference on Trade and Development, Sixth Session, vol. Ill - Basic 
Documents (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.83.II.D.8), chapter III. 

15 For a detailed elaboration on the possible elements and effects of such a 
code, see UNCTAD, op. cit. (TD/B/939), particularly chapter V, "interna
tional co-operative action in production and trade in agriculture1 . 
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III. PROTECTIONISM FOR MANUFACTURED GOODS 

18. Although a wide variety of other 
factors also play a role, there is lit
tle doubt that monetary and 
exchange-rate factors are important in 
generating pressures for increased 
protection in importing markets. For 
example, a currency realignment that is 
due primarily to factors other than 
changes in comparative costs can have a 
major impact on the competitive posi
tion of domestic versus foreign produc
ers. Thus, if the domestic currency of 
an importing country strongly appreci
ated against that of foreign suppliers 
due (say) to interest rate differen
tials, this could produce important 
domestic pressures for protection. 
However, the available evidence does 
not permit estimation of the quantita
tive importance of the influence of 
such monetary-induced protectionist 
pressures as opposed to other factors, 
such as the longer-term competitive 
decline in industries in which foreign 
countries are becoming relatively more 
efficient. 

19. As an indication of the extent of 
the application of non-tariff measures 
in the international trade in manufac
tured goods, table D.6 shows the share 
of 13 developed market-economy coun
tries ' imports from developing coun
tries of various categories of products 
that face non-tariff trade barriers. 
For the purpose of comparison, informa
tion on non-tariff measures facing four 
broad classes of agricultural goods 
(CCCN sections I-IV) have also been 
included in the table: live animals and 
animal products, vegetable products, 
fats and oils, and prepared foods. The 
two key points that emerge from these 
statistics concern the variation in the 
application of the restraints among 
products and countries. For example, 
in Japan less than 6 per cent of total 
imports face non-tariff measures, whi
le the corresponding share in Switzer
land is almost 50 per cent. Even among 
the countries comprising EEC consider
able variation is evident in the inci
dence of these measures: 28 per cent 
of Danish imports are subject to NTBs, 
while the corresponding shares for 
France, Italy and the Federal Republic 
of Germany range from 7 to 13.8 per 

16 See GATT, Trends in International 
(Geneva, 1958). 

cent. 

20. As far as the individual product 
sectors are concerned, there is a clear 
tendency for labour-intensive indus
trial products to encounter the highest 
application of non-tariff barriers, 
with textiles and footwear standing out 
as among the most heavily protected 
manufactures in all of the industrial 
markets. Over 80 per cent, for 
example, of imports of footwear pro
ducts into Denmark and the Netherlands 
are subject to non-tariff measures, 
while over 85 per cent of the imports 
of textiles into Denmark and the Feder
al Republic of Germany face trade 
restraints. Apart from these products, 
exports of wood and cork manufactures 
(CCCN section IX) experience a rela
tively high application of non-tariff 
measures in some industrial country 
markets (33 per cent of these exports 
to France face such restraints) while 
60 per cent of French imports of base 
metal products (CCCN section XV) also 
encounter non-tariff measures. 

21. While table D.6 indicates that 
non-tariff barriers have a high fre
quency of application for many manufac
tured goods, supplementary evidence is 
needed as to the associated levels of 
protection afforded by these 
restrictions. Some indication on this 
score can be derived from international 
comparisons of prices for the affected 
items. While it is recognized that 
comparisons of the effects of trade 
restraints are complicated by the fact 
that the barriers take different, and 
not easily comparable, forms, a GATT 
panel of experts headed by Gottfried 
Haberler suggested that their inci
dence or "the degree of protection can 
be very roughly judged by the extent to 
which the price paid to the producer 
exceeds the world price for 
importers".16 While it is acknowledged 
that there are difficulties of inter
pretation associated with differences 
in supply-demand elasticities, the 
effects of subsidies, differences in 
national tax schemes, etc., several 
investigations which attempted to 
quantify the effects of NTBs have found 
the GATT approach useful. 

Trade. Report by a Panel of Experts 
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22. While most previous studies have 
relied on general import statistics for 
comparisons of domestic and world pric
es, these data sources suffer from the 
well-known deficiency that it is impos
sible to determine accurately the por
tion of the observed differential which 
should be attributed to quality and 
other non-price factors. However, in a 
study initiated by the UNCTAD secreta
riat an attempt was made to minimize 
this problem by employing interna
tional price statistics compiled by the 
international consulting firm Business 
International.17 Since this source 
provided cross-country price informa
tion for close to 90 processed agricul
tural products and basic manufactures, 
whose characteristics were clearly 
specified before drawing the price sam
ple from 15 developed countries, it is 
unlikely that observed price differ
ences could be strongly influenced by 
product variation. 

23. The basic approach that was fol
lowed for the approximation of the 
effects of non-tariff measures is pat
terned after the methodologies devel
oped in earlier analyses that have 
employed price differentials. First, a 
base or reference price for each of the 
standardized commodities was estab
lished. In general, this reference 
price was the lowest observed price in 
the 15 industrial countries, although 
where evidence existed of direct gov
ernment subsidies an alternative price 
was employed. Next, a gross price dif
ferential for each of the 15 industrial 
countries in the sample was computed by 
taking the ratio of its domestic price 

for the standardized product to the 
reference price. Third, the portion of 
the gross price differential accounted 
for by tariffs, excise or other general 
taxes was computed and removed. This 
procedure produced a residual element 
(the NTB price relative) which has been 
used as a quantitative measure of the 
influence of non-tariff restrictions 
in the importing country.18 

24. Table D.7 summarizes the results 
for four major industrial countries, 
namely, France, Japan, Sweden and the 
United States. It shows the average 
NTB measures for each of 26 different 
two-digit CCCN groups as well as the 
average MFN tariffs that were applied 
in each group. The two major points 
that emerge from these data relate to 
the general height of the non-tariff 
barrier measures relative to tariffs, 
and also to the absolute levels of pro
tection connected with NTBs for some of 
the product groups. For example, the 
table shows that the NTB measure 
exceeds the MFN tariff average for over 
three-quarters of the entries in the 
table, and in some cases the differ
ences may be as large as 50 percentage 
points or more. Thus, the table sup
ports the previously cited prop
ositions concerning the relative 
decline in importance of tariffs as 
opposed to NTBs as protective measures. 

25. Regarding absolute magnitudes, in 
a number of cases rates of over 100 per 
cent are recorded for the NTB price 
relatives, yet in practically all of 
these instances the results are sup
ported by findings of other studies. 

1 7 While the data are compiled annually by Business International in order to 
compute international price and living cost differentials, the mid-1970 
period was specifically selected for the NTB analysis in order to minimize 
the difficulties connected with price comparisons in the face of rapidly 
changing exchange rates which occurred in the late 1970s and 1980s. 
For illustrations of previous analyses that have employed this or a closely 
related procedure for the quantification of NTBs, see Frederic L. Pryor, 
"Trade barriers of capitalist and communist nations against foodstuffs 
exported by tropical underdeveloped nations", Review of Economics and 
Statistics, November 1966, William Cline, et. al. , Trade Negotiations in the 
Tokyo Round: A Quantitative Assessment (Washington, D.C., Brookings Institu
tion, 1978), p. 167; Carl Hamilton, "Agricultural protection in Sweden, 
1970-1980", Seminar Paper No. 214 (Stockholm: Institute for International 
Economic Studies, 1982); and Eric Saxon and Kym Anderson, Japanese Agricul
tural Protection in a Historical Perspective (Canberra: Australia-Japan 
Research Centre, July 1982). Two qualifications are generally made regarding 
the interpretation of results, the first being that international transport 
costs can influence the NTB price residuals although the influence is gener
ally thought to be small. Second, the differentials may, in some cases, 
reflect importing countries' ignorance of the lowest cost supplier(s) or 
institutional factors that limit imports from these sources. 
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For example, high rates for most of the 
processed agricultural products in 
Sweden and Japan are an obvious conse
quence of the high levels of agricul
tural price support existing in these 
countries (see table D.3 as well as the 
previously cited studies by Cline and 
Hamilton). For the apparel and cloth
ing group (CCCN chapter 61) non-tariff 
restrictions in the United States are 
estimated to afford domestic producers 
with a margin of protection that 
exceeds 30 per cent, while for knitted 
goods (CCCN chapter 60) the margin of 
protection is estimated to range as 
high as 90 per cent in France. Apart 
from these products, footwear, tools 
and cutlery, and instruments and 
recorders have (excluding the agricul
tural-based processed goods) some of 
the highest NTB price relatives in the 
table. 

26. While the information reflected in 
table D.7 relates to the level of pro
tection at a given point in time, 
trends in protectionism are certainly 
of equal importance. A sectoral focus 
may be useful in this context, specif
ically on the evolution of the trade 
regime governing international trade 
in textiles and clothing. The bulk of 
trade in these sectors has been regu
lated through "voluntary export 
restraints" for more than 20 years, 
first under the short-term and long-
term Arrangement Regarding Trade in 
Cotton Textiles in 1961, and subse
quently under the Multifibre Arrange
ment (MFA) which came into force on 1 
January 1974. While the stated aim of 
the MFA was to liberalize trade in 
these sectors and accommodate the 
expansion of developing country 
exports without "disrupting ' developed 
country markets, it has evolved into a 
discriminatory system of broad indus
try protection in developed countries. 

27. The first MFA is recognized as 
having been more liberal than the pre
ceding arrangements. Among its pro
visions were a 6 per cent annual growth 
rate in exports subject to restraints 
and flexibility in transferring quota 
allocations between product categories 
and between years. While MFA I was 
negotiated during a period of consider
able economic growth, the Protocol 
extending the MFA was negotiated in the 
aftermath of the 1975 recession. MFA 
II, which came into effect on 1 January 
1978, represented a significant tight
ening of restrictions. The "reasonable 
departures" clause enabled importing 

countries to resolve "pressing import 
problems" bilaterally with a view to 
reaching a mutually acceptable sol
ution . . .", including "the possibil
ity of jointly agreed reasonable 
departures from particular elements in 
particular cases". Such departures 
were to be temporary. 

28. All importing countries resorted 
to such departures, which consisted of 
(i) reductions in quotas compared to 
their previous levels or actual trade, 
(ii) growth rates of less than 6 per 
cent for cases which would not have 
been justified before the inclusion of 
the clause, and (iii) the lifting of, 
or reduction in, flexibility pro
visions. Despite provisions for spe
cial treatment, textile and clothing 
exports from small suppliers were also 
subject to restraints on grounds of 
"cumulative" market disruption. 

29. MFA III, which came into effect 1 
January 1981, in some ways reverted to 
the situation before the "reasonable 
departures" clause. It affirmed sup
port for the discipline of annex A of 
the Arrangement and the provisions 
regarding base levels, growth rates, 
and flexibility to be accorded to 
exporting countries. A Sub-Committee 
of the GATT Textiles Committee was 
established to monitor structural 
adjustment policies to be undertaken in 
the textile and clothing industries of 
the importing countries. However, MFA 
III marked the increasingly frequent 
recourse to Article 4 of the MFA, which 
allows the negotiation of "mutually 
acceptable" agreements intended to 
eliminate real "risks" of market dis
ruption in importing countries. 

30. Table D.8 examines the bilateral 
agreements of the United States and EEC 
with selected MFA exporters during MFA 
II and MFA III. In the case of EEC, 
product and country coverage had 
increased substantially from MFA I to 
MFA II. During the latter period the 
Community invoked the "reasonable 
departures" clause to cut back the quo
tas of several suppliers, and growth 
rates for the most sensitive categories 
(eight products comprising Group I) 
were greatly reduced. During MFA III, 
the country coverage of restraints 
remained similar to that in the preced
ing period and the number of restrained 
products declined slightly from MFA II. 

31. With a few exceptions, growth 
rates of imports were significantly 
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Table D.8 

Voluntary restraints on trade: the case of textiles and clothing a I 

Selected 
MFA 
exporters 

Hong Kong 

Rep. of 
Korea 

China 

India 

Brazil 

Singapore 

Colombia 

Mexico 

Haiti 

Sri Lanka 

Products 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

Textiles 
Clothing 

European Economic Community 

Number of 
categories 
subject to 
specific 
restraints 

MFA II 

9 
35 

14 
31 

5 
7 

3 
10 

5 
7 

3 
13 

3 

1 

-

3 

MFA III 

6 
35 

14 
32 

4 
6 

3 
11 

6 
5 

3 
9 

2 

1 

-

4 

Average 
annual import 
growth (%) 
provided 
under: 

MFA II 

3.4 
3.7 

4.6 
4.2 

4.2 
2.5 

3.8 
3.2 

3.4 
4.4 

3.6 
3.5 

0.5 

0.5 

2.5 

MFA III 

1.9 
2.2 

3.3 
2.5 

3.8 
3.6 

2.6 
2.4 

1.8 
2.6 

0.3 

0.1 

2.9 

United States 

Number of 
categories 
subject to 
specific 
restraints 

MFA II 

3 
39 

2 
30 

1 
14 

7 

9 
8 

18 

1 
4 

14 

6 

9 

MFA III 

1 
32 

4 
35 

3 
31 

1 
9 

3 

2 
18 

1 
4 

14 

9 

17 

Average 
annual import 
growth (%) 
provided 
under: 

MFA II 

3.9 
3.8 
(1.0) 

5.0 
5.1 
(1.0) 

17.6 
(1-0) 

4.1 

7.0 
7.0 

4.8 
(1.0) 

7.0 
7.0 
(1.0) 

7.0 

7.0 

7.0 

MFA III 

1.5 
0.7 
(0.5) 

4.1 
2.4 
(0.5) 

6.1 
3.1 
(1.0) 

7.0 
5.0 

7.0 

5.0 
4.8 
(1.0) 

7.0 
7.0 
(1.0) 

7.0 

7.0 

6.0 

Source: Derived from Accords Textiles CEE (Promethee, Brussels) and Status 
Reports on Import Quotas, United States Customs Service. 

Note: MFA II = 1978-1981. 
MFA III = 1982-1986. 

a/ Textiles include yarns, fabrics, made-up and miscellaneous non-apparel 
articles. Percentages for clothing in brackets refer to wool categories. 
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reduced. The use of simple average 
annual growth rates disguises the rela
tively greater reductions in growth 
rates in the most sensitive categories 
in which the developing countries by 
definition tend to be more competitive. 

32. In the case of the United States 
there has been a trend away from con
trol of the textiles and clothing trade 
as a whole in favour of quotas for spe

cific categories. Except for a few 
supplier countries, the bulk of 
restrictions has been on clothing 
items, and the increase in product cov
erage from MFA II to MFA III has rein
forced the trend. Average annual 
growth rates for East Asian suppliers 
were cut drastically during the same 
period and growth rates for wool pro
ducts have remained as low as 1 per 
cent or even less. 

IV. DISCRIMINATION AND THE PATTERNS OF PROTECTION 

33. One important adverse consequence 
of the increased reliance on non-tariff 
protection is that many forms of NTBs 
can be applied in a differential (dis
criminatory) manner among countries 
and products. Country-specific import 
quotas, "voluntary" export restraints, 
prohibitions and embargoes, and spe
cial licensing arrangements are among a 
number of non-tariff measures that are 
either directed at, or can be used 
against, specific countries or groups 
of countries. In contrast, under the 
MFN provisions of GATT, all contracting 
parties are to receive, at least in 
principle, equal treatment as far as 
the imposition of import duties is con
cerned.19 While exceptions have been 
made, one of the more important being 
the adoption of preferential rates in 
favour of the developing countries, MFN 
treatment is held to be one of the cor
nerstones of the General Agreement. 

34. While the analyses must still be 
considered preliminary, there is some 
empirical support for the proposition 
that non-tariff measures are applied in 
a way that discriminates against trade 
in processed goods, particularly those 
which are of special export interest to 

the developing countries. As an illus
tration, table D.9 employs a processing 
chain framework (i.e., a classifica
tion scheme that traces a given commod
ity through successively higher stages 
of processing) to examine the applica
tion of volume-restraining non-tariff 
measures in developed market-economy 
countries. It shows the percentage of 
four-digit CCCN products affected by 
non-tariff barriers out of the total 
number of such products in the group 
(i.e., the NTB frequency ratios). For 
purposes of comparison, the average 
pre- and post-Tokyo tariffs applied to 
the goods at different levels of fabri
cation are shown. Finally, the table 
also indicates the four-digit CCCN pro
ducts which fall within each processing 
stage. 

35. As far as the behaviour of tariffs 
is concerned, the table provides ample 
evidence of "escalation" in practical
ly all of the processing chains. As an 
illustration, exports of fresh vegeta
bles and fruit to the industrial coun
tries face post-Tokyo average tariffs 
of 8.9 per cent and 4.8 per cent, 
respectively, while exports of proc
essed (prepared) forms of these pro-

19 However, even within the principle of MFN treatment, it has been shown that 
in industrialized countries tariffs still have adverse differential effects 
on developing countries. First, it has been demonstrated that tariffs on 
products of special export interest to developing countries tended to get 
reduced far less than other items in the previous multilateral trade negoti
ations. In addition, the structure of tariffs has been shown to increase or 
escalate with the level of fabrication, and this produces an important disin
centive to the domestic processing of natural resources in developing coun
tries. (UNCTAD, The Kennedy Round Estimated Effects on Tariff 
Barriers (TD/6/Rev.1), United Nations publication, Sales No. E.68.II.D.12.) 
It has also been shown that the industrial country-specific tariffs (i.e., 
import duties which are expressed as a fixed charge per unit of imports) gen
erally have a far greater ad valorem incidence on developing country 
exports, due to the tendency for these shipments to have lower unit values. 
It is also widely recognized that tariff line classifications can be defined 
by importers in a way that discriminates against particular countries or pro
ducts . 
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Table D.9 

Escalation of non-tariff barriers and tariff protection in industrial countries 
(Percentage) 

Product 

Meat 

Fish 

Vegetables 

Fruit 

Coffee 

Oils 

Sugar 

Cocoa 

Tobacco 

Rubber 

Leather 

Wood 

Paper 

Wool 

Processing 
stage 

fresh 
prepared 

fresh 
prepared 

fresh 

processed 

fresh 
processed 

green, roasted 
extracts 

oil seeds 
oils 

raw 
processed 

beans processed 
chocolate 

unmanufactured 
manufactured 

natural 
processed 
rubber articles 

hides, skins 
leather 
leather articles 

rough 
simply worked 
manufactured 

pulpwood 
papermaking mat 
paper products 

raw 
carded, combed 
yarn 
woven fabrics 

CCCN 

0201-04,06 
1601-03 

0301-03 
1604-05 

0701-03,05,06 
1204-06,08 
0704,1103-06,1904, 
2001-02 

0801-09,0812 
0810,11,13,2003-07 

0901 
2102 

1201 
1507 

1701 
1701,03,04,05 

1801 
1803-06 

2401 
2402 

4001 
4005-09,15 
4010-14,16 

4101 
4102-08,10 
4201-05,6401-06 

4403-04 
4405-07,13 
4408-12,14-28 

4403 
4701-02 
4801-21 

5301 
5305 
5306,07,10 
5311 

Average applied tariff 

Pre-Tokyo 

8.1 
15.8 

4.3 
6.1 

13.3 

18.8 

6.0 
17.0 

10.0 
13.3 

2.7 
8.5 

14.0 
10.9 

1.8 
9.6 

56.1 
82.2 

2.8 
4.6 
7.9 

1.4 
4.2 
9.8 

2.6 
8.7 
8.1 

1.6 
9.0 

3.7 
3.7 
11.0 
24.1 

Post-Tokyo 

6.8 
21.7 

3.5 
5.5 

8.9 

12.4 

4.8 
14.4 

6.8 
9.4 

2.7 
8.1 

14.0 
9.9 

1.0 
9.2 

55.8 
81.8 

2.3 
2.9 
6.7 

4.2 
9.2 

1.8 
6.5 
6.6 

0.7 
5.8 

1.5 
1.5 
17.6 
21.5 

NTB 
coverage 
ratio 

49 
43 

35 
31 

39 

48 

20 
54 

11 
17 

33 
56 

78 
56 

14 

11 
22 

6 
14 

13 
26 

6 
9 
12 

6 

8 

44 
57 
72 

For source see end of table. 
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Table D.9 ( c o n t ' d ) 

Escalation of non-tariff bar r ie rs and tariff protection in industrial countries 

Product 

Cotton 

Jute 

Sisal 

Metallic 
ores 

Iron,steel 

Copper 

Aluminium 

Lead 

Zinc 

Tin 

Phosphates 

Processing 
stage 

raw 
carded, combed 
yarn 
woven fabrics 

raw 
fabrics 
sacks 

fibres 
cordage 

semi-processed 
processed 

unwrought 
wrought 

unwrought 
wrought 

unwrought 
wrought 

unwrought 
wrought 

unwrought 
wrought 

natural 
phosphoric acids 
superphosphates 

CCCN 

5501 
5504 
5505,06 
5507-09 

5703 
5710 
6203 

5704 
5904-06 

2601 

7301,02,04,05 
7306-18 

7401-02 
7403-08 

7601 
7602-06 

7801 
7802-05 

7901 
7902-04 

8001 
8002-05 

2510 
2810 
3108 

Average applied tariff 

Pre-Tokyo 

1.1 
6.6 
9.8 
17.6 

4.0 
5.6 
9.1 

8.9 

0.2 

3.6 
6.7 

2.4 
9.9 

6.5 
11.2 

4.2 
9.2 

3.1 
7.4 

5.9 

8.2 
2.3 

Post-Tokyo 

0.6 
6.0 
7.4 
11.4 

2.9 
4.7 
8.3 

7.2 

0.1 

3.4 
5.6 

1.9 
5.1 

5.8 
9.7 

3.7 
7.2 

3.0 
4.9 

3.6 

5.9 
2.3 

NTB 
coverage 
ratio 

6 
44 
61 
57 

33 
44 

56 

17 

10 
23 

3 
3 

39 
16 

6 
6 

22 
9 

-

6 

Source: UNCTAD Data Base on Non- t a r i f f Measures. 



- 207 -

ducts encounter considerably higher 
tariffs (12.4 per cent and 14.4 per 
cent). The general tendency of tariffs 
to be higher (i.e., to escalate) for 
processed goods imports has been widely 
interpreted as having a bias against 
trade in the goods in processed-form of 
products.20 As may be seen from table 
D.9, tariff escalation is evident in 
practically all of the processing 
chains, with a few isolated excep
tions 

2 i 

36. When examined in the processing 
chain framework, there is evidence that 
non-tariff barriers are also applied in 
a way that discriminates against trade 
in processed commodities. As an illus
tration, non-tariff restrictions are 
applied to 20 per cent of the four-di
git CCCN products classified as fresh 
fruit, while 54 per cent of the pre
served fruit products face similar mea
sures. In the case of fresh 
vegetables, 39 per cent of these pro
ducts face NTBs, while the correspond
ing share for processed products is 
almost 10 percentage points higher. 
For the 24 processing chains listed in 
table D.9 the proportion of processed 
products covered by non-tariff 
restrictions is as high, or higher 
than, the primary (unprocessed) stage 
for three-quarters of the cases. Such 
evidence suggests, in no uncertain man
ner, that non-tariff measures (as well 
as tariffs) are employed in a manner 
that discriminates against trade in 
processed goods.22 

37. Further evidence concerning the 

discriminatory application of non-
tariff barriers against both products 
and countries is presented in table 
D.10, which shows the shares of 
selected developed countries' 1980 
imports that are subject to non-tariff 
barriers. This information is pre
sented separately for agricultural and 
manufactured goods in order to illus
trate the differential application of 
NTBs to the two categories of products. 
The data are also shown for selected 
regional groups of countries in order 
to assess the incidence of NTBs on dif
ferent exporters. 

38. A key point to emerge from table 
D.10 concerns the differential (dis
criminatory) application of NTBs to 
agricultural products in all of the 
selected developed country markets. As 
can be seen, the share of these imports 
facing non-tariff measures is higher 
than that for manufactures in every 
instance, with the exception of the 
United States, and in some countries 
the differences is as much as 30 per
centage points or more. As an illus
tration, Austria and Japan apply NTBs 
to between 5 and 6 per cent of total 
manufactures imports, while the corre
sponding coverage ratio for agricul
tural imports is over 40 per cent in 
both countries. Similarly, Norway 
applies non-tariff measures to almost 6 
per cent of imported manufactures and 
23.5 per cent of agricultural products. 
However, the greatest divergence 
occurs for Switzerland, where 13.4 per 
cent of all manufactured goods are sub
ject to NTBs, while the corresponding 

20 

2 1 

22 

The importance that developing countries attach to tariff escalation is high
lighted by the fact that this was one of the major issues these countries 
stressed in the November 1982 GATT ministerial meeting. However, recent stu
dies have shown that even in cases where tariffs do not increase over stages 
of a processing chain, there may be an important bias against trade in proc
essed goods because generally higher import demand elasticities exist in 
industrial countries for processed goods and, as a result, these goods are 
more sensitive to changes in tariffs (or NTBs) than primary products. Conse
quently, a given (say, 10 per cent) tariff will have a greater restraining 
effect on processed than primary commodities. (See UNCTAD, TD/B/981 (Part I), 
op. cit., chapter II, C, for a further discussion). 
Balassa has argued that in cases where tariffs do not continually escalate, 
other forms of protection, such as technological protection, are being sub
stituted. In other words, tariffs need not continually increase for some 
sophisticated processed goods, due to the fact that developing countries do 
not have the capacity to produce such items. (See The Kennedy Round Estimated 
Effects on Tariff Barriers, part two.) 
The difficulty in interpreting these figures is that they merely indicate the 
frequency of application of NTBs, but do not provide sufficient information 
for assessing the ad valorem incidence of these measures. While there may be 
a presumption that a relation exists between frequency of application and 
restrictiveness, there is no hard evidence. 
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proportion for agricultural imports is 
some 57 percentage points higher. 
Clearly such statistics reflect the 
discriminatory application of non-
tariff barriers against agricultural 
products in all of these industrial 
markets.2 3 

tries of Latin America. For example, 
in Sweden slightly over one-quarter of 
total agricultural imports are subject 
to NTBs, whereas over three-quarters 
(78.3 per cent) of the exports from 
Latin American countries encounter 
such barriers. 

39. A second major point reflected in 
table D.10 is that the existing pattern 
of NTB application appears to discrimi
nate against specific groups of coun
tries, as well as among products. As 
an example, all of the industrial coun
tries (excluding Japan) have a higher-
than-average NTB coverage ratio for 
exports of manufactures from develop
ing countries in Asia, with the share 
of imports affected in Sweden and Nor
way being at least six times the over
all average for these countries' total 
imports from that region. With regard 
to agricultural trade, the barriers 
appear to bear heavily on exports from 
the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe, since their products encounter 
NTBs with a higher-than-average fre
quency in all markets except the United 
States. The non-tariff measures also 
appear to fall particularly severely on 
agricultural exports from the coun-

40. The previous examples relate to 
the general application of non-tariff 
barriers in a differential and discri
minatory fashion against specific 
groups of countries. However, in com
piling its UNCTAD Inventory of Non-
tariff Measures, the UNCTAD 
secretariat has found that numerous 
trade interventions, such as bilateral 
quotas, country-specific prohibitions, 
seasonal restrictions on agricultural 
imports, surveillance schemes, and 
discriminatory licensing systems are 
measures applied (or which can be 
applied) in a differential (adverse) 
manner to specific countries or groups 
of countries.214 The fact that such 
discriminatory trade interventions 
exist and appear to be proliferating 
increasingly threatens to undermine 
accepted (GATT) principles for the con
duct of international trade. 

V. NATIONAL OBJECTIVES OF TRADE INTERVENTION MEASURES 

41. In assessing the empirical and 
other information relating to trade 
intervention measures, perhaps one of 
the most important points to be borne 
in mind is that countries without a 
natural comparative advantage in some 
areas of production (particularly 
agriculture) nevertheless seek to 
maintain domestic production at a level 
higher than would exist under free 
trade. National security may be one 
reason for such an approach (again, 
particularly in the agricultural sec
tor) . Another is the argument advanced 
by governments that in certain sectors 

like textiles and steel intervention is 
necessary to allow the industries time 
to undertake appropriate structural 
adjustment measures. Unfortunately, 
in these cases there appears to be a 
tendency for the protectionist meas
ures to become institutionalized and 
for the needed structural reforms not 
to be implemented. 

42. A second important point is that 
the specific national policies adopted 
to achieve certain goals are often far 
from optimal from either a national or 
an international standpoint. In part, 

23 Although the United States also applies NTBs to a higher proportion (15.1 per 
cent) of agricultural imports than manufactures (6.7 per cent), the degree of 
discrimination is obviously far smaller than for the other developed market-
economy countries. Also, the extent of non-tariff barrier application on 
agricultural imports is far smaller in the United States, being less than 
half the average (42 per cent) for the other countries listed in the table. 
See UNCTAD, op. cit. (TD/B/940), for details relating to the construction of 
the Inventory. It should also be recognized that certain institutionalized 
arrangements, like the Multifibre Arrangement, specifically discriminate 
against the exports of developing countries. (See Vincent Cable, "An Evalu
ation of the Multifibre Arrangement and Negotiating Options", Commonwealth 
Economic Papers No. 15 (London: Commonwealth Secretariat, 1982.) 
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this may be due to a failure to consid
er international responsibilities when 
adopting national policies, but it may 
also be due to a failure to adopt 
domestic policies that have clear and 
consistent long-term objectives. In 
other words, the present intervention
ist policies of some countries may be 
viewed in varying degrees as a col
lection of ad hoc measures designed to 
meet short-term problems, often at odds 
with longer-term national objectives. 

43. In a number of important indus
trial and agricultural sectors it is 
apparent that the interventionist pol
icies presently being pursued are not 
the most appropriate as soon as one 
considers some of their serious adverse 
effects on the international 
community. These include: (i) greater 
instability in world markets, partic
ularly for agricultural products; (ii) 
welfare losses due to misallocation of 
both domestic and international 
resources; (iii) displacement of tra
ditional suppliers in third markets; 
(iv) adverse price and consumption 
effects in both producing and consuming 
countries; and (v) lower prices and 
foreign-exchange earnings for export
ers of the affected goods. Apart from 
these effects, it is becoming increas
ingly clear that present protectionist 
policies are not serving the needs of 
the highly protected countries them
selves, given the increasingly onerous 
financial burden of maintaining such 

support programmes 
26 

44. A key question is whether the dif
ferent objectives of the various coun

tries could be better met through the 
use of a more efficient set of policies 
than the sum of those adopted in iso
lation by each country. If, for exam
ple, the importing country's aim is to 
provide a specific level of protection 
for domestic producers, the selection 
of a nominal or specific tariff would 
be preferable to the use of a variable 
levy. However, there is little evi
dence that countries have considered 
the international implications of 
their trade intervention practices, or 
alternatives open to them, when apply
ing different measures. 

45. In terms of international economic 
efficiency or welfare effects, some 
trade intervention measures are gener
ally acknowledged to be less harmful 
than others. For example, with a tar
iff, the domestic and world prices can
not differ by more than the amount of 
the duty. Domestic producers can 
scarcely raise prices above the level 
of the world price plus the duty, since 
more would then be imported. An addi
tional factor is that, under a fixed, 
legally-bound tariff, foreign produc
ers may be gradually able to overcome 
the cost disadvantages imposed by the 
duty through increased efficiency. 
However, under a quota or variable 
levy, this would not be possible. With 
a bound tariff, the quantity of imports 
is strictly limited, irrespective of 
the competitiveness of foreign produc
ers, while under a variable levy, any 
increase in efficiency, reflected in 
lower prices, would be offset by a cor
responding increase of the levy. Thus, 
these non-tariff measures are general
ly held to be much greater impediments 

25 For a concise summary of the findings of studies which have examined the 
adverse effects of current protectionist practices, see table D.l of this 
annex. Concerning the costs associated with maintaining some of the ineffi
cient protectionism and support programmes, the observations of the late Finn 
Olav Gundelach, Vice-President of the Commission of the European 
Communities, are particularly revealing in the area of agricultural policy. 
"We are conducting an effective export policy, going to the utmost limits of 
what the European taxpayer is willing to pay - and in the case of butter and 
sugar, beyond them. . . . (Of the) Community's total expenditure, some 70 
per cent is currently accounted for by agriculture, and of that amount 42 per 
cent by the dairy sector alone . . . Does anybody really believe that more 
money can be raised from taxpayers in order to stock more than 400,000 tons 
of butter we already have in stock, or to export more than 
three million tonnes of sugar we are exporting with restitutions higher than 
its value? Can any Prime Minister or Minister of Finance explain away the 
necessity of chalking up more billions of ECUs in order to finance operations 
of this kind? The answer is pretty obvious." (See Finn Olav Gundelach, 
"Prospects for the Common Agricultural Policy in the World Context", in Col
lege of Europe, Prospects for Agriculture in the European Economic Community 
(Bruges: College of Europe, 1979).) 
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to changes in the structure of trade 
and production than fixed and legally-
bound tariffs. It follows that, if 
governments wish to promote positive 
structural adjustment, the types of 
trade intervention measures applied 
will influence their success. It has 
also been recognized that there are 
different costs associated with dif

ferent types of trade barriers, in 
terms of market instability and econom
ic efficiency in both domestic and 
international markets. In selecting 
appropriate policies, governments 
should seek to attain their stated 
objectives taking fully into account 
the international implications of 
their policies. 
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